Phase-Field Methods for Spectral Shape and Topology Optimization



Dissertation zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Naturwissenschaften (Dr. rer. nat.) der Fakultät für Mathematik der Universität Regensburg

vorgelegt von

Paul Hüttl

aus Neustadt a.d. Waldnaab im Jahr 2023

Promotionsgesuch eingereicht am: 05.04.2023

Die Arbeit wurde angeleitet von:

Prof. Dr. Harald Garcke (Universität Regensburg)

Prüfungsausschuss:

Vorsitzender:	Prof. Dr. Walter Gubler
Erst-Gutachter:	Prof. Dr. Harald Garcke
Zweit-Gutachter:	Prof. Dr. Patrick Dondl (Albert-Ludwigs-Universität Freiburg)
weitere Prüferin:	Prof. Dr. Luise Blank
Ersatzprüfer:	Prof. Dr. Richard Höfer

Abstract

We consider a variety of shape and topology optimization problems in which the cost functional always contains a finite selection of eigenvalues of the shape that is to be optimized. The governing state equations in our framework are either the Laplace equation with Dirichlet or Neumann boundary data or the equations of linear elasticity with mixed boundary data. The control variable is given in the framework of a diffuse interface approach as a possibly vector-valued phase-field variable, allowing for structures to be composed of multiple materials.

In a first step, in each case, we analyze the continuity and differentiablity of the involved eigenvalues and eigenfunctions in order to arrive at well-posedness of the associated optimization problem and first order necessary optimality conditions. Subsequently, we perform the sharp-interface limit in order to link the diffuse interface approach with optimization problems which only involve phases in their pure form, i.e., we analyze the limit passage when the thickness of the diffuse interface gets infinitesimally small. In the case of the Dirichlet–Laplacian we will rigorously perform this limit in the sense of Γ -convergence.

The theory developed here allows us to state a novel phase-field version of the Faber–Krahn theorem which then in the limit provides a version of the Faber–Krahn theorem in the class of functions of bounded variation.

In the setting of linear elasticity we will apply the ansatz of formally matched asymptotic expansions in order to derive the sharp-interface problem including first-order conditions. Eventually, we present and discuss several numerical simulations for concrete spectral optimization problems.

Zusammenfassung

Wir betrachten diverse Probleme der Form- und Topologieoptimierung in denen das Zielfunktional immer eine endliche Auswahl an Eigenwerten der Form beinhaltet, welche optimiert werden soll. Die zugrundeliegenden Zustandsgleichungen unseres Modells sind entweder die Laplace Gleichung mit Dirichlet oder Neumann Randwerten oder die Gleichungen der linearen Elastizität mit gemischten Randdaten. Die Kontrollvariable ist im Rahmen des Ansatzes diffuser Grenzschichten als gegebenenfalls vektorwertiges Phasenfeld gegeben. Dies ermöglicht die Konstruktion von Strukturen aus mehreren Materialien. Zunächst analysieren wir jeweils die Stetigkeit und Differenzierbarkeit der involvierten Eigenwerte und Eigenfunktionen, um zur Wohlgestelltheit des zugehörigen Optimierungsproblems und notwendigen Optimalitätsbedingungen erster Ordnung zu gelangen. Daraufhin studieren wir den sogenannten "scharfen Grenzschicht Limes" um die diffusen Grenzschichtmodelle mit Optimierungsproblemen in Verbindung zu bringen, welche die Phasen ausschließlich in ihrer Reinform beinhalten, d.h. wir analysieren denjenigen Grenzübergang für den die Dicke der diffusen Grenzschicht beliebig klein wird. Im Falle des Dirichlet–Laplace werden wir diesen Grenzübergang rigoros im Sinne der Γ -Konvergenz durchführen.

Die hier entwickelte Theorie erlaubt es uns eine neuartige Phasenfeld Version des Faber– Krahn Theorems herzuleiten, welche uns dann im Grenzwert eine Version des Faber– Krahn Theorems in der Klasse der Funktionen mit beschränkter Variation liefert.

Im Kontext der linearen Elastizität werden wir den Ansatz der formalen asymptotischen Entwicklungen nutzen, um das zugehörige scharfe Grenzschicht Problem inklusive ersten Ordnungbedingungen herzuleiten.

Abschließend diskutieren wir diverse numerische Simulationen für konkrete Eigenwertoptimierungsprobleme.

Acknowledgments

First of all I would like to thank my supervisor Prof. Dr. Harald Garcke for his constant support and for suggesting this beautiful research topic for my thesis. As I was attending my very first Analysis 1 lecture held by Harald back in 2015, I did not know that this journey would take me via eight analysis lectures now to finishing my thesis. I am deeply grateful for how far mathematics has taken me under his supervision and gentle guidance.

Furthermore, I am grateful for for my collaborators Dr. Patrik Knopf, Dr. Christian Kahle and Prof. Dr. Tim Laux. Patrik and I had countless enlightening conversations that had a substantial impact on the research contained in this thesis. Sharing the office with Patrik and enjoying many moments also of non-mathematical discussions was always a pleasure. Christian, through his numerical expertise, made me see things from a different perspective which in many ways was very inspiring. I am grateful for his support, especially in the form of the simulations illustrating the theoretical results of this thesis and the long phone calls we had discussing the numerical aspects of this thesis. Last but not least, I am deeply grateful for Tim to initiate the question that has lead to Chapter 4 of this thesis. During many fruitful discussions online and also in person I was fascinated by Tim's deep intuition for complex problems that really made mathematics come alive and sharpened my understanding.

I also would like to thank Prof. Dr. Luise Blank for giving me the opportunity to be part of her numerics courses and take over some of the teaching. Giving classes and discussing mathematics with students was really the perfect counter part for my research work.

Furthermore, I would like to thank the whole RTG *Interfaces, Complex Structures, and Singular Limits* group from Regensburg and Erlangen. I am fascinated by the group dynamic and the inspiring atmosphere that this research training group creates. I am deeply grateful to be part of such a broad group of great mathematicians and decent humans. I gratefully acknowledge the support of the Graduiertenkolleg 2339 IntComSin of the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation).

Last but not least, I would like to thank my family and friends. I thank my family for their constant support, their encouragement and love. I would also like to share my deepest gratitude for all my friends who sweetened my life through music and in so many other ways. My special thanks go to Dominik, Christine and Immanuella for knowing me so well and to Benedikt and Annika for countless joyous moments here in Regensburg, I can't tell how much you all mean to me.

There's a crack in everything that's how the light gets in Leonard Cohen

Contents

1	Intr	oducti	on	5		
	1.1	Genera	al overview and relation to the literature	5		
	1.2	1.2 Structure and main contributions of this thesis				
2	Preliminaries			17		
	2.1	Formulation of the problem		17		
		2.1.1	The design domain and the phase-field variable $\hdots \hdots \h$	17		
		2.1.2	The constraints on the phase-field in Part I $\ \ldots \ \ldots \ \ldots \ \ldots$	18		
		2.1.3	The constraints on the phase-field in Part II	19		
		2.1.4	The Ginzburg–Landau energy	21		
		2.1.5	The approximate eigenvalue problems in Part I $\ . \ . \ . \ . \ .$	23		
		2.1.6	The sharp interface limit: A formal discussion	25		
		2.1.7	The optimization problems in Part I $\ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ . \ .$	28		
		2.1.8	The density function \ldots	29		
		2.1.9	The elasticity tensor	32		
		2.1.10	The state equations in Part II	33		
		2.1.11	The optimization problem in Part II $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	34		
		2.1.12	A combination of compliance and eigenvalue optimization $\ . \ . \ .$	34		
	2.2 Mathematical tools		matical tools	36		
		2.2.1	General notation	36		
		2.2.2	Tools from functional and geometric analysis $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	37		
		2.2.3	Symmetric-decreasing rearrangements	41		
		2.2.4	Functions of bounded variation and sets of finite perimeter \ldots .	44		
		2.2.5	Γ -convergence	47		
		2.2.6	Quasi-open sets and γ -convergence	49		

CONTENTS

Ι	\mathbf{Sp}	ectral	optimization problems for the Laplace operator	57		
3	The Laplace problem			59		
	3.1	Introd	uction	59		
	3.2	Analysis of the diffuse interface problem		62		
		3.2.1	The state equations and their properties	62		
		3.2.2	First-order optimality conditions	66		
	3.3	Sharp-	-interface asymptotics for the Dirichlet case	69		
		3.3.1	The limit problem and its properties	71		
		3.3.2	Sharp-interface limit of the optimization problem	88		
	3.4 Numerical computations			109		
		3.4.1	The numerical realization	109		
		3.4.2	Fixing the model parameters	110		
		3.4.3	Numerical examples without known solution	114		
4	Ар	A phase-field version of the Faber–Krahn theorem 1				
	4.1	Introd	uction	119		
	4.2	Additi	onal assumptions	121		
	4.3	The p	hase-field Faber–Krahn theorem and its sharp-interface limit \ldots .	123		
		4.3.1	Recalling the state equation	123		
		4.3.2	The phase-field Faber–Krahn theorem	125		
		4.3.3	The sharp-interface limit	126		
	4.4	Proofs	;	131		
11	$\mathbf{S}_{\mathbf{F}}$	pectral	optimization problems in linear elasticity	155		
5	Ana	alysis c	of the diffuse interface problem	157		
	5.1	Introd	$uction \ldots \ldots$	157		
5.2 . 5.3 .		Analysis of the state equation				
		Contir	uity of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions	163		
		5.3.1	Weak sequential continuity of eigenvalues	163		
		5.3.2	Local Lipschitz continuity of eigenvalues	170		
		5.3.3	A sign convention for eigenfunctions	171		
		5.3.4	Continuity of eigenfunctions	173		
	5.4	Differe	entiability of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions	174		
		5.4.1	A formal consideration	174		

		5.4.2	Semi-differentiability of the first eigenvalue	175
		5.4.3	Fréchet-differentiability of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions $\ .\ .\ .$	179
	5.5	5 The optimality system		
	5.6	Combi	ination of compliance and eigenvalue optimization $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	191
6	For	mal sh	arp-interface asymptotics	193
	6.1	Introd	uction	193
	6.2	Recall	ing the problem \ldots	196
	6.3	Analys	sis of the gradient inequality \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots	197
	6.4	Asymp	ptotic expansions	209
	6.5	Deriva	tion of the matching conditions $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	219
	6.6	Compa	arison of the leading order terms	222
	6.7	The sh	harp-interface problem	232
	6.8	Relati	ng the first-order optimality condition to classical shape calculus	236
	6.9	Numer	rical examples	239

CONTENTS

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1. General overview and relation to the literature

Optimization encounters everyone of us in everyday life and is deeply encoded into our human nature. "What is the shortest way to the next gas station?", "How to arrange my weekend plans in order to have the most fun, while respecting my needs for sleep and the limited time of the weekend in general?", "What is the least amount of exercises that I have to solve on my exercise sheets but still pass the course?".

All of this boils down to the question: "How can we get the most out of something with the least amount of effort?". Science is aiming to give specific answers to this question across the whole spectrum of its disciplines, from mathematics and engineering over economics to philosophy. For a nice introduction to the topic of optimization from a mathematical engineering point of view including historical background, we refer to [158].

An ancient problem we want to mention at this stage, as it is also closely related to the contents of this thesis, is the foundation of the so called class of *isoperimetric problems* (*iso* meaning *same* and *perimeter* denoting the length of the boundary of a shape). It is commonly known as Dido's problem dating back to the 9th century B.C., see [24,110]. According to roman mythology, queen Dido founded the city of Carthage by taking the hide of a bull and enclosing the largest possible area within it. Doing so, she composed a *half circle* out of narrow strips of the hide, as she was allowed to use the coast line as a natural boundary. In other words, Dido intuitively solved the problem of finding among all curves of *given length* a curve which encloses *maximal area*. It took mankind over two thousand years to give a rigorous proof to the fact that the circle in the plane is indeed a minimizer of the Euclidean isoperimetric problem. This was basically proven by the ideas of J. Steiner (1796-1863) and his famous symmetrization technique, see [121, Section 14] for a complete mathematical treatment of this problem. We note that symmetrization techniques are also the main tools in Chapter 4 for proving a phase-field version of the Faber–Krahn theorem, which belongs also to the class of isoperimetric problems.

By the way Dido's problem also motivated Euler in the 18th century to found a whole new mathematical discipline, namely the *calculus of variations*, which happens to be the mathematical field this thesis is located in.

Let us come to the more specific branch of optimization this thesis aims at. The field of shape and topology optimization is a huge area of research as it tries to answer the question in which way an object consisting of possibly many materials has to be constructed in order to have optimal properties, while simultaneously satisfying initially imposed constraints. In pure shape optimization indeed only the shape of the object is considered as control in the optimization process, whereas in topology optimization also topological changes such as the creation or nucleation of holes *within* the object are admissible. Note that in the literature the notions are not consistent and sometimes topology optimization is also included in the category of shape optimization.

The object varied along the optimization process, which is commonly referred to as *shape*, is surrounded by an ambient domain which does not vary along the optimization process. It is called the *design domain* or *reference domain*. Thus, the main objective in shape and topology optimization is to distribute material and void within this design domain in order to arrive at an optimal structure. Mathematically this is done by minimizing a so called *cost functional*, also often called *objective functional*. The quantities that are to be optimized are then often characterized as solutions of one or multiple partial differential equations, which are referred to as the *state equations*.

Of course this gives rise to the question which features of the structure should be optimal and how this optimality is measured. A fundamental problem in this context is the so called *minimum compliance problem*. Here the final structure should minimally comply when a load is applied to its boundary and/or forces act within the structure. Formulated as in [4, Section 1.2], the less the work of the structure under applied forces is, the more rigid it is.

Taking now the *eigenvalues* of the structure into account, which is the key problem in this thesis, goes beyond the compliance problem: It is known that structures with a high fundamental eigenfrequency tend to be reasonably stiff for *all* conceivable loads, see [29, 158].

Apart from this observation, problems in dynamics are also relevant on their own. The eigenvalues model the so called *resonant frequencies* of a structure, i.e., they correspond to those frequencies that the structure freely vibrates with. Thus, in many applications it is desirable to control these frequencies with the goal of either tuning the structure towards some desired frequency response or preventing unwanted resonance.

We want to illustrate this situation briefly with the following example of [29] which is a motivating example for considering eigenvalues in linear elasticity in Chapter 5. Consider an airplane driven by an engine. Of course the working engine vibrates, but at frequencies that we can assume to be rather low. These vibrations are forced to some extent also on the other parts of the airplane, such as the wings. In order to avoid a resonance disaster, the resonant frequencies of the wings must be kept as far away as possible from the frequencies of the engine. Mathematically speaking, this goal can be realized by maximizing the smallest non-trivial eigenvalue of the wings, because then also all larger eigenvalues of the wings are separated from the low frequencies of the engine.

Of course in all these problems additional constraints, such as volume restrictions and prescribed solid or void regions have to be taken into account. These constraints will also be incorporated into our mathematical framework. For a comprehensive overview over shape and topology optimization, we refer to [4, 29, 88, 158].

The mathematical treatment of shape and topology optimization problems is a large field of research and many techniques have been analyzed in order to tackle these problems. The first intuition when optimizing the shape of a domain is to deform its boundary in order to arrive at an optimal domain. Thus, the traditional approach is to consider boundary variations by computing so called shape derivatives. These shape derivatives give then suitable descent directions in order to decrease the value of the cost functional. In this context shape derivatives are obtained by perturbing the shape via a family of diffeomorphisms and then considering the first variation of this perturbation in the sense of Fréchet-derivatives, see e.g., [49,110,128,138,145,146] and the references cited therein. We will compare our formally derived first-order conditions on the sharp-interface level in Chapter 6 with those obtained in the framework of shape derivatives.

From a computational point of view the drawbacks of the technique of boundary variation are its high costs, especially due to frequent re-meshing, and no opportunity to include topological changes, see [6,134]. These drawbacks, in some situations, can be overcome by homogenization methods (see, e.g., [3]) or variants of this approach such as the SIMP (Solid Isotropic Material with Penalization) method (see, e.g., [29]). Having the application to spectral shape and topology optimization problems in mind, the SIMP method has a further drawback. In the framework of this method it is rather delicate to deal with spurious eigenmodes localizing in void areas of the structure. These modes are problematic when their associated eigenvalues fall within the part of the spectrum we are trying to optimize, see [29,136]. In the framework of formally matched asymptotics we will see in Chapter 6 that our approach is able to deal with localized modes.

A further method enjoying a huge popularity in the recent literature is the level-set method. Originally developed in [132], it was frequently used also in the context of spectral shape and topology optimization (see, e.g., [5, 6, 17, 60, 74, 115, 131, 134, 157]). In this approach the evolution of the shape in the optimization process is driven by a Hamilton–Jacobi equation. The involved normal velocities evolving the boundary are again computed with the above mentioned classical shape calculus via shape derivatives. The main advantages of the level-set method are its moderate numerical costs and that it allows for topological changes. Nevertheless, the creation of new holes can be a challenge. This drawback can be overcome by incorporating so called topological derivatives, see [59, 129].

In this thesis we pursue the so called *phase-field approach*, also known as *diffuse interface approach*. The key idea and at the same time a huge benefit compared to a technical geometrical evolution of the shape interface is the following. Instead of directly varying the shape, we formulate an approximate eigenvalue problem involving a phase-field variable on the fixed design domain. Any shape within this domain is now implicitly represented by this phase-field.

More precisely, instead of interpreting the shape as the unknown quantity in the optimization process, we describe it via a phase-field φ_{ε} , which we assume to be a scalar valued and suitably regular function for the sake of this introduction. It attains the value +1 in most parts of the shape and the value -1 in most parts of its complement (with respect to the design domain). These values will also be referred to as the *pure phases*, because they represent material or void in its pure unmixed form. The most important feature of the phase-field approach is that it approximates the sharp shape boundary by a so called *diffuse interface* in the following way. We consider a tubular neighborhood around the shape boundary of thickness proportional to a small parameter $\varepsilon > 0$, which is commonly called the *interface parameter*. In this small region the phase-field now undergoes a transition between the values +1 and -1, meaning that in this region the phases mix, creating a diffuse interface. From an analytical point of view it is important to mention that with respect to the space variable the phase-field φ does not change its values abruptly along the diffuse interface. In other words the phase-field does not simply jump between pure phases but exhibits a "continuous" transition, that will be specified later. This regularity is a main feature of the phase-field approach, as it makes the models we intend to study very well suited to be treated with methods from functional analysis.

The phase-field method was applied to topology optimization for the first time in [43] and afterwards reached a wide popularity in the shape and topology optimization community, e.g., in [18, 20, 31, 32, 34, 60, 68, 82, 84, 95, 96, 122, 137, 154–156]. The main advantage of this approach compared to the ones discussed above is that the possibility of topological changes is directly incorporated within the diffuse interface framework. Especially, the creation of holes within the shape does not pose any problems, as there is no need for a priori information on the shape boundary.

The goal of this thesis is to study spectral shape and topology optimization problems formulated in the phase-field framework. Regardless of the specific governing state equations we will always proceed as follows. First of all, we will assure the existence of solutions to the eigenvalue problem serving as state equation and analyze some useful properties of this eigenvalue equation. Then we will rigorously analyze the continuity and differentiability of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions with respect to the phase-field variable in the diffuse interface setting, i.e., for fixed $\varepsilon > 0$. Subsequently, we will derive from this analysis first-order necessary optimality conditions providing us with an optimality system for the underlying optimization problem.

Large parts of this thesis are then devoted to either rigorously or formally pass the optimization problems formulated in the diffuse interface framework to the sharp-interface limit. Identifying such a limit optimization problem is of major importance, because this will guarantee that the phase-field optimization problems are indeed suitable approximations of the physically reasonable optimization problems formulated on the sharp-interface level.

This thesis is divided into the study of two different partial differential equations and associated optimization problems, which we want to briefly explain at this point.

In Part I the governing problem is to optimize the eigenvalues of the Laplacian with either homogeneous Dirichlet or homogeneous Neumann boundary conditions. More explicitly, the aim is to find a shape D such that a finite selection of eigenvalues of

$$\begin{cases} -\Delta w = \lambda w & \text{in } D, \\ w = 0 & \text{on } \partial D, \end{cases} \quad \text{or} \quad \begin{cases} -\Delta w = \mu w & \text{in } D, \\ \partial_{n} w = 0 & \text{on } \partial D, \end{cases} \quad \text{(CL)}$$

is optimal. Here the notion of optimality of course depends on the specific application and will be further specified in the according chapters. As explained above, our analysis of these problems will be based on a phase-field approximation of these classical problems. At this point it is worth mentioning that the Neumann problem is in general harder to deal with, because the eigenvalues in this case carry some deep stability issues. We will comment on that at the end of this introduction.

In the Dirichlet case the situation is still delicate but easier to deal with and for the sake of this introduction let us focus on this case. The approximate eigenvalue problem, which will serve as the state equation in the forthcoming optimization problems, is given as

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)\nabla w^{\varepsilon,\varphi}] + b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)w^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)w^{\varepsilon,\varphi} & \text{ in } \Omega, \\ w^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = 0 & \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \end{cases}$$
(AL)

where $\varepsilon > 0$ is the interface parameter and $a_{\varepsilon}, b_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ are functions depending on this parameter and the phase-field variable φ . The key idea is to choose these functions such that in the sharp-interface limit $\varepsilon \to 0$, at least formally, we recover the classical eigenvalue problem (CL). This kind of relaxation was also applied in [41, 96, 97] in the modeling and analysis of fluid dynamics.

In Part II of the thesis we will focus on the the system of equations of linear elasticity. Here we allow now for structures which are composed of multiple materials, i.e., we pass from a scalar-valued phase-field to a vector-valued one. The governing system of equations is given as

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}})] = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\rho_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}} & \text{in }\Omega, \\ \boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on }\Gamma_{D}, \\ [\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}})] \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on }\Gamma_{0}, \end{cases}$$
(AE)

with the disjoint splitting $\partial \Omega = \Gamma_D \cup \Gamma_0$. Here the elasticity tensor \mathbb{C}_{ε} and the density ρ_{ε} are from a modeling point of view closely linked to the coefficient functions $a_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon}$ appearing in the Laplace problem (AL). The corresponding sharp-interface problem is of Neumann type and thus a rigorous analysis of the sharp-interface limit is quite delicate and to the best of the author's knowledge not performed yet. Nevertheless, in Chapter 6 we will derive the following sharp-interface limit system together with first-order optimality conditions in the framework of formally matched asymptotic expansions

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [\mathbb{C}\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w})] = \lambda \rho \boldsymbol{w} & \text{in } D, \\ [\mathbb{C}\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w})] \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \partial D, \end{cases}$$
(CE)

which we simplified for the sake of this introduction.

Now let us come to the formulation of the optimization problems which are given analogously in both parts of the thesis. This is why we will for the moment consider the scalar-valued case. A key ingredient in the optimization problems studied in this thesis will be the so called *Ginzburg–Landau* energy

$$E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |\nabla \varphi|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi) \,\mathrm{d}x,$$

where $\psi : \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$ is a bulk potential. This energy was first introduced in [67] as it describes the demixing of two materials or fluids as $\varepsilon \to 0$. In optimization problems it serves as a penalizing term accounting for the desired phase-field structure and providing us with well-posed problems, see e.g., [32,39,43,96]. In the works [23,126,127,135,147,148] this energy is studied in the framework of Γ -convergence as an approximation of the perimeter of the limit shape both in the scalar-valued and in the vectorial case. Of course the analysis of this energy depends on the specific choice of the potential ψ . In this thesis we mostly work with the non-smooth double obstacle potential, rigorously studied in this context in [37], but we will also allow for the standard continuous double-well potential studied in [126, 127, 147]. The double obstacle potential is obtained via a so called deep quench limit from the originally proposed logarithmic energy potential in [67]. From a physical viewpoint this means that using such kind of a non-smooth potential models the behavior of phase separation when the temperature is small compared to the critical temperature, see [37, 130].

It is the goal of this thesis to understand the cost functional

$$J_l^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \coloneqq \Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi},\ldots,\lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) + \gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi),$$

where $\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ is a finite selection of eigenvalues either to (AL) or (AE) and $\gamma > 0$ is a parameter weighting the perimeter penalization. The function $\Psi : (\mathbb{R}_{>0})^l \to \mathbb{R}$ can be chosen quite general and thus, allows us to formulate a large variety of optimization problems involving the above selection of eigenvalues, such as linear combinations of these eigenvalues. Hence, this general formulation includes problems ranging from classical ones such as minimizing the first Dirichlet eigenvalue, see [90, 108, 117, 139] to problems which especially numerically have not been considered yet, such as the simultaneous minimization and maximization of different eigenvalues. Thus, studying the phase-field approach has two main benefits. On the one hand it is a framework very well suited for mathematical analysis and numerical computations and on the other hand by considering the sharp-interface limit we can justify that the phase-field formulation is indeed a suitable approximation of the aforementioned classical spectral shape and topology optimization problems.

To conclude this introduction let us give an overview over the existing literature in order to put our theory into further context both from an analytical and a numerical viewpoint. In the pioneering papers [61, 63, 73] a relaxed formulation is introduced for shape optimization problems where the state equation is given as a Dirichlet problem. Their theory is based on the relaxation of Dirichlet problems derived in [77]. Relaxation in this context means that the intuitive optimization problem formulated in the class of open sets is replaced by a much more general problem where not the shapes directly but non-negative Borel measures serve as controls in the optimization problem. This relaxation is indeed necessary, because general shape optimization problems on the sharp-interface level are not well-posed in the class of open sets, see e.g., [49, Section 4]. Based on this relaxed formulation the authors of [64] show well-posedness of above optimization problems in the class of so called *quasi-open sets*. In particular, spectral optimization problems associated to the Dirichlet-Laplacian can be treated in this framework, see also [62]. Quasi-openness is a generalization of the concept of openness and is very naturally associated to the Sobolev space $H^1(\Omega)$, see [110, Section 3.3.4] and Section 2.2.6.

This theory will also be of crucial importance when considering the Γ -limit of the cost functionals studied in this thesis in Chapter 3, because there we will perform a smoothing argument on the sharp-interface level which requires the continuity of eigenvalues with respect to this approximation. Note that in our analysis and in above references the monotonicity of the function under which the eigenvalues enter the cost function, in our notation the function Ψ , is crucial, because only then the monotonicity of Dirichlet eigenvalues with respect to set inclusion is inherited by the whole cost functional. In some cases there are results in the literature when this monotonicity assumption does not need to be satisfied. In this spirit in [28, 50] an existence result is shown when the cost functional depends only on the two lowest eigenvalues.

Furthermore it is crucial in all of the above results and also in our analysis that all shapes belonging to the admissible set are contained in a *bounded* design domain. By a deep geometric analysis the existence result of [64] is generalized in [123] to the unbounded case. Independently this generalization was also proven in [48] which relies on the concept of shape subsolutions allowing the author to deduce that minimizers of the k-th eigenvalue are sets of finite perimeter. A further interesting approach is performed in [106] for the minimization of the principal Dirichlet eigenvalue with a volume constraint. There the author shows the existence of a Lipschitz regular minimizer, particularly proving that the minimization in the case of the first Dirichlet Laplace eigenvalue is indeed well-posed in the class of open sets, not only in the larger class of quasi-open sets. This is of course clear when a ball satisfying the volume constraint fits into the surrounding design domain, due to the Faber-Krahn theorem. The approach was already applied by the same author to general Dirichlet problems with a given force on the right hand-side of the equation instead of the eigenvalue, see [105]. It uses a beautiful approximate problem where a relaxation function g_{ε} enters which is reminiscent of our penalization function b_{ε} . Here no phase-field enters but the eigenfunction u_{ε} of the approximate problem is plugged into g_{ε} allowing the author to show via a clever Lagrange multiplier technique the convergence of principal eigenvalues of the approximate problem to the initial non-relaxed principal eigenvalue.

Let us also relate our analysis to the work in [12]. The authors there investigate the continuity of eigenvalues of penalized Dirichlet eigenvalues. Similar to the works [38,40,42,133] which will be discussed below, the penalizing coefficient function is given as λa where λ is some constant (not the eigenvalue) sent to infinity in the limit and a is a suitably nice Borel function which is fixed along the limit process and only depends on the spatial variable. Our case of $b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon})$ is much more general than just scaling by a constant, as we do not have a priori knowledge on the phase-fields as $\varepsilon \to 0$ other than L^1 -convergence and a rate condition. Let us also mention the work [65] which tackles shape optimization problems where the controls are given as Schrödinger operators. As mentioned there, certain types of Schrödinger operators can be used to approximate classical shape optimization problems similarly to the b_{ε} term in our phase-field approach.

A very vivid field of research is also the analysis of the regularity of minimizing shapes for spectral shape optimization problems, see [56, 66, 80, 81, 118, 124, 125]. Note that our analysis does not provide regularity results but also does not rely on further knowledge on the regularity of minimizers as the sharp-interface problem in our case is always formulated in the class of sets of finite perimeter.

Now let us comment on the numerical aspects. The numerical simulations discussed in this thesis are implemented by Dr. Christian Kahle in a finite element setting via the variable metric projected gradient (VMPT) method in order to solve the optimization problem. This method is very well suited for problems formulated in the diffuse interface framework as it extends the projected gradient method to the setting of non-reflexive Banach spaces, which is the class of spaces the optimization problems we deal with are formulated in. The method was developed in [36] and applied to shape and topology optimization, e.g., in [33,98]. We will see that one of the strengths of the phase-field approach in combination with this method is that it allows for a large variety of optimization problems that have not been simulated in the existing literature.

At this point let us review the existing literature concerning numerical approaches for spectral shape and topology optimization problems. In [38, 40, 42, 133] the authors use a phase-field like penalization (also there referred to as *fictious domain method*) in order to obtain a relaxation of an optimal partition problem for the first Dirichlet-Laplace eigenvalue which is suited for numerical computations. Note that their justification of the convergence of the relaxed problem to the desired optimization problem is limited to the *first* Dirichlet eigenvalue as a concavity arguments is exploited. As also stated by the authors this argumentation does not extend to the larger Dirichlet eigenvalues. More precisely, it is only shown that the *values* of the relaxed cost functionals converge to the values of the initial cost functional, see [42, Theorem 2.4]. But for eigenvalues other than the first one it is not clear whether the minimizers of the relaxed problem

converge to a characteristic function representing the desired partitioned shape. In this thesis however, the rigorous study of the sharp-interface limit goes beyond these results as the Γ -convergence of the cost functionals in Chapter 3 is shown no matter which Dirichlet eigenvalues are involved.

Also in the context of optimal partition problems for the first Dirichlet-Laplace eigenvalue, [153] proposes a relaxation approach via a diffusion generated method. Only the continuity of the first eigenvalue is discussed with respect to the relaxation and no Γ -convergence result is provided.

A beautiful numerical comparison between the classical method of boundary variation and a relaxed approach involving the level-set method for the optimization of Dirichlet eigenvalues is contained in [134]. Here the relaxation is directly based on the initial measure theoretic relaxation for shape optimization problems of [63] described above, combined with a finite element method. The results there were improved and also extended to the Neumann case in [15,17] by solving the eigenvalue problem via the method of fundamental solutions, see [13], and the optimization problem via a gradient method evolving the shape with the shape derivative of eigenvalues. Results using the same method for the associated perimeter constrained problem were simulated in [16]. In [15,16] the shape is parameterized in polar coordinates which restricts their method to the class of star-shaped domains. In [17] the shapes are parameterized by a level-set like method using Fourier series, which also allows for multiple connected components. Let us also mention the related work [30] which uses a finite element discretization combined with the previously mentioned Fourier series parameterization to compute the eigenvalues and boundary variations to solve the optimization problem.

Finally [39] uses a phase-field approach similar to the one proposed in this thesis combined with a finite difference discretization in order to tackle the minimization of Dirichlet eigenvalues with perimeter constraint. Nevertheless, the theory in the thesis at hand allows for more general penalizing terms in the approximate eigenvalue problem and is able to deal with additional volume constraints and point-wise constraints. Furthermore our proof of Γ -convergence is more flexible regarding the construction of the recovery sequence as it only relies on the continuity properties rigorously derived in this thesis when passing from diffuse to sharp-interfaces. More precisely opposed to [39], we do not require the monotonicity of eigenvalues with respect to the recovery sequence in order to obtain the lim sup inequality. In particular, we cover not only the case of smooth potentials in the Ginzburg–Landau energy but account for the non-smooth double-obstacle potential.

In the numerical section of Chapter 3 we will reproduce the results of [17] but simulate several other non-standard examples such as simultaneous minimization and maximization of eigenvalues or the presence of obstacles within the design domain. In the multi-phase case in Chapter 5 we will reproduce results of [5] obtained via the level-set method but also simulate other non-standard examples such as the maximization of the sum of the first two eigenvalues and joint compliance and spectral optimization.

So far we have mostly focused on eigenvalues to the Dirichlet problem. To conclude this introduction let us discuss the issues occurring when considering Neumann boundary conditions. On the sharp-interface level the spectrum of the Neumann-Laplacian can be extremely unstable under general domain perturbations as stated in [49, Section 7]. As shown in a classical example by Courant and Hilbert, see [108, Section 2.3.4], the first non-trivial Neumann eigenvalue can degenerate along a sequence of shapes γ -converging

13

to a rectangle. Obviously a rectangle has non-trivial second Neumann eigenvalue. So there is in general no hope to obtain continuity of the Neumann spectrum. For the concept of γ -convergence see Section 2.2.6. Note that as opposed to the Neumann eigenvalues, the *Dirichlet* eigenvalues are continuous with respect to γ -convergence.

The main problem, in particular in the light of a Γ -convergence approach, is that the Neumann problem as opposed to the Dirichlet or the Robin problem does not involve an energy which controls the behavior of eigenfunctions at the boundary, see also [54] where the additional boundary energy in the Robin problem is crucial for the analysis in the SBV setting.

Nevertheless, there is very recent progress concerning the Neumann problem also from the viewpoint of a suitable numerical approximation, see [55]. There the authors use degenerate densities which also naturally arise in our phase-field approach as the coefficient functions $a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$ and $c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$. In [55, Lemma 14] they prove an approximation result for the Neumann eigenvalues which we believe can also be used to prove the continuity when passing from the diffuse interface level to the sharp-interface level if the final shape is assumed to be smooth enough. But a delicate subsequent step would be the approximation of an arbitrary finite perimeter set by smooth sets on the sharp-interface level and to obtain the continuity of the Neumann eigenvalue with respect to this approximation in analogy to the Γ -convergence proof in the Dirichlet case in Chapter 3. Note that using our approach we can guarantee the convergence of shapes not only in symmetric difference but the associated characteristic functions converge strictly in BV which is a slightly better property, as this guarantees that in the limit no perimeter is lost, which is a key issue in the counter example by Courant and Hilbert mentioned above.

This discussion motivates why in Part II of this thesis in Chapter 6 we pursue a formal approach in order to derive a limit optimality system. As noted above, we will see in Chapter 6 that (AE) corresponds to the Neumann problem (CE) on the sharp-interface level, so a rigorous limit passage at the moment seems out of reach. Nevertheless, the spaces of generalized functions of bounded variation GSBV applied to the Ambrosio-Tortorelli functional to provide a phase-field relaxation of the Mumford-Shah problem and generalized functions of bounded deformation GSBD applied to linear elasticity are verified to be the adequate function spaces for Γ -convergence results when no boundary energy is present, see [45,69–71,76,92]. Thus, it would be a promising further research topic to use theses spaces in order to derive Γ -convergence results for optimization problems involving the Neumann spectrum.

1.2. Structure and main contributions of this thesis

In Chapter 2 we will formulate the problems, make the necessary assumptions and give the most important theory applied in this thesis.

In Chapter 3 we will focus on general optimization problems involving the eigenvalues of the Laplacian with either Dirichlet or Neumann boundary data.

Section 3.2.1 comprises the analysis of the optimization problems associated to the Dirichlet and Neumann-Laplace eigenvalues, i.e., it studies the existence of the spectrum and the continuity and differentiability of spectral quantities with respect to the phase-field variable. In Section 3.2.2 we will state the optimality system resulting from these previous properties. In particular the Fréchet-differentiability of simple eigenvalues is used to arrive at a variational inequality serving as first-order optimality condition. Here, the assumption that the considered eigenvalues are simple will be essential, as otherwise Fréchet-differentiability can not be guaranteed. Note that in these two sections we keep the proofs short as they directly follow from their counterparts in linear elasticity proven in full detail in Chapter 5.

In Section 3.3 we perform an in depth and rigorous study of the sharp-interface limit of the Dirichlet problem in the framework of Γ -convergence. As a first step we will analyze the sharp-interface limit problem and especially the continuity of spectral quantities when passing from diffuse to sharp-interfaces, see Section 3.3.1. On the basis of these results we will then show in Section 3.3.2 the Γ -convergence of cost functionals in the Dirichlet case. In a first step in Theorem 3.3.11 we will show Γ -convergence of cost functionals which do not involve the volume constraint and then in the final proof of Theorem 3.3.9 we will see how we can modify the recovery sequence constructed in Theorem 3.3.11 in order to account for the desired mean value. Finally, in Section 3.4 we provide numerical simulations, which were carried out by Dr. Christian Kahle from the University of Koblenz. Through many numerical examples we show the strength of the phase-field approach applied to shape and topology optimization problems. In particular our approach allows us to reproduce former results obtained by [17] but is also capable of dealing with a broad variety of spectral shape optimization problems exceeding the classical examples given in the literature.

In Chapter 4 we then apply the results of the previous chapter in the context of the most fundamental problem when it comes to spectral optimization, namely the Faber–Krahn theorem. The intention of this chapter is to derive a novel phase-field version of this celebrated theorem. Our main results show that all minimizers φ_{ε} of this optimization problem are radially symmetric-decreasing functions which indeed exhibit a phase-field structure (see Theorem 4.3.7 and Theorem 4.3.8). This radial symmetry of the phasefields is the natural analogue to the radial symmetry of the balls in the Faber–Krahn inequality. Furthermore, by means of Γ -convergence we link this diffuse interface version to a general Faber–Krahn theorem in the framework of functions of bounded variations, see Theorem 4.3.15 and Corollary 4.3.16. Note that in this chapter a homogeneous Dirichlet boundary condition is crucially imposed on the *phase-field* variable in order to apply the theory of symmetric-decreasing rearrangements. This gives rise to a Γ -convergence proof in the case of boundary data extending the theory of the previous chapter. At this stage we will give two versions of the proof, one inspired by [43] and the other inspired by the more general framework of [135].

In Chapter 5 we consider eigenvalues in the framework of linear elasticity. As explained above we now analyze a system of equations in the multi-phase case. As this system is more involved we present here all the proofs in detail which then are easily carried over to the proofs of Section 3.2. First of all in Section 5.2 we prove the existence of spectral quantities solving the state equation. Afterwards in Section 5.3 we prove continuity of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions with respect to the phase-field variable. Here the notion of continuity is specifically tailored to the one induced by the optimization problem. More precisely, we show continuity of spectral quantities when the phase-fields only weakly converge in $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, see Theorem 5.3.4. However, under stronger assumptions on the convergence of the phase-fields we will even show Lipschitz continuity of eigenvalues, see Lemma 5.3.5.

In Section 5.4 we show the Fréchet-differentiability of simple eigenvalues and eigenfunctions in Theorem 5.4.3 and provide an ansatz for still obtaining directional derivatives in the case of a multiple principal eigenvalue. Afterwards, in Section 5.5 the well-posedness of the associated optimization problem is shown. Finally, in Theorem 5.5.3, we arrive at first-order necessary optimality conditions which involve a variational inequality crucially depending on the derivative of the involved eigenvalues. Finally in Section 5.6 we combine the eigenvalue problem with compliance minimization problems as studied, e.g., in [32].

In Chapter 6 we use the method of formally matched asymptotic expansions in order derive the sharp-interface limit of the problem studied in Chapter 5. This method will not only provide us with an eigenvalue equation in the limit but also with a gradient equality, see Section 6.7. This gradient equality is obtained in two steps. First, in Section 6.3, we carefully analyze the variational *inequality*, obtained in the previous chapter, via the regularization procedure from [35] in order to arrive at an *equality* on the diffuse interface level which is suited for the asymptotic process. In order to arrive at this equality a regularity assumption on the eigenfunctions involved in the gradient inequality will be crucial.

The asymptotic process itself will be carried out in several steps. In Section 6.4.1 we derive the state equations of the limit problem via outer expansions which capture the behavior of the phase-field in regions away from an interface. Furthermore in Subsection 6.4.2 we will include a discussion on how an adequate choice of model parameters is able to deal with localized eigenmodes. This will in particular motivate the model used for the final numerical computations.

The foundations for inner expansions are layed in Section 6.4.3 in full detail where a rescaled coordinate system is introduced in order to capture rapid changes of the phase-field variable in interfacial layers. In intermediate layers both expansions are matched in Section 6.5. Finally in Section 6.6 both the state equation and the gradient equality are considered to leading orders. This procedure allows us to derive boundary conditions on the free boundary prescribed by the materials in the sharp-interface setting. Furthermore it will provide us with a limit of the gradient equality. Section 6.7 then comprehensively states the limit optimality system. In Section 6.8 we will relate this equality to the first-order condition of the corresponding optimization problem formulated in the framework of classical shape derivatives from [5]. In the numerical simulations, carried out by Dr. Christian Kahle, in Section 6.9 we will justify our model by successfully comparing it to the cantilever beam examples in [5]. Furthermore we will provide simulations for the simultaneous maximization of the first two eigenvalues and a joint optimization of compliance and principal eigenvalue.

The main results of this thesis appear in the following publications:

- H. Garcke, P. Hüttl, C. Kahle, P. Knopf, and T. Laux, Phase-field methods for spectral shape and topology optimization, *ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var.*, 29 (2023), Paper No. 10.
- P. Hüttl, P. Knopf, and T. Laux, A phase-field version of the Faber–Krahn theorem. Preprint: arXiv:2207.10946, 2022.
- H. Garcke, P. Hüttl, and P. Knopf, Shape and topology optimization involving the eigenvalues of an elastic structure: A multi-phase-field approach, *Adv. Nonlinear Anal.*, 11 (2022), pp. 159–197.
- H. Garcke, P. Hüttl, P. Knopf, and C. Kahle, Sharp-interface limit of a multi-phase spectral shape optimization problem for elastic structures. Preprint: arXiv:2304.02477, 2023.

Chapter 2

Preliminaries

2.1. Formulation of the problem

2.1.1. The design domain and the phase-field variable

Throughout this thesis we fix a bounded design domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$, $d \in \mathbb{N}$ with Lipschitz boundary. Whenever we are concerned with Γ -convergence, i.e. in Section 3.3.2 and Theorem 4.3.17 we need to strengthen this assumption to $d \geq 2$ because there we are in need of the theory of quasi-open sets, see Section 2.2.6, but we will recall this fact later on. In Chapter 4, we will always restrict the design domain to the case $\Omega = B_R(0)$, i.e., Ω is the ball centered at the origin with finite radius R > 0.

Within the design domain now lives a set D which from a mathematical point of view in our model will be quite general namely a set of finite perimeter, see Section 2.2.4. This set is the quantity that is to be optimized and thus we denote it as *shape*. More precisely, the goal of our shape and topology optimization problems is to minimize a cost functional involving a selection of eigenvalues by adjusting the shape D in an optimal way.

The key concept in this thesis is to replace this sharp interface problem by a diffuse interface relaxation via a *phase-field approach*. Here we need to differentiate two different models according to the two different parts of this thesis.

In Chapter 3, to approximate the shape D, we use a scalar-valued phase-field function $\varphi_{\varepsilon} : \Omega \to [-1, 1]$ which attains the value +1 in most parts of D and the value -1 in most parts of the relative complement $\Omega \setminus D$. These extremal values of the phase-field will be referred to as the pure phases as they capture either the shape we are interested in or its complement. In physical terms the set $\{x \in \Omega \mid \varphi_{\varepsilon}(x) = 1\}$ is the set where the design domain is entirely filled by one material, whereas the set $\{x \in \Omega \mid \varphi_{\varepsilon}(x) = -1\}$ corresponds to the void part. In Chapter 4 we are going to replace the void value -1 by the value 0 in order to account for an elegant application of the theory of symmetric-decreasing rearrangements, see Section 2.2.3.

In Part II of the thesis we pass to the so called *multi-phase approach*, by considering a vector-valued phase-field variable. Here the distribution of $N \in \mathbb{N}$ materials is represented by the vector-valued phase-field $\varphi_{\varepsilon} : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^N$. This means, for any $i \in \{1, ..., N\}$, the component $\varphi_{i,\varepsilon}$ ranging from 0 to 1 can be interpreted as the concentration of the *i*-th material. In this regard, $\varphi_{i,\varepsilon} = 0$ describes the absence of the *i*-th material, whereas $\varphi_{i,\varepsilon} = 1$ means that only the *i*-th material is present. We use the convention that void is

also interpreted as a sort of material, whose distribution is given by the N-th component of the vector φ_{ε} . Thus, in the vector-valued case the pure phases are represented by the family of standard basis vectors $e_i \in \mathbb{R}^N$ for i = 1, ..., N.

In any of these cases, the free boundary ∂D of the sharp shape is approximated by a thin interfacial layer in which the phase-field variable performs a suitably regular transition between the pure phases. This regularity will be understood in the weak sense of Sobolev spaces in the following section. The thickness of this transition region, also referred to as *diffuse interface*, is proportional to a small parameter $\varepsilon > 0$ also indicated in the phase-field variable. In our notation we will often drop this ε dependence when $\varepsilon > 0$ is fixed.

In the sharp interface limit, i.e., sending the interface thickness $\varepsilon \to 0$, we expect a corresponding sequence of phase-fields to converge to a function with much less regularity. Loosely speaking, this limit function will exhibit jumps across the sharp interfaces separating the pure phases. Here the space of functions of bounded variation, see Section 2.2.4, will provide an adequate formulation. The rigorous analysis of the sharp interface limit for the Dirichlet-Laplace spectral optimization problem in Chapter 3 and the formal analysis of the sharp interface limit for the spectral optimization problem in the framework of linear elasticity in Chapter 6 are at the heart of this thesis.

As the notation and the specific assumptions vary between the two-phase case in Part I and the multi-phase case in Part II, we will at first focus on the preliminaries of the first part and then explain the necessary adaptions in upcoming sections introducing the second part.

2.1.2. The constraints on the phase-field in Part I

Having optimization problems in mind we will now formulate the constraints that we demand the phase-fields to satisfy. For the moment let us focus on the setting of Chapter 3. First of all, we prescribe regions within the design domain Ω where the pure phases are prescribed. Mathematically speaking, we fix two disjoint measurable sets $S_0, S_1 \subset \Omega$ such that $\tilde{\Omega} := \Omega \setminus (S_0 \cup S_1)$ is a domain with Lipschitz boundary. This is, for example, the case if we choose S_0 and S_1 as closed balls which keep a fixed, positive distance between themselves and towards the boundary $\partial\Omega$ of the design domain. Thus, the set representing these constraints on φ is given as

$$\mathcal{U} \coloneqq \left\{ \varphi \in L^1(\Omega) \middle| \varphi = -1 \text{ a.e. on } S_0 \text{ and } \varphi = 1 \text{ a.e. on } S_1 \right\}.$$
 (2.1.1)

As the values of $\varphi \in \mathcal{U}$ are fixed on $S_0 \cup S_1$, the relevant set in our optimization process is given as $\tilde{\Omega}$ which will play also an important role in the definition of the Ginzburg–Landau energy in Section 2.1.4.

We additionally prescribe general bounds on the mean value of φ in order to take volume constraints into account. To this end, we impose the general constraint

$$\beta_1 |\tilde{\Omega}| \leq \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \beta_2 |\tilde{\Omega}|,$$

with $\beta_1, \beta_2 \in \mathbb{R}$, $\beta_1 \leq \beta_2$ and $\beta_1, \beta_2 \in (-1, 1)$. This condition ensures that in the sharp interface case, where $\varphi \in BV(\tilde{\Omega}, \{\pm 1\})$, the sets $\{\varphi = 1\} \cap \tilde{\Omega}$ and $\{\varphi = -1\} \cap \tilde{\Omega}$ both have strictly positive measure. Hence, the trivial cases are excluded. Note that for the choice $\beta_1 = \beta_2$ we obtain an equality constraint for the mean value.

Furthermore, we require sufficient regularity of the phase-field, namely $H^1(\tilde{\Omega})$, in order to account for suitably smooth transitions between two pure phases and for the Ginzburg– Landau energy (that will be introduced in the next subsection) to be well-defined. All these constraints are summarized in the set

$$\mathcal{G}^{\beta} = \left\{ \varphi \in H^{1}(\tilde{\Omega}) \, \middle| \, |\varphi| \le 1, \beta_{1} \big| \tilde{\Omega} \big| \le \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \le \beta_{2} \big| \tilde{\Omega} \big| \right\}.$$
(2.1.2)

Finally, the admissible set, i.e., the set over which we will formulate our optimization problem in Chapter 3, see also Section 2.1.7, is given as $\Phi_{\rm ad} := \mathcal{G}^{\beta} \cap \mathcal{U}$. Note that we only demand $\varphi \in H^1(\tilde{\Omega})$, i.e., we do only prescribe regularity in the region of the design domain where the phase-field is not fixed by the prescribed values in \mathcal{U} . We will comment on that in further detail in Section 2.1.4.

We point out that for the upcoming analysis in Section 3.2, we could also include a constraint preventing the shape to touch the boundary, i.e., the Dirichlet boundary condition on the phase-field $\varphi = -1$ on $\partial\Omega$, which is used also in some of the numerical simulations presented in Section 3.4. In order for this constraint to be well-defined in the trace sense, and not to interfere with the one formulated via \mathcal{U} in (2.1.1), we would also need to demand $S_1 \subset \Omega$ to be compactly contained. Nevertheless, we do not include this Dirichlet condition in the discussion of the sharp interface limit in Section 3.3 as this would produce an additional term in the Γ -limit of the Ginzburg-Landau energy as explained in the following section.

In Chapter 4 we will rigorously incorporate this boundary condition on the phase-field and especially prove the Γ -limit result in this more complex setting requiring to carefully adapt the Γ -limit proof of Theorem 3.3.11 to obtain Theorem 4.3.17. Note that we are also forced to do so, because without the inclusion of this Dirichlet condition the application of the technique of symmetric-decreasing rearrangements is bound to fail, see Remark 2.2.13. Let us now introduce the remaining constraint formulated in Chapter 4. There we are concerned with the Faber–Krahn theorem where only a volume constraint is present. Thus, we do not prescribe the point-wise constraint (2.1.1) there. Furthermore above volume constraint is simplified to

$$\int_{\Omega} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x = m,$$

with prescribed $m \in (0, 1)$. Recall that here the pure phase -1 used in Chapter 3 in order to model void is replaced by the value 0, thus the volume constraint exactly corresponds to the case when $\beta_1 = \beta_2$ previously mentioned. Combining this volume constraint with the appropriate regularity of the phase-field and the above mentioned Dirichlet boundary condition we arrive at the admissible set

$$\Phi_{\mathrm{ad}} := \left\{ \varphi \in H_0^1(\Omega) \middle| \begin{array}{l} 0 \le \varphi(x) \le 1 \quad \text{for a.e. } x \in \Omega, \\ f_\Omega \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x = m \end{array} \right\} \subset H_0^1(\Omega) \cap L^\infty(\Omega) \,.$$

2.1.3. The constraints on the phase-field in Part II

Let us now consider the constraints formulated for the vector-valued phase-field variable $\varphi: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^N$ used in Chapter 5 and 6. We want to prescribe the total spatial amount of

each phase. To this end, we impose the mean value constraint

$$f_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{\varphi} \, \mathrm{d} \boldsymbol{x} = \boldsymbol{m} = (m_i)_{i=1}^N,$$

where $m^i \in (0, 1)$ is a fixed given number for any $i \in \{1, ..., N\}$. In addition, we want $\varphi(x)$ for a.e. $x \in \Omega$ and thus, also the vector \boldsymbol{m} to be an element of the set

$$\Sigma^N = \left\{ \boldsymbol{\xi} \in \mathbb{R}^N \, \middle| \, \sum_{i=1}^N \xi_i = 1 \right\}.$$

This constraint is a plausible consequence of the physical fact that at each point in space the volume fractions of the materials should sum up to 1. Furthermore, being a volume fraction, each component of $\varphi(x)$ clearly has to be non-negative. For the upcoming analysis, in analogy to the two-phase case we want to prescribe a suitable regularity for the phase-field, namely $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. All these constraints are expressed in the set

$$\mathcal{G}^{m} = \left\{ \varphi \in \mathcal{G} \left| \int_{\Omega} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x = m \right\}.$$

Here, $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}$ is given by

$$\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}} = \left\{ \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \middle| \boldsymbol{\varphi}(x) \in \boldsymbol{G} \text{ for almost all } x \in \Omega \right\}$$

where $\boldsymbol{G} = \mathbb{R}^N_+ \cap \Sigma^N$ with

$$\mathbb{R}^{N}_{+} = \left\{ \boldsymbol{\xi} \in \mathbb{R}^{N} \middle| \xi_{i} \geq 0 \quad \forall i \in \{1, \dots, N\} \right\}.$$

The set G is referred to as the *Gibbs-Simplex*.

In Chapter 5 we additionally impose a point-wise constraint in analogy to the previous section. Thus, we fix two disjoint measurable sets $S_i \subset \Omega$ with $i \in \{0, 1\}$ and define the set

$$\boldsymbol{U}_c \coloneqq \left\{ \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \, | \, \varphi_N = 0 \text{ a.e. on } S_0 \text{ and } \varphi_N = 1 \text{ a.e. on } S_1 \right\},$$

to fix material on S_0 and complete void on S_1 . Note that as we are not concerned with the sharp interface limit in Chapter 5 we can simply impose the H^1 -regularity on the whole of Ω without worrying about the regularity of the sets S_0, S_1 . Nevertheless, in order to obtain a well-posed optimization problem in Section 2.1.11, these sets have to be chosen such that $U_c \neq \emptyset$, which is for example guaranteed if the sets keep a positive fixed distance.

In Chapter 6 however, we omit above constraint as our analysis in Section 6.3 is not able deal with it. More precisely, in the regularization process applied to the gradient inequality, we would get additional terms resulting from the constraint U_c in which we are not able to pass to the limit. Therefore we omit this constraint in order to recover a strong formulation of the original non-regularized gradient inequality by passing the regularization parameter to the limit, see also Theorem 6.3.12.

2.1.4. The Ginzburg–Landau energy

Let us give a general introduction to the Ginzburg–Landau energy which in phase-field models is a key ingredient in the objective functional. Let us assume for the moment that we can formulate this energy on the whole design domain Ω . Then the Ginzburg–Landau energy is given as

$$E_{\rm GL}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x, \quad \varepsilon > 0.$$
(2.1.3)

Here, the potential $\psi : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$ is assumed to have exactly the two global minimum points at the pure phases, which we denote for the sake of this general introduction with -1 and +1, with

$$\min_{\mathbb{R}} \psi = \psi(\pm 1) = 0$$

We have already indicated in the introduction that the minimization of the Ginzburg– Landau energy enforces the demixing of phases into their pure form. Heuristically, this is seen as follows. The gradient term in (2.1.3) wishes the phase-field to be as constant as possible or in other words to have as less transitions as possible. Our volume constraints on φ of the previous section are now chosen in such a way that the design domain is neither completely occupied by the shape neither completely empty. Thus, transitions need to take place. Naively, the gradient term in the energy can be kept small by choosing this transition region to be very thin. But the thinner this region gets the steeper the phasefield transition gets and we pay with a large gradient.

These two effects now obviously compete and this is where the interface parameter ε comes into play. Let us assume that the thickness of the transition region corresponding to φ_{ε} is of order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$. Then formally the gradient is of qualitative order

$$\|\nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-1}).$$

In combination, we deduce that as long as the transition region is of order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$ the gradient term in the energy (2.1.3) remains finite as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Now let us come to the potential term. So far the gradient term only tells us that transitions should happen at a length-scale of order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$ but not in between which specific values this takes place. So it is not surprising that the potential is constructed in such a way that it favours the pure phases. More precisely by considering the above transition φ_{ε} enforced by the gradient term, we arrive at

$$\int_{\Omega} \psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon).$$

as ψ vanishes outside the transition layer which is of order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$. Thus, this discussion justifies why we expect minimizers of the Ginzburg–Landau energy to perform transitions between the pure phases on a legthscale proportional to ε . At this point we want to mention that from a numerical point of view the constants appearing in such qualitative estimates can in general be quite large and thus "proportional" especially in the quantitative sense has to be understood with care.

As already indicated in the introduction and as we will also see explicitly in Chapter 4 there are two qualitatively different cases depending on the explicit choice of the bulk

potential ψ . We will refer to these cases as the smooth and the non-smooth case and give an in depth mathematical treatment of the following discussion in Chapter 4 and especially the proofs of Theorem 4.3.17.

If ψ is chosen to be a function belonging to $C_{loc}^{1,1}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{R})$ we speak of the smooth case. A classical choice here is the quartic double-well potential $\psi(\varphi) = \frac{1}{4}(1-\varphi^2)^2$, see [126,147]. In this case, although the transition layer is qualitatively of order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$, the pure phases will be reached only asymptotically. In particular we will see in the construction of the optimal profile in Theorem 4.3.17 that a stretching of the transition layer combined with a suitable interpolation will be necessary in order for the phase-field to reach the pure phase values on a *finite* length-scale, see also the construction in [135,147] our analysis in this case is based on. A beautiful side note, also mentioned in [135], is that this stretching introduces an *intermediate region* which is crucial in the theory of formally matched asymptotic expansions because in this region both inner and outer expansions meet and via matching conditions one is able to deduce boundary conditions on the sharp-interface boundary, see Chapter 6.

Now let us come to the non-smooth case, which will be the one mostly used in this thesis. Let ψ be decomposed as $\psi(\varphi) = \psi_0(\varphi) + I_{[-1,1]}(\varphi)$ with $I_{[-1,1]} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$ being the indicator functional

$$I_{[-1,1]}(\xi) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } \xi \in [-1,1], \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

and $\psi_0 \in C_{loc}^{1,1}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$, denoted as the regular part of ψ . A classical choice here is the quadratic potential $\psi_0(\varphi) = \frac{1}{2}(1-\varphi^2)$, see [37]. Now ψ is a non-smooth potential taking the value infinity outside the pure-phase interval. This choice is referred to as *double-obstacle potential* as it enforces φ to stay within the pure phase interval [-1,1] as this interval is not penalized by the indicator functional. We refer to [87] who first introduced this obstacle formulation of the energy $E_{\text{GL}}^{\varepsilon}$. Compared to the smooth case this choice has the benefit that it is possible to construct an optimal profile directly connecting the pure phase values on a length-scale of $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$, i.e., the pure phases are reached in finite time, see the proofs of Theorem 4.3.17. Note that in the framework of [37] the energy is scaled with $\sqrt{\varepsilon}$ and not with ε as in our setting.

If we do not give detailed assumptions on the choice of the potential in the upcoming analysis of this thesis we will allow both for the smooth case and for the non-smooth case, with general $\psi \in C_{loc}^{1,1}$ in the smooth case and $\psi_0 \in C_{loc}^{1,1}$ in the non-smooth case. In particular if we are in the smooth case we will identify $\psi = \psi_0$ in our notation.

In the light of first-order optimality conditions, see Chapter 3 and Chapter 5, we also wish to derive the Ginzburg–Landau energy with respect to φ . In our optimization problems, we impose the phase-field constraint $\varphi \in \Phi_{ad}$, which implies that the phase-field variable does not leave the pure phase interval. Thus, it suffices to include the regular part

$$E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) := \int_{\Omega} \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi_0(\varphi) \right) \, \mathrm{d}x, \qquad (2.1.4)$$

of the Ginzburg–Landau energy in the cost functional, since $E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = E^{\varepsilon}_{GL}(\varphi)$ for all $\varphi \in \Phi_{ad}$. This is important for the analysis as it allows us to compute directional derivatives

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t}E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi+t(\tilde{\varphi}-\varphi))\big|_{t=0} = \int_{\Omega}\varepsilon\nabla\varphi\cdot\nabla(\tilde{\varphi}-\varphi)\,\mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega}\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\psi_{0}'(\varphi)(\tilde{\varphi}-\varphi)\,\mathrm{d}x$$

in every direction $\tilde{\varphi} - \varphi$ with $\tilde{\varphi} \in \Phi_{ad}$.

Let us mention a further detail which will be important for Chapter 3 in view of the Γ -limit performed in Section 3.3.2. In the light of the point-wise constraint (2.1.1) the relevant set of our optimization process is $\tilde{\Omega}$ thus, in Chapter 3 we consider the Ginzburg–Landau energy restricted to this set $\tilde{\Omega}$, i.e.,

$$E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi) \,\mathrm{d}x$$

Thus, it is also natural to include only the regularity $H^1(\tilde{\Omega})$ in the definition of \mathcal{G}^{β} in (2.1.2). If we demanded $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{U}$, we would obtain Dirichlet conditions

$$\begin{aligned} \varphi &= -1 \quad \text{on } \partial S_0, \\ \varphi &= 1 \quad \text{on } \partial S_1. \end{aligned}$$

This would produce an additional contact energy term in the Γ -limit of E^{ε} as $\varepsilon \to 0$, see [135]. In order to avoid this phenomenon and to obtain the classical Γ -limit as studied in [37,126,147], the energy and the H^1 -regularity are restricted to the subset $\tilde{\Omega} \subset \Omega$, which also reveals the regularity assumption on the sets S_0, S_1 with respect to Ω . Nevertheless, as mentioned above, we will rigorously include a homogeneous Dirichlet boundary condition on the phase-field in Chapter 4.

In Part II of this thesis the Ginzburg–Landau energy is defined as in (2.1.3) but now of course depending on the vector-valued phase-field $\varphi : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^N$. Thus, we suitably modify the bulk potential ψ . The function $\psi : \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$ should attain exactly N global minima of value zero attained at the unit vectors $e_i \in \mathbb{R}^N$, i.e., for all $i \in \{1, ..., N\}$,

$$\min \psi = \psi(\boldsymbol{e}_i) = 0.$$

Recall from Section 2.1.3 that the unit vectors exactly correspond to the pure phases in our model. Furthermore, in the whole of Part II, ψ is assumed to exhibit the decomposition $\psi(\varphi) = \psi_0(\varphi) + I_G(\varphi)$ with $\psi_0 \in C^{1,1}(\mathbb{R}^N, \mathbb{R})$ and I_G being the indicator functional

$$I_{\boldsymbol{G}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in \boldsymbol{G}, \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Analogously as for the scalar case, this type of obstacle functional is used to enforce that φ attains its values only in G. In our optimization problems, we will impose the phase-field constraint $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m$ which ensures that $\varphi(x) \in G$ for almost all $x \in \Omega$. Thus, as in the previous discussion for the scalar case it suffices to include the regular part (2.1.4) in the cost functional.

2.1.5. The approximate eigenvalue problems in Part I

For any $\varepsilon > 0$, we now introduce approximate eigenvalue problems with Dirichlet boundary condition and Neumann boundary condition, respectively. These problems will be governing the analysis in Chapter 3 and 4. They will act as the state equation in the forthcoming optimization problems. We either consider

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)\nabla w] + b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)w = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)w & \text{ in } \Omega, \\ w = 0 & \text{ on } \partial\Omega, \end{cases}$$
(2.1.5)

or

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)\nabla w] = \mu^{\varepsilon,\varphi} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)w & \text{ in } \Omega, \\ \frac{\partial w}{\partial \nu} = 0 & \text{ on } \partial\Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.1.6)

Here $\boldsymbol{\nu}$ is the outer unit normal vector on $\partial\Omega$, and $a_{\varepsilon}, b_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ are coefficient functions which depend on the phase-field φ and the interface parameter $\varepsilon > 0$. Note that these equations are imposed on the whole design domain and not just on the restriction $\tilde{\Omega}$. Of course this is necessary as the set S_1 is fixed to be part of the final shape on which the eigenvalue equation in the sharp interface limit shall hold.

For fixed $\varepsilon > 0$, we demand that $a_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon} > C_{\varepsilon} > 0$ in order to avoid degeneration for fixed ε and $b_{\varepsilon} \ge 0$ in \mathbb{R} . Note that if we would just choose $a_{\varepsilon} = c_{\varepsilon} \equiv 1$ and $b_{\varepsilon} \equiv 0$ we would obtain the classical Dirichlet and Neumann eigenvalue problems formulated on the *whole* of Ω . The beauty of these coefficient functions is that they will enforce the Dirichlet and Neumann problems on a shape *within* the design domain. We further assume $a_{\varepsilon}, b_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon} \in C_{loc}^{1,1}(\mathbb{R})$. These properties allow us to define the following scalar products on $L^{2}(\Omega)$ depending on the phase-field $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$:

$$(u,\eta)_{a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \coloneqq \int_{\Omega} a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) u\eta \, \mathrm{d}x, \quad (u,\eta)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \coloneqq \int_{\Omega} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) u\eta \, \mathrm{d}x, \quad u,\eta \in L^{2}(\Omega).$$

The induced norms on $L^2(\Omega)$ are

$$\|u\|_{a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} = (u, u)_{a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)}^{\frac{1}{2}}, \quad \|u\|_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} = (u, u)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)}^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$
 (2.1.7)

In the following, we use the notation $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)$ to indicate that $L^2(\Omega)$ is equipped with the φ -dependent scalar product $(\cdot, \cdot)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)}$. Similarly, we equip the spaces $H^1_0(\Omega)$ and

$$H^{1}_{(0),\varphi}(\Omega) = \left\{ w \in H^{1}(\Omega) \left| \int_{\Omega} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) w \, \mathrm{d}x = 0 \right. \right\}$$

with the scalar product $(\nabla \cdot, \nabla \cdot)_{a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)}$. For the purpose of a clearer presentation we further define a positive semi-definite bi-linear form $(\cdot, \cdot)_{b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)}$ in the same fashion as for the coefficient functions $a_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon}$. However, this bi-linear form does not define a scalar product as it possibly degenerates.

In the subsequent analysis, we will work with the weak formulations of the approximate problems (2.1.5) and (2.1.6) which are given as

$$(\nabla w, \nabla \eta)_{a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} + (w, \eta)_{b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} = \lambda^{\varepsilon, \varphi} (w, \eta)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \quad \text{for all } \eta \in H^{1}_{0}(\Omega),$$
(2.1.8)

and

$$(\nabla w, \nabla \eta)_{a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} = \mu^{\varepsilon, \varphi} (w, \eta)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \quad \text{for all } \eta \in H^{1}(\Omega),$$
(2.1.9)

respectively. In Theorem 3.2.2 we will see that for any $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$, all eigenvalues in either the Dirichlet or the Neumann case can be written as a sequence

$$0 < \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \le \lambda_2^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \le \lambda_3^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \le \dots \to \infty,$$

or

$$0 = \mu_0^{\varepsilon,\varphi} < \mu_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \le \mu_2^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \le \mu_3^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \le \dots \to \infty,$$

respectively.

In the sharp interface limit studied in Section 3.3.2 and in the modeling of the Faber– Krahn theorem studied in Chapter 4 we will choose $a_{\varepsilon} \equiv c_{\varepsilon} \equiv 1$ in the approximate problem (2.1.5), because the appropriate choice of the functions $(b_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ will provide the desired relaxation of the Dirichlet-Laplace problem on the sharp shape D as we will see formally in the next section. Nevertheless, we include the coefficients $a_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon}$ in the Dirichlet problem in order to keep the model as general as possible. As we will see also in the next section, for the Neumann problem the coefficients $a_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon}$ are indeed essential.

2.1.6. The sharp interface limit: A formal discussion

Before we formulate the optimization problems in which (2.1.8) and (2.1.9) serve as the state equations, we formally discuss their behavior when taking the limit $\varepsilon \to 0$.

In both cases (2.1.5) and (2.1.6) we want to ensure that the boundary condition is not only fulfilled on the fixed boundary $\partial \Omega$ but also on the free boundary obtained in the sharp interface limit $\varepsilon \to 0$. By our diffuse interface approach we want to approximate this behavior.

Although the analytical results for $\varepsilon > 0$ are independent of the following considerations as they can be carried out under the general assumptions on the coefficient functions made in Section 2.1.5, we want to formally discuss how the coefficient functions need to be chosen explicitly in order to obtain the desired properties in the sharp-interface limit.

For a sequence of phase-field functions $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ that is expected to converge to φ_0 in the sharp-interface limit $\varepsilon \to 0$ (with φ_0 attaining only the values -1 and +1), we define

$$egin{aligned} \Omega^arepsilon_\pm &\coloneqq \left\{ oldsymbol{x} \in \Omega | \, arphi_arepsilon(oldsymbol{x}) \geq 0
ight\}, \ \Omega^arepsilon_- &\coloneqq \left\{ oldsymbol{x} \in \Omega | \, arphi_arepsilon(oldsymbol{x}) < 0
ight\}, \ \Omega_\pm &\coloneqq \left\{ oldsymbol{x} \in \Omega | \, arphi_0(oldsymbol{x}) = \pm 1
ight\}, \ \Gamma &\coloneqq \partial \Omega_+ \cap \Omega, \end{aligned}$$

where $\boldsymbol{n}_{\varepsilon}$ is the outer unit normal vector field on $\partial \Omega_{+}^{\varepsilon} \cap \Omega$ and \boldsymbol{n} is the outer unit normal vector field on Γ . An illustration of the diffuse interface and the sharp interface limit can be found in Figure 2.1.

Now, the coefficient functions are to be chosen in such a way that they enforce the boundary condition

$$w = 0 \quad \text{on } \Gamma, \tag{2.1.10}$$

in the Dirichlet case and the boundary condition

$$\frac{\partial w}{\partial \boldsymbol{n}} = 0 \quad \text{on } \Gamma,$$
 (2.1.11)

in the Neumann case. We now present suitable choices for the coefficients a_{ε} , b_{ε} and c_{ε} and we formally discuss how the boundary conditions (2.1.10) and (2.1.11) are obtained in the sharp interface limit.



Figure 2.1: The classical eigenvalue problems on $D = \Omega_+$ approximated by the diffuse interface approach. The diffuse interface is represented by the light gray surrounding of Γ .

In the Neumann case, we choose

$$a_{\varepsilon}(1) = c_{\varepsilon}(1) = 1, \qquad a_{\varepsilon}(-1) = a\varepsilon, \qquad c_{\varepsilon}(-1) = c\varepsilon,$$
 (2.1.12)

with constants a, c > 0. Then, condition (2.1.11) will be implicitly enforced in the following sense. The weak formulation of (2.1.6) is given by

$$\int_{\Omega} a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \nabla w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \mu^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \int_{\Omega} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \eta \in H^{1}(\Omega).$$
(2.1.13)

Assuming that the convergence $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \to \varphi_0$ implies the convergence of all appearing ε dependent quantities, we use (2.1.12) to recover

$$\int_{\Omega_+} \nabla w^{\varphi_0} \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \mu^{\varphi_0} \int_{\Omega_+} w^{\varphi_0} \eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \eta \in H^1(\Omega),$$

that is the weak formulation of the classical eigenvalue problem with Neumann boundary data

$$\begin{aligned} -\Delta w^{\varphi_0} &= \mu^{\varphi_0} w^{\varphi_0} \quad \text{in} \quad D = \Omega_+, \\ \frac{\partial w^{\varphi_0}}{\partial n} &= 0 \qquad \text{on} \ \partial D = \Gamma, \end{aligned}$$

by formally sending $\varepsilon \to 0$. Note that in order to arrive at this limit problem the degeneracy of $a_{\varepsilon}(-1)$ and $c_{\varepsilon}(-1)$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$ is essential.

For the Dirichlet case let us fix $a_{\varepsilon} = c_{\varepsilon} \equiv 1$. Then condition (2.1.10) will be ensured by the coefficient function b_{ε} appearing in the state equation (2.1.5) by prescribing the following properties

$$b_{\varepsilon}(1) = 0, \qquad \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_{\varepsilon}(-1) = \infty.$$
 (2.1.14)

The idea of adding such a coefficient function comes from the porous medium approach that is used to model fluid dynamics phenomena, see e.g., [41,96,97].

For $\varepsilon > 0$, let us consider the weak formulation of the Dirichlet problem (2.1.8) which now reads as

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \int_{\Omega} w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \eta \in H^{1}_{0}(\Omega).$$

Assuming again that the convergence $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \to \varphi_0$ implies the convergence of all appearing ε -dependent quantities, we infer that

$$\sup\left\{\int_{\Omega_{-}^{\varepsilon}} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \left|w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}}\right|^{2} \mathrm{d}x \ \middle| \ \varepsilon > 0\right\} < \infty.$$

$$(2.1.15)$$

In the light of the choice (2.1.14) this can only be the case if $w^{\varphi_0} = 0$ almost everywhere on the set $\Omega \setminus \Omega_+ = \{\varphi_0 = -1\}$. Proceeding as in the Neumann case and formally passing to the limit $\varepsilon \to 0$ in the weak formulation, we conclude that w^{φ_0} is a solution to the classical eigenvalue problem on Ω_+ with Dirichlet boundary data, that is

$$\begin{cases} -\Delta w^{\varphi_0} = \lambda^{\varphi_0} w^{\varphi_0} & \text{ in } D = \Omega_+, \\ w^{\varphi_0} = 0 & \text{ on } \partial D = \Gamma. \end{cases}$$

For a detailed rigorous analysis of the sharp interface limit in the Dirichlet case we refer to Section 3.3.

However, a rigorous analysis of the Neumann problem in our framework at the moment is not possible as the coefficient function a_{ε} chosen in (2.1.12) degenerates outside the prescribed shape. More explicitly, testing the weak formulation of the Neumann problem (2.1.13) with the eigenfunction $w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}}$ yields

$$\int_{\Omega} a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \left| \nabla w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \mu^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}},$$

as we can assume the eigenfunction to be normalized with respect to $\|\cdot\|_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)}$. To apply classical compactness results, we need to control the Dirichlet energy of the eigenfunctions, but a_{ε} as chosen in (2.1.12) degenerates in the phase $\{\varphi_{\varepsilon} = -1\}$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$, i.e., on the left-hand side we obtain the term

$$a\varepsilon \int_{\{\varphi_{\varepsilon}=-1\}} |\nabla w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

In other words, knowing that the sequence of eigenvalues $(\mu^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}})_{\varepsilon>0}$ is bounded, does not imply that, on the whole of Ω , also the Dirichlet energy is bounded.

Nevertheless, we believe that by choosing the convergence orders of $a_{\varepsilon}(-1)$ and $c_{\varepsilon}(-1)$ in an appropriate way similarly to [55, Lemma 14] one can still obtain the desired convergence if the shape D is smooth enough. The key idea there in the notation of our setting is to use the model parameters

$$a_{\varepsilon}(-1) = a\varepsilon, \quad c_{\varepsilon}(-1) = c\varepsilon^2,$$

and then apply this particular scaling to the Rayleigh quotient

$$\frac{\int_{\Omega} a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \left| \nabla w^{\varepsilon,\varphi^{\varepsilon}} \right|^{2} \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \left| w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \right|^{2} \mathrm{d}x} = \mu^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}},$$

in order to obtain the convergence

$$\lim_{\varepsilon\searrow 0}\mu^{\varepsilon,\varphi_\varepsilon}=\mu^{\varphi_0},$$

at least if the sequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ is a suitably nice recovery sequence for φ_0 . Note that this choice of model parameters is also reflected in the discussion about the avoidance of spurious eigenmodes in Section 6.4.2. In the elasticity problem there it is also essential to scale the void part of the stiffness with a lower ε order compared to the mass in order to exclude the case of physically unreasonable localized eigenmodes. A rigorous analysis of the Γ -limit for the phase-field approximation of the Neumann problem is definitely a fascinating future research project.

Having motivated the constraints and the state equations we are now in a position to introduce the optimization problems studied in Chapter 3 and Chapter 4 for $\varepsilon > 0$.

2.1.7. The optimization problems in Part I

For any fixed $l \in \mathbb{N}$ and indices $i_1, \ldots, i_l \in \mathbb{N}$ with $1 \leq i_1 < i_2 < \cdots < i_l$, we include a finite selection of eigenvalues $\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ of (2.1.5) or $\mu_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \ldots, \mu_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ of (2.1.6), respectively, in the cost functional via the function

$$\Psi: (\mathbb{R}_{>0})^l \to \mathbb{R},$$

which is assumed to be of class C^1 . As mentioned above, the Ginzburg–Landau energy also needs to be included in the cost functional in order to guarantee for the desired phase-field structure and well-posed optimization problems. Hence, for $\varepsilon > 0$, we define the objective functional as

$$J_l^{D,\varepsilon}(\varphi) \coloneqq \Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) + \gamma E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi), \qquad (2.1.16)$$

in the Dirichlet case, and

$$J_l^{N,\varepsilon}(\varphi) \coloneqq \Psi(\mu_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi},\dots,\mu_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) + \gamma E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi), \qquad (2.1.17)$$

in the Neumann case, where $\gamma > 0$ is a weighting parameter. In the light of (2.1.1) and (2.1.2), we recall the set of admissible phase-fields as $\Phi_{\rm ad} = \mathcal{G}^{\beta} \cap \mathcal{U}$. Now, the optimization problem reads as

$$\begin{cases} \min & J_l^{D,\varepsilon}(\varphi), \\ \text{s.t.} & \varphi \in \Phi_{\text{ad}}, \\ & \lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \text{ are eigenvalues of } (2.1.8) \end{cases}$$

in the Dirichlet case, and

$$\begin{cases} \min & J_l^{N,\varepsilon}(\varphi), \\ \text{s.t.} & \varphi \in \Phi_{\text{ad}}, \\ & \mu_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \dots, \mu_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \text{ are eigenvalues of } (2.1.9) \end{cases}$$

in the Neumann case.

Note that we do not need an additional assumption on the function Ψ to be bounded from below in order for the minimization problem to possess a minimizer, as we can show that any eigenvalue of our approximate problem is bounded by the corresponding eigenvalue of the classical eigenvalue problem where the shape is chosen to be the whole design domain Ω , see Lemma 3.2.7.

This allows us to cover a large variety of optimization problems. For example, the Faber– Krahn problem and the Szegő–Weinberger problem, see (3.1.2) and (3.1.3) in the introduction of Chapter 3, can be formulated within our framework by choosing

$$\Psi(\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) = \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \quad \Psi(\mu_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) = -\mu_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi},$$

in $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$ and $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$, respectively. In Section 3.4, we will further demonstrate that the optimization of linear combinations of eigenvalues

$$\Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi},\ldots,\lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) = \sum_{j=1}^l \alpha_j \lambda_{i_j}, \quad \Psi(\mu_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi},\ldots,\mu_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) = \sum_{j=1}^l \alpha_j \mu_{i_j},$$

(with coefficients $\alpha_j \in \mathbb{R}$) can also be handled at least numerically. In the Dirichlet case, if we additionally assume the coefficients $\alpha_j \geq 0$ for $j = 1, \ldots, l$, linear combinations are even included in the setting of our rigorous sharp-interface analysis in Section 3.3.2.

Now that we have explained all the necessary preliminaries for Part I, we will focus on Part II of this thesis which covers spectral optimization problems in the framework of linear elasticity.

2.1.8. The density function

In analogy to the previous state equations, for the equations of linear elasticity we will both allow for a phase-field dependent density distribution ρ_{ε} and a phase-field dependent elasticity tensor \mathbb{C}_{ε} . Compared to the approximate Neumann problem introduced in (2.1.6) the density plays now the role of the coefficient function c_{ε} and the elasticity tensor plays the role of the coefficient function a_{ε} . The density distribution ρ_{ε} depends directly on the phase-field φ and this way, ρ_{ε} is not just a given function but represents the density of the actual structure we want to optimize.

To this end, we assume that the density function ρ_{ε} belongs to $C^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}^N;\mathbb{R})$ and is uniformly positive, i.e., for $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a constant $\rho_{\varepsilon,0} > 0$ such that $\rho(\varphi) \ge \rho_{\varepsilon,0}$ for all $\varphi \in \mathbb{R}^N$. This directly yields

$$\rho_{\varepsilon,0} |\boldsymbol{u}|^2 \le \rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) |\boldsymbol{u}|^2, \qquad (2.1.18)$$

for all $\varphi, u \in \mathbb{R}^N$. For any fixed $\varphi \in \mathbb{R}^N$ we infer from the above properties that there exist constants $C_{\varepsilon,\varphi}, C'_{\varepsilon,\varphi} > 0$ (that may locally depend on φ , i.e., $C_{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ and $C'_{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ can be

chosen uniformly on bounded sets), such that

$$\begin{aligned} |\rho_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{u} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}| &\leq C_{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}} |\boldsymbol{u}| |\boldsymbol{v}|, \\ |\rho_{\varepsilon}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{h}\boldsymbol{u} \cdot \boldsymbol{v}| &\leq C_{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}' |\boldsymbol{h}| |\boldsymbol{u}| |\boldsymbol{v}|, \end{aligned}$$
(2.1.19)

for all $\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{v} \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\boldsymbol{h} \in \mathbb{R}^N$. Next, for any function $\varrho \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$, we define

$$(\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{g})_{\varrho} \coloneqq \int_{\Omega} \varrho \, \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{g} \, \mathrm{d}x \quad ext{for all } \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{g} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d).$$

Due to the above assumptions, we can use this notation to define a family of scalar products on $L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ depending on $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ by

$$(\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{g})_{\rho_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} \coloneqq \int_{\Omega} \rho_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{g} \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{g} \in L^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}).$$
 (2.1.20)

These scalar products canonically induce norms that are all equivalent to the standard norm on $L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. To indicate the norm we consider $L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ to be equipped with, we will use the notation $L^2_{\rho_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ or simply $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ when $\varepsilon > 0$ is fixed. On the other hand (\cdot, \cdot) denotes the classical scalar product on $L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$.

A reasonable choice of ρ would be

$$\rho_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \rho_{\varepsilon,N}\varphi_N = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \rho_i \varphi_i + \varepsilon \widetilde{\rho}_N \varphi_N, \quad \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in \boldsymbol{G}.$$
(2.1.21)

Here, for any $i \in \{1, ..., N-1\}$, the coefficient $\rho_i > 0$ stands for the density of the *i*-th material which is assumed to be constant. In our model we interpret the void as a material of very low density. Hence, we chose $\rho_{\varepsilon,N} = \varepsilon \tilde{\rho}_N$ as corresponding density, where $\tilde{\rho}_N > 0$ is a fixed constant.

Note that from the view of formally matched asymptotic expansions in Chapter 6, any scaling of $\tilde{\rho}^N$ with ε^p and p > 0 would be admissible here. In Section 6.4.2 we will give a quadratic decomposition of (2.1.21) and an explicit ε scaling which we will see, in combination with a related decomposition of the elasticity tensor \mathbb{C} , is able to deal with the phenomenon of spurious eigenmodes. As mentioned also in the introduction, from a numerical viewpoint the occurrence of such modes localizing in void areas are problematic if the associated eigenvalues fall into the lower part of the spectrum our optimization problem deals with, see [5, 29, 55, 136]. Thus, we will verify that choosing above model parameters adequately, we can guarantee that eigenmodes localizing in void areas will only produce eigenvalues λ^{ε} which will become arbitrarily large as $\varepsilon \to 0$ and therefore leave the relevant part of the spectrum for ε small enough. This model is then also successfully implemented in the numerical simulations in Section 6.9.

Note that whenever we are not concerned with the limit process $\varepsilon \to 0$ we will drop this index in order to account for a more elegant depiction.

For the sake of mathematical analysis in Chapter 6, we have to extend the choice of ρ_{ε} in (2.1.21) onto the whole of \mathbb{R}^N . To this end, proceeding as in [32, Sect. 2.2], we define the cut-off function

$$\sigma_{\delta} : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R} \quad s \mapsto \begin{cases} -\delta & \text{if } s \leq -\delta, \\ a_{\delta} & \text{if } -\delta < s < 0, \\ s & \text{if } 0 \leq s \leq 1, \\ b_{\delta} & \text{if } 1 < s < 1 + \delta, \\ 1 + \delta & \text{if } s \geq 1 + \delta, \end{cases}$$
(2.1.22)
for any $\delta > 0$ which will be specified later. Here, a_{δ} and b_{δ} are monotonically increasing $C^{1,1}$ -functions such that $\sigma_{\delta} \in C^{1,1}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$. We now define the function ρ by

$$\rho : \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}, \quad \varphi \mapsto \sum_{i=1}^N \rho_i \, \sigma_\delta(P_\Sigma(\varphi)_i),$$
(2.1.23)

where P_{Σ} denotes the ℓ^2 -orthogonal projection of \mathbb{R}^N onto Σ^N defined as

$$P_{\Sigma}(oldsymbol{arphi}) = rgmin_{oldsymbol{v}\in\Sigma^N}rac{1}{2}\left\|oldsymbol{arphi}-oldsymbol{v}
ight\|_{\ell^2}^2,$$

or equivalently

$$P_{\Sigma}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = P_{T\Sigma}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \frac{1}{N}\mathbf{1},$$

where $\mathbf{1} = (1, ..., 1)^T \in \mathbb{R}^N$ and $P_{T\Sigma}$ denotes the (linear) ℓ^2 -orthogonal projection onto the tangent space

$$T\Sigma^N = \left\{ \boldsymbol{\xi} \in \mathbb{R}^N \, \middle| \, \sum_{i=1}^N \xi_i = 0 \right\}.$$

Obviously, it holds that $\rho \in C^{1,1}(\mathbb{R}^N; \mathbb{R})$ and since $\sigma_{\delta}(P_{\Sigma}(\varphi)_i) = \varphi_i$ for all $i \in \{1, ..., N\}$ as long as $\varphi \in \mathbf{G}$, the relation (2.1.21) holds true for this definition.

It remains to show that ρ is uniformly positive, at least if δ is chosen sufficiently small. To this end, we fix an arbitrary vector $\varphi \in \Sigma^N$ and define the index sets

$$I := \{1, ..., N\}, \quad I_{<0} := \{i \in I \mid \varphi_i < 0\}, \quad I_{\geq 0} := I \setminus I_{<0}.$$

Recalling the definition of Σ^N , we infer that

$$\sum_{I \ge 0} \varphi_i \ge 1, \quad \text{and thus also} \quad \sum_{I \ge 0} \sigma_{\delta}(\varphi_i) \ge 1.$$

Choosing

$$M := \max_{i \in I} \rho_i, \quad m := \min_{i \in I} \rho_i, \quad \delta := \frac{m}{2MN} > 0, \quad \text{and} \quad \rho_0 := \frac{m}{2} > 0$$

we conclude the estimate

$$\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \sum_{I \ge 0} \rho_i \, \sigma_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_i) + \sum_{I < 0} \rho_i \, \sigma_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_i) \ge m - \delta M N = \rho_0 > 0.$$

Since $\varphi \in \Sigma^N$ was arbitrary, this estimate holds for all $\varphi \in \Sigma^N$ and by application of the projection in (2.1.23) also for all $\varphi \in \mathbb{R}^N$. We point out that ρ_0 does not depend on φ and thus, this estimate is uniform. This means that the function ρ defined in (2.1.23) is admissible as it exhibits all properties that we demand for general density distributions.

2.1.9. The elasticity tensor

The underlying quantities appearing in linear elasticity are the tensors appearing in Hooke's Law (see, e.g., [86, 102]), namely the strain and the elasticity tensor which describe the stress tensor. To introduce the strain tensor we consider the displacement vector $\boldsymbol{u}: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ that describes the deformation of the structure under applied forces or vibrations. Now, the strain tensor of \boldsymbol{u} can be defined as

$$\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \coloneqq (\nabla \boldsymbol{u})^{\operatorname{sym}}$$

where $\mathcal{A}^{\text{sym}} \coloneqq \frac{1}{2}(\mathcal{A} + \mathcal{A}^T)$ is the symmetrized gradient for any matrix $\mathcal{A} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$. For $\varepsilon > 0$ the elasticity tensor \mathbb{C}_{ε} is a fourth order tensor whose components are demanded to fulfill $\mathbb{C}_{ijkl} \in C^{1,1}_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{R}^N, \mathbb{R})$ as well as the symmetry properties

$$\mathbb{C}_{ijkl} = \mathbb{C}_{jikl} = \mathbb{C}_{ijlk} = \mathbb{C}_{klij}.$$
(2.1.24)

for all $i, j, k, l \in \{1, \ldots, d\}$. From the regularity property we conclude that for any $\varphi \in \mathbb{R}^N$, there exist constants $\Lambda_{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \Lambda'_{\varepsilon,\varphi} > 0$ locally depending on φ such that

$$\begin{aligned} & \left|\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)\mathcal{A}:\mathcal{B}\right| \leq \Lambda_{\varepsilon,\varphi} \left|\mathcal{A}\right| \left|\mathcal{B}\right|, \\ & \left|\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}'(\varphi)\mathbf{h}\mathcal{A}:\mathcal{B}\right| \leq \Lambda_{\varepsilon,\varphi}' \left|\mathbf{h}\right| \left|\mathcal{A}\right| \left|\mathcal{B}\right|, \end{aligned}$$
(2.1.25)

for all symmetric matrices $\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \setminus \{\mathbf{0}\}$ and $\mathbf{h} \in \mathbb{R}^N$, where

$$\mathcal{A}: \mathcal{B} \coloneqq \sum_{i,j=1}^d \mathcal{A}_{ij} \mathcal{B}_{ij} \;,$$

and

$$\mathbb{C}'_{arepsilon}(oldsymbol{arphi})oldsymbol{h} = \left(\sum_{m=1}^N \partial_m \mathbb{C}_{ijkl}(oldsymbol{arphi})h_m
ight)^d_{i,j,k,l=1},$$

denotes the derivative of $\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$ in the direction h. Furthermore, we demand that there exists a constant $\theta_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that for all symmetric matrices $\mathcal{A} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \setminus \{\mathbf{0}\}$ and for all $\varphi \in \mathbb{R}^N$ it holds

$$\theta_{\varepsilon} |\mathcal{A}|^2 \le \mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \mathcal{A} : \mathcal{A}.$$
(2.1.26)

Recall that the application of a fourth order tensor onto a quadratic matrix is given by

$$(\mathbb{C}\mathcal{A})_{ij} = \sum_{k,l=1}^{d} \mathbb{C}_{ijkl}\mathcal{A}_{kl}.$$

A concrete choice of the elasticity tensor in analogy to the construction of ρ is

$$\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon,N}\varphi_N = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \mathbb{C}_i\varphi_i + \varepsilon \widetilde{\mathbb{C}}_N\varphi_N, \quad \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in \boldsymbol{G},$$

where for i = 1, ..., N - 1, \mathbb{C}_i denote constant material specific elasticity tensors. To guarantee (2.1.26) we need to assume the existence of positive constants $\tilde{\Theta}_i, \Theta_i$ such that for all $\mathcal{A} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \setminus \{\mathbf{0}\}$, it holds that

$$\widetilde{\Theta}_i |\mathcal{A}|^2 \leq \mathbb{C}_i \mathcal{A} : \mathcal{A} \leq \Theta_i |\mathcal{A}|^2$$
,

for all i = 1, ..., N - 1 and the existence of positive constants $\tilde{\Theta}_N, \Theta_N$ such that

$$\tilde{\Theta}_N |\mathcal{A}|^2 \leq \tilde{\mathbb{C}}_N \mathcal{A} : \mathcal{A} \leq \Theta_N |\mathcal{A}|^2,$$

for all $\mathcal{A} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \setminus \{\mathbf{0}\}$. Now, proceeding similarly as for the density ρ , we can construct an extension to \mathbb{R}^N satisfying the above properties.

2.1.10. The state equations in Part II

We now introduce the system of equations approximating the vibration of an elastic structure which will serve as state equation in the optimization problems studied in Part II. Let $\varepsilon > 0$, then consider the eigenvalue problem

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}})] = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\rho_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}} & \text{in }\Omega, \\ \boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on }\Gamma_{D}, \\ [\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}})] \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on }\Gamma_{0}. \end{cases}$$
(2.1.27)

Here, \boldsymbol{n} is the outer unit normal vector to the boundary of the design domain $\partial\Omega = \overline{\Gamma_D \cup \Gamma_0}$. The subsets $\Gamma_D, \Gamma_0 \subset \partial\Omega$ are relatively open and satisfy $\Gamma_D \cap \Gamma_0 = \emptyset$ and $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Gamma_D) > 0$, where \mathcal{H}^{d-1} denotes the (d-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure. These assumptions are crucial for Korn's inequality, see Theorem 2.2.2 and [160, Section 62.15]. To consider above system in the weak sense, we define the closed subspace

$$H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) := \left\{ \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \mid \boldsymbol{\eta} = \boldsymbol{0} \text{ on } \Gamma_D \right\} \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d).$$

Endowed with the standard inner product and norm given by

$$(\cdot,\cdot)_{H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)} := (\cdot,\cdot)_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)}, \quad \|\cdot\|_{H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)} := \|\cdot\|_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)},$$

 $H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is a Hilbert space. For any matrices $\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ and any fourth-order tensor $\mathcal{C} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d \times d \times d}$, we introduce the notation

$$\langle \mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B} \rangle_{\mathcal{C}} \coloneqq \int_{\Omega} \mathcal{C}\mathcal{A} : \mathcal{B} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

Let $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, then the mapping

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\cdot), \mathcal{E}(\cdot) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} : H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \to \mathbb{R}, \quad (\boldsymbol{w}, \boldsymbol{\eta}) \mapsto \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \quad (2.1.28)$$

defines a scalar product on $H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. As for ρ we only write the ε dependence in \mathbb{C} explicitly when we consider the sharp interface limit. By Korn's inequality, the norm induced by this inner product is equivalent to the standard norm on $H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. In what follows, we will always choose for a given $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ this inner product and induced norm on $H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$.

Using this notation and invoking the symmetry property (2.1.24), the weak formulation of (2.1.27) can be expressed as

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \left(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \right)_{\rho_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^{1}_{D}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}).$$
(2.1.29)

In Section 5.2, we will see that for any $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^N)$, there exists a sequence of eigenvalues

$$0 < \lambda_1^{\varepsilon, \varphi} \le \lambda_2^{\varepsilon, \varphi} \le \lambda_3^{\varepsilon, \varphi} \le \dots \to \infty$$

and corresponding eigenfunctions $\{\boldsymbol{w}_1^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \boldsymbol{w}_2^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, ...\} \subset H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ which form an orthonormal basis of $L^2_{\rho_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$.

Next, we introduce the structural optimization problem in which the system (2.1.27) can be regarded as the state equation.

2.1.11. The optimization problem in Part II

For $l \in \mathbb{N}$ and $i_1, \ldots, i_l \in \mathbb{N}$, the finite selection of eigenvalues $\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}$ of (2.1.27) is to be penalized via a function

$$\Psi: (\mathbb{R}_{>0})^l \to \mathbb{R},$$

which is assumed to be of class C^1 . Hence, in analogy to the two-phase case we define the objective functional as

$$J_l^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \coloneqq \Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}) + \gamma E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}), \qquad (2.1.30)$$

with $\gamma > 0$. Consequently, the overall optimization problem reads as

$$\begin{cases} \min & J_l^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}), \\ \text{s.t.} & \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^m \cap \boldsymbol{U}_c, \\ & \lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon, \boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon, \boldsymbol{\varphi}} \text{ are eigenvalues of } (2.1.29). \end{cases}$$

Recall from Section 2.1.4 that it suffices to include the regular part of the Ginzburg– Landau energy here, because $E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = E_{GL}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$ for all $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c \subset \mathcal{G}$. Note that here we of course need to assume that the sets S_0, S_1 introduced in Section 2.1.3 are chosen such that the admissible set $\mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c$ is non-empty, in order to allow for a well-posed optimization problem. In the light of the discussion in Section 2.1.3 this is guaranteed if the sets S_0, S_1 keep a positive fixed distance and $|S_0| < |\Omega| (1 - m_N)$ and $|S_1| < |\Omega| m_N$, because then a phase-field $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ has enough freedom to meet the mean value constraint imposed by \mathcal{G}^m .

2.1.12. A combination of compliance and eigenvalue optimization

As mentioned also in the introduction of this thesis, minimizing the compliance of a structure is a fundamental task in shape and topology optimization. Thus, we want to analytically and numerically consider also a problem of combining both spectral and compliance optimization, see Section 5.6 and Section 6.9.3.

In [32], the problem of minimizing the mean compliance

$$F(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \int_{\Omega} (1 - \varphi^N) \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{u} \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Gamma_g} \boldsymbol{g} \cdot \boldsymbol{u} \, \mathrm{d}\Gamma,$$

with $\boldsymbol{f} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and $\boldsymbol{g} \in L^2(\Gamma_g, \mathbb{R}^d)$, and the deviation with respect to a target displacement $\boldsymbol{u}_{\Omega} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ given by

$$J_0(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \left(\int_{\Omega} c(1-\varphi^N) \left|\boldsymbol{u}-\boldsymbol{u}_{\Omega}\right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x\right)^{\nu}, \quad \nu \in (0,1],$$

is considered. Here, $c \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ denotes a function with $|\operatorname{supp} c| > 0$, where $|\operatorname{supp} c|$ stands for the Lebesgue measure of the support. The boundary $\partial\Omega$ is split into two relatively open, disjoint subsets $\Gamma_C, \Gamma_g \subset \partial\Omega$ such that $\partial\Omega = \overline{\Gamma_C \cup \Gamma_g}$ and $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Gamma_C) > 0$. Moreover, the state equation is determined by the mean compliance in order to obtain

$$\boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_C(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \coloneqq \left\{ \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \, \middle| \, \boldsymbol{\eta} = \boldsymbol{0} \text{ on } \Gamma_C \right\}$$

as the displacement vector under the given forces. It reads as

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u})] &= (1-\boldsymbol{\varphi}^N)\boldsymbol{f} & \text{ in } \Omega, \\ \boldsymbol{u} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_C, \\ [\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u})] \boldsymbol{n} &= \boldsymbol{g} & \text{ on } \Gamma_g. \end{cases}$$
(2.1.31)

Combining this problem with the one discussed in the previous section, we obtain a structure that is on the one hand as stiff as possible (i.e., it has small compliance) and on the other hand realizes the desired vibration properties (e.g., a large first eigenvalue). Note that in order to account for a general model the Dirichlet boundary of the compliance problem Γ_C needs not to be identical to the Dirichlet boundary of the spectral problem Γ_D . The combination of $(\mathcal{P}^{\varepsilon})$ in [32] and $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$ reads as

$$\begin{pmatrix}
\min & I_l^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \alpha F(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \beta J_0(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi}) \\
\text{s.t.} & (\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}) \in H_C^1(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^d) \times H^1(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^N), \\
& (2.1.31) \text{ is fulfilled}, \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^m \cap \boldsymbol{U}_c, \\
& \text{and } \lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi} \text{ are eigenvalues of } (2.1.29),
\end{pmatrix}$$

$$(\mathcal{K}_l^{\varepsilon})$$

where $\alpha, \beta \geq 0, \gamma, \varepsilon > 0, \mathbf{m} \in (0, 1)^N \cap \Sigma^N$. In Section 5.6, we will present an existence result as well as the variational inequality for this combined problem. Numerically we will revisit this problem at the end of the thesis in Section 6.9.3.

2.2. Mathematical tools

Let us now summarize some of the most important mathematical tools that are used in this thesis. We will tacitly assume that we are in the setting of the previous section.

2.2.1. General notation

Let us give some general notation that we will use throughout this thesis. \mathcal{L}^d stands for the *d*-dimensional Lebesgue measure and \mathcal{H}^{d-1} denotes the (d-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure.

We write $\mathbb{R}_0^+ = [0, \infty)$ to denote the interval of non-negative real numbers and $\mathbb{R}_{>0}$ to denote the interval of positive real numbers $(0, \infty)$.

As we have also seen in the introduction of the double obstacle potential it is useful to consider cost functions taking also the value $+\infty$. Therefore we introduce the extended real numbers, see [142, 1.22] and [10, Example 2.8].

Definition 2.2.1. We define the extended real numbers $\overline{\mathbb{R}} = \mathbb{R} \cup \{\pm \infty\}$, with the standard ordering on \mathbb{R} and $-\infty < a < +\infty$ for $a \in \mathbb{R}$. We use the standard arithmetic operations and especially the convention $\pm \infty \cdot 0 = 0$. Furthermore

$$d: \overline{\mathbb{R}} \times \overline{\mathbb{R}} \to [-1, 1]$$
$$d(x, y) \coloneqq |g(x) - g(y)|$$

with

$$g(x) \coloneqq \begin{cases} -1 & \text{for } x = -\infty \\ \frac{x}{1+|x|} & \text{for } x \in \mathbb{R} \\ +1 & \text{for } x = +\infty, \end{cases}$$

defines a metric on $\overline{\mathbb{R}}$.

In particular for a sequence $(a_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\subset\mathbb{R}$ we understand the limit

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} a_n = +\infty \quad \text{in } \overline{\mathbb{R}},$$

with respect to this metric.

With \triangle we denote the symmetric difference of sets, which is defined as

$$A \bigtriangleup B = (A \backslash B) \cup (B \backslash A) = (A \cup B) \backslash (A \cap B).$$

For a function $u: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ and $t \in \mathbb{R}$ we use the standard abbreviations

$$\begin{aligned} \{u > t\} &\coloneqq \{x \in \Omega \mid u(x) > t\},\\ u^+ &\coloneqq \max\left\{0, u\right\}. \end{aligned}$$

We will always indicate weak convergence with the symbol \rightarrow and strong convergence with the symbol \rightarrow .

2.2.2. Tools from functional and geometric analysis

First of all we will give Korn's inequality which will allow us to give a suitable norm on

$$H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) := \left\{ \left. \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \right| \, \boldsymbol{\eta} = \boldsymbol{0} \ \text{ on } \Gamma_D \right\} \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

in terms of the symmetrized gradient. As indicated in Section 2.1.10 this is crucial for the theory in Part II, because this will tell us that the bi-linear form (2.1.28) induced by the state equation is coercive.

Recall that $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ was chosen to be a bounded Lipschitz domain.

Theorem 2.2.2 (Korn's inequality). Let $\Gamma_D \subset \partial \Omega$ be a relatively open subset with

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Gamma_D) > 0.$$

Then there is a C > 0 such that

$$\int_{\Omega} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \, \mathrm{d}x \ge C \, \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{H^{1}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}$$

for all $\boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$.

Remark 2.2.3.

- 1. For a proof we refer to [75, 6.15-4] or [160, Section 62.15].
- 2. It is essential in above assertion that the Hausdorff measure of Γ_D is positive. If $\Gamma_D = \emptyset$ then it holds

$$\left\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \mid \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) = \boldsymbol{0} \quad \text{a.e. in } \Omega \right\}$$
$$= \left\{ x \mapsto \mathcal{B}x + \boldsymbol{a} \mid \mathcal{B} \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}, \mathcal{B}^T = -\mathcal{B}, \boldsymbol{a} \in \mathbb{R}^d \right\}$$

The space on the right-hand side is called the space of *infinitesimally rigid motions*, see [160, Lemma 62.15] or [86, Section 6.1.9]. In physical terms this means that rotating and translating a shape which can freely move within the design domain does not affect its elastic energy.

3. Note that Korn's inequality is a very deep result which is delicate to prove due to the mixed terms $\partial_i u_j \partial_j u_i$ appearing in $\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u})$. Nevertheless, under the additional assumption that $\boldsymbol{u} \in H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and $\Gamma_D = \partial \Omega$ the mixed terms can be transformed into quadratic terms via integration by parts, see [86, Theorem 6.14].

The following theorem is useful when the classical Lebesgue's theorem is not applicable, but the integrand can be majorized by a suitable sequence of functions.

Theorem 2.2.4 (Lebesgue's general convergence theorem). Let $1 \le p < \infty$, $f, f_k : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^N$ and $g_k \to g$ in $L^1(\Omega, \mathbb{R})$ for $k \to \infty$. Furthermore let

$$f_k \to f \quad a.e. \text{ in } \Omega \text{ for } k \to \infty,$$
$$|f_k|^p \le g_k \quad a.e. \text{ in } \Omega \text{ for all } k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Then it holds

$$f_k \to f$$
 in $L^p(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^N)$.

For a proof see [10, Theorem 3.25].

In order to compute first-order optimality conditions in Chapter 3 and Chapter 5 we will derive the cost functional with respect to the phase-field variable. Here the notion of Fréchet- and Gâteaux-derivative is important. For a comprehensive overview see also [159].

Definition 2.2.5. Let X, Y be Banach spaces with $x \in X$. Denote $U(x) \subset X$ an open neighborhood around x. Consider the function $f: U(x) \to Y$.

1. The function f is said to be *Fréchet-differentiable* at x, if there is a continuous linear operator $T \in L(X, Y)$, such that

$$f(x+h) - f(x) = Th + o(||h||), \qquad (2.2.1)$$

for all h in a sufficiently small neighborhood around 0 denoted by $U(0) \subset X$. This property uniquely defines $T \in L(X, Y)$. We call T the Fréchet-derivative of f at x and write f'(x) = T. Furthermore for given $h \in X$ we denote the Fréchet-derivative of fat x in direction h with f'(x)h.

2. The function f is said to be Gâteaux-differentiable at x, if there is a continuous linear operator $T \in L(X, Y)$, such that

$$f(x+tk) - f(x) = tTk + o(t), \qquad (2.2.2)$$

for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$ with $t \to 0$ and all $k \in X$ with ||k|| = 1 and $x + tk \in U(x)$. This property uniquely defines $T \in L(X, Y)$. We call T the Gâteaux-derivative of f at x an write f'(x) = T. For given $h \in X$ we denote the Gâteaux-derivative of f at x in direction h with f'(x)h.

3. Let $A \subset X$ be an open subset. If the Fréchet- (respectively Gâteaux-) derivative exists for all $x \in A$ then we call the mapping

$$f': A \subset X \to L(X, Y)$$
$$x \mapsto f'(x),$$

the Fréchet- (respectively Gâteaux-) derivative on A.

4. Let Z be a further Banach space and consider $f: D(f) \subset X \times Y \to Z$, where D(f) denotes the domain of definition of f. Then the partial Fréchet-(respectively Gâteaux-) derivative with respect to the x coordinate, denoted by f_{lx} , is defined as the Fréchet-(respectively Gâteaux-) derivative of

$$g: U(x) \subset X \to Z$$
$$x \mapsto f(x, y),$$

where $y \in Y$ is fixed. The derivative with respect to the y coordinate is defined analogously.

Of course one can easily prove that all the classical properties such as the linearity, product rule and chain rule hold also for the Fréchet- and Gâteaux-derivative. Furthermore, we see that Fréchet-differentiability always implies Gâteaux-differentiability. We want to give one further essential property that will be used in the main proof concerning Fréchet-differentiability of the control-to-state operator of our optimization problem, see Theorem 5.4.3. **Proposition 2.2.6.** Let $f : D(f) \subset X \times Y \to Z$ be partially Fréchet-differentiable with respect to both the x and y coordinate in a neighborhood $U(x, y) \subset D(f)$ around the point $(x, y) \in D(f)$. Furthermore let both $f_{tx} : U(x, y) \to L(X, Z)$ and $f_{ty} : U(x, y) \to L(Y, Z)$ be continuous at (x, y). Then f is Fréchet-differentiable at (x, y) and the Fréchet-derivative satisfies

$$f'(x,y)(h_1,h_2) = f_{\prime x}(x,y)h_1 + f_{\prime y}(x,y)h_2,$$

for all $h_1 \in X$ and $h_2 \in Y$.

For a proof we refer to [159, Proposition 4.8].

In the theory of Γ -limits one has to show a lim sup and a lim inf inequality, see Section 2.2.5. For the lim inf inequality Fatou's lemma is a helpful tool. Note that Fatou's lemma holds true on the extended positive real line and thus, is applicable in the context of the coefficient functions $(b_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ that will take the value ∞ outside the shape in the limit sharp-interface case, see Lemma 3.3.5.

Lemma 2.2.7 (Fatou's lemma). Let $(f_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ be a sequence of \mathcal{L}^d measurable functions with

$$f_k: \Omega \to [0,\infty]$$

for each $k \in \mathbb{N}$. Then defining $f(x) \coloneqq \liminf_{k \to \infty} f_k(x) \in [0, \infty]$ for almost every $x \in \Omega$, it holds

$$\int_{\Omega} f \, dx \leq \liminf_{k \to \infty} \int_{\Omega} f_k \, dx.$$

For a proof see [89, Theorem 1.17].

As we are concerned with the eigenvalues of elliptic operators, we of course heavily rely on the following spectral theorem for compact self-adjoint operators.

Theorem 2.2.8. Let H be a Hilbert space over \mathbb{R} with scalar product $(\cdot, \cdot)_H$ and \mathcal{T} : $H \to H$ a compact, self-adjoint, positive-semi definite continuous linear operator. Then the following holds true:

• There is an orthonormal system $(e_k)_{k\in N} \subset H$, with $N \subset \mathbb{N}$, and a "sequence" $(\lambda_k)_{k\in N} \subset (0,\infty)$ with

$$\mathcal{T}e_k = \lambda_k e_k \quad \text{for all } k \in N.$$

- If N is infinite then $\lambda_k \to 0$ for $k \to \infty$.
- The sequence (λ_k)_{k∈N} comprises all non-trivial eigenvalues, i.e., if there is an element e ∈ H and a λ ∈ ℝ satisfying

$$\mathcal{T}e = \lambda e,$$

then there is either a $k \in N$ such that $\lambda_k = \lambda$ or $\lambda = 0$.

• The space H can be orthogonally decomposed as

$$H = N(\mathcal{T}) \perp \langle e_1, e_2, \dots \rangle_{\text{span}}.$$

Here $N(\mathcal{T}) \subset H$ denotes the kernel of the operator \mathcal{T} and $\overline{\langle e_1, e_2, \ldots \rangle}_{\text{span}} \subset H$ is the closure of the subspace spanned by the orthonormal system $(e_k)_{k \in N} \subset H$, more precisely $u \in \overline{\langle e_1, e_2, \ldots \rangle}_{\text{span}}$ if and only if for $k \in N$ there are $\alpha_k \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$u = \sum_{k \in N} \alpha_k e_k,$$

where the convergence of the series has to take place in H.

• The operator \mathcal{T} is characterized by the eigenpairs $(\lambda_k, e_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ via the decomposition

$$\mathcal{T}x = \sum_{k \in N} \lambda_k(x, e_k)_H e_k,$$

for any $x \in H$.

Proof. The proof for the case where \mathbb{R} is replaced by \mathbb{C} and the condition \mathcal{T} self-adjoint is replaced by \mathcal{T} normal is found in [10, Theorem 12.12] combined with [10, Remark 12.13]. The real case is easily obtained from the complex case, by using the complexification argument in [10, 11.14].

Let us conclude this section with giving one of the most important tools in geometric analysis, which is the coarea formula. This formula is at the heart of the proofs of the lim sup inequality for the Ginzburg–Landau energy in [37, 126, 135, 147] and will also play a crucial role in the explicit construction of a recovery sequence in the proof of Theorem 4.3.17 in order to study the Γ -limit of our spectral optimization problem.

Theorem 2.2.9. Let $m \leq d$, $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^m$ be Lipschitz and $g \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R})$. Then for \mathcal{L}^m -almost every $y \in \mathbb{R}^m$ the integral

$$\int_{\{f=y\}} |g(x)| \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-m}(x),$$

is finite and it holds

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} g(x) Jf(x) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{L}^d(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^m} \left[\int_{\{f=y\}} g(x) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-m}(x) \right] \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{L}^m(y).$$

Here the coarea factor is defined as

$$Jf(x) \coloneqq \sqrt{\det(Df(x)Df(x)^T)}.$$

As we will see in Theorem 4.3.17, when f = d is the signed distance function with respect to a smooth surface this will allow for a beautiful transformation of the integrals coming from the Ginzburg–Landau energy when the recovery sequence is inserted.

2.2.3. Symmetric-decreasing rearrangements

As explained also in the introduction, symmetrization techniques are a traditional and crucial tool in order to compare arbitrary shapes to more symmetric shapes or even the ball. We will see that for our purposes in Chapter 4, especially in Theorem 4.3.7, the symmetric-decreasing rearrangement will be a powerful tool.

For functions $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}_0^+$ vanishing at infinity (i.e., the level sets $\{x \in \mathbb{R}^d | f(x) > t\}$ have finite Lebesgue-measure for all t > 0), a definition of their radially symmetric-decreasing rearrangement can be found in [119, Section 3.3]. We can easily adapt this definition to functions $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}_0^+$ where $\Omega = B_R(0)$ is an open ball in \mathbb{R}^d with radius R > 0 centered at the origin, which will be the setting in Chapter 4. Note that if Ω would be an arbitrary non-symmetric bounded design domain then the symmetric-decreasing rearrangement will also change the design domain, which is not reasonable, as the design domain shall remain fixed in our optimization problems.

Definition 2.2.10. Let $\Omega = B_R(0)$ be an open ball in \mathbb{R}^d centered at the origin with a given radius R > 0.

(a) A measurable function $f: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is called (radially) symmetric-decreasing, if any fixed representative of the equivalence class of f satisfies the properties

$$\begin{cases} f(x) = f(y) & \text{if } |x| = |y|, \\ f(x) \ge f(y) & \text{if } |x| \le |y| \end{cases}$$
(2.2.3)

for almost all $x, y \in \Omega$. If additionally

$$f(x) > f(y)$$
 if $|x| < |y|$

for almost all $x, y \in \Omega$, then f is called strictly (radially) symmetric-decreasing.

(b) For any measurable set $A \subseteq \Omega$ with $\mathcal{L}^d(A) < \infty$, its (radially) symmetric rearrangement A^* is defined to be the open ball centered at the origin whose volume is equal to that of A. This means that

$$A^* = \{ x \in \Omega : |x| < r \} \quad \text{where } r \ge 0 \text{ satisfies } \quad \mathcal{L}^d(B^d) \, r^d = \mathcal{L}^d(A).$$

Here, B^d denotes the d-dimensional ball with radius 1.

(c) Let $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^+_0$ be any measurable function. Then its (radially) symmetricdecreasing rearrangement f^* is defined as

$$f^*(x) = \int_0^\infty \mathbb{1}_{\{f > t\}^*}(x) \, \mathrm{d}t$$

for all $x \in \Omega$.

Remark 2.2.11. Let $\Omega = B_R(0)$ be an open ball in \mathbb{R}^d centered at the origin with a given radius R > 0.

(a) It obviously holds $\Omega^* = \Omega$, and for any measurable function $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^+_0$, we have $f^{**} = f^*$.

(b) For any measurable function $f : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}_0^+$, its trivial extension $f_0 : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}_0^+$ with $f_0|_{\Omega} = f$ and $f_0|_{\mathbb{R}^d\setminus\Omega} = 0$ is measurable and naturally vanishes at infinity. In particular, we have $f_0^*|_{\Omega} = f^*$, where the symmetric-decreasing rearrangement f_0^* of the extension f_0 is defined as in [119, Section 3.3].

Some important properties of the symmetric-decreasing rearrangement are collected in the following lemma.

Lemma 2.2.12. Let $\Omega = B_R(0)$ be an open ball in \mathbb{R}^d centered at the origin with a given radius R > 0, and let $f, g : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^+_0$ be arbitrary measurable functions. Then the following statements hold:

- (a) f^* is measurable and symmetric-decreasing. Moreover, f^* is defined everywhere in Ω . In particular, the condition (2.2.3) is satisfied everywhere in Ω .
- (b) The level sets of f^* are the rearrangements of the level sets of f, meaning that

$$\{x \in \Omega : f^*(x) > t\} = \{x \in \Omega : f(x) > t\}^*$$

up to a Lebesgue null set in \mathbb{R}^d . In particular, if $f \in L^p(\Omega)$ for some $p \in [1, \infty]$, it holds that $f^* \in L^p(\Omega)$ with

$$||f^*||_{L^p(\Omega)} = ||f||_{L^p(\Omega)}.$$

(c) Let $\Phi : \mathbb{R}^+_0 \to \mathbb{R}^+_0$ be a non-decreasing, lower semi-continuous function. Then it holds that

$$(\Phi \circ f)^* = \Phi \circ f^*$$
 a.e. in Ω .

(d) Let $\Psi \in C^1([0,1])$ with $\Psi(0) = 0$. If $0 \le f \le 1$ a.e. in Ω , it holds that

$$\int_{\Omega} \Psi \circ f^* \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \Psi \circ f \, \mathrm{d}x. \tag{2.2.4}$$

(e) Hardy-Littlewood inequality: It holds that

$$\int_{\Omega} f g \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{\Omega} f^* g^* \, \mathrm{d}x \tag{2.2.5}$$

with the convention that when the left-hand side is infinite, then also the right-hand side is infinite.

(f) **Nonexpansivity of the rearrangement:** Let $F : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}_0^+$ be a convex function such that F(0) = 0. Then

$$\int_{\Omega} F \circ (f^* - g^*) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{\Omega} F \circ (f - g) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

2.2. MATHEMATICAL TOOLS

(g) **Pólya–Szegő inequality:** Suppose that $f \in H_0^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}_0^+)$. Then, $f^* \in H_0^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}_0^+)$ with

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla f^*|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{\Omega} |\nabla f|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x. \tag{2.2.6}$$

Moreover, if f > 0 almost everywhere in Ω and

$$\mathcal{L}^{n}(\{x \in \Omega \,|\, \nabla f^{*}(x) = 0\}) = 0, \qquad (2.2.7)$$

then equality in (2.2.6) holds if and only if $f = f^*$ almost everywhere in Ω .

We first assure that the basic properties of radially symmetric-decreasing rearrangements in \mathbb{R}^d carry over to our local case.

Proof. In view of Remark 2.2.11(b), the statements (a)–(c), (e) and (f) are direct consequences of the results in [119, Sections 3.3–3.5].

To prove (d), we use the decomposition $\Psi' = \Psi'_+ - \Psi'_-$, where $\Psi'_+ := \max(\Psi', 0)$ and $\Psi'_- := -\min(\Psi', 0)$ denote the positive part and the negative part of Ψ' , respectively. Now, we define

$$\Psi_1(t) := \int_0^t \Psi'_+(s) \, \mathrm{d}s \quad \text{and} \quad \Psi_2(t) := \int_0^t \Psi'_-(s) \, \mathrm{d}s \quad \text{for all } t \in [0,1].$$

Recalling $\Psi(0) = 0$, we apply the fundamental theorem of calculus to derive the decomposition $\Psi = \Psi_1 - \Psi_2$. As the functions Ψ_1 and Ψ_2 are non-decreasing, (2.2.4) follows directly from [119, Section 3.3(iv)].

To prove (g), let $f \in H_0^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}_0^+)$ be any function, and let $f_0 : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}_0^+$ denote its trivial extension as in Remark 2.2.11(b). This means that $f_0 \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^n)$ is a non-negative function with compact support. We further define

$$A: [0,\infty) \to [0,\infty), \ x \mapsto x^2.$$

Hence $A \in C^2([0,\infty))$ is strictly increasing, A(0) = 0 and $A^{\frac{1}{2}}$ is convex. Thus, as all conditions are fulfilled, we can apply the first part of [47, Theorem 1.1] and obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left| \nabla f_0^* \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x^n \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left| \nabla f_0 \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x^n, \tag{2.2.8}$$

which directly implies (2.2.6) since $\nabla f_0 = 0$ and $\nabla f_0^* = 0$ almost everywhere on $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega$.

In addition, let us now assume that condition (2.2.7) holds true and that f > 0 almost everywhere in Ω . Since $f_0^* = 0$ on $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \Omega$, we have $\{f_0^* > 0\} \subset \Omega$ and thus,

$$\mathcal{L}^{n}\Big(\{x \in \mathbb{R}^{n} \,|\, \nabla f_{0}^{*}(x) = 0\} \cap \big(f_{0}^{*}\big)^{-1}\big((0,\infty)\big)\Big) \leq \mathcal{L}^{n}\big(\{x \in \Omega \,|\, \nabla f^{*}(x) = 0\}\big) = 0.$$

Therefore, [47, Theorem 1.1] states that equality in (2.2.8) holds if and only if f_0 is a translate of f_0^* . This directly entails that equality in (2.2.6) holds if and only if f is a translate of f^* . However, since $f \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ with f > 0 almost everywhere in $\Omega = B_R(0)$, this is possible if and only if $f = f^*$ almost everywhere in Ω , which proves the claim. \Box

Remark 2.2.13. We point out that the condition that f has a vanishing trace on $\partial\Omega$ is actually a necessary assumption for the Pólya–Szegő inequality (Lemma 2.2.12(g)). In general, as the following example shows, there exist functions $f \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^+_0)$ such that f^* does not even belong to $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^+_0)$.

Counterexample to the Pólya–Szegő inequality for functions in $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^+_0)$. Let $\Omega = B_1(0)$ be the open unit ball in \mathbb{R}^2 . We consider the function

$$f: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^+_0, \quad x \mapsto |x|$$

which obviously belongs to $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^+_0)$ but not to $H^1_0(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^+_0)$. Its symmetric-decreasing rearrangement f^* is given by

$$f^*: \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^+_0, \quad x \mapsto \sqrt{1 - |x|^2}.$$

Hence, f^* is weakly differentiable with

$$abla f^*(x) = rac{-x}{\sqrt{1-\left|x\right|^2}} \quad ext{for all } x \in \Omega \setminus \{0\}.$$

However, it is easy to see that the blow-up at |x| = 1 causes

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla f^*|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x^2 = +\infty.$$

This means that $f^* \notin H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^+_0)$ and in particular, the Pólya–Szegő inequality (2.2.6) does not hold.

2.2.4. Functions of bounded variation and sets of finite perimeter

As the sequence of phase-fields will naturally develop jumps on the sharp-interface level we need to relax the space $H^1(\Omega)$ in order to account for this behavior while still having some control on the jumps and good compactness results.

As characteristic functions of finite perimeter sets are an important sub-class of functions of bounded variation, the theory of sets of finite perimeter and functions of bounded variation is closely related. We refer to [14, 89, 121] for more details. Let me note that the book [14] has become one of my favourite mathematical books during my doctoral project.

Definition 2.2.14. The space of functions of bounded variation in Ω with values in \mathbb{R} , also referred to as BV functions, is defined as

$$BV(\Omega) \coloneqq \left\{ u \in L^1(\Omega) \mid V(u, \Omega) < \infty \right\}.$$

Here $V(u, \Omega)$ denotes the variation of a function $u \in L^1_{loc}(\Omega)$ defined as

$$V(u,\Omega) \coloneqq \sup\left\{\int_{\Omega} u \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{\xi} \, \mathrm{d}x \ \middle| \ \boldsymbol{\xi} \in C_0^1(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^d), \ \|\boldsymbol{\xi}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)} \leq 1\right\}.$$

Remark 2.2.15. • The more abstract but equivalent definition of the space $BV(\Omega)$ is the following: $u \in L^1(\Omega)$ belongs to $BV(\Omega)$ if and only if its distributional derivative is representable by a finite Radon-measure, see also [14, Definition 1.40], i.e., there is a \mathbb{R}^d -valued Radon-measure $Du = (D_1u, \ldots, D_du)$ such that

$$\int_{\Omega} u \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x_i} \, \mathrm{d}x = -\int_{\Omega} \phi \, \mathrm{d}D_i u, \qquad (2.2.9)$$

for i = 1, ..., d and $|Du|(\Omega) < \infty$. Here $|\mu|$ denotes the total variation of a measure, see [14, Definition 1.4, Proposition 1.47]. It is important to note that $|Du|(\Omega) = V(u, \Omega)$ for any $u \in BV(\Omega)$, see [14, Proposition 3.6]

• Endowed with the norm

$$||u||_{BV(\Omega)} \coloneqq ||u||_{L^1(\Omega)} + V(u, \Omega),$$

 $BV(\Omega)$ is a Banach space, see [14, Proposition 3.6]

• Due to above definition, any $u \in W^{1,1}(\Omega)$ belongs to $BV(\Omega)$ because by definition of the weak derivative (2.2.9) is fulfilled for the finite Radon-measure $Du := \nabla u \mathcal{L}^d$.

As indicated in the beginning of this section, the space $BV(\Omega)$ is equipped with the following compactness. This compactness is the key to prove that the Ginzburg–Landau energy provides us with compactness in our optimization problems, see Proposition 2.2.25.

Theorem 2.2.16. Let $(u_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset BV(\Omega)$ be a bounded sequence with respect to the BVnorm. Then there exists a (non-relabeled) subsequence and a $u \in BV(\Omega)$, such that

$$u_k \to u \quad in \ L^1(\Omega),$$

for $k \to \infty$.

However, for some practical purposes, the topology induced by the above BV-norm is too strong. For this reason, the concept of strict convergence is commonly used.

Definition 2.2.17. We say that a sequence $u_k \in BV(\Omega)$ strictly converges to $u \in BV(\Omega)$ if

$$u_k \to u \quad in \ L^1(\Omega) \quad and \quad V(u_k, \Omega) \to V(u, \Omega),$$

as $k \to \infty$.

Note that in this definition we do not require for the sequence u_k to converge in variation but that only the variations of u_k converge.

One of the fine properties of the space $BV(\Omega)$, recalling that $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ is Lipschitz in our setting, is that it allows for a well-defined trace.

Theorem 2.2.18. Let $u \in BV(\Omega)$, then there exists a function

$$u_{|\partial\Omega} \in L^1((\partial\Omega, \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \sqcup \partial\Omega); \mathbb{R}),$$

which satisfies

$$\lim_{\rho \searrow 0} \rho^{-d} \int_{\Omega \cap B_{\rho}(x)} \left| u(y) - u_{|\partial\Omega}(x) \right| \, dy = 0, \tag{2.2.10}$$

for \mathcal{H}^{d-1} a.e. $x \in \partial\Omega$. Here, $\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \sqcup \partial\Omega$ denotes the restriction of the Hausdorff measure \mathcal{H}^{d-1} to the boundary $\partial\Omega$ and $L^1((\partial\Omega, \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \sqcup \partial\Omega); \mathbb{R})$ is the space of L^1 -functions on $\partial\Omega$ with respect to the measure $\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \sqcup \partial\Omega$. $u_{|\partial\Omega}$ is uniquely defined as an element in $L^1((\partial\Omega, \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \sqcup \partial\Omega); \mathbb{R})$. We call $u_{|\partial\Omega}$ the trace of u on $\partial\Omega$.

For a proof we refer to [14, Theorem 3.87]. In the following, we will simply write $L^1(\partial\Omega)$ instead of $L^1((\partial\Omega, \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \sqcup \partial\Omega); \mathbb{R})$. The corresponding norm on $L^1(\partial\Omega)$ is given by

$$\|\cdot\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)} = \int_{\partial\Omega} |\cdot| \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}.$$
(2.2.11)

Finally an important property is the continuity of the trace operator in $BV(\Omega)$ not only with respect to the classical norm but with respect to strict convergence, which will be essential in the proof of Theorem 4.3.17.

Theorem 2.2.19. The operator

$$BV(\Omega) \to L^1(\partial\Omega),$$
$$u \mapsto u_{|\partial\Omega},$$

is continuous with respect to strict convergence in $BV(\Omega)$.

For a proof see [14, Theorem 3.88].

Having understood the theory of the space $BV(\Omega)$, it is only a small step to understand sets of finite perimeter, as they are defined as follows.

Definition 2.2.20. The relative perimeter in Ω of a measurable set $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ is defined as

$$P_{\Omega}(E) \coloneqq V(\chi_E, \Omega) = |D\chi_E|(\Omega).$$

We say that the set E is of relative finite perimeter in Ω if it holds

$$P_{\Omega}(E) < \infty$$

Remark 2.2.21.

• A deep relation which is due to [14, Theorem 3.61] is

$$P_{\Omega}(E) = \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Omega \cap \partial^* E),$$

for any set of finite perimeter $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$.

Here the so called essential boundary $\partial^* E$ is a suitable measure theoretic concept for the boundary of finite perimeter sets, see [14, Definition 3.60]. If E is a bounded Lipschitz set, then ∂E coincides \mathcal{H}^{d-1} almost everywhere with $\partial^* E$ by [121, Example 12.6]. This gives sense to the notion "perimeter", as $P_{\Omega}(E)$ in this case simply measures the boundary of E that lies within Ω .

In general, for $d \geq 2$, there are pretty wild sets of finite perimeter. It is really crucial to have these examples in mind, because they are intuitively hard to grasp. For any $\varepsilon > 0$, [121, Example 12.25] constructs open finite perimeter sets E_{ε} contained in the unit ball B with $\mathcal{L}^d(E_{\varepsilon}) \leq \varepsilon$ but $\mathcal{L}^d(\partial E_{\varepsilon}) > 0$. Hence, in particular $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial E_{\varepsilon}) = \infty$. The idea of this construction is to take a dense sequence $(x_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset B$ and define for $\varepsilon > 0$

$$E_{\varepsilon} \coloneqq \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{N}} B_{r_k}(x_k) \subset B,$$

with sufficiently small radii $r_k(\varepsilon) \in (0, \varepsilon)$. It is then seen in [121, Example 12.25] that $\mathcal{L}^d(E_{\varepsilon}) \leq \varepsilon$ and $P_{\mathbb{R}^d}(E_{\varepsilon}) \leq 1$.

Taking the complement of this set we arrive at a **bounded set of finite perimeter** with *empty* interior but *positive* Lebesgue measure! More precisely just take one of the sets E_{ε} from above with $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough and consider the set $E_{\varepsilon}^{c} := B \setminus E_{\varepsilon}$ which then satisfies

$$\mathcal{L}^{d}(E_{\varepsilon}^{c}) \geq \mathcal{L}^{d}(B) - \varepsilon$$
$$P_{\mathbb{R}^{d}}(E_{\varepsilon}^{c}) \leq P_{\mathbb{R}^{d}}(B) + P_{\mathbb{R}^{d}}(E_{\varepsilon}) < \infty,$$

using [121, Lemma 12.22].

• It is crucial not to confuse the relative perimeter with the global perimeter, i.e., P_{Ω} vs. $P_{\mathbb{R}^d}$. The relative perimeter arises as the Γ -limit of the Ginzburg–Landau energy when no boundary condition is imposed on the phase-fields on $\partial\Omega$. When a Dirichlet boundary condition is imposed, this will yield the global perimeter as we have already discussed at the end of Section 2.1.4 and which will also be seen rigorously in Theorem 4.3.17.

A final property is the lower semi-continuity of the perimeter with respect to local convergence in measure.

Proposition 2.2.22. Let $(E_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}, E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ be sets of relative finite perimeter in Ω . Furthermore for any open set $A \subset \Omega$ let $\mathcal{L}^d(A \cap (E_n \Delta E)) \to 0$ for $n \to \infty$. Then it holds

$$P_{\Omega}(E) \leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} P_{\Omega}(E_n).$$

For a proof see [14, Proposition 3.38]. Note that the convergence in measure with respect to Ω , i.e., $\mathcal{L}^d(\Omega \cap E_n \Delta E) \to 0$, implies local convergence in measure. Furthermore, the convergence in measure is equivalent to the convergence $\chi_{E_n} \to \chi_E$ in $L^1(\Omega)$, see [14, Remark 3.37].

2.2.5. Γ -convergence

The concept of Γ -convergence going back to E. De Giorgi is a tool that is very well suited in order to analyze minimization problems. In particular Γ -convergence of cost functionals implies the convergence of minimizers if additionally a certain compactness holds. For a comprehensive and accessible overview over Γ -convergence we refer to [44]. In this section let X be a metric space. In our applications this will mostly be the space $L^1(\Omega)$. **Definition 2.2.23.** A sequence of functionals $J_k : X \to \overline{\mathbb{R}}$ is said to Γ -converge in X to $J : X \to \overline{\mathbb{R}}$ if for all $x \in X$ the following two conditions are satisfied:

• For every sequence $(x_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ converging to x it holds

$$J(x) \le \liminf_{k \to \infty} J_k(x_k).$$

This is called the liminf inequality.

• There exists a sequence $(x_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ converging to x such that

$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} J_k(x_k) \le J(x).$$

This is called the lim sup inequality.

If the above properties are satisfied we write $J_k \xrightarrow{\Gamma} J$.

As a rule of thumb the lim sup inequality is always harder to prove, because there one has to explicitly construct a so called recovery sequence which is specifically tailored to the sequence of functionals in order to satisfy this inequality.

Notation. In this thesis we we will often consider sequences depending on the interface parameter ε which will be sent to 0. In order to study sequences $(\zeta_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ depending on the continuous parameter ε we will use the following notation. $(\zeta_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ stands for $(\zeta_{\varepsilon_k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ where $(\varepsilon_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ denotes an arbitrary sequence with $\varepsilon_k \to 0$ as $k \to \infty$. In this sense, a subsequence extraction from $(\zeta_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ is to be understood as a subsequence extraction from the associated sequence $(\varepsilon_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$. For convenience, our subsequences will not be relabeled, meaning that for any subsequence, we will use the same notation as for the whole sequence it was extracted from.

As mentioned above let us state the main reason why Γ -convergence is such a useful tool.

Proposition 2.2.24. Let $(\overline{x}_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset X$ be a sequence of global minimizers of J_k over X, *i.e.*,

$$J_k(\overline{x}_k) = \min_{x \in X} J_k(x),$$

and let furthermore $J_k \xrightarrow{\Gamma} J$.

If there is a subsequence of $(\overline{x}_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ (which we do not relabel here) converging to some $x \in X$, then it holds

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} J_k(\overline{x}_k) = J(x),$$

along this subsequence and x is a global minimizer of J over X.

For a proof we refer to [44, Remark 1.22]. So this proposition tells us that if we have an accumulation point of a sequence of minimizers $(\overline{x}_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ then Γ -convergence implies that the accumulation point is a minimizer of the limit functional. In particular, although proving Γ -convergence itself is always a difficult business, one has to make sure that there *exists* an accumulation point of a sequence of minimizers. In our case this will always be gained by exploiting the following compactness of the Ginzburg–Landau energy. For full generality we will state this proposition under minimal assumptions on the potential ψ . **Proposition 2.2.25.** Let $\psi_0 \in C^0([-1,1])$ with $\psi_0 > 0$ on (-1,1). Furthermore let $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset H^1(\Omega; [-1,1])$ be a sequence such that there is a $C \ge 0$ with

$$E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) = \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon} \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi_0(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, dx \le C,$$

for all $\varepsilon > 0$. Then there is a $\varphi_0 \in L^1(\Omega; [-1; 1])$ and a non-relabeled subsequence such that

$$\varphi_{\varepsilon} \to \varphi_0 \quad in \ L^1(\Omega),$$

for $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Proof. This beautiful proof is given in [126, Proposition 3(a)], [147, Remark (1.35)] and [37, Theorem 3.7]. As it reveals some nice properties of the Ginzburg–Landau energy and its interplay with the theory of the space $BV(\Omega)$ let us give this proof here.

Let us define the anti-derivative of the continuous function $\sqrt{2\psi_0}$ on [-1,1] as

$$\Phi: [-1,1] \to [0,c_0] s \mapsto \int_{-1}^s \sqrt{2\psi_0(t)} \, \mathrm{d}t.$$
(2.2.12)

Here $c_0 := \int_{-1}^{1} \sqrt{2\psi_0(t)} dt$ is an important constant appearing in the Γ -limit of the Ginzburg–Landau energy later on, see e.g., Theorem 3.3.11.

The function Φ has now some nice properties which we will exploit in the following. First of all clearly $\Phi \in C^1([-1,1])$ with $\Phi'(s) = \sqrt{2\psi_0(s)}$ for all $s \in [-1,1]$. Additionally as $\psi_0 > 0$ on (-1,1), we know that Φ is strictly increasing and thus invertible with continuous inverse $\Phi^{-1} : [0, c_0] \to [-1, 1]$. Due to [99, Lemma 7.5], the composition satisfies $\Phi \circ \varphi_{\varepsilon} \in H^1(\Omega)$ with $\nabla(\Phi \circ \varphi_{\varepsilon}) = \Phi'(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon} = \sqrt{2\psi_0(\varphi_{\varepsilon})} \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}$. The beauty of this formula is that this is now closely related to the Ginzburg–Landau energy as follows

$$\int_{\Omega} \left| \nabla (\Phi \circ \varphi_{\varepsilon}) \right| \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \left| \sqrt{2\psi_0(\varphi_{\varepsilon})} \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon} \right| \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon} \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi_0(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

This last ingenious step, which is an application of Young's inequality, is often referred to as the *Modica–Mortola trick*. Now the space $W^{1,1}(\Omega)$ has the severe deficit that there is no similar compactness as for example in $H^1(\Omega)$. This is now what exactly motivates the space $BV(\Omega)$. Namely, due to the compactness of this space, see Theorem 2.2.16,we can extract a subsequence such that

$$\Phi \circ \varphi_{\varepsilon} \to \phi_0 \quad \text{in } L^1(\Omega),$$

for $\varepsilon \to 0$ and a suitable $\phi_0 \in BV(\Omega; [0, c_0])$. Exploiting the continuity and boundedness of Φ^{-1} this provides us with $\varphi_0 = \Phi^{-1} \circ \phi_0 \in L^1(\Omega; [-1, 1])$ and thus the proof is complete.

2.2.6. Quasi-open sets and γ -convergence

As mentioned already in the introduction, on the sharp-interface level one needs a certain notion of convergence under which eigenvalues behave continuously. This will be the so called γ -convergence. As a first step we will introduce the notion of quasi-openness which is a generalization of openness naturally appearing in the classical relaxation of the Dirichlet-Laplace problem studied in the seminal work [64]. For a comprehensive overview we refer to [19, 49, 110].

The concept of quasi-open sets heavily relies on the notion of capacity. From an intuitive point of view the benefit of the capacity is that it measures sets in a finer way than the Lebesgue measure does. In other words there are Lebesgue null sets with positive capacity, see [19, Section 5.8.2].

Definition 2.2.26. The capacity of a measurable set $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ is defined as

$$\operatorname{cap}(E) = \inf \left\{ \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |\nabla u|^2 + u^2 \, dx \, \middle| \, u \in \mathcal{U}_E \right\},\,$$

where \mathcal{U}_E is the set of functions $u \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ such that $u \ge 1$ a.e. in a neighborhood of E. Here, the expression "a.e. in a neighborhood" means that there exists an open set U containing E such that $u \ge 1$ a.e. in U.

We say that a relation holds quasi-everywhere (short q.e.) if it holds up to a set of zero capacity.

This allows us to introduce the notion of quasi-open sets. Intuitively a set is quasi open if it can be approximated by open sets in capacity. The analogous idea is also used to introduce the notion of quasi-continuity.

Definition 2.2.27. A set $\omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ is called quasi-open if for every $\delta > 0$ there is an open set $\omega_{\delta} \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ such that $\operatorname{cap}(\omega \bigtriangleup \omega_{\delta}) < \delta$. A function $u : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ is called quasi-continuous if for any $\delta > 0$ there exists a continuous function $u_{\delta} : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$ such that $\operatorname{cap}(\{x \in \Omega \mid u(x) \neq u_{\delta}(x)\}) < \delta$.

The concept of capacity is beautifully related to the Sobolev space $H^1(\Omega)$ as the following proposition shows. In particular quasi-open sets naturally arise as super-level sets of H^1 functions. This is a beautiful relaxation of the fact that super-level sets of continuous functions are open.

Proposition 2.2.28.

- 1. Let $u \in H^1(\Omega)$ then there is a quasi-continuous representative of u which coincides with u almost everywhere. This representative is uniquely defined up to a set of zero capacity. We will always identify u with this representative. Whenever we want to distinguish between u and its quasi continuous representative we denote this representative with \hat{u} .
- 2. Let $A \subset \Omega$ be an open subset, then it holds

$$H_0^1(A) = \left\{ u \in H_0^1(\Omega) \mid u = 0 \ q.e. \ in \ \Omega \setminus A \right\}.$$

$$(2.2.13)$$

3. Let $u \in H^1(\Omega)$ and $t \in \mathbb{R}$ then the set $\{u > t\} \coloneqq \{x \in \Omega \mid u(x) > t\}$ (where we recall that u is the quasi-continuous representative) is quasi-open.

Note that here in (2.2.13) on the left-hand side, as A is open, the space $H_0^1(A)$ is defined in the classical way as closure of $C_0^{\infty}(A)$ with respect to the associated H^1 -norm. For a proof we refer to [51, Theorem 4.1.1, Theorem 4.1.3] and [110, Proposition 3.3.41].

In the light of the characterization (2.2.13), we want to give sense to the space $H_0^1(E)$ when E is merely a measurable set.

Definition 2.2.29. Let $E \subset \Omega$ be measurable. Then we define

$$H_0^1(E) = \left\{ u \in H_0^1(\Omega) \mid u = 0 \text{ q.e. in } \Omega \backslash E \right\}.$$

In the sharp-interface limit problems studied in Chapter 3 and Chapter 4 we want to formulate the Dirichlet-Laplace eigenvalue problem on a shape which is quite irregular, namely a set of finite perimeter which could in general even have empty interior, see Remark 2.2.21.

In the light of the previous discussion the natural candidate for the Sobolev space on which we formulate the Dirichlet eigenvalue problem in the sharp-interface case would be $H_0^1(E)$ as defined above. But let us recall the formal discussion from Section 2.1.6 and especially (2.1.15) which reads as

$$\sup\left\{\int_{\Omega_{-}^{\varepsilon}} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \left|w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}}\right|^{2} \mathrm{d}x \ \middle| \ \varepsilon > 0\right\} < \infty.$$
(2.2.14)

Based on this boundedness we will show in Theorem 3.3.7 that if the sequence of phasefields $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset H^1(\Omega)$ converge in $L^1(\Omega)$ to some $\varphi \in BV(\Omega; \{\pm 1\})$ then there is a non-relabeled subsequence such that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} - u\|_{H^1(\Omega)} = 0$$

and

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |w^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) |u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = 0.$$

Clearly u plays the role of an eigenfunction for the sharp-interface problem. Recalling the construction of the coefficient function b_{ε} in (2.1.14) we have $b_0(1) = 0$ and $b_0(-1) = \infty$. Thus, the condition

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) |u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = 0.$$

is equivalent to u = 0 almost everywhere in $\{\varphi = -1\}$. So we see that here the underlying measure is indeed the Lebesgue measure and not the capacity, thus motivating the introduction of the following relaxed "Sobolev-like" space.

Definition 2.2.30. For any measurable set $E \subset \Omega$, we define the space

$$\tilde{H}_0^1(E) = \left\{ u \in H_0^1(\Omega) \mid u = 0 \text{ a.e. in } \Omega \backslash E \right\}.$$
(2.2.15)

It is clear that $\tilde{H}_0^1(E) \subset H_0^1(\Omega)$ is a closed subspace equipped with the norm induced by $H_0^1(\Omega)$. In general, even for open sets $E \subset \Omega$, the inclusion $H_0^1(E) \subset \tilde{H}_0^1(E)$ might be strict, see [80, Remark 2.1]. However, if the open set E additionally has a Lipschitz boundary, then equality holds, see [51].

Now we note the following crucial relation between these definitions, which will be also used in our Γ -convergence proof, see Theorem 3.3.11.

Proposition 2.2.31. Let $E \subset \Omega$ be a measurable set. Then there exists a unique quasiopen set $\omega \subset \Omega$ such that

$$\tilde{H}_0^1(E) = H_0^1(\omega) = \left\{ u \in H_0^1(\Omega) \mid u = 0 \ q.e. \ in \ \Omega \backslash \omega \right\}.$$
(2.2.16)

Here uniqueness is to be understood up to a set of zero capacity. Furthermore this set satisfies $\omega \subset E$ a.e.

Note that [110, Prop. 3.3.44] only asserts the existence of a unique quasi-open set $\omega \subset E$ such that $H_0^1(E) = H_0^1(\omega)$, so there the left hand side is the classical space from Definition 2.2.29. Although Proposition 2.2.31 has been frequently used in the literature, see [39, 51, 81], we give the proof here for the sake of completeness.

Proof. As $\tilde{H}_0^1(E) \subset H_0^1(\Omega)$ is a closed subspace and $H_0^1(\Omega)$ is separable, we infer the existence of a dense sequence $(u_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \tilde{H}_0^1(E)$. Now we define

$$\omega \coloneqq \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \{ \hat{u}_n \neq 0 \} = \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \{ \hat{u}_n > 0 \} \cup \{ \hat{u}_n < 0 \}),$$

which due to Proposition 2.2.28 is a quasi-open subset of Ω as the countable union of quasi-open sets is quasi-open, see [110, Proposition 3.3.40]. By definition of the space $\tilde{H}_0^1(E)$ we know for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$

$$\{\hat{u}_n \neq 0\} \subset E$$
 a.e.,

and thus, we directly infer $\omega \subset E$ a.e. and

$$H_0^1(\omega) \subset \tilde{H}_0^1(\omega) \subset \tilde{H}_0^1(E),$$

by noting that vanishing quasi everywhere is a stronger condition than vanishing almost everywhere.

Now for the other inclusion let $u \in \tilde{H}_0^1(E)$ be arbitrary. Then by construction we can extract a non-relabeled subsequence from the initially fixed dense sequence such that

$$u_n \to u \quad \text{in } \tilde{H}^1_0(E).$$

Due to [49, Theorem 4.1.2] it holds by extracting possibly a further subsequence

$$\hat{u}_n \to \hat{u}$$
 q.e. in Ω

and thus we infer

$$\{\hat{u} \neq 0\} \subset \bigcup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \{\hat{u}_n \neq 0\} = \omega$$
 q.e.

and thus by Definition 2.2.29 we infer $\tilde{H}_0^1(E) \subset H_0^1(\omega)$, as $u \in \tilde{H}_0^1(E)$ was arbitrary. The uniqueness follows directly from the fact

$$\omega_1, \omega_2 \subset \Omega$$
 quasi-open with $H_0^1(\omega_1) \subset H_0^1(\omega_2) \Rightarrow \omega_1 \subset \omega_2$ q.e.,

see the proof of [110, Prop. 3.3.44].

Remark 2.2.32.

• From this constructive proof we see that $\omega \subset \Omega$ is chosen to be the largest quasi-open set contained in E with the property $H_0^1(\omega) \subset \tilde{H}_0^1(E)$. It is important to notice that, in general, the inclusion $\omega \subset E$ is strict, even in the almost everywhere sense. Indeed, the case $\mathcal{L}^d(E \setminus \omega) > 0$ may occur, see [51].

In this line of thought it would be interesting to know whether there is an example of a finite perimeter set with positive Lebesgue measure for which $\tilde{H}_0^1(E) = \{0\}$? Of course in that case E has to have empty interior. This question was tackled in [2, Section 11.3]. Due to [2, Theorem 11.3.2] for a Borel set $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ with empty interior it holds $H_0^1(E) = \{0\}$ if and only if

$$\operatorname{cap}(\omega \setminus E) = \operatorname{cap}(\omega), \quad \text{for all open sets } \omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d.$$
 (2.2.17)

As discussed in [2], with the analogous construction as for the wild set of finite perimeter in Remark 2.2.21, one obtains an example for which condition (2.2.17) is not fulfilled. In other words there are measurable sets E with empty interior for which the space $H_0^1(E)$ and thus also the space $\tilde{H}_0^1(E)$ is non-trivial. On the other hand it is in general not clear whether (2.2.17) already implies that E is a Lebesgue null set.

This discussion motivates the assumption for any admissible shape E^{φ} in the sharpinterface setting to contain an open ball, see Assumption (A4) in Chapter 3, as this obviously guarantees $\tilde{H}_0^1(E^{\varphi})$ to be a non-trivial infinite dimensional vector space.

The relation (2.2.16) can now further be refined via the following Laplace equation. Thus, let $E \subset \Omega$ be a measurable set and $\omega \subset E$ be the quasi-open set provided by Proposition 2.2.31.

Let $u_E \in \tilde{H}^1_0(E)$ be the unique solution of

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla u_E \cdot \nabla v \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} 1v \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \forall v \in \tilde{H}^1_0(E)$$
(2.2.18)

and $u_{\omega} \in H_0^1(\omega)$ be the unique solution of

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla u_{\omega} \cdot \nabla v \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} 1v \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \forall v \in H_0^1(\omega).$$
(2.2.19)

We thus infer $u_E = u_{\omega}$ in $H_0^1(\omega)$. We now associate the quasi-open set ω with the Borel measure

$$\infty_{\Omega \setminus \omega}(B) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } \operatorname{cap}(B \cap (\Omega \setminus \omega)) = 0, \\ +\infty & \text{else,} \end{cases}$$

for any Borel-set *B*. Using the notation $\mu_{\omega} \coloneqq \infty_{\Omega \setminus \omega}$, this allows us to define the so called relaxed Dirichlet problem associated to (2.2.19): Find $u_{\mu_{\omega}} \in X_{\mu_{\omega}}(\Omega) \coloneqq H_0^1(\Omega) \cap L^2_{\mu_{\omega}}(\Omega)$

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla u_{\mu_{\omega}} \cdot \nabla v \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} u_{\mu_{\omega}} v \, \mathrm{d}\mu_{\omega} = \int_{\Omega} 1v \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \forall v \in X_{\mu_{\omega}}(\Omega).$$
(2.2.20)

Here $H_0^1(\Omega) \cap L^2_{\mu_\omega}(\Omega)$ denotes the space of functions $v \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ fulfilling

$$\int_{\Omega} v^2 \,\mathrm{d}\mu_{\omega} < \infty.$$

This problem is studied in depth in [19,49,63,78,110] as this is the canonical limit problem when passing to the limit with a sequence of solutions of the classical Dirichlet–Laplace problem formulated on open sets $(\Omega_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ in the sharp-interface case. Due to [49,63], $X_{\mu_{\omega}}$ is a Hilbert space with the scalar product

$$(u,v)_{X_{\mu_{\omega}}} := \int_{\Omega} \nabla u \cdot \nabla v \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} uv \, \mathrm{d}\mu_{\omega}.$$

Using [49, Ex. 4.3.2] and the fact that there exists a finely open set $\mathcal{A} \subset \Omega$ and a set of zero capacity \mathcal{N} such that $\omega = \mathcal{A} \cup \mathcal{N}$ (see [49, Thm. 4.1.5]), one deduces that

$$H_0^1(\omega) = X_{\mu_\omega},$$

and therefore $u_{\mu_{\omega}} = u_{\omega}$ in $H_0^1(\omega)$.

Note that the comparison principle known for classical elliptic PDEs still holds for the relaxed Dirichlet problem, see [78, Prop. 2.6], which allows us to deduce that $u_{\mu_{\omega}} \geq 0$ q.e. in Ω and $u_{\mu_{\omega}} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$. Furthermore, using this comparison principle along with the relations shown above, we eventually obtain

$$\tilde{H}_0^1(E) = H_0^1(\omega) = H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > 0\}) = H_0^1(\{u_{\mu_{\omega}} > 0\}) = H_0^1(\{u_E > 0\}).$$

Using these identities, it is easy to see that

$$H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > 0\}) = \tilde{H}_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > 0\})$$

because $u_{\omega} \in H_0^1(\omega) = \tilde{H}_0^1(E)$. The equality between these spaces will be crucially exploited in the proof of Theorem 3.3.11

In particular, for any quasi-open set $\omega \subset \Omega$, this discussion shows us that solving the relaxed Dirichlet problem (2.2.20) is equivalent to solve the classical Dirichlet problem (2.2.19) over $H_0^1(\omega)$. Thus, as also done in [39, 51], we can adapt the density result [78, Proposition 5.5] to our setting.

Proposition 2.2.33. Let $\omega \subset \Omega$ be a quasi-open set and $u_{\omega} \in H_0^1(\omega)$ be the unique solution of (2.2.19). Then

$$\{u_{\omega}\phi \mid \phi \in C_0^{\infty}(\Omega)\} \subset H_0^1(\omega) = H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > 0\}).$$
(2.2.21)

is dense.

This result is particularly helpful to show γ -convergence and we will apply this result also in the proof of Theorem 3.3.11.

Now let us finally come to the notion of γ -convergence. The γ -convergence can be abstractly defined in terms of Γ -convergence, see [49, Definition 3.3.1]. For our purposes the following working definition will be enough, see also [49, Proposition 4.5.3, Remark 4.5.5] for the equivalence of both definitions.

Definition 2.2.34. Let $(\omega_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \Omega$ and $\omega \subset \Omega$ be quasi-open sets. We say that ω_n γ -converges to ω and write $\omega_n \xrightarrow{\gamma} \omega$ if

$$u_{\omega_n} \to u_{\omega} \quad in \ H^1_0(\Omega),$$

where $u_{\omega_n} \in H_0^1(\omega_n)$, $u_{\omega} \in H_0^1(\omega)$ denote the unique solutions associated to equation (2.2.19).

This means that the γ -convergence of quasi-open shapes is defined via the convergence of solutions to a generic state equation on each shape, namely Poisson's equation with right-hand side 1.

As mentioned above let us give a characterization of γ -convergence in terms of Moscoconvergence and therefore define convergence in the sense of Mosco at first.

Definition 2.2.35. Let $(\omega_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \Omega$ and $\omega \subset \Omega$ be quasi-open sets. We say that $H_0^1(\omega_n)$ converges in the sense of Mosco to $H_0^1(\omega)$ if the following two conditions are satisfied.

(M1) For all $\phi \in H_0^1(\omega)$ there exists a sequence $\phi_n \in H_0^1(\omega_n)$ such that

$$\phi_n \to \phi \quad in \ H^1_0(\Omega).$$

(M2) Let $\phi_n \in H_0^1(\omega_n)$ be an arbitrary sequence which weakly converges in $H_0^1(\Omega)$ to some $\phi \in H_0^1(\Omega)$. Then it holds $\phi \in H_0^1(\omega)$.

This convergence reveals the close link to Γ -convergence from Definition 2.2.23, because in proving (M1) one has to *construct* a recovery sequence, which is reminiscent of the lim sup inequality and in proving (M2) one has to show a property for the limit of *any* sequence, which is reminiscent of the lim inf inequality.

Now the following characterization holds due to [51, Proposition 4.5.3].

Theorem 2.2.36. Let $(\omega_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \Omega$ and $\omega \subset \Omega$ be quasi-open sets. Then $\omega_n \xrightarrow{\gamma} \omega$ if and only if $H_0^1(\omega_n)$ converges to $H_0^1(\omega)$ in the sense of Mosco.

Finally, let us mention the stability of γ -convergence with respect to intersection.

Proposition 2.2.37. Let $(A_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}, A, (B_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}, B \subset \Omega$ be quasi-open sets with $A_n \xrightarrow{\gamma} A$ and $B_n \xrightarrow{\gamma} B$ then it holds

$$A_n \cap B_n \xrightarrow{\gamma} A \cap B.$$

For a proof we refer to [49, Proposition 4.5.6].

Part I

Spectral optimization problems for the Laplace operator

Chapter 3

The Laplace problem

3.1. Introduction

Poisson's equation is one of the most fundamental equations in physics and mathematics. From the perspective of vibration phenomena the eigenvalue equation associated to the Laplace operator for example models the vibration of a membrane. Furthermore it serves also as a model problem to understand the behavior of eigenvalues for more general elliptic partial differential equations.

The key motivation for this chapter is to find a model that is well suited for the mathematical analysis of the problems

$$\begin{cases} -\Delta w = \lambda w & \text{in } D, \\ w|_{\partial D} = 0 & \text{on } \partial D, \end{cases} \quad \text{or} \quad \begin{cases} -\Delta w = \mu w & \text{in } D, \\ \partial_{n} w = 0 & \text{on } \partial D, \end{cases} \quad (CL)$$

where D is a varying shape. As also discussed in the general introduction, a rich part of the literature is devoted to classical shape optimization. Classical here means that the shape itself is varied along the optimization process, i.e., the shapes here serve as control in the optimization problems, see [5, 49, 51, 64, 108, 109].

In order to approximate the classical problems (CL) we introduce a phase-field formulation of these equations. Even though our approach is similar to the one used in [39] we propose a model with a more general relaxation term in the approximate eigenvalue problem. Furthermore, our framework allows us to deal with additional volume constraints and gives us the possibility to place obstacles within the design domain and to initially prescribe regions containing either material or void throughout the optimization process. Finally, our proof for the sharp interface limit in the Dirichlet case works for the non-smooth double obstacle potential in the Ginzburg–Landau energy and not only for smooth potentials. This is due to the fact that we prove the continuity of eigenvalues when passing from diffuse to sharp interfaces.

Let us now shortly explain the strategy we will pursue.

As mentioned in the overall introduction we approximate (CL) by introducing a phasefield variable allowing us to formulate an elliptic eigenvalue problem on the whole design domain. This problem now involves coefficient functions depending on the phase-field which are chosen such that the associated classical eigenvalue problem is approximately satisfied on the shape given by the super-level set $\Omega^{\varepsilon}_{+} = \{\varphi_{\varepsilon} \geq 0\}$, see also Section 2.1.6. Thus, Ω^{ε}_{+} in turn can be understood as approximate shape which is implicitly recovered from the phase-field variable. In Section 2.1.6 we have already discussed choices of these coefficient functions which will formally lead to the classical eigenvalue problem (CL) on the shape $D = \{\varphi_0 = 1\}$ when passing the interface parameter $\varepsilon \to 0$.

We refer to the books [19, 49, 108, 110] for in depth discussions of analytical results about classical shape variation, especially the continuity of eigenvalues under perturbation of the shape and shape differentiability. A crucial tool introduced there is the notion of γ convergence, see Section 2.2.6. This concept for the sharp-interface case is constructed in such a way that the γ -convergence of the shapes implies the convergence of the associated eigenvalues. In our framework we also need to rely on this theory as the Γ -limit of the associated cost functionals involves an approximation of finite perimeter sets by smooth sets and thus, we particularly need the continuity of eigenvalues with respect to this approximation on the sharp-interface level. Here on the sharp-interface level, we will follow the lines of reasoning of [39], but need to be careful in distinguishing the relative perimeter P_{Ω} from the global perimeter $P_{\mathbb{R}^d}$, see Section 3.3.2.

In order to illustrate the behavior of solutions (λ, w) to (CL) let us consider this problem in the class of *rectangular* shapes. Therefore let the shape be $D = D_{L,l} = (0, L) \times (0, l)$ with L > l > 0. The eigenvalues in both problems of (CL) in this two dimensional example can be directly computed as

$$\pi^2 \left(\frac{m^2}{L^2} + \frac{k^2}{l^2} \right). \tag{3.1.1}$$

The crucial difference is that in the Neumann case $m, k \in \mathbb{N}_0$ can be zero whereas in the Dirichlet case both $m \in \mathbb{N}$ and $k \in \mathbb{N}$ have to be strictly positive. The corresponding $L^2(D)$ -normalized eigenfunctions are

$$w_{m,k}^D(x,y) = \frac{2}{\sqrt{Ll}} \sin\left(\frac{m\pi x}{L}\right) \sin\left(\frac{k\pi y}{l}\right) \quad m,k \ge 1,$$

in the Dirichlet case, and

$$w_{m,k}^N(x,y) = \frac{2}{\sqrt{Ll}} \cos\left(\frac{m\pi x}{L}\right) \cos\left(\frac{k\pi y}{l}\right) \quad m,k \ge 0,$$

in the Neumann case, see e.g., [108, Proposition 1.2.13].

Having optimization problems in mind we observe the following. Let us consider the class of above rectangles which additionally satisfies the area constraint Ll = 1. Then for fixed L, l the smallest non-trivial Neumann eigenvalue of (CL) is given by $\frac{\pi^2}{L^2}$. This eigenvalue converges to zero for $L \to \infty$ and $l = \frac{1}{L} \to 0$. In other words taking long and thin rectangles, the first non-trivial Neumann eigenvalue degenerates and thus, the minimization of this eigenvalue in the class of rectangles of prescribed area is not well-posed. On the other hand the smallest Dirichlet eigenvalue of (CL) is given as $\pi^2(\frac{1}{L^2} + \frac{1}{l^2})$. Hence, choosing long and thin rectangles will produce arbitrarily large principal eigenvalues. This indicates from a mathematical viewpoint that the maximization of the smallest non-trivial Neumann eigenvalue and the minimization of the smallest Dirichlet eigenvalue are well-posed problems.

Let us now mention two classical results concerning the optimization of eigenvalues on the sharp-interface level. Definitely the most fundamental problem in this context is given by the theorem of Faber–Krahn (see, e.g., [108, Theorem 3.2.1]), which states the ball $B \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ of prescribed volume |B| = c > 0 satisfies

$$\lambda_1(B) = \min\left\{\lambda_1(D) \mid D \text{ open subset of } \mathbb{R}^n \text{ with } |D| = c\right\}.$$
(3.1.2)

From a physical point of view, this theorem, which was first conjectured by Lord Rayleigh in 1877 (see [139]), states in particular that the lowest possible frequency under all clamped membrane of fixed area is achieved by a circular membrane. Loosely speaking: "All drums are round." Chapter 4 of this thesis is entirely devoted to the study of this celebrated result in the phase-field framework.

In the Neumann case the analogon to the Faber–Krahn theorem is the theorem of Szegő and Weinberger (see, e.g., [108, Theorem 7.1.1]) which states that the ball of fixed volume |B| = c maximizes the first non-trivial eigenvalue as follows

$$\mu_1(B) = \max \left\{ \mu_1(D) \middle| \begin{array}{l} D \text{ open subset of } \mathbb{R}^n \text{ with} \\ \text{Lipschitz boundary and } |D| = c \end{array} \right\}.$$
(3.1.3)

Note that this Lipschitz condition here is indeed necessary in order to obtain a sequence of increasingly Neumann eigenvalues by classical spectral theory, see Theorem 2.2.8 and [108, Theorem 1.2.8] using the compactness of the embedding $H^1(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2(\Omega)$.

For the sake of completeness let us briefly recall the formulation of the optimization problems studied in this chapter, see also Section 2.1.7. Let the interface parameter $\varepsilon > 0$ be fixed. For some phase-field $\varphi = \varphi_{\varepsilon}$, let $(\lambda_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ and $(\mu_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ comprise all the Dirichlet and Neumann eigenvalues of the equations approximating (CL), respectively. In the Dirichlet case, we minimize the functional

$$J^{D}_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \Psi(\lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}_{i_{1}},\dots,\lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}_{i_{l}}) + \gamma E^{\varepsilon}_{\mathrm{GL}}(\varphi), \qquad (3.1.4)$$

and in the Neumann case, we minimize the functional

$$J_{\varepsilon}^{N}(\varphi) = \Psi(\mu_{i_{1}}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \dots, \mu_{i_{l}}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) + \gamma E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi), \qquad (3.1.5)$$

where the indices $i_1, \ldots, i_l \in \mathbb{N}$ select eigenvalues from the above sequences and E_{GL}^{ε} is the Ginzburg–Landau energy.

One of the strengths of our model lies in the feasible set Φ_{ad} , these problems are formulated on, see Section 2.1.2. On the one hand $\varphi \in \Phi_{ad}$ satisfies a volume constraint, in the sense that its integral lies in between some initially imposed barriers and on the other hand we initially prescribe regions within the design domain which are either completely filled with material or have to remain empty along the optimization process. We will see in Section 3.3.2 that these additional constraints combined with the perimeter penalization coming from the Ginzburg–Landau energy require a quite delicate analysis which goes beyond the existing Γ -convergence proof for the Dirichlet Laplace problem in [39].

In summary, this chapter comprises the analysis of the optimization problems associated to (3.1.4) and (3.1.5), an in depth and rigorous study of the sharp-interface limit of the Dirichlet problem in the framework of Γ -convergence and finally numerical simulations which through many examples show the strength of the phase-field approach applied to shape and topology optimization problems.

3.2. Analysis of the diffuse interface problem

3.2.1. The state equations and their properties

In this section we fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and therefore, we will just write φ instead of φ_{ε} . For a cleaner presentation, we also omit the superscript ε when denoting eigenvalues and eigenfunctions as the ε -dependency is indicated by the coefficient functions.

Definition 3.2.1 (Definition of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions). Let $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ be arbitrary.

(a) λ^{φ} is called a Dirichlet eigenvalue of the state equation (2.1.8) if there exists a nontrivial weak solution $w^{D,\varphi}$ to (2.1.8), i.e., $0 \neq w^{D,\varphi} \in H^1_0(\Omega)$, and it holds that

$$\left(\nabla w^{D,\varphi}, \nabla \eta\right)_{a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} + \left(w^{D,\varphi}, \eta\right)_{b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} = \lambda^{\varphi} \left(w^{D,\varphi}, \eta\right)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \quad for \ all \ \eta \in H^{1}_{0}(\Omega).$$

$$(3.2.1)$$

In this case, the function $w^{D,\varphi}$ is called an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ^{φ} .

(b) μ^{φ} is called a Neumann eigenvalue of the state equation (2.1.9) if there exists a non-trivial weak solution $w^{N,\varphi}$ to (2.1.9), i.e., $0 \neq w^{N,\varphi} \in H^1(\Omega)$, and it holds that

$$\left(\nabla w^{N,\varphi}, \nabla \eta\right)_{a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} = \mu^{\varphi} \left(w^{N,\varphi}, \eta\right)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \quad \text{for all } \eta \in H^{1}(\Omega).$$

$$(3.2.2)$$

In this case, the function $w^{N,\varphi}$ is called an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue μ^{φ} .

The properties and assumptions of the preliminary section allow us to prove two classical functional analytic results concerning the eigenvalues and eigenfunctions.

Theorem 3.2.2 (Existence and properties of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions). Let $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ be arbitrary.

(a) There exist sequences

$$\left(w_k^{D,\varphi},\lambda_k^{\varphi}\right)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}\subset H^1_0(\Omega)\times\mathbb{R},\quad \left(w_k^{N,\varphi},\mu_k^{\varphi}\right)_{k\in\mathbb{N}_0}\subset H^1(\Omega)\times\mathbb{R},$$

possessing the following properties:

- For all $k \in \mathbb{N}$, $w_k^{D,\varphi}$ is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_k^{φ} and $w_k^{N,\varphi}$ is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue μ_k^{φ} in the sense of Definition 3.2.1.
- The eigenvalues $\lambda_k^{\varphi}, \mu_k^{\varphi}$ (which are repeated according to their multiplicity) can be ordered in the following way:

$$0 < \lambda_1^{\varphi} \le \lambda_2^{\varphi} \le \lambda_3^{\varphi} \le \cdots,$$

$$0 = \mu_0^{\varphi} < \mu_1^{\varphi} \le \mu_2^{\varphi} \le \mu_3^{\varphi} \le \cdots.$$

Moreover, it holds that $\lambda_k^{\varphi}, \mu_k^{\varphi} \to \infty$ as $k \to \infty$, and there exist no further eigenvalues of the state equation (3.2.1) and (3.2.2).

• Both the Dirichlet eigenfunctions $\{w_1^{D,\varphi}, w_2^{D,\varphi}, \dots\} \subset H_0^1(\Omega)$ and the Neumann eigenfunctions $\{w_0^{N,\varphi}, w_1^{N,\varphi}, \dots\} \subset H^1(\Omega)$ form an orthonormal basis of the space $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)$. Furthermore, the eigenfunctions $\{w_1^{N,\varphi}, w_2^{N,\varphi}, \dots\}$ belong to the space $H^1_{(0),\varphi}(\Omega)$ and form an $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)$ -orthonormal basis of the space

$$L^{2}_{(0),\varphi}(\Omega) = \left\{ w \in L^{2}_{\varphi}(\Omega) \left| \int_{\Omega} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) w \, \mathrm{d}x = 0 \right\}.$$

In particular, this implies that any eigenfunction to a non-trivial eigenvalue belongs to the space $H^1_{(0),\omega}(\Omega)$.

(b) For $k \in \mathbb{N}$, we have the Courant-Fischer characterizations

$$\lambda_{k}^{\varphi} = \max_{V \in \mathcal{S}_{k-1}} \min\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \left|\nabla v\right|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \left|v\right|^{2} dx}{\int_{\Omega} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \left|v\right|^{2} dx} \left| \begin{array}{c} v \in V^{\perp, L_{\varphi}^{2}(\Omega)} \cap H_{0}^{1}(\Omega), \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\},$$
(3.2.3)

and

$$\mu_{k}^{\varphi} = \max_{V \in \mathcal{S}_{k-1}} \min\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) |\nabla v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) |v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x} \middle| \begin{array}{l} v \in V^{\perp, L_{\varphi}^{2}(\Omega)} \cap H_{(0), \varphi}^{1}(\Omega), \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\}.$$
(3.2.4)

Here, S_{k-1} denotes the collection of all (k-1)-dimensional subspaces of $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)$.

The set $V^{\perp,L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)}$ denotes the orthogonal complement of $V \subset L^2(\Omega)$ with respect to the scalar product $(\cdot, \cdot)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)}$ on $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)$.

Moreover, the maximum is attained at the subspace

$$V = \langle w_1^{D,\varphi}, \dots, w_{k-1}^{D,\varphi} \rangle_{\text{span}} \quad and \quad V = \langle w_1^{N,\varphi}, \dots, w_{k-1}^{N,\varphi} \rangle_{\text{span}},$$

respectively.

(c) We can choose the eigenfunction $w_1^{D,\varphi}$ such that it is positive almost everywhere in Ω . Furthermore, every solution $w \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ of

$$\left(\nabla w, \nabla \eta\right)_{a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} + \left(w, \eta\right)_{b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} = \lambda_{1}^{\varphi} \left(w, \eta\right)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \quad for \ all \ \eta \in H_{0}^{1}(\Omega),$$

is a multiple of $w_1^{D,\varphi}$, i.e., there is a constant $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $w = \xi w_1^{D,\varphi}$ almost everywhere in Ω . This means that the eigenspace to λ_1^{φ} is simple.

Proof of Theorem 3.2.2. (a) The assertion is a direct consequence of the spectral theorem for compact self-adjoint operators, see Theorem 2.2.8 and also the proof of Theorem 5.2.2 where we go through the main steps which then directly apply to our situation.

(b) The claim is established in the same fashion as we will do later on for the problem in linear elasticity, see Theorem 5.2.2.

(c) The assertion follows directly from [99, Theorem 8.38].

Remark 3.2.3. In the following, we impose weaker assumptions on our phase field φ compared to the analysis in Chapter 5, namely we only consider $\varphi \in H^1(\tilde{\Omega}) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ instead of $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega)$, where $\tilde{\Omega} = \Omega \setminus (S_0 \cap S_1)$ with S_0 and S_1 being the sets appearing in the point-wise constraint (2.1.1). As explained in Section 2.1.4, we consider this reduction of H^1 -regularity in order to avoid additional Dirichlet boundary conditions for the phase-field on the boundaries of S_0 and S_1 which would complicate the sharp-interface limit $\varepsilon \to 0$ that is discussed in Section 3.3.

Nevertheless, one can still formulate and prove all the continuity and differentiability results established in Chapter 5 as the results in Section 5.3.1 merely rely on the point-wise almost everywhere convergence of phase-field sequences $\varphi_k \to \varphi$ in Ω and the boundedness in $L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ in order to apply Lebesgue's dominated convergence theorem and the results from Section 5.3.2 and Section 5.4 only rely on the strong convergence in $L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ as this is sufficient to exploit the local Lipschitz continuity of \mathbb{C} and ρ there.

Following this remark, we only display the most important results of Chapter 5 adapted to our setting, namely the continuity of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions as well as the Fréchet-differentiability of simple eigenvalues.

Theorem 3.2.4 (Continuity properties for the eigenvalues and their eigenfunctions). Let $j \in \mathbb{N}$ be arbitrary and let $(\varphi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ be a bounded sequence with

$$\varphi_k \to \varphi$$
 a.e. in Ω as $k \to \infty$.

Moreover, let $(u_j^{D,\varphi_k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset H_0^1(\Omega)$ and $(u_j^{N,\varphi_k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset H_{(0),\varphi}^1(\Omega)$ be sequences of $L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega)$ -normalized eigenfunctions to the eigenvalues $(\lambda_j^{\varphi_k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ and $(\mu_j^{\varphi_k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ respectively. Then it holds that

$$\lambda_j^{\varphi_k} o \lambda_j^{\varphi} \quad and \quad \mu_j^{\varphi_k} o \mu_j^{\varphi} \quad as \ k o \infty.$$

Furthermore, there exist $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)$ -normalized eigenfunctions $\overline{u}_j^D \in H^1_0(\Omega), \ \overline{u}_j^N \in H^1_{(0),\varphi}(\Omega)$ to the eigenvalue $\lambda_i^{\varphi}, \mu_i^{\varphi}$ respectively, such that for $\zeta \in \{D, N\}$,

$$u_j^{\zeta,\varphi_k} \rightharpoonup \overline{u}_j^{\zeta} \quad in \ H^1(\Omega), \quad and \quad u_j^{\zeta,\varphi_k} \rightarrow \overline{u}_j^{\zeta} \quad in \ L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega),$$

as $k \to \infty$ along a non-relabeled subsequence.

Proof. The assertion can be established inductively by proceeding as in Theorem 5.3.4, using the Courant–Fischer characterization from Theorem 3.2.2, and the Banach–Alaoglu theorem applied to the sequence of eigenfunctions. \Box

In the remaining analysis of this section, namely the Fréchet-differentiability of eigenvalues, the assumption that the considered eigenvalues are simple is crucial. For instance, it already becomes clear in finite dimension (see [108, Sec. 2.5] or Section 5.4.2) that multiple eigenvalues are in general not differentiable as two different eigenvalues can cross in a non-differentiable way. To overcome this issue, one can switch to a weaker notion of differentiability such as directional differentiability or semi-differentiability, cf. [108] or Section 5.4.2. Nevertheless, our numerical method needs the first-order conditions to be formulated in the framework of classical Fréchet-differentiability. However multiple eigenvalues can to some extent still be handled numerically by adaptively reformulating the cost functional as we will see in Section 3.4.

Let us first recall the *sign condition* for simple eigenvalues that is introduced in Section 5.3.3.

Lemma 3.2.5. Let $i \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ be arbitrary. We suppose that the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} (or μ_i^{φ}) is simple. Let $w_i^{D,\varphi} \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ (or $w_i^{N,\varphi} \in H_{(0),\varphi}^1(\Omega)$) be an $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)$ -normalized eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} (or μ_i^{φ}).

Then, for all $0 < \sigma < 1$, there exists $\delta > 0$ such that for all

$$h \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$$
 with $\|h\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} < \delta$,

there exist a unique $L^2_{\varphi+h}(\Omega)$ -normalized eigenfunction $w_i^{D,\varphi+h} \in H^1_0(\Omega)$ (or $w_i^{N,\varphi+h} \in H^1_{(0),\varphi}(\Omega)$) to the eigenvalue $\lambda_i^{\varphi+h}$ (or $\mu_i^{\varphi+h}$) satisfying the condition

$$0 < \sigma < \left(w_i^{D,\varphi+h}, w_i^{D,\varphi}\right)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \qquad \left(or \ 0 < \sigma < \left(w_i^{N,\varphi+h}, w_i^{N,\varphi}\right)_{c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \right).$$
(3.2.5)

In particular, the eigenvalue $\lambda_i^{\varphi+h}$ (or $\mu_i^{\varphi+h}$) is simple.

In the following, for the derivatives of the coefficient functions, we will use also the notation

$$(u,v)_{a'_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)h} \coloneqq \int_{\Omega} a'_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)h\,uv\,\mathrm{d}x$$

to provide a clearer presentation.

Theorem 3.2.6 (Fréchet-differentiability of simple eigenvalues and their eigenfunctions). Let $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ be arbitrary and suppose that for $i \in \mathbb{N}$, the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} (or μ_i^{φ}) is simple. We further fix a corresponding $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)$ -normalized eigenfunction $w_i^{D,\varphi}$ (or $w_i^{N,\varphi}$). Then there exist constants δ_i^{φ} $x^{\varphi} > 0$ such that the energy of

Then there exist constants δ_i^{φ} , $r_i^{\varphi} > 0$ such that the operator

$$\begin{cases} S_i^{D,\varphi}: B_{\delta_i^{\varphi}}(\varphi) \subset L^{\infty}(\Omega) \to B_{r_i^{\varphi}}((w_i^{D,\varphi},\lambda_i^{\varphi})) \subset H_0^1(\Omega) \times \mathbb{R} \\ & \vartheta \mapsto (w_i^{D,\vartheta},\lambda_i^{\vartheta}) \\ \\ & \left(or \quad \begin{cases} S_i^{N,\varphi}: B_{\delta_i^{\varphi}}(\varphi) \subset L^{\infty}(\Omega) \to B_{r_i^{\varphi}}((w_i^{N,\varphi},\mu_i^{\varphi})) \subset H_{(0),\varphi}^1(\Omega) \times \mathbb{R}, \\ & \vartheta \mapsto (w_i^{N,\vartheta},\mu_i^{\vartheta}) \end{cases} \right), \end{cases}$$

is well-defined and continuously Fréchet-differentiable.

Here, for any $\vartheta \in B_{\delta_i^{\varphi}}(\varphi)$, $w_i^{D,\vartheta}$ (or $w_i^{N,\vartheta}$) denotes the unique $L^2_{\vartheta}(\Omega)$ -normalized eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_i^{ϑ} (or μ_i^{ϑ}) satisfying the sign condition (3.2.5) written for $h = \vartheta - \varphi$.

Moreover, for any $h \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$, the Fréchet-derivative $(\lambda_i^{\vartheta})'h$ of the Dirichlet eigenvalue λ_i^{ϑ} at $\vartheta \in B_{\delta^{\varphi}}(\varphi)$ in the direction h reads as

$$(\lambda_i^{\vartheta})'h = \left(S_{i,2}^{D,\varphi}(\vartheta)\right)'h = \left(\nabla w_i^{D,\vartheta}, \nabla w_i^{D,\vartheta}\right)_{a_{\varepsilon}'(\vartheta)h} + \left(w_i^{D,\vartheta}, w_i^{D,\vartheta}\right)_{b_{\varepsilon}'(\vartheta)h} - \lambda_i^{\vartheta} \left(w_i^{D,\vartheta}, w_i^{D,\vartheta}\right)_{c_{\varepsilon}'(\vartheta)h}.$$

$$(3.2.6)$$

On the other hand, for any $h \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$, the Fréchet-derivative $(\mu_i^{\vartheta})'h$ of the Neumann eigenvalue μ_i^{ϑ} at $\vartheta \in B_{\delta_i^{\varphi}}(\varphi)$ in the direction h reads as

$$(\mu_i^{\vartheta})'h = \left(S_{i,2}^{N,\varphi}(\vartheta)\right)'h = \left(\nabla w_i^{N,\vartheta}, \nabla w_i^{N,\vartheta}\right)_{a_{\varepsilon}'(\vartheta)h} - \mu_i^{\vartheta}\left(w_i^{N,\vartheta}, w_i^{N,\vartheta}\right)_{c_{\varepsilon}'(\vartheta)h}.$$
 (3.2.7)

Proof. This is proven as in Theorem 5.4.3 by combining the implicit function theorem with the Fredholm alternative from Lemma 5.4.4. \Box

3.2.2. First-order optimality conditions

We now intend to apply the theory developed in Section 3.2 to show that the optimization problems $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$ and $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$ (that were introduced in Section 2.1.7) possess a minimizer. However, in the Neumann case, we first need to establish an additional boundedness property.

Recall that one possible application of our model is to maximize the first non-trivial Neumann eigenvalue. Since $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$ is formulated as a minimization problem, we thus allow for functions Ψ that are not bounded from below. A possible choice to realize a maximization of the first Neumann eigenvalue would be $\Psi(\mu_1^{\varphi}) = -\mu_1^{\varphi}$ (meaning that $\Psi(x) = -x$ for all $x \in \mathbb{R}$). To apply the direct method in the calculus of variations, we need to show that the cost functional $J_1^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \Psi(\mu_1^{\varphi}) + \gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$ remains bounded from below on the admissible set Φ_{ad} , even if Ψ is not bounded from below.

Our goal is to show that any Dirichlet eigenvalue of (3.2.1) and any Neumann eigenvalue of (3.2.2), is uniformly bounded by expressions involving the corresponding eigenvalue of the classical eigenvalue problem on the *whole* design domain Ω . This allows us to deduce that each Dirichlet and Neumann eigenvalue belongs to a compact subset of $\mathbb{R}_{>0}$. Hence, as the function Ψ is assumed to be continuous on $(\mathbb{R}_{>0})^l$, it is bounded on such compact sets.

Lemma 3.2.7. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and let λ_k^{LD} denote the k-th eigenvalue of the classical Dirichlet eigenvalue problem, *i.e.*,

$$(\nabla w, \nabla \eta) = \lambda_k^{LD}(w, \eta) \quad \forall \eta \in H^1_0(\Omega),$$

and let μ_k^{LD} denote the k-th eigenvalue of the classical Neumann eigenvalue problem, i.e.,

$$(\nabla w, \nabla \eta) = \mu_k^{LD}(w, \eta) \quad \forall \eta \in H^1(\Omega),$$

where (\cdot, \cdot) denotes the standard scalar product on $L^2(\Omega)$. Then there exist constants $C_{1,\varepsilon}$, $C_{2,\varepsilon} > 0$ depending only on the choice of coefficient functions a_{ε} , b_{ε} , and c_{ε} such that

$$C_{1,\varepsilon} \lambda_k^{LD} \le \lambda_k^{\varphi} \le C_{2,\varepsilon} (\lambda_k^{LD} + 1),$$

$$C_{1,\varepsilon} \mu_k^{LD} \le \mu_k^{\varphi} \le C_{2,\varepsilon} \mu_k^{LD},$$

for all $\varphi \in \Phi_{\mathrm{ad}}$.

Proof. Let us start with the Neumann case. We will work with a Courant–Fischer characterization which is equivalent to (3.2.4) namely

$$\mu_{k}^{\varphi} = \min_{V \in \hat{\mathcal{S}}_{k+1}} \max\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \left| \nabla v \right|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \left| v \right|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x} \middle| \begin{array}{l} v \in V, \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\},\tag{3.2.8}$$
see [108, Sec. 1.3.1]. Here, \tilde{S}_{k+1} denotes the collection of all (k+1)-dimensional subspaces of $H^1(\Omega)$. Note that compared to [108] we have to consider dimension (k+1) instead of k, as we start our labeling of Neumann eigenvalues with the index 0 and not with 1. Obviously, we obtain the characterization of the classical Neumann eigenvalue by setting $a_{\varepsilon} \equiv c_{\varepsilon} \equiv 1$, i.e.,

$$\mu_k^{LD} = \min_{V \in \tilde{\mathcal{S}}_{k+1}} \max\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \middle| \begin{array}{l} v \in V, \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\}.$$
(3.2.9)

We now recall the assumptions on the coefficient functions from Section 2.1.5. In particular, we know that there is a constant $\tilde{C}_{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that $a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi), c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) < \tilde{C}_{\varepsilon}$ for all $\varphi \in \Phi_{\mathrm{ad}}$, as $a_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon} \in C^0(\mathbb{R})$ and $|\varphi| \leq 1$. Furthermore, we assumed $a_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon}$ to be uniformly bounded from below, i.e., $a_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon} \geq C_{\varepsilon}$ for some constant $C_{\varepsilon} > 0$. Thus, we deduce that there are constants $C_{1,\varepsilon}, C_{2,\varepsilon} > 0$ that only depend on the choice of the real functions $a_{\varepsilon}, c_{\varepsilon}$, such that

$$C_{1,\varepsilon} \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \le \frac{\int_{\Omega} a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \, |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \le C_{2,\varepsilon} \, \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x},$$

for all $0 \neq v \in H^1(\Omega)$ and $\varphi \in \Phi_{ad}$. Comparing (3.2.8) and (3.2.9), this directly allows us to deduce the claim in the Neumann case.

The Dirichlet case works completely analogously but one has to mind the additional term coming from the coefficient function $b_{\varepsilon} \in C_{loc}^{1,1}(\mathbb{R})$ which is assumed to be non-negative. Thus we obtain here

$$C_{1,\varepsilon} \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \le \frac{\int_{\Omega} a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \, |\nabla v|^2 + b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \le C_{2,\varepsilon} \left(\frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} + 1\right),$$

for all $0 \neq v \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ and $\varphi \in \Phi_{\mathrm{ad}}$.

Theorem 3.2.8 (Existence of a minimizer to $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$ and $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$). The problems $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$ and $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$ possess a minimizer $\varphi^D \in \mathcal{G}^\beta \cap \mathcal{U}$ and $\varphi^N \in \mathcal{G}^\beta \cap \mathcal{U}$, respectively.

Proof. We proceed by applying the direct method in the calculus of variations. First of all, the feasible set $\mathcal{G}^{\beta} \cap \mathcal{U}$ is non-empty since it contains the function which is identical to β_1 in $\tilde{\Omega}$, -1 in S_0 and 1 in S_1 . By the previous discussion we already know that the objective functionals $J_l^{D,\varepsilon}$ and $J_l^{N,\varepsilon}$ are bounded from below. Since $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^{\beta} \subset L^{\infty}(\Omega)$, the term

$$\gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \gamma \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi_0(\varphi) \right) \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

in the cost functional can be used to control φ in the $H^1(\tilde{\Omega})$ -norm, but not in the whole $H^1(\Omega)$ -norm. This means that for any minimizing sequence, we can only apply compactness on $\tilde{\Omega}$ which implies strong convergence in $L^2(\tilde{\Omega})$. However, as the elements of this minimizing sequence are additionally contained in the feasible set $\mathcal{G}^\beta \cap \mathcal{U}$, their values on $S_0 \cup S_1$ are a priori fixed, which gives us the desired point-wise almost everywhere convergence on the whole domain Ω . This allows us to apply Theorem 3.2.4 which provides the continuity of the eigenvalues with respect to the phase-field variable.

Now, invoking the differentiability properties established in Section 3.2, we can derive a first-order necessary condition for local optimality. The following variational inequalities follow directly from the fact that for $\zeta \in \{D, N\}$ and $\vartheta \in \mathcal{G}^{\beta} \cap \mathcal{U}$

$$0 \leq \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} \left[J_l^{\zeta,\varepsilon} (\varphi^{\zeta} + t(\vartheta - \varphi^{\zeta})) \right]_{|_{t=0}} = \left(J_l^{\zeta,\varepsilon} \right)' (\varphi^{\zeta}) (\vartheta - \varphi^{\zeta}),$$

as the convexity of $\mathcal{G}^{\beta} \cap \mathcal{U}$ implies that $\varphi^{\zeta} + t(\vartheta - \varphi^{\zeta}) \in \mathcal{G}^{\beta} \cap \mathcal{U}$ for $t \in [0, 1]$.

Theorem 3.2.9 (The optimality system to $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$). Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^{\beta} \cap \mathcal{U}$ be a local minimizer of the optimization problem $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$, i.e., there exists $\delta > 0$ such that

$$J_l^{D,\varepsilon}(\vartheta) \ge J_l^{D,\varepsilon}(\varphi) \quad \text{for all } \vartheta \in \mathcal{G}^\beta \cap \mathcal{U} \text{ with } \|\vartheta - \varphi\|_{L^\infty(\Omega)} < \delta$$

Suppose that the eigenvalues $\lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi}$ are simple and let us fix associated $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)$ -normalized eigenfunctions $w_{i_1}^{D,\varphi}, \ldots, w_{i_l}^{D,\varphi} \in H^1_0(\Omega)$.

Then the following optimality system is satisfied:

• The state equations

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot \left[a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \nabla w_{i_j}^{D,\varphi} \right] + b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) w_{i_j}^{D,\varphi} = \lambda_{i_j}^{\varphi} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) w_{i_j}^{D,\varphi} & \text{ in } \Omega, \\ w_{i_j}^{D,\varphi} = 0 & \text{ on } \partial \Omega \end{cases}$$
(SD_j)

are fulfilled in the weak sense for all $j \in \{1, \ldots, l\}$.

• The variational inequality

$$0 \leq \gamma \varepsilon \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla(\vartheta - \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \psi_0'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ + \sum_{j=1}^l \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{i_j}} \Psi](\lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi}) \left(\left(\nabla w_{i_j}^{D,\varphi}, \nabla w_{i_j}^{D,\varphi} \right)_{a_{\varepsilon}'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi)} + \left(w_{i_j}^{D,\varphi}, w_{i_j}^{D,\varphi} \right)_{b_{\varepsilon}'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi)} \right. \\ \left. - \lambda_{i_j}^{\varphi} \left(w_{i_j}^{D,\varphi}, w_{i_j}^{D,\varphi} \right)_{c_{\varepsilon}'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi)} \right) \right\}$$

$$(VD)$$

is satisfied for all $\vartheta \in \mathcal{G}^{\beta} \cap \mathcal{U}$.

Theorem 3.2.10 (The optimality system to $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$). Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^{\beta} \cap \mathcal{U}$ be a local minimizer of the optimization problem $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$, i.e., there exists $\delta > 0$ such that

$$J_l^{N,\varepsilon}(\vartheta) \ge J_l^{N,\varepsilon}(\varphi) \quad \text{for all } \vartheta \in \mathcal{G}^\beta \cap \mathcal{U} \text{ with } \|\vartheta - \varphi\|_{L^\infty(\Omega)} < \delta.$$

Suppose that the eigenvalues $\mu_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \ldots, \mu_{i_l}^{\varphi}$ are simple and let us fix associated $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega)$ -normalized eigenfunctions $w_{i_1}^{N,\varphi}, \ldots, w_{i_l}^{N,\varphi} \in H^1_{(0),\varphi}(\Omega)$.

Then the following optimality system is satisfied:

• The state equations

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot \left[a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \nabla w_{i_j}^{N,\varphi} \right] = \mu_{i_j}^{\varphi} c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) w_{i_j}^{N,\varphi} & \text{ in } \Omega, \\ \\ \frac{\partial w_{i_j}^{N,\varphi}}{\partial \nu} = 0 & \text{ on } \partial \Omega \end{cases}$$
(SN_j)

are fulfilled in the weak sense for all $j \in \{1, \ldots, l\}$.

• The variational inequality

$$0 \leq \gamma \varepsilon \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \nabla \varphi \cdot \nabla(\vartheta - \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \psi_0'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ + \sum_{j=1}^l \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{i_j}} \Psi](\mu_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \dots, \mu_{i_l}^{\varphi}) \left(\left(w_{i_j}^{N,\varphi}, w_{i_j}^{N,\varphi} \right)_{a_{\varepsilon}'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi)} \right. \right.$$

$$\left. - \mu_{i_j}^{\varphi} \left(w_{i_j}^{N,\varphi}, w_{i_j}^{N,\varphi} \right)_{c_{\varepsilon}'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi)} \right) \right\}$$

$$\left. (VN) \right\}$$

is satisfied for all $\vartheta \in \mathcal{G}^{\beta} \cap \mathcal{U}$.

3.3. Sharp-interface asymptotics for the Dirichlet case

In this section, we want to discuss the sharp-interface asymptotics for the Dirichlet eigenvalue optimization problem $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$, i.e., its behavior when $\varepsilon \to 0$. For the sake of a rigorous discussion we need to make additional assumptions that are supposed to hold throughout the remainder of this section.

- (A1) We assume that the design domain Ω is a bounded Lipschitz domain in \mathbb{R}^d with $d \geq 2$.
- (A2) We fix $a_{\varepsilon} = c_{\varepsilon} = 1$ on [-1, 1].
- (A3) Let

$$b_{\varepsilon}: [-1,1] \to [0,\overline{b}_{\varepsilon}], \ \varepsilon > 0, \text{ and } b_0: [-1,1] \to [0,+\infty],$$

$$(3.3.1)$$

be functions with

- b_{ε} is decreasing, continuous and surjective
- b_0 is continuous at the point 1
- $b_0(0) < +\infty$,
- $b_{\varepsilon} \to b_0$ point-wise on [-1, 1] as $\varepsilon \to 0$,
- and $b_{\delta} \ge b_{\varepsilon}$ on [-1, 1] for all $0 \le \delta \le \varepsilon$.

Here, the interval $[0, +\infty]$ is to be understood as a subset of the extended real numbers $\overline{\mathbb{R}} = \mathbb{R} \cup \{\pm\infty\}$, on which we use the common conventions $\pm\infty \cdot 0 = 0$ and $0^{-1} = +\infty$, see also Section 2.2.1.

Moreover, the numbers \bar{b}_{ε} in (3.3.1) are chosen such that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \bar{b}_{\varepsilon} = +\infty \quad \text{with} \quad \bar{b}_{\varepsilon} = o(\varepsilon^{-\kappa}) \quad \text{as } \varepsilon \to 0,$$

where, depending on the dimension d,

$$\begin{cases} \kappa \in (0,1) & \text{if } d = 2, \\ \kappa = \frac{2}{d} & \text{if } d \ge 3. \end{cases}$$

(A4) In the following, we only consider elements $\varphi \in BV(\tilde{\Omega}, \{\pm 1\}) \cap \mathcal{U}$ such that the set

$$E^{\varphi} \coloneqq \{ x \in \Omega \, | \, \varphi(x) = 1 \}$$

contains an open ball B. From this assumption we infer $C_0^{\infty}(B) \subset V^{\varphi}$ hence this excludes the pathological case that the space

$$V^{\varphi} \coloneqq \left\{ \eta \in H_0^1(\Omega) \, | \, \eta = 0 \text{ a.e. in } \Omega \backslash E^{\varphi} \right\} = \tilde{H}_0^1(E^{\varphi})$$

is trivial or finite dimensional. See also the discussion in Remark 2.2.32. Recalling the definition of the set \mathcal{U} in Section 2.1.7, this condition on E^{φ} can be implemented in the constraint $\varphi \in \mathcal{U}$ by simply demanding $B \subset S_1$ for any prescribed open ball $B \subset \Omega$. Later, in Subsection 3.3.1, we will discuss how V^{φ} is related to "Sobolevlike" spaces in the context of quasi-open sets. We further define the space

$$H^{\varphi} \coloneqq \left\{ \eta \in L^{2}(\Omega) \, | \, \eta = 0 \text{ a.e. in } \Omega \backslash E^{\varphi} \right\}.$$

- (A5) In addition to the assumptions of Section 2.1.2, we demand that S_0 and S_1 are sets of finite perimeter in Ω . Then [14, Theorem 3.87] yields that any $\varphi \in BV(\tilde{\Omega}, \{\pm 1\}) \cap \mathcal{U}$ is indeed an element of $BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\})$. Hence, in particular, E^{φ} is a set of finite perimeter in Ω . Therefore, we consider $\varphi \in BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\}) \cap \mathcal{U}$ in the following.
- (A6) For the potential ψ appearing in the Ginzburg–Landau energy, we choose the doubleobstacle potential whose regular part is given as $\psi_0(\varphi) = \frac{1}{2}(1-\varphi^2)$, see also Section 2.1.4.

Remark 3.3.1.

- (a) The case of dimension d = 1 needs to be excluded as here some of the fundamental theorems about quasi-open sets and capacity theory are not true, see, e.g., [49, Chap. 4].
- (b) The growth condition $\bar{b}_{\varepsilon} = o(\varepsilon^{-\kappa})$ is chosen in order to obtain the desired convergence of the term involving b_{ε} in Lemma 3.3.5 and Theorem 3.3.7 via a Hölder estimate in dependence of the dimension $d \ge 2$, see [96, Proof of Lemma 3, 2nd step] for the case d = 3. As explained in [96, Rem. 2], for d = 2, this growth condition can be weakened to $\bar{b}_{\varepsilon} = o(\varepsilon^{-\kappa})$ for any $\kappa \in (0, 1)$. We will go through all the details in *Step* 2 of the proof of Lemma 3.3.5.

(c) According to [107, Lemma 3.2], we find a crack free representative E_c^{φ} of E^{φ} that is a set of finite perimeter with $\operatorname{int}(E_c^{\varphi}) = \operatorname{int}(\overline{E_c^{\varphi}})$ (where int denotes the interior) and

$$|E^{\varphi} \triangle E_c^{\varphi}| = 0$$
, where $E^{\varphi} \triangle E_c^{\varphi} = (E^{\varphi} \cup E_c^{\varphi}) \setminus (E^{\varphi} \cap E_c^{\varphi})$.

We further point out that assumption (A4) guarantees that $\operatorname{int}(E_c^{\varphi}) \neq \emptyset$ and we can thus apply [83, Theorem 6.3] from which we infer

$$V^{\varphi} \subset \left\{ v \in H^1_0(\Omega) \, | \, v = 0 \text{ a.e. in } \Omega \backslash E^{\varphi}_c \right\} = H^1_0(\operatorname{int}(E^{\varphi}_c)).$$

This means any function in the abstract space V^{φ} can be seen as an element of the restricted Sobolev space $H_0^1(\operatorname{int}(E_c^{\varphi}))$. This will help us to understand the limit problem in the remainder of this section.

(d) Instead of employing the potential as declared in (A6), it would also be possible to use different choices. For instance, the quartic regular part $\psi_0(\varphi) = \frac{1}{4}(1-\varphi^2)^2$ could also be chosen. This choice would only affect the choice of profiles used to construct a recovery sequence in *Step 1* of the proof of Theorem 3.3.11 but our theory would still remain valid.

Under the above assumptions, we can prove that eigenfunctions of (3.2.1) for $\varepsilon > 0$ converge to eigenfunctions of a limit problem as $\varepsilon \searrow 0$, and these limit functions have suitable properties. To this end, we first want to develop a better understanding of the limit problem.

3.3.1. The limit problem and its properties

In the following, we discuss the limit eigenvalue problem and its most important properties. It is well known that due to well-posedness of the minimization problem on the sharp-interface level, we need to consider the Dirichlet eigenvalue problem in its relaxed form using Borel measures as introduced, e.g., in [19, 49, 63, 78, 110]. This theory we have discussed in Section 2.2.6, so we can directly start with the analysis of the limit problem.

First of all, we now analyze the limit eigenvalue problem. After that, we will establish its connection to the diffuse eigenvalue problem (3.2.1).

Theorem 3.3.2. In addition to the assumptions made in Section 2.1, we suppose that the assumptions (A1)–(A6) are fulfilled. For any given $\varphi \in BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\}) \cap \mathcal{U}$, we consider the following eigenvalue problem: Find $(w, \lambda) \in (V^{\varphi} \setminus \{0\}) \times \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla w \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \lambda \int_{\Omega} w \eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \forall \eta \in V^{\varphi}.$$
(3.3.2)

Then the following holds true:

(a) There exists a sequence

$$\left(w_k^{0,\varphi},\lambda_k^{0,\varphi}\right)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}\subset (V^{\varphi}\backslash\{0\})\times\mathbb{R},$$

having the following properties:

- For all indices $k \in \mathbb{N}$, $w_k^{0,\varphi}$ is an $L^2(\Omega)$ -normalized eigenfunction of (3.3.2) to the eigenvalue $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi}$ and these eigenfunctions are pairwise orthogonal with respect to the canonical scalar product on $L^2(\Omega)$ denoted by (\cdot, \cdot) .
- The eigenvalues $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi}$ (which are repeated according to their multiplicity) can be ordered in the following way:

$$0 < \lambda_1^{0,\varphi} \le \lambda_2^{0,\varphi} \le \lambda_3^{0,\varphi} \le \cdots$$

Moreover, it holds that $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi} \to \infty$ as $k \to \infty$, and there exist no further eigenvalues of the limit problem (3.3.2).

• The normalized eigenfunctions

$$\left\{\frac{w_1^{0,\varphi}}{\sqrt{\lambda_1^{0,\varphi}}}, \frac{w_2^{0,\varphi}}{\sqrt{\lambda_2^{0,\varphi}}}, \dots\right\} \subset V^{\varphi},$$

form an orthonormal basis of the space V^{φ} and any $u \in V^{\varphi}$ can be expressed as

$$u = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} (u, w_i^{0, \varphi}) w_i^{0, \varphi},$$

where the series converges in V^{φ} .

(b) For any $k \in \mathbb{N}$, we have the Courant-Fischer characterization

$$\lambda_k^{0,\varphi} = \max_{U \in \mathcal{S}_{k-1}} \min\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \middle| \begin{array}{l} v \in U^{\perp} \cap V^{\varphi}, \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\}.$$
(3.3.3)

Here, S_{k-1} denotes the collection of all (k-1)-dimensional subspaces of $L^2(\Omega)$. The set U^{\perp} denotes the orthogonal complement of $U \subset L^2(\Omega)$ with respect to the canonical scalar product.

Moreover, the maximum is attained at the subspace

$$U = \langle w_1^{0,\varphi}, \dots, w_{k-1}^{0,\varphi} \rangle_{\operatorname{span}}$$

Remark 3.3.3. Let us relate this definition to the one of [51, Section 6] in the framework of the relaxed Dirichlet problem, also introduced in Section 2.2.6. For $\omega \subset \Omega$ quasi-open the eigenvalue problem

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla w \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} w \eta \, \mathrm{d}\mu_{\omega} = \lambda \int_{\Omega} w \eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \eta \in X_{\mu_{\omega}}(\Omega),$$

is considered in [51, Section 6], where $\mu_{\omega} = \infty_{\Omega \setminus \omega}$ as in Section 2.2.6. Due to the discussion there, see also [51, Remark 6.1.4], this problem is equivalent to

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla w \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \lambda(\omega) \int_{\Omega} w \eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \eta \in H_0^1(\omega).$$
(3.3.4)

Thus, for $E^{\varphi} = \{\varphi = 1\}$ in above theorem, recalling Proposition 2.2.31, there is a unique quasi-open set $\omega \subset E$ such that $V^{\varphi} = \tilde{H}_0^1(E^{\varphi}) = H_0^1(\omega)$. Thus, we obtain that $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi}$ is identical to the k-th eigenvalue $\lambda_k(\omega)$ of (3.3.4). We will stick to this notation in the

following. Note that for convenience we also define $\lambda_k^0(E) \coloneqq \lambda_k^{0,\chi_E}$ for any finite perimeter set E.

In other words $\lambda_k(\omega)$ plays the role of a "classical" eigenvalue as it is formulated over the classical Sobolev space $H_0^1(\omega)$, whereas the limit eigenvalue $\lambda_k^0(E)$ is formulated over the Sobolev-like space $\tilde{H}_0^1(E)$.

Now a key argument in the Γ -convergence proof in Theorem 3.3.11, as performed also in [51, Theorem 3.6] and [39, Theorem 3.1], will be to exploit this relation and the continuity of eigenvalues with respect to γ -convergence established in [49, Corollary 6.1.8, Remark 6.1.10], which reads as follows:

Let $k \in \mathbb{N}$. If $(\omega_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}, \tilde{\omega} \subset \Omega$ are quasi-open sets

$$\omega_n \xrightarrow{\gamma} \tilde{\omega} \Rightarrow \lambda_k(\omega_n) \to \lambda_k(\tilde{\omega}),$$
(3.3.5)

for $n \to \infty$. A further crucial property that we will use is the monotonicity of these eigenvalues with respect to set inclusion, i.e., for quasi-open set $\omega_2 \subset \omega_1 \subset \Omega$ it holds

$$\lambda_k(\omega_1) \le \lambda_k(\omega_2). \tag{3.3.6}$$

This is simply due to the fact that $H_0^1(\omega_2) \subset H_0^1(\omega_1)$.

Proof of Theorem 3.3.2. Proof of (a). Equipping $V^{\varphi} \subset H_0^1(\Omega)$ with the canonical $H_0^1(\Omega)$ scalar product

$$(\cdot, \cdot)_{V^{\varphi}} : V^{\varphi} \times V^{\varphi} \to \mathbb{R}, \quad (v, w)_{V^{\varphi}} := \int_{\Omega} \nabla v \cdot \nabla w \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

it is a closed subspace of $H_0^1(\Omega)$ and hence, it is a Hilbert space. Using standard arguments, we conclude the existence of a self-adjoint and compact solution operator

$$\mathcal{T}: H^{\varphi} \to V^{\varphi} \hookrightarrow H^{\varphi}, \quad \mathcal{T}(f) := v_f,$$

where v_f denotes the unique solution of

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla v_f \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} f\eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \forall \eta \in V^{\varphi}.$$
(3.3.7)

We point out that the operator \mathcal{T} is not necessarily injective, because we can in general not take $\eta = f$ as test function, as f possesses only L^2 regularity. Additionally in the spirit of the fundamental lemma in the calculus of variations we can only test with functions $C_0^{\infty}(\Omega \setminus \overline{E^{\varphi}})$ because the set $\Omega \setminus E^{\varphi}$ is in general not open. Recall that the finite perimeter set can be wild in the sense of Remark 2.2.21 and thus, in particular $\overline{E^{\varphi}} = \overline{\Omega}$ is possible. However, by assumption (A4), we have $C_0^{\infty}(B) \subset V^{\varphi} \subset H^{\varphi}$ and the operator \mathcal{T} restricted to $C_0^{\infty}(B)$ is obviously injective due to the fundamental lemma in the calculus of variations. We thus conclude that the image $\mathcal{T}(H^{\varphi})$ of the non-restricted operator is an infinite dimensional space.

Thus, the spectral theorem for compact self-adjoint linear operators, see Theorem 2.2.8, yields an infinite sequence $(\hat{\lambda}_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ comprising all non-trivial eigenvalues of \mathcal{T} that converges to 0. Furthermore it provides us with the decomposition

$$H^{\varphi} = N(\mathcal{T}) \perp \langle w_1^{0,\varphi}, w_2^{0,\varphi}, \dots \rangle_{\text{span}}, \qquad (3.3.8)$$

where $N(\mathcal{T})$ denotes the kernel of \mathcal{T} and $(w_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset V^{\varphi}$ are the eigenfunctions corresponding to $(\hat{\lambda}_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$. The sequence $(\lambda_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ is now obtained by defining $\lambda_k = \hat{\lambda}_k^{-1}$ and a suitable reordering due to the construction of \mathcal{T} .

Now we have to be very precise with the question if $(\lambda_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ indeed comprises all eigenvalues of problem (3.3.2) in view of the in general non-trivial kernel $N(\mathcal{T})$. As this sequence comprises of course all *non-trivial* eigenvalues, the question is answered if we show that $\lambda = 0$ is not an eigenvalue in (3.3.2). Thus, assume that there is a non-trivial $w \in V^{\varphi} \subset H_0^1(\Omega)$ such that

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla w \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = 0 \int_{\Omega} w \eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \eta \in V^{\varphi}.$$

By Poincaré's inequality this directly implies $w \equiv 0$, and thus all eigenvalues of (3.3.2) are positive.

The remaining assertions are obtained in complete analogy to Theorem 3.2.2, see also Theorem 5.2.2, but in order to be precise let us comment on the fact that

$$\left\{\frac{w_1^{0,\varphi}}{\sqrt{\lambda_1^{0,\varphi}}}, \frac{w_2^{0,\varphi}}{\sqrt{\lambda_2^{0,\varphi}}}, \dots\right\} \subset V^{\varphi},$$

forms an orthonormal *basis* of V^{φ} even though

$$\left\{w_1^{0,\varphi}, w_2^{0,\varphi}, \dots\right\} \subset H^{\varphi},$$

is in general not an orthonormal basis of H^{φ} in the light of the non-trivial kernel $N(\mathcal{T})$. Therefore let $u \in V^{\varphi}$ be arbitrary such that

$$0 = \int_{\Omega} \nabla u \cdot \nabla w_k^{0,\varphi} \, \mathrm{d}x = \lambda_k^{0,\varphi} \int_{\Omega} u w_k^{0,\varphi} \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$. Due to the decomposition (3.3.8) and the crucial fact that $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi} > 0$ this implies that $u \in N(\mathcal{T})$. In the light of (3.3.7) this means

$$0 = \int_{\Omega} \nabla \mathcal{T}(u) \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} u\eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \forall \eta \in V^{\varphi}.$$

Now the crucial fact that $u \in V^{\varphi}$ and not only in H^{φ} allows us to test with $\eta = u$ and infer $u \equiv 0$. In other words this shows that $V^{\varphi} \cap N(\mathcal{T}) = \{0\}$.

In general, due to possible cracks within the set E^{φ} , we cannot guarantee that an eigenfunction w of the limit problem vanishes on the whole of ∂E^{φ} . Nevertheless, we know from Remark 3.3.1.(c) that w = 0 on $\partial (\operatorname{int}(E_c^{\varphi}))$ in the trace sense (provided that the boundary is sufficiently smooth), meaning that w has trace zero at least on the *outer* boundary of E^{φ} . For more details we refer to [107, Sec. 3]. If E^{φ} is actually an open set with Lipschitz boundary, then indeed $w \in H_0^1(E^{\varphi}) = \tilde{H}_0^1(E^{\varphi})$ where $H_0^1(E^{\varphi})$ can be understood in the standard sense, meaning that the trace of w vanishes on ∂E^{φ} . We thus interpret (3.3.2) as the weak formulation of the classical eigenvalue problem

$$\begin{cases} -\Delta w = \lambda w & \text{ in } E^{\varphi}, \\ w = 0 & \text{ on } \partial E^{\varphi} \end{cases}$$

where the boundary condition is included in the space V^{φ} of test functions in a relaxed way.

Remark 3.3.4. Recall from Theorem 3.2.2 that for given $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$, we can fix the sequence

$$(w_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi},\lambda_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}\subset H_0^1(\Omega)\times\mathbb{R}^+$$

of eigenfunctions and eigenvalues to (3.2.1), where $\{w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, w_2^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \ldots,\} \subset L^2(\Omega)$ forms an orthonormal basis. This notation will be used throughout this chapter, and we will drop the additional index ε if the context is clear.

The following lemma will now link the diffuse interface problem (3.2.1) to the sharpinterface problem (3.3.2) for the first eigenvalue and it will serve as initial case for all higher eigenvalues. This rigorous continuity analysis is new to the best of the authors' knowledge. Recall from the introduction that there are further results in optimal partitioning for the principal eigenvalue using a phase-field approach which show the convergence of minimizing eigenvalues of the optimization problem, see [40, 42].

Lemma 3.3.5. In addition to the assumptions made in Section 2.1, we suppose that the assumptions (A1)–(A6) are fulfilled. Let $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset L^1(\Omega)$ with $|\varphi_{\varepsilon}| \leq 1$ almost everywhere in Ω and let $\varphi \in BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\}) \cap \mathcal{U}$ such that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)} = 0, \qquad (3.3.9)$$

and the convergence exhibits the rate

$$\|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^{1}(E^{\varphi} \cap \{\varphi_{\varepsilon} < 0\})} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$$

Then there exists an eigenfunction $u \in V^{\varphi}$ of the limit problem (3.3.2) to the eigenvalue $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi}$ such that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |w_{1}^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}|^{2} dx = \int_{\Omega} b_{0}(\varphi) |u|^{2} dx = 0,$$

as well as

$$\lim_{\varepsilon\searrow 0}\|w_1^{\varphi_\varepsilon}-u\|_{H^1(\Omega)}=0\quad and\quad \lim_{\varepsilon\searrow 0}\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi_\varepsilon}=\lambda_1^{0,\varphi},$$

up to subsequence extraction.

Remark 3.3.6.

(a) We point out that we will always use the letter u (or $u_1, u_2, ...$) to denote the limit of eigenfunctions. This is done in order to avoid confusion with the orthogonal system

$$\{w_1^{0,\varphi}, w_2^{0,\varphi}, \dots\} \subset V^{\varphi}$$

of eigenfunctions to the limit problem we obtained in Theorem 3.3.2. From the above lemma, we merely know that u belongs to the first eigenspace which is spanned by the first eigenfunctions $w_i^{0,\varphi}$ in accordance with the multiplicity of the space. However, we cannot relate u and $w_i^{0,\varphi}$ any further.

(b) Note that, in contrast to [96], it would suffice to demand the above convergence rate condition only on the set $\tilde{E}^{\varphi} \cap \{\varphi_{\varepsilon} < 0\}$ with $\tilde{E}^{\varphi} \coloneqq \{x \in \tilde{\Omega} \mid \varphi(x) = 1\} \subset \tilde{\Omega}$ instead of $E^{\varphi} = \{x \in \Omega \mid \varphi(x) = 1\} \subset \Omega$. As we have $\varphi_{\varepsilon}, \varphi \in \mathcal{U}$, the difference $\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi$ vanishes on $S_0 \cup S_1$ anyway.

Proof of Lemma 3.3.5. Some ideas of the proof are the same as in [96, Lemma 3], especially *Step 1* and *Step 2* carry over in large parts. However, for the sake of readability we will include all the details here. We will also divide the proof into several steps. In the following, due to (3.3.9), we may consider a non-relabeled subsequence of $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ such that $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \to \varphi$ a.e. in Ω .

Step 1: For almost every $x \in \Omega$, it holds that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)) = b_0(\varphi(x)) \quad in \ [0, +\infty]$$

We will show this by proving

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) = \limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) = b_0(\varphi_0) \quad \text{in } [0, +\infty].$$
(3.3.10)

For the lim sup inequality

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)) \le b_0(\varphi(x)), \tag{3.3.11}$$

in the proof of Step 1 of [96, Lemma 1], the additionally assumed continuity of b_0 in the point 1 given in **(A3)** is needed. More precisely, as $\varphi \in BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\})$ the inequality is clear if $\varphi(x) = -1$ because then $b_0(\varphi(x)) = +\infty$. If $\varphi(x) = 1$ then due to the point-wise convergence $\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x) \to \varphi(x)$, the continuity of b_0 in 1 and the fact $b_{\varepsilon} \leq b_0$ point-wise, we obtain

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)) \le b_0(\varphi(x))$$

To prove the lim inf inequality

$$b_0(\varphi(x)) \le \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_\varepsilon(\varphi_\varepsilon(x)) \tag{3.3.12}$$

one can proceed exactly as in [96]. So for fixed $\varepsilon > 0$ let us choose a $\delta > 0$ with $\varepsilon < \delta$. Now exploiting the monotonicity assumption $b_{\delta} \leq b_{\varepsilon}$ from (A3) we obtain that for almost every $x \in \Omega$

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_{\delta}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)) \le \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x))$$

and thus, due to the point-wise convergence $b_{\delta} \to b_0$ on [-1,1] from assumption (A3) and the continuity of b_{δ} we have

$$b_0(\varphi(x)) = \lim_{\delta \searrow 0} b_\delta(\varphi(x)) = \lim_{\delta \searrow 0} (\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_\delta(\varphi_\varepsilon(x))) \le \lim_{\delta \searrow 0} (\liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_\varepsilon(\varphi_\varepsilon(x))) = \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_\varepsilon(\varphi_\varepsilon(x)).$$

Hence, we arrive at (3.3.12). Thus combining (3.3.11) and (3.3.12) we proved at (3.3.10). We point out that for this step, the convergence rate imposed on $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ was not needed.

Step 2: For any $v \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ with

$$v = 0 \quad a.e. \ in \ \Omega \backslash E^{\varphi} \tag{3.3.13}$$

i.e., $v \in V^{\varphi}$, it holds that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = 0.$$

This step can be established as in [96] since by assumption (A3), the coefficient function b_{ε} possesses all the properties of [96]. Nevertheless, as this is a key part of the proof we provide it here. Note also that this step heavily relies on the convergence rate imposed on $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$.

So let us fix a $v \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ satisfying (3.3.13), then we know from Step 1

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)) |v(x)|^2 = b_0(\varphi(x)) |v(x)|^2 = 0, \qquad (3.3.14)$$

for almost every $x \in \Omega$, as $b_0(\varphi) = 0$ a.e on E^{φ} by assumption (A3).

Now the strategy is to split the integral over Ω into two integrals over $\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{+} := \{\varphi_{\varepsilon} \geq 0\}$ and $\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{-} := \{\varphi_{\varepsilon} < 0\}$ respectively, recall also the formal motivation in Section 2.1.6. On Ω_{ε}^{+} the goal is to apply Lebesgue's theorem. Noticing that for fixed $\varepsilon > 0$, b_{ε} is decreasing on [-1, 1] and $b_{\varepsilon} \leq b_{0}$ point-wise on [-1, 1] we obtain

$$b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)) |v(x)|^2 \le b_{\varepsilon}(0) |v(x)|^2 \le b_0(0) |v(x)|^2,$$

for almost every $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^+$. As $b_0(0) < +\infty$ by assumption (A3), we deduce

$$\chi_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{+}} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |v|^{2} \le C |v|^{2}$$

As $v \in L^2(\Omega)$, Lebesgue's theorem and using the point-wise convergence (3.3.14) yield

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{+}} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |v|^{2} dx = \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} \chi_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{+}} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |v|^{2} dx = 0.$$
(3.3.15)

Now we need to deal with the set Ω_{ε}^{-} , which is more involved as here b_0 becomes unbounded.

By definition of E^{φ} we obtain

$$\{x \in \Omega | v(x) \neq 0\} \subset \{x \in \Omega | \varphi(x) = 1\} \quad \text{a.e.},$$

as we have chosen v with the property (3.3.13). Hence, for almost every $x \in \Omega_{\varepsilon}^{-}$ we infer

$$b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)) |v(x)|^{2} \leq \bar{b}_{\varepsilon} |\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x) - \varphi(x)| |v(x)|^{2} \chi_{E^{\varphi}}(x), \qquad (3.3.16)$$

as per assumption (A3) $b_{\varepsilon} : [-1,1] \to [0,\bar{b}_{\varepsilon}]$ and noting that $|\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x) - \varphi(x)| \ge 1$ on $\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{-} \cap E^{\varphi}$. Recalling that $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^{d}$ is a Lipschitz domain we have the embedding

$$H^{1}(\Omega) \hookrightarrow \begin{cases} L^{q}(\Omega) & \text{ for any } q \in [1,\infty) \text{ if } d = 2, \\ L^{\frac{2d}{d-2}}(\Omega) & \text{ if } d > 2, \end{cases}$$
(3.3.17)

see e.g. [10, 10.9].

As indicated in Remark 3.3.1, if d > 2, we now apply Hölder's inequality with $p := \frac{d}{2}, p' := \frac{d}{d-2}$ in the following way

$$\int_{\Omega} \chi_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{-} \cap E^{\varphi}} |\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi| |v|^{2} dx \leq \left(\int_{\Omega} \left| \chi_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{-} \cap E^{\varphi}} (\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi) \right|^{p} dx \right)^{\frac{1}{p}} \left(\int_{\Omega} \left(|v|^{2} \right)^{p'} dx \right)^{\frac{1}{p'}}.$$
(3.3.18)

As we know $|\varphi_{\varepsilon}| \leq 1$ and $|\varphi_0| \leq 1$, we find a constant $C_p > 0$ such that

 $|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi|^p \le C_p |\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi|,$

almost everywhere in Ω . Thus, we deduce

$$\int_{\Omega} \chi_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{-} \cap E^{\varphi}} |\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi| \, |v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x \leq C \, \|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^{1}(\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{-} \cap E^{\varphi})}^{\frac{2}{d}} \, \|v\|_{L^{\frac{2d}{d-2}}(\Omega)}^{2}.$$

Now we can use the rate condition from the assumption, i.e.,

$$\|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^1(E^{\varphi} \cap \{\varphi_{\varepsilon} < 0\})} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon),$$

and combine it with the rate of \bar{b}_{ε} from assumption (A3), namely

$$\overline{b}_{\varepsilon} = o(\varepsilon^{-\kappa}),$$

with $\kappa = \frac{2}{d}$ (as we are in the case d > 2 for the moment) to infer

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \left(\bar{b}_{\varepsilon} \int_{\Omega} \chi_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{-} \cap E^{\varphi}} |\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi| |v|^{2} dx \right) = 0.$$
(3.3.19)

Due to the embedding (3.3.17) for the case d = 2 we can use any $p' \in [1, \infty)$ in the estimate (3.3.18) and thus see that in this case the assumption $\bar{b}_{\varepsilon} = o(\varepsilon^{-\kappa})$ with arbitrary $\kappa \in (0, 1)$ in **(A3)** is sufficient to deduce the convergence (3.3.19).

Using the estimate (3.3.16) this yields

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega_{\varepsilon}^{-}} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)) |v|^{2} dx = 0,$$

and together with (3.3.15) we obtain the desired convergence, as by construction

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) \left| v \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = 0,$$

because $b_0(\varphi)$ vanishes a.e. on E^{φ} .

In the remainder of this proof, we establish the convergence properties for the eigenvalues and eigenfunctions using the Courant–Fisher characterization. In the following, we write w_{ε} and λ^{ε} instead of $w_1^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}$ and $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}}$, respectively, for convenience.

Step 3: We find a subsequence of $(w_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ and an $L^2(\Omega)$ -normalized function $u \in V^{\varphi}$ such that

$$w_{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup u \quad in \ H^1(\Omega) \quad and \quad w_{\varepsilon} \rightarrow u \quad in \ L^2(\Omega).$$
 (3.3.20)

For any eigenfunction solving (3.2.1) to the smallest eigenvalue λ^{ε} we recall the Courant– Fischer characterization (3.2.3) which simplifies to

$$\lambda^{\varepsilon} = \min\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \middle| \begin{array}{l} v \in H_0^1(\Omega), \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\}$$
$$= \min\left\{ \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \middle| \begin{array}{l} v \in H_0^1(\Omega), \\ \|v\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1 \end{array} \right\}$$

as we have fixed the coefficient functions a_{ε} and c_{ε} in assumption (A2). We define

$$F_{\varepsilon}: Q \to \mathbb{R}^+_0, \quad v \mapsto \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x$$

with $Q := \{ v \in H_0^1(\Omega) \mid ||v||_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1 \}$. In this way, $w_{\varepsilon} \in Q$ fulfills

$$F_{\varepsilon}(w_{\varepsilon}) = \min_{v \in Q} F_{\varepsilon}(v).$$
(3.3.21)

To describe the limit situation, we similarly define

$$F_0: Q \to [0, +\infty], \quad v \mapsto \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x$$

By assumption (A4), V^{φ} is non-trivial and hence, there exists a function $\overline{v} \in Q$ satisfying property (3.3.13). Then, (3.3.21) obviously entails that

$$F_{\varepsilon}(w_{\varepsilon}) \le F_{\varepsilon}(\overline{v}),$$

and from Step 2, we already know that there is a constant C > 0 such that for all $\varepsilon > 0$,

$$\int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |\overline{v}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \le C.$$

We thus infer that

$$\|\nabla w_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \leq F_{\varepsilon}(w_{\varepsilon}) \leq F_{\varepsilon}(\overline{v}) \leq C,$$

and combining these two bounds, the Banach–Alaoglu theorem implies the desired convergences (3.3.20) up to subsequence extraction.

Step 4: The function $u \in Q$ is a minimizer of F_0 and we have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_{\varepsilon}(w_{\varepsilon}) = F_0(u), \qquad (3.3.22)$$

along a non-relabeled subsequence.

If we can show that F_{ε} Γ -converges to F_0 on Q with respect to the weak topology on $H^1(\Omega)$, we can apply Proposition 2.2.24 which give exactly the claimed properties. To prove Γ -convergence we have to verify the corresponding lim sup and lim inf inequalities.

To verify the lim sup inequality, for any $v \in Q$ we need to find a so called recovery sequence $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset Q$ that converges to $v \in Q$ weakly in $H^1(\Omega)$ and satisfies

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_{\varepsilon}(v_{\varepsilon}) \le F_0(v). \tag{3.3.23}$$

Here, we can simply choose the constant sequence $v_{\varepsilon} := v \in Q$. Without loss of generality, we can assume that $F_0(v) < +\infty$, as otherwise (3.3.23) is trivially fulfilled. This assumption implies that

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) \left| v \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x < \infty,$$

and since $b_0(-1) = +\infty$ and $\varphi \in BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\})$, we conclude that $v \in V^{\varphi}$. Hence, we infer from *Step* 2 that

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = 0.$$
(3.3.24)

By construction of F_{ε} and F_0 , this already implies (3.3.23).

For the lim inf inequality we need to show that for any sequence $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset Q$ converging to a $v \in Q$ weakly in $H^1(\Omega)$ topology, it holds

$$F_0(v) \le \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_{\varepsilon}(v_{\varepsilon}). \tag{3.3.25}$$

By the compact embedding $H^1(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2(\Omega)$ we know that $v_{\varepsilon} \to v$ almost everywhere in Ω up to subsequence extraction. Furthermore, we have already seen in *Step 1* that for almost every $x \in \Omega$,

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)) = b_0(\varphi(x)).$$

Therefore, we deduce

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi_0(x)) |v(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x &= \int_{\Omega} \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} b_\varepsilon(\varphi_\varepsilon(x)) \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} |v_\varepsilon(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \int_{\Omega} \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \left[b_\varepsilon(\varphi_\varepsilon(x)) |v_\varepsilon(x)|^2 \right] \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_\varepsilon(\varphi_\varepsilon(x)) |v_\varepsilon(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x, \end{split}$$

by means of Fatou's lemma, see Lemma 2.2.7. Noting that the $H_0^1(\Omega)$ norm $\|\nabla \cdot\|_{L^2(\Omega)}$ is weakly lower semi- continuous this yields the lim inf inequality (3.3.25).

In summary, this means that

$$F_{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\Gamma} F_0,$$

with respect to the weak $H^1(\Omega)$ -topology. In the light of *Step 3* we can apply Proposition 2.2.24 to deduce the claim of *Step 4*.

We now want to complete the proof by applying the results established in the previous steps. Proceeding as in *Step 4*, and using the convergence properties in (3.3.20), we deduce

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) |u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |w_{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x,$$
$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

As both sequences are bounded from below by zero, we can use (3.3.22) along with [96, Lemma 4] to infer

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) |u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |w_{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x,$$
$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

From the second convergence and the weak convergence (3.3.20) from *Step 3*, we conclude that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|w_{\varepsilon} - u\|_{H^1(\Omega)} = 0.$$

Furthermore, we have seen in the previous step that $u \in Q$ minimizes F_0 . Hence,

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) \, |u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x < +\infty,$$

and arguing as in (3.3.24), we find that

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) |u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = 0.$$
 (3.3.26)

To complete the proof, we still have to prove the following assertion:

Step 5: The function $u \in V^{\varphi}$ solves

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla u \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \lambda_1^{0,\varphi} \int_{\Omega} u\eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \eta \in V^{\varphi}, \tag{3.3.27}$$

and $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi} = \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda^{\varepsilon}.$

If we can show that $u \in V^{\varphi} \cap Q$ is even a minimizer of

$$v \mapsto \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}$$
 subject to $v \in V^{\varphi}, v \neq 0,$ (3.3.28)

we directly infer from the first-order condition associated with this minimization problem and the Courant–Fischer characterization (3.3.3) that u solves (3.3.2) to the eigenvalue $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi}$.

As $u \in V^{\varphi}$ is a minimizer of F_0 over Q we use (3.3.26) to deduce

$$\min\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \middle| \substack{v \in V^{\varphi}, \\ v \neq 0} \right\} \le \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |u|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} = F_0(u)$$
$$= \min\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \middle| \substack{v \in H_0^1(\Omega), \\ v \neq 0} \right\}$$
$$\le \min\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \middle| \substack{v \in V^{\varphi}, \\ v \neq 0} \right\}.$$

Here, the last inequality holds because $V^{\varphi} \subset H_0^1(\Omega)$. However, we already know from $Step \ 2$ that $\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) |v|^2 dx = 0$ for all $v \in V^{\varphi}$. Hence, we conclude from the above estimate that $u \in V^{\varphi}$ minimizes (3.3.28), and in particular, $F_0(u) = \lambda_1^{0,\varphi}$. Now, the second claim of $Step \ 5$ follows from (3.3.22) since $F_{\varepsilon}(w_{\varepsilon}) = \lambda^{\varepsilon}$ holds by construction.

The proof of Lemma 3.3.5 is now complete.

This lemma now serves as initial step to show the analogous properties also for all higher eigenvalues and eigenfunctions via induction.

Theorem 3.3.7. In addition to the assumptions made in Section 2.1, we suppose that the assumptions (A1)–(A6) are fulfilled. Let $k \in \mathbb{N}$, and suppose that $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset L^1(\Omega)$ and $\varphi \in BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\}) \cap \mathcal{U}$ fulfill the same assumptions as in Lemma 3.3.5.

Then, there exists an eigenfunction $u_k \in V^{\varphi}$ of the limit problem (3.3.2) to the eigenvalue $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi}$ such that the convergences

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |w_{k}^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}|^{2} dx = \int_{\Omega} b_{0}(\varphi) |u_{k}|^{2} dx = 0,$$
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|w_{k}^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}} - u_{k}\|_{H^{1}(\Omega)} = 0, \quad \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_{k}^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}} = \lambda_{k}^{0,\varphi}$$

hold up to subsequence extraction.

Proof. We prove the assertion via induction. The initial step was carried out in Lemma 3.3.5. Let us now assume that the assertion is already established for the first k-1 eigenfunctions $w_1^{\varepsilon} \coloneqq w_1^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}, \ldots, w_{k-1}^{\varepsilon} \coloneqq w_{k-1}^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}$ of (3.2.1).

To prove the result for $w_k^{\varepsilon} := w_k^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}$, let $W_{\varepsilon} := \langle w_1^{\varepsilon}, \ldots, w_{k-1}^{\varepsilon} \rangle_{\text{span}} \subset L^2(\Omega)$ denote the space spanned by the first k-1 eigenfunctions and W_{ε}^{\perp} its orthogonal complement with respect to the canonical scalar product on $L^2(\Omega)$ that is denoted by (\cdot, \cdot) . We further define the space

$$Q_{\varepsilon} \coloneqq \left\{ v \in H_0^1(\Omega) \left| \|v\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1 \text{ and } v \in W_{\varepsilon}^{\perp} \right\},\right.$$

as well as the operator

$$F_{\varepsilon}: Q_{\varepsilon} \to [0, +\infty], \quad v \mapsto \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Then, from the Courant-Fischer characterization (3.2.3) we infer that

$$\lambda_k^{\varepsilon} \coloneqq \lambda_k^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}} = \min_{v \in Q_{\varepsilon}} F_{\varepsilon}(v).$$

In the limit situation, we define the space $W_0 \coloneqq \langle u_1, \ldots, u_{k-1} \rangle_{\text{span}}$ where the functions $u_i \in V^{\varphi}, i = 1, \ldots, k-1$ are determined by the induction hypothesis as the limits

$$w_i^{\varepsilon} \to u_i \quad \text{in } H^1(\Omega) \text{ as } \varepsilon \to 0,$$

up to subsequence extractions, as discussed in Lemma 3.3.5. In particular, for $i, j = 1, \ldots, k-1$ with $i \neq j$, we have $(u_i, u_j) = 0$ since $(w_i^{\varepsilon}, w_j^{\varepsilon}) = 0$. Moreover, we know that $\|w_i^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1$ and hence, we also have $\|u_i\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1$ for $i = 1, \ldots, k-1$. This means that $\{u_1, \ldots, u_{k-1}\} \subset L^2(\Omega)$ is an orthonormal basis of the (k-1)-dimensional space $W_0 \subset V^{\varphi}$. We further set

$$Q_0 \coloneqq \left\{ v \in H_0^1(\Omega) \left| \|v\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1 \text{ and } v \in W_0^\perp \right\},\right.$$

and we define the operator

$$F_0: Q_0 \to [0, +\infty], \quad v \mapsto \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now we introduce the orthogonal projections

$$P_{\varepsilon} : L^{2}(\Omega) \to W_{\varepsilon}, \quad v \mapsto \sum_{i=1}^{k-1} (v, w_{i}^{\varepsilon}) w_{i}^{\varepsilon},$$
$$P_{0} : L^{2}(\Omega) \to W_{0}, \quad v \mapsto \sum_{i=1}^{k-1} (v, u_{i}) u_{i}.$$

In the following, these projections will be a useful tool to construct recovery sequences. Per construction, $w_k^{\varepsilon} \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ is a minimizer of F_{ε} . Now, we need to show that there exists a constant C > 0 that does not depend on $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$F_{\varepsilon}(w_k^{\varepsilon}) \le C, \tag{3.3.29}$$

as this allows us to bound $(w_k^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ in the $H^1(\Omega)$ norm.

As in Step 3 of the proof of Lemma 3.3.5, we want to choose suitable elements v^{ε} in the feasible sets Q_{ε} for which we can bound the sequence $(F_{\varepsilon}(v^{\varepsilon}))_{\varepsilon>0}$. Here, the situation is more complicated compared to Lemma 3.3.5 as the feasible set Q_{ε} depends on ε .

Due to assumption (A4), we find $v^0 \in V^{\varphi}$ such that

$$v^0 \in W_0^{\perp} \setminus \{0\}$$
.

Otherwise, V^{φ} would be a subset of the (k-1)-dimensional space W_0 , which is a contradiction to the fact that V^{φ} is infinite dimensional. Let us define the sequence

$$v^{\varepsilon} \coloneqq v^0 - \sum_{i=1}^{k-1} \left(v^0, w_i^{\varepsilon} \right) w_i^{\varepsilon} = v^0 - P_{\varepsilon}(v^0) \in H_0^1(\Omega) \cap W_{\varepsilon}^{\perp}$$

Now, by the induction hypothesis, for every $i = 1, \ldots, k - 1$, we know that

$$w_i^{\varepsilon} \to u_i \quad \text{in } H^1(\Omega),$$

$$(3.3.30)$$

along a suitable non-relabeled subsequence. Hence, from the construction of v^{ε} , we infer

$$v^{\varepsilon} \to v^0 \quad \text{in } H^1(\Omega).$$
 (3.3.31)

In particular, for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small, we thus have $v^{\varepsilon} \neq 0$. Altogether this allows us to define the sequence

$$\overline{v}^{\varepsilon} = \frac{v^{\varepsilon}}{\|v^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}} \in Q_{\varepsilon},$$

which fulfills the convergence

$$\overline{v}^{\varepsilon} \to \overline{v}^0 \coloneqq \frac{v^0}{\|v^0\|_{L^2(\Omega)}} \in Q_0 \quad \text{in } H^1(\Omega).$$

If we can now verify that

$$F_{\varepsilon}(\overline{v}^{\varepsilon}) \le C,$$
 (3.3.32)

uniformly in ε , (3.3.29) directly follows as our minimizer $w_k^{\varepsilon} \in Q_{\varepsilon}$ obviously fulfills

$$F_{\varepsilon}(w_k^{\varepsilon}) \leq F_{\varepsilon}(\overline{v}^{\varepsilon}).$$

Therefore, we recall that

$$F_{\varepsilon}(\overline{v}^{\varepsilon}) = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \overline{v}^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, |\overline{v}^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

For the first summand on the right-hand side, we obtain

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla \overline{v}^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \frac{1}{\|v^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2} \left(\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \right).$$

Hence, this term is bounded because of (3.3.31) which further entails the convergence $\|v^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \to \|v^{0}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} > 0$. For the second summand, we use Young's inequality to obtain

$$\int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |\overline{v}^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \frac{2}{\|v^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2} \left(\int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |v^0|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |P_{\varepsilon}(v^0)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \right).$$

As, per construction, $v^0 \in V^{\varphi}$ fulfills property (3.3.13) we can apply *Step 2* of the proof of Lemma 3.3.5 which yields

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |v^{0}|^{2} \,\mathrm{d}x = 0.$$

Furthermore, Lemma 3.3.5 implies that for $i = 1, \ldots, k - 1$,

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |w_i^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = 0$$

Now, as

$$P_{\varepsilon}(v^0) = \sum_{i=1}^{k-1} \left(v^0, w_i^{\varepsilon} \right) w_i^{\varepsilon},$$

we obtain

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |P_{\varepsilon}(v^0)|^2 \,\mathrm{d}x = 0,$$

by applying Young's inequality again. Altogether, we deduce

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, |\overline{v}^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = 0.$$

This proves the estimate (3.3.32) which directly entails the uniform bound (3.3.29). In particular, we have

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_k^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \le F_{\varepsilon}(w_k^{\varepsilon}) \le C.$$

Applying the Banach–Alaoglu theorem and the compact embedding $H^1(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^2(\Omega)$ we infer the existence of a limit $u_k \in H^1_0(\Omega)$ such that

$$w_k^{\varepsilon} \rightharpoonup u_k \quad \text{in } H^1(\Omega), \quad w_k^{\varepsilon} \to u_k \quad \text{in } L^2(\Omega), \quad w_k^{\varepsilon} \to u_k \quad \text{a.e. on } \Omega$$
 (3.3.33)

as $\varepsilon \to 0$ up to subsequence extraction.

Our next task is to show that u_k belongs to Q_0 and fulfills

$$F_0(u_k) = \min_{v \in Q_0} F_0(v). \tag{3.3.34}$$

First of all, we can use the convergence (3.3.30) of the first k - 1 eigenfunctions along with (3.3.33) to obtain the convergence

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} (w_k^\varepsilon, w_i^\varepsilon) = (u_k, u_i),$$

for i = 1, ..., k - 1. However, by the orthogonality of the eigenfunctions for $\varepsilon > 0$, we know $0 = (w_k^{\varepsilon}, w_i^{\varepsilon})$, and thus $(u_k, u_i) = 0$, i = 1, ..., k - 1. This already proves that $u_k \in W_0^{\perp}$. Notice that $||u_k||_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1$, as the w_k^{ε} are assumed to be $L^2(\Omega)$ -normalized. All in all, we get $u_k \in Q_0$.

To verify (3.3.34) we cannot directly apply the theory of Γ -convergence as in Lemma 3.3.5 but we can establish similar estimates that will help us to obtain the desired properties. For the sake of a clearer presentation we divide this part of the proof into several steps.

Step 1: The following lim inf inequality holds:

$$F_0(u_k) \le \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_\varepsilon(w_k^\varepsilon). \tag{3.3.35}$$

To prove the assertion, we recall that

$$F_0(u_k) = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla u_k|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi_0) \, |u_k|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

For the gradient term, we obtain the inequality

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla u_k|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \le \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w_k^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

by using the weak lower semi-continuity of this expression. Now, due to the convergence properties (3.3.33), we are exactly in the same situation as in *Step 4* of the proof of Lemma 3.3.5. Hence, Fatou's lemma yields

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) |u_k|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \le \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |w_k^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

In summary, we infer (3.3.35).

Step 2: For any $v \in Q_0$ there exists a sequence $(\overline{v}^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset Q_{\varepsilon}$ which satisfies

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_{\varepsilon}(\overline{v}^{\varepsilon}) \le F_0(v).$$
(3.3.36)

Here, finding such a recovery sequence is more complicated than in Step 4 of Lemma 3.3.5, as we cannot just take the constant sequence v. Without loss of generality, we assume that $F_0(v) < +\infty$ as otherwise (3.3.36) is trivially fulfilled. This guarantees that

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi_0) \left| v \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x < +\infty.$$

Hence, v fulfills property (3.3.13) (i.e., $v \in V^{\varphi}$) which will be needed later. Analogously to the beginning of this proof, we now define the sequence

$$v^{\varepsilon} := v - \sum_{i=1}^{k-1} (v, w_i^{\varepsilon}) w_i^{\varepsilon} = v - P_{\varepsilon}(v) \in W_{\varepsilon}^{\perp}.$$

Exactly as in (3.3.31), we obtain the convergence

$$v^{\varepsilon} \to v - \sum_{i=1}^{k-1} (v, u_i) u_i = v - P_0(v) \in W_0^{\perp}$$
 in $H^1(\Omega)$.

However, since $v \in Q_0$, we also have $v \in W_0^{\perp}$ meaning that $P_0(v) = 0$. We thus get $v^{\varepsilon} \to v$ in $H^1(\Omega)$. Furthermore, $v \in Q_0$ ensures that $\|v\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1 > 0$ and hence, we infer that for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small, it holds that $\|v^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^2(\Omega)} > 0$. We can thus consider the normalized sequence

$$\overline{v}^{\varepsilon} \coloneqq \frac{v^{\varepsilon}}{\|v^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}} \in Q_{\varepsilon}, \quad \text{which fulfills} \quad \overline{v}^{\varepsilon} \to v \quad \text{in } H^{1}(\Omega). \tag{3.3.37}$$

We now prove (3.3.36) by again considering the gradient term and the term involving b_{ε} appearing in F_{ε} separately. Using (3.3.37), we infer that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \overline{v}^{\varepsilon}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

For the second term, considering the representation

$$\overline{v}^{\varepsilon} = \frac{1}{\|v^{\varepsilon}\|} \left[v - \sum_{i=1}^{k-1} (v, w_i^{\varepsilon}) w_i^{\varepsilon} \right],$$

we see that this sequence has exactly the same properties as the same-named sequence in the beginning of this proof. Hence, proceeding as above, we use the convergence properties known for w_i^{ε} , the convergence $\|v^{\varepsilon}\|_{L^2(\Omega)} \to \|v\|_{L^2(\Omega)} > 0$ and the crucial fact that $v \in V^{\varphi}$ to deduce

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi^{\varepsilon}) |\overline{v}^{\varepsilon}| \, \mathrm{d}x = 0 = \int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Hence, in particular, this verifies (3.3.36).

Now, combining these two steps, we obtain for any arbitrary $v \in Q_0$,

$$F_0(u_k) \leq \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_\varepsilon(w_k^\varepsilon) \leq \limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_\varepsilon(w_k^\varepsilon) \leq \limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_\varepsilon(\overline{v}^\varepsilon) \leq F_0(v),$$

since w_k^{ε} is a minimizer of F_{ε} over Q_{ε} . As $v \in Q_0$ was arbitrary, this finally shows that

$$F_0(u_k) = \min_{v \in Q_0} F_0(v).$$

Furthermore, plugging $v = u_k$ into the above chain of estimates we get

$$F_0(u_k) = \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F^{\varepsilon}(w_k^{\varepsilon}) = \limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F^{\varepsilon}(w_k^{\varepsilon}),$$

which directly yields

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_{\varepsilon}(w_k^{\varepsilon}) = F_0(u_k).$$
(3.3.38)

As in the proof of Lemma 3.3.5, this allows us to deduce

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|w_k^{\varepsilon} - u_k\|_{H^1(\Omega)} = 0, \quad \text{and} \quad u_k \in V^{\varphi}.$$

Therefore, it only remains to prove the following statement.

Step 3: The function $u_k \in V^{\varphi}$ solves

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla u_k \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \lambda_k^{0,\varphi} \int_{\Omega} u_k \eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \eta \in V^{\varphi}, \tag{3.3.39}$$

and it holds that $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi} = \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_k^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}.$

With an analogous reasoning as in Step 5 of the proof of Lemma 3.3.5, we see that

$$\tilde{\lambda} \coloneqq \min\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \middle| \begin{array}{l} v \in V^{\varphi} \cap W_0^{\perp}, \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\} = \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla u_k|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |u_k|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} = F_0(u_k).$$
(3.3.40)

As $W_0 = \langle u_1, \ldots, u_{k-1} \rangle_{\text{span}}$ is a (k-1)-dimensional subspace of V^{φ} , the Courant–Fischer characterization (3.3.3) entails that $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi} \geq \tilde{\lambda}$.

Furthermore, for $\varepsilon > 0$, we have $\lambda_k^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \ge \lambda_{k-1}^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}$, and by (3.3.38) and the induction hypothesis we infer

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_k^{\varphi_\varepsilon} = \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_\varepsilon(w_k^\varepsilon) = F_0(u_k) = \tilde{\lambda}, \quad \text{and} \quad \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_{k-1}^{\varphi_\varepsilon} = \lambda_{k-1}^{0,\varphi}.$$

This proves that $\tilde{\lambda} \ge \lambda_{k-1}^{0,\varphi}$.

Now, to show that $\tilde{\lambda} = \lambda_k^{0,\varphi}$, we need to consider two cases.

Case 1: It holds that $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi} = \lambda_{k-1}^{0,\varphi}$. Then, from the above considerations we already infer that $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi} = \tilde{\lambda} = \lambda_{k-1}^{0,\varphi}$.

Case 2: It holds that $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi} > \lambda_{k-1}^{0,\varphi}$. Then, the span of the eigenfunctions $\{w_1^{0,\varphi}, \ldots, w_{k-1}^{0,\varphi}\} \subset V^{\varphi}$ (given as in Theorem 3.3.2) contains the union of all eigenspaces belonging to the eigenvalues $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{k-1}^{0,\varphi}$. On the other hand, we know from the induction hypothesis that $\{u_1, \ldots, u_{k-1}\}$ is a linearly independent family of eigenfunctions belonging to the aforementioned eigenvalues. Hence, we conclude that

$$W_0 = \langle u_1, \dots, u_{k-1} \rangle_{\text{span}} = \langle w_1^{0,\varphi}, \dots, w_{k-1}^{0,\varphi} \rangle_{\text{span}}.$$
 (3.3.41)

This means that W_0 is exactly the (k-1)-dimensional vector space on which the maximum in the Courant–Fischer characterization (3.3.3) is attained. Thus, by (3.3.40), we infer $\tilde{\lambda} = \lambda_k^{\varphi}$.

Now, computing the first-order optimality condition (Euler-Lagrange equation) of the minimization problem associated with (3.3.40), we conclude that $u_k \in V^{\varphi}$ and λ_k^{φ} fulfill the weak formulation (3.3.2) of the limit problem for all test functions in $V^{\varphi} \cap W_0^{\perp}$. However, we know from (3.3.41) that W_0 is spanned by eigenfunctions to the limit problem (3.3.2). This means that u_k and λ_k^{φ} trivially satisfy the weak formulation (3.3.2) for all test functions in W_0 . In summary, this proves that u_k is an eigenfunction of the limit problem (3.3.2) to the eigenvalue $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi}$.

This completes the proof by induction.

3.3.2. Sharp-interface limit of the optimization problem

We now show that a sequence of minimizers of the cost functionals for $\varepsilon > 0$ converges, as $\varepsilon \to 0$, to a minimizer of the cost functional associated with the sharp-interface setting which will be defined in the following.

First of all, we demand again that the coefficient functions satisfy the assumptions (A2) and (A3). For $\varepsilon > 0$, we extend the cost functional of the problem $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$ to the space $L^1(\Omega)$ by defining

$$J^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \coloneqq \begin{cases} \Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) + \gamma E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) & \text{if } \varphi \in \Phi_{\mathrm{ad}}, \\ +\infty & \text{if } \varphi \in L^1(\Omega) \backslash \Phi_{\mathrm{ad}}. \end{cases}$$
(3.3.42)

Here, for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$, $\lambda_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ denotes the k-th eigenvalue of the Dirichlet problem (3.2.1) with $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\varphi \in \Phi_{ad} \subset L^{\infty}(\Omega)$. In the sharp-interface situation, we consider

$$\tilde{\mathcal{G}}^{\beta} = \left\{ \varphi \in L^{1}(\tilde{\Omega}) \left| |\varphi| \leq 1, \ \beta_{1} |\tilde{\Omega}| \leq \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \beta_{2} |\tilde{\Omega}| \right\},\$$

and define the cost functional as

$$J^{0}(\varphi) \coloneqq \begin{cases} \Psi(\lambda_{i_{1}}^{0,\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_{l}}^{0,\varphi}) + \gamma c_{0} P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}^{\varphi}) & \text{if } \varphi \in \Phi_{\mathrm{ad}}^{0}, \\ + \infty & \text{if } \varphi \in L^{1}(\Omega) \setminus \Phi_{\mathrm{ad}}^{0}, \end{cases}$$
where $\Phi_{\mathrm{ad}}^{0} \coloneqq BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\}) \cap \mathcal{U} \cap \tilde{\mathcal{G}}^{\beta}.$

$$(3.3.43)$$

Here, for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$, $\lambda_k^{0,\varphi}$ denotes the k-th eigenvalue of the limit problem (3.3.2) that was introduced in Theorem 3.3.2 for $\varphi \in BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\}) \cap \mathcal{U}$.

Let $P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}^{\varphi})$ denote the relative perimeter in $\tilde{\Omega}$ of the set $\tilde{E}^{\varphi} \coloneqq \{x \in \tilde{\Omega} \mid \varphi(x) = 1\}$, i.e.,

$$P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}^{\varphi}) \coloneqq \sup \left\{ \int_{\tilde{E}^{\varphi}} \operatorname{div} \boldsymbol{\zeta} \, \mathrm{d}x \, \middle| \, \boldsymbol{\zeta} \in C_0^1(\tilde{\Omega}, \mathbb{R}^d), \|\boldsymbol{\zeta}\|_{L^{\infty}(\tilde{\Omega})} \leq 1 \right\}.$$

We further set

$$c_0\coloneqq \int_{-1}^1 \sqrt{2\psi_0(x)}\,\mathrm{d}x,$$

where ψ_0 is the potential appearing in the regularized Ginzburg–Landau energy

$$E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi_0(\varphi) \right) \, \mathrm{d}x, \quad \varepsilon > 0.$$

Additionally to the assumptions in Section 2.1.7, we make the following assumption that is supposed to hold throughout the remainder of this section.

(A7) Ψ is bounded from below, i.e., we find a constant $C_{\Psi} > 0$ such that $\Psi(\boldsymbol{x}) \geq -C_{\Psi}$ for all $\boldsymbol{x} \in (\mathbb{R}_{>0})^{l}$. Without loss of generality, we assume $C_{\Psi} = 0$.

Now, the goal is to show Γ -convergence of the cost functionals as this yields that a subsequence of minimizers φ_{ε} of J^{ε} converges in $L^1(\Omega)$ to a minimizer of J^0 . In this sense, the diffuse interface optimization problem can be regarded as an approximation of the sharp-interface optimization problem.

In our previous considerations, we needed to impose the rate condition

$$\|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi_0\|_{L^1(E^{\varphi_0} \cap \{\varphi_{\varepsilon} < 0\})} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon), \qquad (3.3.44)$$

in order to show the desired properties such as the convergence of the eigenvalues as $\varepsilon \to 0$. However, to obtain a true unconditional Γ -convergence result, we do not want to impose such an additional assumption on our sequence of minimizers. The lim inf inequality can be shown for general cost functionals, i.e., for Ψ fulfilling only the current assumptions. Furthermore, the proof does not rely on the continuity of eigenvalues when passing from diffuse to sharp-interfaces. Therefore, no rate condition needs to be assumed.

For the lim sup inequality, the classical recovery sequence for the Ginzburg–Landau energy constructed in [37] fulfills the rate condition. However, it is a delicate aspect that this recovery sequence can only be constructed explicitly for sets fulfilling suitable regularity assumptions, but not for general finite perimeter sets. As also seen in [37, 126], one therefore needs to approximate finite perimeter sets on the sharp-interface level in a suitable way such that the perimeter converges and, in our framework, also the eigenvalues. This convergence of eigenvalues on the sharp-interface level was studied in [39, 51] and can be applied here also in a slightly modified way in order to take care of the constraint formulated in \mathcal{U} . As done there we also need to assume that the cost functional satisfies a component-wise monotonicity. Note that in [39] the Γ -convergence was studied without any additional volume constraint, which allows the usage of the recovery sequence of [127]. After the authors had shown the convergence of eigenvalues on the sharp-interface level, their lim sup inequality on the diffuse interface level was a direct consequence of the monotonicity of the cost functional. Hence, no continuity property for the eigenvalues was required. In our situation with an additional volume constraint, even though we also need to assume the monotonicity of the cost functional, we can rely on the continuity of eigenvalues on the diffuse interface level in the sense of Theorem 3.3.7. This allows us to use the recovery sequence from [96] for the double obstacle potential which is based on the construction of [37, 126].

To motivate the additional monotonicity assumption on Ψ , we first establish the following lemma.

Lemma 3.3.8. Let $X \subset \mathbb{R}^l$. We consider a continuous function

$$f:X\to\mathbb{R}$$

Then the following assertions are equivalent.

(a) For any sequence $(\boldsymbol{x}_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset X$ and $\boldsymbol{x} \in X$ fulfilling

$$\boldsymbol{x} \leq \liminf_{k \to \infty} \boldsymbol{x}_k \in X \text{ component-wise},$$

it holds

$$f(\boldsymbol{x}) \leq \liminf_{k \to \infty} f(\boldsymbol{x}_k).$$

(b) f is monotonically increasing in the sense that for $x, y \in X$,

$$\boldsymbol{x} \leq \boldsymbol{y} \text{ component-wise } \Rightarrow f(\boldsymbol{x}) \leq f(\boldsymbol{y}).$$
 (3.3.45)

Proof. The implication (a) \Rightarrow (b) follows by choosing the constant sequence $x_k = y$ for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$. In order to show (b) \Rightarrow (a) we recall the definition of the limes inferior, and we use the monotonicity and the continuity of f to obtain

$$f(\boldsymbol{x}) \leq f\left(\liminf_{k \to \infty} \boldsymbol{x}_k\right) = \lim_{n \to \infty} f\left(\inf \left\{ \left. \boldsymbol{x}_k \right| k \geq n \right\} \right).$$

Exploiting again the monotonicity of f, we deduce that for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$f\left(\inf\left\{\left.\boldsymbol{x}_{k}\right|k\geq n\right\}\right)\leq \inf\left\{\left.f\left(\boldsymbol{x}_{k}\right)\right|k\geq n\right\}.$$

This implies that

$$f(\boldsymbol{x}) \leq \lim_{n \to \infty} \inf \left\{ \left. f(\boldsymbol{x}_k) \right| k \geq n \right\} = \liminf_{k \to \infty} f(\boldsymbol{x}_k),$$

an thus, the claim is established.

In order to be able to apply Lemma 3.3.8, we make the following additional assumption on the function Ψ , which is supposed to hold throughout the remainder of this section.

(A8) The function $\Psi : (\mathbb{R}_{>0})^l \to \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ is assumed to be monotonically increasing in the sense of Lemma 3.3.8 and exhibit the coercivity property

$$(\Psi(\boldsymbol{x}_k))_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$$
 is bounded $\Rightarrow (\boldsymbol{x}_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ is bounded, (3.3.46)

for any sequence $(\boldsymbol{x}_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset (\mathbb{R}_{>0})^l$.

These properties are for example fulfilled if Ψ is given as a positive linear combination of the components, i.e.,

$$\Psi(\boldsymbol{x}) = \sum_{j=1}^{l} \alpha_j x_j,$$

where $\alpha_j > 0$ for j = 1, ..., l. In the context of our cost functional this would mean that linear combinations of eigenvalues $\lambda_{i_j}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ and $\lambda_{i_j}^{0,\varphi}$ respectively are involved in our

optimization process. In particular, by choosing l = 1 and $\psi(x) = x$ for all $x \in \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$, the minimization of just one single eigenvalue of course also fulfills the assumption on Ψ .

Assumption (A8) might look a bit technical at first sight, but it is exactly what we need in order to establish the limit inequality. The monotonicity of Ψ combined with Lemma 3.3.8 allows us to infer the limit inequality for the cost functional from the limit inequality for the eigenvalues. On the other hand the coercivity property (3.3.46) entails that the sequence of eigenvalues is bounded uniformly in ε if the cost functionals stay bounded.

Under Assumption (A8) it is now possible to establish an unconditional Γ -convergence result.

Theorem 3.3.9. In addition to the assumptions made in Section 2.1, we suppose that the assumptions (A1)–(A8) are fulfilled. Then, it holds that

$$J^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\Gamma} J^0 \quad as \ \varepsilon \to 0.$$

Due to the compactness of the Ginzburg–Landau energy from Proposition 2.2.25 and the abstract convergence of minimizers from Proposition 2.2.24 we directly draw the following corollary.

Corollary 3.3.10. In addition to the assumptions made in Section 2.1, we suppose that the assumptions (A1)–(A8) are fulfilled. Let $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ be a sequence of minimizers of the functionals $(J^{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$. Then there exists a function $\varphi_0 \in L^1(\Omega)$, such that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi_0\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0, \qquad \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} J^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) = J^0(\varphi_0),$$

and φ_0 is a minimizer of J^0 . In particular, this means that $\varphi_0 \in \Phi^0_{ad} \subseteq BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\})$.

We now conclude this section by presenting the proof of the above theorem. In order to tackle the volume constraint

$$|\beta_1|\tilde{\Omega}| \leq \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \beta_2 |\tilde{\Omega}|,$$

we first show a Γ -convergence result similar to [39, Theorem 3.1], where the volume constraint is omitted and then, in a further step, we suitably modify the recovery sequence such that it actually fulfills the volume constraint.

Theorem 3.3.11. In addition to the assumptions made in Section 2.1, we suppose that the assumptions (A1)–(A8) are fulfilled. Let

$$I^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \coloneqq \begin{cases} \Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) + \gamma E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) & \text{if } \varphi \in \Lambda_{\mathrm{ad}}, \\ +\infty & \text{if } \varphi \in L^1(\Omega) \backslash \Lambda_{\mathrm{ad}} \end{cases}$$
(3.3.47)

and

$$I^{0}(\varphi) \coloneqq \begin{cases} \Psi(\lambda_{i_{1}}^{0,\varphi},\ldots,\lambda_{i_{l}}^{0,\varphi}) + \gamma c_{0} P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}^{\varphi}) & \text{if } \varphi \in \Lambda_{\mathrm{ad}}^{0}, \\ +\infty & \text{if } \varphi \in L^{1}(\Omega) \backslash \Lambda_{\mathrm{ad}}^{0}, \end{cases}$$
(3.3.48)

with

$$\Lambda_{\mathrm{ad}} \coloneqq \left\{ \varphi \in H^1(\tilde{\Omega}) \, \middle| \, |\varphi| \le 1 \right\} \cap \mathcal{U}$$

$$\Lambda^0_{\mathrm{ad}} \coloneqq BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\}) \cap \mathcal{U}.$$

Then, it holds that $I^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\Gamma} I$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

To proof the assertion we will follow partly the reasoning in [39]. Although, the arguments in [39] contain highly valuable ideas, we have the impression that at some points the authors do not distinguish carefully enough between the global perimeter $P_{\mathbb{R}^d}$ on \mathbb{R}^d and the relative perimeter $P_{\tilde{\Omega}}$ on $\tilde{\Omega}$ which does not see the boundary $\partial \tilde{\Omega}$, see also Remark 2.2.21. This plays a crucial role when the Γ -convergence results of [37, 126, 127] are applied. In the following, we thus present a very detailed proof where we take care that all steps are applicable for the relative perimeter $P_{\tilde{\Omega}}$.

We further point out that in contrast to [39], our proof does *not* rely on the property that the recovery sequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ constructed in [127] fulfills the inclusion

$$\{\varphi = 1\} \subset \{\varphi_{\varepsilon} = 1\}$$
 for all $\varepsilon > 0$,

where $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \to \varphi$ in $L^1(\Omega)$. In [39], this inclusion is crucial to obtain the lim sup inequality for the eigenvalues. As we do not require this condition, we can use the construction of [37, 96] for the double obstacle potential. Our strategy is based on the continuity properties of eigenvalues shown in the previous section. In this way, we achieve that our Γ convergence result holds for any general coefficient function b_{ε} fulfilling Assumption (A3). In particular, this means that the coefficient function can be chosen in a more general way compared to the explicit affine linear construction in [39].

Proof of Theorem 3.3.11. As previously explained, we need to approximate any general finite perimeter set by a sequence of (sufficiently) smooth sets in order to construct a recovery sequence for the lim sup inequality. The construction of such an approximate sequence of smooth sets is presented now.

Step 1: For $\tilde{E} \subset \tilde{\Omega}$ with $P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}) < \infty$ there exists a sequence of bounded smooth open sets $E_k \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ fulfilling

$$\begin{cases}
\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial E_k \cap \partial \tilde{\Omega}) = 0, \\
\lim_{k \to \infty} P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(E_k) = P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}), \\
\lim_{k \to \infty} \varphi_k = \varphi \text{ in } L^1(\Omega), \\
\lim_{k \to \infty} \sup \lambda^{0,\varphi_k} \le \lambda^{0,\varphi},
\end{cases}$$
(3.3.49)

where $\varphi_k \coloneqq 2\chi_{E_k^{\tilde{\Omega}} \cup S_1} - 1$ and $\varphi \coloneqq 2\chi_{\tilde{E} \cup S_1} - 1$, and for $m \in \mathbb{N}$, $\lambda^{0,\varphi} = \lambda_m^{0,\varphi}$, stands for an arbitrary eigenvalue. Here, for any set $A \subset \mathbb{R}^d$, we use the notation $A^{\tilde{\Omega}} \coloneqq A \cap \tilde{\Omega}$.

To construct an approximate sequence of bounded smooth open sets, we follow the proof of [126, Lem. 1] which can also be found in [140, Lemma 13.9]. For the sake of readability, we explain the key steps of this construction and will stick to the notation of [140]. Note that we cannot assume that the finite perimeter set \tilde{E} contains an open ball. For pure perimeter minimization this assumption would be justified by [100, Theorem 1] if only the convergence of minimizers is to be shown. For that reason, we cannot easily adjust the volume of the approximating sets E_k by including or excluding balls as it was done in [126,140]. To overcome this, we will adjust the volume of the recovery sequence only at the diffuse interface level which will eventually be done in the proof of Theorem 3.3.9. An alternative way of tackling the volume constraint on the sharp-interface level is performed in [147] which does not need the finite perimeter set \tilde{E} to contain any open ball. There, the approximating sequence E_k is modified by adding or subtracting suitable hyper-cubes, but due to the rather technical construction this would require a delicate discussion in order to analyze the lim sup inequality of eigenvalues in (3.3.49).

The key idea of constructing a sequence $(E_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ of bounded smooth open sets is to extend $\chi_E \in BV(\tilde{\Omega}) \cap L^{\infty}(\tilde{\Omega})$ to a function $v \in BV(\mathbb{R}^d) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ with $|Dv|(\partial \tilde{\Omega}) = 0$ (which is possible as $\tilde{\Omega}$ is assumed to be a bounded Lipschitz domain, see [14, Prop. 3.21]). Note that the set $\{v \neq 0\}$ is still bounded. Here, Dv denotes the Radon measure associated with $v \in BV(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and $|\cdot|$ denotes the total variation. It is crucial that $|Dv|(\partial \tilde{\Omega}) = 0$ as we want to approximate the *relative* perimeter which does not see the boundary of the design domain $\partial \tilde{\Omega}$ but only the parts of the boundary of \tilde{E} lying within $\tilde{\Omega}$.

Now, in order to construct a sequence of smooth approximating sets E_k fulfilling (3.3.49), we choose a standard sequence of mollifieres $(\rho_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \subset C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ and consider the superlevel sets

$$\{v_n > t\}, \text{ where } v_n \coloneqq v * \rho_n,$$

for $t \in (0, 1)$. In contrast to [126, 140], where for each $n \in \mathbb{N}$, a specific $t_n \in (\frac{1}{n}, 1 - \frac{1}{n})$ is selected in order to show the convergence of the corresponding super level sets with respect to perimeter and measure, we use the ideas of [39, Proof of Theorem 3.1] to obtain these convergences even for almost all $t \in (0, 1)$.

Due to our extension, we have $|Dv|(\partial \tilde{\Omega}) = 0$. Proceeding as in [140], we thus get

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} |\nabla v_n| \, \mathrm{d}x = P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}).$$

In combination with the coarea formula for the relative perimeter (see [14, Theorem 3.40]) and Fatou's lemma, we deduce as in [39] that

$$P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}) = \lim_{n \to \infty} \int_0^1 P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\{v_n > t\}) \, \mathrm{d}t \ge \int_0^1 \liminf_{n \to \infty} P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\{v_n > t\}) \, \mathrm{d}t.$$

On the other hand, as in [140], we infer that for almost every $t \in (0, 1)$,

$$\left| \left(\{ v_n > t \} \cap \tilde{\Omega} \right) \bigtriangleup \tilde{E} \right| \to 0$$

as $n \to \infty$ and thus,

$$P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}) \le \liminf_{n \to \infty} P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\{v_n > t\}),$$

due to the lower semi-continuity of the perimeter, see Proposition 2.2.22. Combining the previous inequalities, we conclude

$$P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}) = \liminf_{n \to \infty} P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\{v_n > t\})$$
(3.3.50)

for almost every $t \in (0, 1)$. Now, according to [140], the properties

$$\nabla v_n(x) \neq 0$$
 for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ with $v_n(x) = t$ and (3.3.51)

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(\left\{\left. x \in \partial \tilde{\Omega} \right| v_n(x) = t \right\}\right) = 0, \tag{3.3.52}$$

hold for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and almost all $t \in (0, T)$. In summary, this means that we can choose a Lebesgue null set $\mathcal{N} \subset (0, 1)$ such that for every $t \in (0, 1) \setminus \mathcal{N}$ the sets $E_{n,t} := \{v_n > t\}$ are bounded, smooth and fulfill the transversality condition

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial E_{n,t} \cap \partial \tilde{\Omega}) = 0.$$

After extracting a suitable (non-relabeled) subsequence (possibly depending on the choice of t), we further infer the convergence properties

$$\begin{cases} \lim_{n \to \infty} P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(E_{n,t}) = P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}), \\ \lim_{n \to \infty} \varphi_{n,t} = \varphi \quad \text{in } L^{1}(\Omega), \end{cases}$$
(3.3.53)

where $\varphi_{n,t} \coloneqq 2\chi_{E_{n,t}^{\tilde{\Omega}} \cup S_1} - 1.$

It thus remains to establish the lim sup inequality for the eigenvalues. As the eigenvalue equation is formulated on the whole of Ω (not only $\tilde{\Omega}$), we now consider $E := \tilde{E} \cup S_1$. Here we can exactly apply the strategy employed in [39, Theorem 3.1] which can also be found in [51, Theorem 3.5]. For the sake of readability, we explain the key steps.

By the theory of Section 2.2.6, there is a quasi-open set $\omega \subset \Omega$ such that $V^{\varphi} = \tilde{H}_0^1(E) = H_0^1(\omega)$. Now, we choose $u_{\omega} \in H_0^1(\omega)$ as the solution of the Laplace equation (2.2.19). It then holds $H_0^1(\omega) = H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > 0\}) = \tilde{H}_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > 0\})$, see Section 2.2.6. In the light of Remark 3.3.3 we know $\lambda_k^0(E) = \lambda_k(\{u_{\omega} > 0\})$, where we recall that the eigenvalue $\lambda_k(\{u_{\omega} > 0\})$ denotes the one formulated over the classical Sobolev space $H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > 0\})$. Furthermore, we know from Section 2.2.6 that $u_{\omega} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ and hence, without loss of generality, we may assume that $u_{\omega} \leq 1$ a.e. on Ω . Due to the inclusion $\{u_{\omega} > 0\} \subset \omega \subset E$, we have $u_{\omega} \leq \chi_E = v$ a.e. on Ω and hence up to a Lebesgue null set,

$$\{u_{\omega}*\rho_n>t\}\cap\Omega\subset\{v*\rho_n>t\}\cap\Omega\subset E_{n,t}^{\bar{\Omega}}\subset E_{n,t}^{\bar{\Omega}}\cup S_1,$$

for all $t \in (0, 1)$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}$. In particular, we have

$$\{u_{\omega} * \rho_n > t\} \cap \omega \subset E_{n,t}^{\Omega} \cup S_1, \tag{3.3.54}$$

up to a Lebesgue null set, for all $t \in (0, 1)$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Hence, due to the monotonicity of eigenvalues with respect to set inclusion (3.3.6), it holds

$$\lambda^{0,\varphi_{n,t}} \le \lambda(\{u_{\omega} * \rho_n > t\} \cap \omega) \le \lambda(\{u_{\omega} * \rho_n > t\} \cap \{u_{\omega} > t\} \cap \omega).$$
(3.3.55)

Note that here we used Proposition 2.2.31 for the first inequality in order to find the quasi-open set $\omega_{n,t} \subset E_{n,t}^{\tilde{\Omega}} \cup S_1$ that satisfies

$$\tilde{H}_{0}^{1}(E_{n,t}^{\Omega} \cup S_{1}) = H_{0}^{1}(\omega_{n,t}),$$

and due to inclusion (3.3.54) this quasi-open set in turn obviously satisfies

$$H_0^1(\{u_\omega * \rho_n > t\} \cap \omega) \subset H_0^1(\omega_{n,t}),$$

because $\{u_{\omega} * \rho_n > t\} \cap \omega$ is quasi-open, see also the remark below Proposition 2.2.31. Now, using the density result Proposition 2.2.33, it was shown in [39, 51] that for all $t \in (0, 1) \setminus \mathcal{N}$,

$$\{u_{\omega} * \rho_n > t\} \cap \{u_{\omega} > t\} \xrightarrow{\gamma} \{u_{\omega} > t\},\$$

as $n \to \infty$. For the sake of clarity let us comment on this crucial point a little further. Due to the fact

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla (u_{\omega} - t)^{+} \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \nabla u_{\omega} \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \eta \in H^{1}_{0}(\{u_{\omega} > t\}),$$

the function $(u_{\omega} - t)^+ \in H_0^1(\{(u_{\omega} - t)^+ > 0\}) = H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > t\})$ is the unique solution of (2.2.19) in $H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > t\})$. An amusing way to reformulate this statement is

$$(u_{\omega} - t)^+ = u_{\{u_{\omega} > t\}}$$
 in $H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > t\})$.

Thus, the density result Proposition 2.2.33 yields that

$$\left\{ (u_{\omega} - t)^+ \phi \mid \phi \in C_0^{\infty}(\Omega) \right\} \subset H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > t\}).$$

is dense. In the light of this density result and due to the characterization of γ -convergence via Mosco convergence in Theorem 2.2.36 it suffices now to find for fixed $\phi \in C_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$ a sequence $\phi_n \in H_0^1(\{u_\omega * \rho_n > t\} \cap \{u_\omega > t\})$ such that

$$\phi_n \to \phi(u_\omega - t)^+ \quad \text{in } H^1_0(\Omega),$$

$$(3.3.56)$$

for $n \to \infty$ in order to show the first Mosco condition (M1). The second Mosco condition (M2) is obviously fulfilled due to the inclusion

$$H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} * \rho_n > t\} \cap \{u_{\omega} > t\}) \subset H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > t\}).$$

So in order to satisfy (M1), as proposed in [39], one chooses

$$\phi_n \coloneqq \phi \cdot \min\left\{ (u_\omega * \rho_n - t)^+, (u_\omega - t)^+ \right\} \in H^1_0(\{u_\omega * \rho_n > t\} \cap \{u_\omega > t\}).$$

The convergence (3.3.56) now easily follows from the convergence

$$u_{\omega} * \rho_n \to u_{\omega} \quad \text{in } H_0^1(\Omega),$$

for $n \to \infty$.

As the γ -convergence is stable under intersection with quasi-open sets, see Proposition 2.2.37, we conclude

$$\{u_{\omega} * \rho_n > t\} \cap \{u_{\omega} > t\} \cap \omega \xrightarrow{\gamma} \{u_{\omega} > t\} \cap \omega.$$

Now due to the continuity of eigenvalues with respect to γ -convergence, see Remark 3.3.3 we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \lambda(\{u_{\omega} * \rho_n > t\} \cap \{u_{\omega} > t\} \cap \omega) = \lambda(\{u_{\omega} > t\} \cap \omega),$$

and thus in the light of (3.3.55),

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} \lambda^{0, \varphi_{n, t}} \le \lambda(\{u_{\omega} > t\} \cap \omega).$$

For the limit $t \to 0$ we again want to apply the density result Proposition 2.2.33 in order to show that for any zero sequence $(t_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \subset (0, 1)$ it holds

$$\{u_{\omega} > t_n\} \xrightarrow{\gamma} \{u_{\omega} > 0\}, \qquad (3.3.57)$$

as $n \to \infty$. In the same line of reasoning as above, noting the fact that $\{u_{\omega} > t_n\} \subset \{u_{\omega} > 0\}$, it suffices to construct for an arbitrary $\phi \in C_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$ a sequence $\phi_n \in H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > t_n\})$ such that

$$\phi_n \to \phi(u_\omega)^+ = \phi u_\omega \quad \text{in } H^1_0(\Omega)$$

for $n \to \infty$. Here the natural choice is

$$\phi_n \coloneqq \phi \cdot (u_\omega - t_n)^+ \in H^1_0(\{u_\omega > t_n\}).$$

This sequence converges to $\phi(u_{\omega})^+$ due to the point-wise a.e. convergence of $(u_{\omega} - t_n)^+ \rightarrow (u_{\omega})^+$ and the fact that

$$\nabla (u_{\omega} - t_n)^+ = \chi_{\{u_{\omega} > t_n\}} \nabla u_{\omega}$$
 a.e. in Ω

So finally from (3.3.57) we deduce

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \lambda(\{u_{\omega} > t_n\} \cap \omega) = \lambda(\{u_{\omega} > 0\} \cap \omega) = \lambda(\{u_{\omega} > 0\}) = \lambda^{0,\varphi},$$

where the second equality is valid due to the inclusion $\{u_{\omega} > 0\} \subset \omega$.

Hence, by a diagonal sequence argument, we can now choose a zero sequence $(t_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset (0,1)\setminus\mathcal{N}$ and a sequence of indices $(n_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}\in\mathbb{N}$ such that $E_k := E_{n_k,t_k}$ fulfills the desired properties (3.3.49).

Step 2: Let $\varphi \in L^1(\Omega)$ be arbitrary. There exists a recovery sequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset L^1(\Omega)$ with

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0,$$

such that the lim sup inequality

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} I^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \le I^{0}(\varphi),$$

holds.

Without loss of generality, we assume $I^0(\varphi) < \infty$. We thus have $\varphi \in \Lambda^0_{ad} \subseteq BV(\Omega, \{\pm 1\})$. Due to the previous step there exists a sequence of bounded smooth open sets $(E_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ approximating \tilde{E}^{φ} satisfying all the properties in (3.3.49). Now, the idea is to construct for each k a recovery sequence $(\varphi_{k,\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset \Lambda_{ad}$ for $\varphi_k \coloneqq 2\chi_{E_k^{\tilde{\Omega}} \cup S_1} - 1 \in \Lambda^0_{ad}$. Due to the properties of the set E_k we can proceed as in [96, Theorem 2] (which relies on the ideas of [37, 126, 147]). Note that we operate on the open subset $\tilde{\Omega} \subset \Omega$ where the point-wise constraints incorporated in \mathcal{U} do not play any role. In this way, for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$, we obtain a recovery sequence

$$(\varphi_{k,\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset \left\{ \varphi \in H^1(\tilde{\Omega}) \middle| |\varphi| \le 1 \right\},$$

which satisfies

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \frac{\gamma \varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi_{k,\varepsilon} \right|^2 + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi_{k,\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \gamma c_0 P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}^{\varphi_k}), \tag{3.3.58}$$

and

$$\|\varphi_{k,\varepsilon} - \varphi_k\|_{L^1(\tilde{\Omega})} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon).$$

For any $\varepsilon > 0$, the function $\varphi_{k,\varepsilon}$ can be extended onto the whole design domain Ω by choosing $\varphi_{k,\varepsilon} := -1$ on S_0 and $\varphi_{k,\varepsilon} := 1$ on S_1 . In particular, $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \in L^1(\Omega)$ for all $\varepsilon > 0$, and it holds that

$$\|\varphi_{k,\varepsilon} - \varphi_k\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = \|\varphi_{k,\varepsilon} - \varphi_k\|_{L^1(\tilde{\Omega})} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon).$$
(3.3.59)

It is worth mentioning that the constant hiding in $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$ might strongly depend on k, see also Remark 3.3.12. Now, Theorem 3.3.7 implies that for $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and for each $m = 1, \ldots, l$ we have

$$\lambda_m^{\varphi_{k,\varepsilon}} \to \lambda_m^{0,\varphi_k} \quad \text{for } \varepsilon \to 0,$$
(3.3.60)

along a non-relabeled subsequence, where $\lambda_m^{\varphi_k,\varepsilon}$ and λ_m^{0,φ_k} denote the *m*-th eigenvalues of the diffuse interface problem (3.2.1) and the limit problem (3.3.2), respectively. Recalling that Ψ is continuous, we use (3.3.58) and (3.3.60) to conclude that

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} I^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{k,\varepsilon}) \le I^{0}(\varphi_{k})$$

By Step 1, we also know from the properties (3.3.49) and Assumption (A8) that

$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} I^0(\varphi_k) \le I^0(\varphi).$$

Therefore, by a diagonal sequence argument, we find a zero sequence $(\varepsilon_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ such that

$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} I^{\varepsilon_k}(\varphi_{k,\varepsilon_k}) \le I^0(\varphi).$$

This proves Step 2.

Step 3: Let $\varphi \in L^1(\Omega)$ be arbitrary. For any sequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset L^1(\Omega)$ with

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0,$$

it holds that

$$I^0(\varphi) \leq \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} I^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}).$$

This is also shown in the setting of [39] using the compactness of the γ -convergence (see e.g., [49, Prop. 4.3.7]). Here, we provide an alternative proof which does not rely on γ -convergence but directly uses the Courant–Fischer characterization of eigenvalues.

Without loss of generality, we may assume

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} I^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) < +\infty.$$
(3.3.61)

Moreover, after extracting a suitable subsequence, we have

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} I^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) = \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} I^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) < +\infty.$$
(3.3.62)

Applying [37, Prop. 3.8], we conclude again that $\varphi \in \Lambda^0_{ad}$ and that

$$\gamma c_0 P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}^{\varphi}) \leq \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \left(\frac{\gamma \varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon} \right|^2 + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \right) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(3.3.63)

Therefore, for $n = i_j \in \mathbb{N}$ with j = 1, ..., l recall the Courant–Fischer characterization of the diffuse interface problem (3.2.3) for $\varepsilon > 0$, that is

$$\lambda_{n}^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = \max_{W \in \mathcal{S}_{n-1}} \min\left\{ \left. \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \left| v \right|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} \left| v \right|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x} \left| \begin{array}{c} v \in H_{0}^{1}(\Omega) \cap W^{\perp}, \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\}, \qquad (3.3.64)$$

and the Courant–Fischer characterization for the sharp-interface problem (3.3.3), that is

$$\lambda_n^{0,\varphi} = \max_{W \in \mathcal{S}_{n-1}} \min\left\{ \left. \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \right| \begin{array}{l} v \in V^{\varphi} \cap W^{\perp}, \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\},\tag{3.3.65}$$

where in both cases the maximum is taken over all (n-1)-dimensional subspaces of $L^2(\Omega)$. Now, our goal is to show that

$$\lambda_n^{0,\varphi} \le \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_n^{\varepsilon,\varphi_\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}, \tag{3.3.66}$$

since then Lemma 3.3.8 implies that

$$\Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{0,\varphi},\ldots,\lambda_{i_l}^{0,\varphi}) \leq \liminf_{\varepsilon\searrow 0} \ \Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon_k,\varphi_\varepsilon},\ldots,\lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon_k,\varphi_\varepsilon}),$$

and along with (3.3.62) and (3.3.63), this proves the assertion of Step 3.

First of all, Theorem 3.3.2 yields that the maximum in (3.3.65) is attained in the space $W \coloneqq \langle w_1^{0,\varphi}, \ldots, w_{n-1}^{0,\varphi} \rangle_{\text{span}} \subset L^2(\Omega)$, where $w_1^{0,\varphi}, \ldots, w_{n-1}^{0,\varphi} \in V^{\varphi}$ are the first n-1 eigenfunctions of the limit problem (3.3.2). Hence, we can reformulate the Courant–Fischer characterization as

$$\lambda_{n}^{0,\varphi} = \min\left\{ \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x \middle| \begin{array}{l} v \in V^{\varphi} \cap W^{\perp}, \\ \|v\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} = 1 \end{array} \right\}.$$
(3.3.67)

Since $W \subset L^2(\Omega)$ is a (n-1)-dimensional subspace, we infer from (3.3.64) that

$$\lambda_{n}^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \geq \min\left\{ \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, |v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x \middle| \begin{array}{c} v \in H_{0}^{1}(\Omega) \cap W^{\perp}, \\ \|v\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} = 1 \end{array} \right\}.$$
(3.3.68)

By means of the direct method in the calculus of variations it is straightforward to show that for any fixed $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists a $L^2(\Omega)$ -normalized function $v_{\varepsilon} \in H_0^1(\Omega) \cap W^{\perp}$ at which the minimum in (3.3.68) is attained.

Next, from (3.3.62) we deduce that the sequence $(\Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}},\ldots,\lambda_{i_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}}))_{\varepsilon>0}$ is bounded. Hence, using condition (3.3.46) from Assumption **(A8)**, we conclude that the sequence $(\lambda_n^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}})_{\varepsilon>0}$ is also bounded and in particular the limes inferior of this sequence exists.

Now, using (3.3.68), we infer that $(\|\nabla v_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)})_{\varepsilon>0}$ is bounded and hence, we find a function $\overline{v} \in H_{0}^{1}(\Omega)$ such that the convergences

$$v_{\varepsilon} \rightarrow \overline{v} \quad \text{in } H_0^1(\Omega), \qquad v_{\varepsilon} \rightarrow \overline{v} \quad \text{in } L^2(\Omega), \qquad v_{\varepsilon} \rightarrow \overline{v} \quad \text{a.e. in } \Omega$$
 (3.3.69)

hold along a non-relabeled subsequence. Moreover, we have

$$b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)) \to b_0(\varphi(x))$$
 as $\varepsilon \to 0$ for almost all $x \in \Omega$,

up to subsequence extraction. This convergence was shown in *Step 1* of the proof of Lemma 3.3.5 and its proof did not require any rate assumption on $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$. We thus obtain

$$\begin{split} \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_n^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} &\geq \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \left[\int_{\Omega} \left| \nabla v_{\varepsilon} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \left| v_{\varepsilon} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \right] \\ &\geq \int_{\Omega} \left| \nabla \overline{v} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) \left| \overline{v} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x, \end{split}$$

by applying Fatou's lemma on the b_{ε} term, and employing the weak lower semi-continuity of $\|\nabla \cdot\|_{L^2(\Omega)}$. In particular, this implies that

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) \left| \overline{v} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x < +\infty.$$

Hence, recalling that $\varphi \in \Phi^0_{ad}$, we conclude that $\overline{v} \in V^{\varphi}$ which in turn implies

$$\int_{\Omega} b_0(\varphi) \left| \overline{v} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = 0.$$

Now, by construction, we have $||v_{\varepsilon}||_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1$ and $v_{\varepsilon} \in H_0^1(\Omega) \cap W^{\perp}$. Due to the convergences in (3.3.69) the same holds for the limit $\overline{v} \in V^{\varphi}$. This means that \overline{v} belongs to the set appearing in (3.3.67), and we finally deduce

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_n^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \ge \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \overline{v}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \ge \min\left\{ \int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \middle| \begin{array}{c} v \in V^{\varphi} \cap W^{\perp}, \\ \|v\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1 \end{array} \right\} = \lambda_n^{0,\varphi} > 0,$$

which proves (3.3.66). This means that Step 3 is established and thus, the proof of Theorem 3.3.11 is complete. $\hfill \Box$

Remark 3.3.12. Let us comment more on the rate condition (3.3.59) given as

$$\|\varphi_{k,\varepsilon} - \varphi_k\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = \|\varphi_{k,\varepsilon} - \varphi_k\|_{L^1(\tilde{\Omega})} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon), \qquad (3.3.70)$$

which is crucially used in order to pass the eigenvalues to the sharp-interface limit. Written more explicitly, we know that for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$ there is a constant $C_k > 0$ and a $\delta_k > 0$ such that

$$\|\varphi_{k,\varepsilon} - \varphi_k\|_{L^1(\Omega)} \le C_k \varepsilon, \qquad (3.3.71)$$

for all $\varepsilon \in (0, \delta_k)$, which is enough for the previous proof. We can now sharpen this estimate by showing that the constant C_k is independent of $k \in \mathbb{N}$ as follows. The essential contribution to this constant is a term of the form

$$\sup_{|s| \le \sqrt{\varepsilon}} \Big(\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d_{\Gamma_k} = s\} \cap \Omega) \Big),$$

where d_{Γ_k} denotes the signed distance to the boundary of the smooth set E_k , see e.g. [37, Proof of Proposition 3.11]. We will also perform these explicit computations in the alternative proof of Theorem 4.3.17. As we will also see there, for fixed k one can show that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \sup_{|s| \le \sqrt{\varepsilon}} \left(\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d_{\Gamma_k} = s\} \cap \Omega) \right) = \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d_{\Gamma_k} = 0\} \cap \Omega) = P_{\Omega}(E_k).$$

Thus, choosing for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$ an $\varepsilon_k > 0$ small enough, we deduce by a diagonal sequence argument, exploiting $P_{\Omega}(E_k) \to P_{\Omega}(E)$ for $k \to \infty$ (see (3.3.49)), that

$$\sup_{|s| \le \sqrt{\varepsilon}} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d_{\Gamma_k} = s\} \cap \Omega) \le P_{\Omega}(E) + 1 =: C,$$

Thus we sharpen (3.3.71) to

$$\left\|\varphi_{k,\varepsilon_{k}}-\varphi_{k}\right\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)}\leq C\varepsilon_{k},$$

where now the constant C is *independent* of k. Nevertheless, this is not enough to deduce

$$\|\varphi_{k,\varepsilon_k} - \varphi\|_{L^1(\Omega)} \le C\varepsilon_k, \tag{3.3.72}$$

because we only know

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \|\varphi_k - \varphi\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0,$$

from Step 1 of the previous proof. Of course for any given $\varepsilon > 0$ we can choose $k_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ so small that

$$\|\varphi_{k_{\varepsilon}} - \varphi\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)} \le \varepsilon,$$

but we have already chosen ε_k in dependence of k, so this results in a vicious circle! On the other hand if we would not choose ε_k in dependence of k we loose the uniform constant C above.

The problem in the Γ -convergence proof [96, Step 1 of proof of Theorem 2] is that the authors also rely on the rate (3.3.72), and not as stated there on the rate $\mathcal{O}(k^{-1})$, in order to apply [96, Lemma 3]. In order to see if we can correct this mistake we recall that in our proof of Theorem 3.3.11 we were obliged in *Step 1* to perform an analysis of the *sharp-interface problem*, especially of the continuity properties of the quantities appearing in

our optimization problem before entering the proof of the diffuse to sharp-interface limit, for which then the rate for fixed $k \in \mathbb{N}$ in (3.3.70) is indeed enough.

Unfortunately we are not able to correct the proof of [96, Theorem 2]. This is due to the fact that the sharp-interface analysis in *Step 1* of the proof of Theorem 3.3.11 heavily relies on the monotonicity of eigenvalues with respect to set inclusion, in particular the estimate (3.3.55). Even if we include some additional monotonicity assumption we can not make the proof work with the tools we have at hand, due to the additional impressibility condition hidden in the underlying space. Divergence free spaces are known to be difficult to handle with γ -convergence, see [49, Remark 4.10.5]. Let us see why the impressibility does not allow us to perform the γ -convergence approach.

Let us first introduce the setting of [97]. The sharp-interface cost functional in [96] reads as

$$J(\varphi, \boldsymbol{u}) = \int_{\Omega} h(x, \boldsymbol{u}, D\boldsymbol{u}) \, \mathrm{d}x + \gamma c_0 P_{\Omega}(E^{\varphi}),$$
$$\varphi \in \Phi^0_{\mathrm{ad}} \coloneqq \left\{ \varphi \in BV(\Omega; \{\pm 1\}) \ \middle| \ \int_{\Omega} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x \le \beta \, |\Omega| \right\}$$

with $\beta \in (0, 1)$, where the function

$$H^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}) \to \mathbb{R},$$
$$\boldsymbol{u} \mapsto \int_{\Omega} h(x, \boldsymbol{u}, D\boldsymbol{u}) \, \mathrm{d}x,$$
(3.3.73)

is continuous. Furthermore in the minimization of J, the state $u \in V^{\varphi}$ is always chosen to be the unique solution of the state equation

$$\mu \int_{\Omega} \nabla \boldsymbol{u} : \nabla \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{x} = \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{x}, \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\eta} \in \boldsymbol{V}^{\varphi}, \tag{3.3.74}$$

where

$$egin{aligned} oldsymbol{V}^arphi &\coloneqq ig\{oldsymbol{\eta} \in oldsymbol{V} \mid oldsymbol{\eta} = 0 & ext{a.e. in } \Omega ig ig E^arphi ig\}, \ oldsymbol{V} &\coloneqq igg\{oldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1_0(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \mid ext{div}oldsymbol{\eta} = 0 & ext{a.e. in } \Omega ig \}. \end{aligned}$$

This solution \boldsymbol{u} is proven to exist for any $\varphi \in L^1(\Omega)$ in [96, Lemma 2]. In that case, using the same notation as there, we denote $S_0(\varphi) := \boldsymbol{u}$. This allows us to introduce the reduced cost functional

$$j_0(\varphi) \coloneqq \begin{cases} J_0(\varphi, S_0(\varphi)) & \text{if } \varphi \in \Phi^0_{\mathrm{ad}}, \\ +\infty & \text{otherwise}, \end{cases}$$

and thus to consider the minimization problem

$$\min_{\varphi \in L^1(\Omega)} j_0(\varphi) = \min_{\varphi \in L^1(\Omega)} \int_{\Omega} h(x, S_0(\varphi), D(S_0(\varphi))) \, \mathrm{d}x + \gamma c_0 P_{\Omega}(E^{\varphi}).$$

Note that in order to adapt the theory of [96] to our setting we only allow for homogeneous boundary data on $\partial\Omega$, or in the notation of [96] $\boldsymbol{g} = \boldsymbol{0}$, which in particular implies that we do not need to distinguish, as done there, between the spaces \boldsymbol{V}^{φ} and \boldsymbol{U}^{φ} . Furthermore let us note that the impressibility property div $\boldsymbol{\eta} = 0$ will play a crucial role in the following.

As indicated above, additionally to the assumptions made in [96] let us make the assumption:

(Mon) Let $\omega_2 \subset \omega_1 \subset \Omega$ be quasi-open sets. Then it shall hold

$$\int_{\Omega} h(x, S(\omega_1), D(S(\omega_1))) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{\Omega} h(x, S(\omega_2), D(S(\omega_2))) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Note that in the same line of reasoning as in Remark 3.3.3 we define here for any quasiopen set $\omega \subset \Omega$ the function $S(\omega) \in H^1(\omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \cap \mathbf{V} =: \mathbf{V}^{\omega}$ to be the unique solution of

$$\mu \int_{\Omega} \nabla S(\omega) : \nabla \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x, \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\eta} \in \boldsymbol{V}^{\omega}.$$

Let us remark, that here the term $\int_{\Omega} h(x, S(\varphi), D(S(\varphi))) dx$ plays the same role as a limit eigenvalue $\lambda^{0,\varphi}$ and $\int_{\Omega} h(x, S(\omega), D(S(\omega))) dx$ plays the role of a "classical" eigenvalue $\lambda(\omega)$.

As an example of h which satisfies (Mon) we could choose h to be the total potential power

$$h(x, \boldsymbol{u}, D\boldsymbol{u}) = \frac{\mu}{2} |D\boldsymbol{u}|^2 - \boldsymbol{f}(x) \cdot \boldsymbol{u},$$

as this definition allows for the variational characterization

$$\int_{\Omega} h(x, S(\omega), D(S(\omega))) \, \mathrm{d}x = \min\left\{\frac{\mu}{2} \int_{\Omega} \nabla \boldsymbol{v} : \nabla \boldsymbol{v} \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{v} \, \mathrm{d}x \ \middle| \ \boldsymbol{v} \in H^{1}_{0}(\omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}) \cap \boldsymbol{V}\right\},$$

and $H_0^1(\omega_2; \mathbb{R}^d) \subset H_0^1(\omega_1; \mathbb{R}^d)$ for $\omega_2 \subset \omega_1$.

Now let us try to apply the strategy of *Step 1* of the proof of Theorem 3.3.11 to the above setting. Denoting $\mathcal{A}(\Omega)$ the class of quasi-open sets in Ω , let us introduce

$$\mathcal{A}(\Omega) \to \mathbb{R}, \omega \mapsto \int_{\Omega} h(x, S(\omega), D(S(\omega))) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(3.3.75)

Note that now also in the vector valued case, by the theory introduced in Section 2.2.6, we find for any measurable set $E \subset \Omega$ a unique quasi-open set $\omega \subset E$ such that

$$\tilde{H}_0^1(E;\mathbb{R}^d) = H_0^1(\omega;\mathbb{R}^d) = H_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > 0\};\mathbb{R}^d) = \tilde{H}_0^1(\{u_{\omega} > 0\};\mathbb{R}^d),$$
(3.3.76)

as a function belongs to a vector valued Sobolev space if and only if each component belongs the according scalar valued Sobolev space. In particular it holds

$$S(\omega) = S(\chi_E) \in H_0^1(\omega),$$

as $\boldsymbol{V}^{\omega} = H_0^1(\omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \cap \boldsymbol{V} = \tilde{H}_0^1(E; \mathbb{R}^d) \cap \boldsymbol{V} = \boldsymbol{V}^{\chi_E}.$

Thus, if we could show that the function (3.3.75) is continuous with respect to γ -convergence, we can apply *Step 1* of the proof of Theorem 3.3.11 in complete analogy to the cost functional j_0 which would fix then the mistake in [96, Step 1 of proof of Theorem 2], as then the rate (3.3.70) is sufficient to perform a diagonal sequence argument as in our proof of Theorem 3.3.11 to conclude the lim sup inequality.
Now let us see why this continuity is not obvious. In order to discuss the desired continuity, the characterization of γ -convergence via Mosco convergence from Theorem 2.2.36 will be helpful. The following attempted proof follows a classical line of reasoning, see [49, Proposition 4.5.3], but we will see where the impressibility property makes things complicated. So let $(\omega_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}, \omega \subset \Omega$ be quasi-open sets with $\omega_n \xrightarrow{\gamma} \omega$. First of all we know that for $n \in \mathbb{N}$ the function $\mathbf{v}_{\omega_n} \coloneqq S(\omega_n) \in \mathbf{V}^{\omega_n}$ satisfies

$$\mu \int_{\Omega} \nabla \boldsymbol{v}_{\omega_n} : \nabla \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x, \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\eta} \in \boldsymbol{V}^{\omega_n}, \tag{3.3.77}$$

and thus in particular $(v_{\omega_n})_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \subset V$ is bounded. Therefore we can extract a non-relabeled subsequence such that

$$\boldsymbol{v}_{\omega_n} \rightharpoonup \tilde{\boldsymbol{v}} \quad \text{in } H_0^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

$$(3.3.78)$$

for $n \to \infty$ and a suitable $\tilde{\boldsymbol{v}} \in \boldsymbol{V}$, because $\boldsymbol{V} \subset H_0^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is a closed subspace. The second Mosco-condition (M2) exactly tells us that $\tilde{\boldsymbol{v}} \in H_0^1(\omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, hence $\tilde{\boldsymbol{v}} \in \boldsymbol{V}^{\omega}$.

Now fix an arbitrary test function of the limit problem $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in V^{\omega}$. We know due to the first Mosco-condition (M1) that there is a recovery sequence $\boldsymbol{\eta}_n \in H_0^1(\omega_n; \mathbb{R}^d)$ such that

$$\boldsymbol{\eta}_n \to \boldsymbol{\eta} \quad \text{in } H^1_0(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$
 (3.3.79)

for $n \to \infty$. Now we have to be cautious because η_n is not yet an admissible test function in (3.3.77), as it is *not divergence free*. For this purpose, for $n \in \mathbb{N}$ let us denote the orthogonal projection with

$$P_n: H^1_0(\omega_n; \mathbb{R}^d) \to V^{\omega_n}$$

Note that the underlying scalar product is $(\nabla, \nabla)_{L^2(\Omega)}$ as $V^{\omega_n} \subset H^1_0(\omega_n; \mathbb{R}^d) \subset H^1_0(\Omega)$ are closed subspaces of one another. Now consider the left hand side of equation (3.3.77) tested with $P_n(\boldsymbol{\eta}_n) \in V^{\omega_n}$

$$\mu \int_{\Omega} \nabla \boldsymbol{v}_{\omega_n} : \nabla P_n(\boldsymbol{\eta}_n) \, \mathrm{d}x = \mu \int_{\Omega} \nabla \boldsymbol{v}_{\omega_n} : \nabla \boldsymbol{\eta}_n \, \mathrm{d}x \to \mu \int_{\Omega} \nabla \tilde{\boldsymbol{v}} : \nabla \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

for $n \to \infty$. In the equality we used the fact that $v_{\omega_n} \in V^{\omega_n}$ and thus the projection P_n can be dropped. Furthermore we used the convergence (3.3.78) combined with (3.3.79). Now the problem for the right hand side of (3.3.77) is that we can not just drop the projection, as \mathbf{f} only belongs to $L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and is not even divergence free in the weak sense. Even if it would be, the L^2 scalar product is not the one associated to the projection P_n .

On the other hand one only knows that there is some $\tilde{\eta} \in V^{\omega}$ such that

$$P_n(\boldsymbol{\eta}_n) \rightharpoonup \tilde{\boldsymbol{\eta}} \quad \text{in } H_0^1(\Omega),$$

by exploiting (M2). Thus, we can only deduce the limit of (3.3.77) to be

$$\mu \int_{\Omega} \nabla \tilde{\boldsymbol{v}} : \nabla \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \tilde{\boldsymbol{\eta}} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

So as long as we do not know that $\tilde{\eta} = \eta$ the proof can not be completed. If we knew $\tilde{\eta} = \eta$ we would be done, because then \tilde{v} satisfies the desired equation and thus, due to uniqueness we arrive at $\tilde{v} = v_{\omega}$. Then by standard arguments one could sharpen the weak convergence in (3.3.78) to strong convergence. Then by the H^1 -continuity of (3.3.73) this would give the desired continuity in (3.3.75).

Let us return to proving the sharp-interface limit of our spectral optimization problem. Using Theorem 3.3.11, we can finally prove the desired Γ -convergence result $J^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\Gamma} J^{0}$ where the volume constraint is now incorporated.

Proof of Theorem 3.3.9. Due to the inclusion $\Phi_{\rm ad} \subset \Lambda_{\rm ad}$ we have $I^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \leq J^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$ for all $\varphi \in L^1(\Omega)$. Furthermore for a sequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset \Phi_{\rm ad}$ with $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \to \varphi$ in $L^1(\Omega)$ we deduce $\varphi \in \tilde{\mathcal{G}}^{\beta}$ and therefore $I^0(\varphi) = J^0(\varphi)$. Hence, the limit inequality for J^{ε} directly follows from Theorem 3.3.11.

It remains to prove that for any $\varphi \in \Phi^0_{ad}$, there exists a recovery sequence $(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset \Phi_{ad}$ such that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0, \qquad (3.3.80)$$

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} J^{\varepsilon}(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}) \le J^{0}(\varphi).$$
(3.3.81)

Here our strategy is now to use the recovery sequence from Theorem 3.3.11. In the following, it will be denoted by $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset \Lambda_{\rm ad}$. For any $\varepsilon > 0$, we now carefully modify the function φ_{ε} via a diffeomorphism in order to ensure that it additionally fulfills the volume constraint comprised in $\tilde{\mathcal{G}}^{\beta}$. In the following, we will always understand the functions $\varphi_{\varepsilon}, \varphi \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ as being trivially extended onto \mathbb{R}^d , i.e., these functions are constant zero on $\mathbb{R}^d \setminus \Omega$.

The key idea is to construct for any $\varepsilon > 0$ a suitable transformation $T_{s(\varepsilon)} : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ with $T_{s(\varepsilon)}(\tilde{\Omega}) = \tilde{\Omega}$ such that the modified functions $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon} := \varphi_{\varepsilon}(T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1})$ belong to Φ_{ad} and satisfy the convergence properties (3.3.80) and (3.3.81). This is a common method in geometric analysis and a similar procedure in the sharp-interface case can be found for example in the proof of [121, Theorem 19.8].

We now fix an arbitrary function $\varphi \in \Phi^0_{ad}$. First of all, we find a vector field $\boldsymbol{\xi} \in C^1_0(\tilde{\Omega}; \mathbb{R}^d)$ such that

$$\int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \varphi \nabla \cdot \boldsymbol{\xi} \, \mathrm{d} x > 0,$$

as otherwise the total variation of the associated Radon measure would vanish, i.e., $|D\varphi|(\tilde{\Omega}) = 0$, which would imply that φ is constant almost everywhere in $\tilde{\Omega}$. However, this is not possible as neither $\varphi \equiv 1$ nor $\varphi \equiv -1$ in $\tilde{\Omega}$ would fulfill the mean value constraint in $\tilde{\mathcal{G}}^{\beta}$ due to the choice of β_1, β_2 in (2.1.2).

Using the vector field $\boldsymbol{\xi}$, we now define a family of transformations

$$T_s: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d, \quad x \mapsto x + s \boldsymbol{\xi}(x),$$

for $s \in \mathbb{R}$. As this map is a perturbation of the identity via a C^1 -map with compact support in $\tilde{\Omega}$, it is clear that, for |s| sufficiently small, T_s is a C^1 -diffeomorphism with $T_s(\tilde{\Omega}) = \tilde{\Omega}$. Hence,

$$T_s|_{\tilde{\Omega}}: \tilde{\Omega} \to \tilde{\Omega}$$

is also a C^1 -diffeomorphism. Moreover, the chain rule for Sobolev functions (see e.g., [10, 4.26]) implies

$$\varphi_{\varepsilon} \circ T_s^{-1} \in H^1(\tilde{\Omega}).$$

Since $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{U}$ and $T_s|_{\mathbb{R}^d \setminus \tilde{\Omega}} = \mathrm{id}_{\mathbb{R}^d \setminus \tilde{\Omega}}$, we infer

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \circ T_s^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \circ T_s^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}x + |S_1| - |S_0|,$$

due to the trivial extension of φ_{ε} on $\mathbb{R}^d \setminus \Omega$. Moreover, we use the representation

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \circ T_s^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \left| \det DT_s \right| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(3.3.82)

Recalling that the determinant is a multi-linear form, a straightforward computation reveals that there is a $\delta > 0$ and a constant C > 0 depending only on δ and $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ such that for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $s \in (-\delta, \delta)$,

$$\frac{1}{2} \le 1 - C |s| \le \det DT_s(x) \le 1 + C |s|.$$
(3.3.83)

In the following, we use the convenient notation $\varphi_0 := \varphi$. We now define the function

$$f: B_{\delta}(0) \subset \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}, \quad (\varepsilon, s) \mapsto \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \varphi_{|\varepsilon|} \circ T_s^{-1} \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x - |S_1| + |S_0|,$$

where $0 < \delta < 1$ is chosen sufficiently small in order to ensure that $T_s|_{\tilde{\Omega}} : \tilde{\Omega} \to \tilde{\Omega}$ is a C^1 -diffeomorphism and (3.3.83) holds for all $s \in (-\delta, \delta)$.

Now our next goal is to apply the implicit function theorem formulated in [159, Theorem 4.B] to the equation $f(\varepsilon, s) = 0$. First of all, f(0,0) = 0 is clear since $\varphi \in \Phi_{ad}^0$. We next prove that f is continuous at (0,0). To this end, let us choose zero sequences $(\varepsilon_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}, (s_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$. Due to the symmetry of f with respect to its first argument, we may assume without loss of generality that $\varepsilon_k \geq 0$. As per construction, we find a non-relabeled subsequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon_k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ which converges to φ almost everywhere as $k \to \infty$, and since $\|\varphi_{\varepsilon_k}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \leq 1$, we apply Lebesgue's dominated convergence theorem to the right-hand side of (3.3.82). Along with (3.3.83), we deduce

$$f(\varepsilon_k, s_k) \to f(0, 0) \text{ for } k \to \infty.$$

As this limit does not depend on the choice of the subsequence, this argument can be repeated for any subsequence, thus, continuity of f at (0,0) is shown.

In order to apply the implicit function theorem it remains to show that $\frac{\partial}{\partial s}f$ exists on $B_{\delta}(0)$, is continuous at (0,0) and does not vanish at (0,0). First of all, due to (3.3.83), the modulus in (3.3.82) can be omitted. Furthermore, the proof of [143, Lemma 1] implies that for fixed $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $t \in (-\delta, \delta)$ we have

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}s} \left[\det DT_s \right]_{|s=t} = \mathrm{tr} \left(\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}s} \left[DT_s \right]_{|s=t} (DT_t)^{-1} \right) \det DT_t = \mathrm{tr} \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\xi} (\mathrm{Id} + t \nabla \boldsymbol{\xi})^{-1} \right) \det (\mathrm{Id} + t \nabla \boldsymbol{\xi}) = \mathrm{tr} \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\xi} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (-t \nabla \boldsymbol{\xi})^k \right) \det (\mathrm{Id} + t \nabla \boldsymbol{\xi}).$$
(3.3.84)

As $\boldsymbol{\xi} \in C_0^1(\tilde{\Omega}, \mathbb{R}^d)$, we directly see that

$$\sup_{t \in (-\delta,\delta)} \left\| \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}s} \left[\det DT_s \right]_{|s=t} \right\|_{C^0(\tilde{\Omega})} < \infty.$$

Noticing again that $\|\varphi_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} \leq 1$ for all $\varepsilon \geq 0$, we deduce via Lebesgue's dominated convergence theorem that for any $(\varepsilon, t) \in B_{\delta}(0)$, we have

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial s}(\varepsilon,t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \operatorname{tr} \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\xi} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (-t \nabla \boldsymbol{\xi})^k \right) \det(\operatorname{Id} + t \nabla \boldsymbol{\xi}) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Therefore we directly infer

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial s}(0,0) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \varphi_0 \nabla \cdot \boldsymbol{\xi} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \varphi \nabla \cdot \boldsymbol{\xi} \, \mathrm{d}x > 0,$$

by our choice of $\boldsymbol{\xi} \in C_0^1(\tilde{\Omega}, \mathbb{R}^n)$ at the beginning of this proof. Now, the continuity of $\frac{\partial f}{\partial s}$ at (0,0) follows again via Lebesgue's dominated convergence theorem using that for any $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$,

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(\nabla\boldsymbol{\xi}\sum_{k=0}^{\infty}(-t\nabla\boldsymbol{\xi})^{k}\right)\operatorname{det}(\operatorname{Id}+t\nabla\boldsymbol{\xi}).$$

is continuous at t = 0.

Now that we have checked all the assumptions of the implicit function theorem [159, Theorem 4.B], we deduce the existence of a $\delta > 0$ and a function

$$s: (-\delta, \delta) \to (-\delta, \delta),$$

which is continuous at 0, such that

$$f(\varepsilon, s(\varepsilon)) = 0$$
 for all $\varepsilon \in (-\tilde{\delta}, \tilde{\delta})$ and
 $s(0) = 0.$

In our framework, this means that having started with the recovery sequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ of Theorem 3.3.11, we now know

$$\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon} \coloneqq \varphi_{\varepsilon} \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1} \in \Phi_{\mathrm{ad}},$$

i.e., we have constructed an admissible sequence. Note that the point-wise constraints $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon} = 1$ a.e. in S_1 and $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon} = -1$ a.e. in S_0 are fulfilled since $T_s|_{\mathbb{R}^d\setminus\tilde{\Omega}} = \mathrm{id}_{\mathbb{R}^d\setminus\tilde{\Omega}}$. Hence, it remains to show

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)} = 0,$$
$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} J^{\varepsilon}(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}) \le J^{0}(\varphi)$$

The L^1 convergence follows from the triangle inequality

$$\left\|\varphi_{\varepsilon}\circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1}-\varphi\right\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)}\leq \left\|(\varphi_{\varepsilon}-\varphi)\circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1}\right\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)}+\left\|\varphi\circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1}-\varphi\right\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)}.$$

Here, the convergence of the first summand can be shown by the same argumentation as for the continuity of f at 0, whereas the convergence of the second summand can be established via Lebesgue's dominated convergence theorem after approximating φ_0 by a sequence of $C_0^0(\Omega)$ functions. To verify the lim sup inequality, let us first consider the Ginzburg–Landau energy separately. For the potential term we compute with the help of (3.3.83)

$$\int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \psi(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \left| \det DT_{s(\varepsilon)} \right| \, \mathrm{d}x \le (1 + C \left| s(\varepsilon) \right|) \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Using the fact that for every $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$,

$$\left(D\left(T_s^{-1}\right)\right)(x) = \left(DT_s\left(T_s^{-1}(x)\right)\right)^{-1},$$

we infer that the gradient term can be expressed as

$$\begin{split} \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} |\nabla \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}(x)|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x &= \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \left| \left(DT_{s(\varepsilon)}(T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1}(x)) \right)^{-T} \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon} \left(T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1}(x) \right) \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \left| \left(\mathrm{Id} + s(\varepsilon) \nabla \boldsymbol{\xi}(x) \right)^{-T} \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}(x) \right|^2 \left| \mathrm{det} \, DT_{s(\varepsilon)}(x) \right| \, \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &= \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \left| \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (-s(\varepsilon) \nabla \boldsymbol{\xi})^k \right)^T \nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}(x) \right|^2 \left| \mathrm{det} \, DT_{s(\varepsilon)}(x) \right| \, \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \left(1 + C \left| s(\varepsilon) \right| \right) \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} |\nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}(x)|^2 \, \, \mathrm{d}x, \end{split}$$

where we use (3.3.83) and a straightforward computation involving the geometrical series. Therefore, the constant C only depends on $\tilde{\delta}$ and $\boldsymbol{\xi}$. Altogether, we deduce

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |\nabla \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} (1 + C |s(\varepsilon)|) \limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\tilde{\Omega}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |\nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\leq c_{0} P_{\tilde{\Omega}}(\tilde{E}^{\varphi}), \qquad (3.3.85)$$

as $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ was the recovery sequence for φ of Theorem 3.3.11.

Now, we consider the eigenvalue term of the cost functional J^{ε} . Due to Theorem 3.3.11, we already know

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_{i_j}^{\varepsilon,\varphi_\varepsilon} \le \lambda_{i_j}^{0,\varphi}, \tag{3.3.86}$$

for j = 1, ..., l. In the following, to provide a cleaner presentation, we will write $k \coloneqq i_j$. We intend to show that there exists a sequence $(\alpha_{s(\varepsilon)})_{\varepsilon>0}$ (that may depend on k) with

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \alpha_{s(\varepsilon)} = 1,$$

such that for all $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough

$$\alpha_{s(\varepsilon)}\lambda_k^{\bar{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}} \le \lambda_k^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}.$$
(3.3.87)

Using (3.3.86) this then directly gives

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_k^{\varepsilon, \tilde{\varphi}_\varepsilon} \le \lambda_k^{0, \varphi}. \tag{3.3.88}$$

So for $\varepsilon > 0$ let us consider the Courant–Fischer characterization of $\lambda_k^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}$ which due to Theorem 3.2.2 reads as

$$\lambda_{k}^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}} = \max_{V \in \mathcal{S}_{k-1}} \min\left\{ \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, |v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x} \left| \begin{array}{c} v \in V^{\perp, L^{2}(\Omega)} \cap H_{0}^{1}(\Omega), \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\}.$$
(3.3.89)

Now let us choose the subspace

$$V_{T_{\varepsilon}} \coloneqq \left\{ \left(w_1^{\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}} \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)} \right) \left| \det T_{s(\varepsilon)} \right|, \dots, \left(w_{k-1}^{\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}} \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)} \right) \left| \det T_{s(\varepsilon)} \right| \right\} \subset L^2(\Omega).$$

As the family of eigenfunctions

$$W_{\varepsilon} \coloneqq \left\{ w_1^{\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}}, \dots, w_{k-1}^{\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}} \right\} \subset L^2(\Omega)$$

is linearly independent, $V_{T_{\varepsilon}} \subset L^2(\Omega)$ is indeed a (k-1)-dimensional subspace. Hence, we infer from (3.3.89) that

$$\lambda_{k}^{\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \geq \min\left\{ \left. \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, |v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x} \right| \begin{array}{l} v \in V_{T_{\varepsilon}}^{\perp,L^{2}(\Omega)} \cap H_{0}^{1}(\Omega), \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\}.$$

Now we want to show that

$$\min\left\{\frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |v|^{2} dx}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^{2} dx} \left| \begin{array}{l} v \in V_{T_{\varepsilon}}^{\perp,L^{2}(\Omega)} \cap H_{0}^{1}(\Omega), \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\}$$

$$\geq \min\left\{\frac{\int_{\Omega} \left| \nabla \left(v \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)} \right) \right|^{2} dx + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \left| v \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)} \right|^{2} dx}{\int_{\Omega} \left| v \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)} \right|^{2} dx} \left| \begin{array}{l} v \in W_{\varepsilon}^{\perp,L^{2}(\Omega)} \cap H_{0}^{1}(\Omega), \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\}.$$
(3.3.90)

To verify this, denote with $0 \neq \overline{v} \in V_{T_{\varepsilon}}^{\perp,L^2(\Omega)} \cap H_0^1(\Omega)$ a function at which the minimum in the first line is attained. Then, by the transformation formula it holds for $m = 1, \ldots, k-1$

$$0 = \int_{\Omega} \overline{v} \left(w_m^{\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}} \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)} \right) \left| \det T_{s(\varepsilon)} \right| \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \left(\overline{v} \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1} \right) w_m^{\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

As we additionally know $T_{s(\varepsilon)}(\partial \Omega) = \partial \Omega$, the function

$$0 \neq \left(\overline{v} \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1}\right) \in W_{\varepsilon}^{\perp,L^{2}(\Omega)} \cap H_{0}^{1}(\Omega)$$

is admissible and, per construction, (3.3.90) holds. For any arbitrary $v \in H_0^1(\Omega)$, we find that

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Omega} \left| \nabla \left(v \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)} \right) (x) \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x &= \int_{\Omega} \left| \left(\mathrm{Id} + s(\varepsilon) \nabla \xi(x) \right)^T \, \nabla v \left(T_{s(\varepsilon)}(x) \right) \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\geq \left(1 - C \left| s(\varepsilon) \right| \right) \int_{\Omega} \left| \nabla v \left(T_{s(\varepsilon)}(x) \right) \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x, \end{split}$$

with a constant C > 0 depending only on $\tilde{\delta}$ and $\boldsymbol{\xi}$. Hence, invoking the transformation theorem and using (3.3.83), we conclude for the remaining terms in (3.3.90) that

$$\min\left\{\frac{\int_{\Omega} \left|\nabla\left(v\circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}\right)\right|^{2} \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \left|v\circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}\right|^{2} \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} \left|v\circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}\right|^{2} \mathrm{d}x} \left|v\in W_{\varepsilon}^{\perp,L^{2}(\Omega)}\cap H_{0}^{1}(\Omega),\right\}\right\}$$

$$\geq (1 - C |s(\varepsilon)|) \min \left\{ \left. \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}) |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \right| \begin{array}{l} v \in W_{\varepsilon}^{\perp, L^2(\Omega)} \cap H_0^1(\Omega), \\ v \neq 0 \end{array} \right\}.$$

Combining all the previous computations and recalling that W_{ε} is the space spanned by the first k-1 eigenfunctions corresponding to $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon} = \varphi_{\varepsilon} \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1}$, we use Theorem 3.2.2 to conclude (3.3.87) with $\alpha(\varepsilon) := (1 - C |s(\varepsilon)|)$, and we eventually arrive at (3.3.88).

Finally, we use the monotonicity of Ψ from Assumption (A8) along with (3.3.85) to deduce

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} J^{\varepsilon}(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}) \le J^0(\varphi).$$

This completes the proof.

Remark 3.3.13. Assume that the sets S_0 and S_1 are compactly contained in the design domain Ω (i.e., $\overline{S_0}, \overline{S_1} \subset \Omega$). Then, the minimization of J^{ε} implicitly enforces the Neumann boundary condition $\frac{\partial \varphi_{\varepsilon}}{\partial \nu} = 0$ on $\partial \Omega$. As discussed in Section 2.1.2, we could alternatively impose the Dirichlet condition $\varphi_{\varepsilon} = -1$ on $\partial \Omega$ which produces a different limiting cost functional for $\varepsilon \to 0$ in which a term penalizing the energy of transitions from $\varphi_0 = 1$ to $\varphi_0 = -1$ when approaching $\partial \Omega$ needs to be added; see Chapter 4 for a detailed discussion. In Figure 3.7, we show a numerical example where the Dirichlet condition $\varphi_{\varepsilon} = -1$ on $\partial \Omega$ is explicitly imposed in order for the boundary of Ω to act as an obstacle.

3.4. Numerical computations

In this section, we validate our approach by presenting several numerical examples. In Section 3.4.1, we describe the methods we use for the numerical approximation of a solution to $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$ or $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$, respectively. In Section 3.4.2, we study the solutions to some standard examples with known analytical solution to fix the parameters b_{ε} and c_{ε} in our approach. Thereafter, in Section 3.4.3, we show further capabilities of our proposed method by solving problems whose solution is analytically unknown.

3.4.1. The numerical realization

To discretize $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$ and $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$, we use standard piece-wise linear and globally continuous finite elements, provided by the finite element toolbox FEniCS [9, 120], for all appearing functions to obtain finite dimensional approximations φ^h of φ and w_i^h of w_i , where *i* corresponds to the index of the eigenvalue. The finite dimensional variants of the state equations (2.1.8) and (2.1.9) are solved by the eigenvalue solver SLEPc [112] provided by PETSc [21, 22] to obtain approximate eigenvalues λ_i^h and μ_i^h . The optimization problems $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$ and $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$ are treated by the VMPT method, see [36]. As mentioned in the introduction, this method can be understood as an extension of the projected gradient method to non-reflexive Banach spaces. In our setting, we consider $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega)$. As part of this method we need to solve projection-type sub-problems, that have the form of linear-quadratic optimization problems. These are solved using the package IPOPT, see [151].

Since the phase field φ^h changes its value between -1 and 1 over a length-scale of size ε , a very high resolution of certain parts of the computational domain is required. Here, we use

locally refined meshes. For given $\varepsilon > 0$, we fix the mesh parameter h_{\min} as $h_{\min} = s\varepsilon$, with $s \approx 0.08$. This leads to about 12 cells over a length of ε . We start the optimization with a very coarse mesh and use the VMPT method until convergence to a numerical solution φ^h occurs. Thereafter, we adapt the mesh and refine all cells K with diameter larger than h_{\min} which satisfy $|\varphi^h(K_m)| \leq 0.99$ (where K_m denotes the midpoint of K), whereas cells that satisfy $|\varphi^h(K_m)| \geq 1.0$ are coarsened. We then optimize again on the the new mesh. This loop is executed until no refinement is performed during the adaptation step. Alternative concepts for local error estimation might be used, e.g., residual based error estimation or dual weighted residuals, but we stress that, in any case, a high resolution of the interface $|\varphi^h| \leq 0.99$ is required for successful numerical calculations.

We point out that for small values of ε and γ , the interfaces tend to become very thin and thus, starting with a coarse mesh is numerically not feasible. In this situation a homotopy starting from larger values for γ is used. We choose γ as homotopy parameter because γ can be varied over larger scales than ε .

3.4.2. Fixing the model parameters

The considered optimization problems $(\mathcal{P}_l^{D,\varepsilon})$ and $(\mathcal{P}_l^{N,\varepsilon})$ involve several parameters that need to be chosen. Here, we fix some of them, and we will stick to this choice unless stated differently. We fix $\Omega = (0,1)^d$, $d \in \{2,3\}$, $\int_{\Omega} \frac{\varphi+1}{2} = (1/2)^d |\Omega|$, i.e., $\beta_1 = \beta_2 = -0.5$ if d = 2 and $\beta_1 = \beta_2 = -0.75$ if d = 3, and start from a constant initial value φ^0 . Moreover, we use $\varepsilon = 0.02$, $\gamma = 1$ and the classical double-obstacle potential with regular part $\psi_0(\varphi) = \frac{1}{2}(1-\varphi^2)$.

The phase field approximations (2.1.8) and (2.1.9) involve three model functions, namely $a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$, $b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$, and $c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$. Here we make the following settings

- We fix $a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \frac{1-\varepsilon}{2}\varphi + \frac{1+\varepsilon}{2}$, meaning that $a_{\varepsilon}(1) = 1$ and $a_{\varepsilon}(-1) = \varepsilon$.
- We fix $c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \frac{1-c\varepsilon}{2}\varphi + \frac{1+c\varepsilon}{2}$ with some c > 0, meaning that $c_{\varepsilon}(1) = 1$ and $c_{\varepsilon}(-1) = c\varepsilon$. In case we consider Dirichlet boundary data we fix c = 1.
- We fix $b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = b \frac{1-\varphi}{2\varepsilon^{4/3}}$ with some b > 0, meaning that $b_{\varepsilon}(1) = 0$ and $b_{\varepsilon}(-1) = \frac{b}{\varepsilon^{4/3}}$.

We note that, in the following, the rate $\varepsilon^{4/3}$ appearing in b_{ε} leads to a common choice for b independent of ε . In summary, in case that we apply Dirichlet boundary data, we have one unknown parameter, namely b, and in case that we use Neumann boundary data, we have one unknown parameter, namely c.

Remark 3.4.1. In case of Dirichlet boundary data, we could potentially set $a_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \equiv c_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \equiv 1$ as stated in Assumption (A2). However, in this setting, we experienced when solving the minimization problem that the shape tends to attain the form of one large ball, even in cases where, for instance, two balls are the optimal solution. Nevertheless, using $a_{\varepsilon}(-1) = \varepsilon$ and $c_{\varepsilon}(-1) = c\varepsilon$ as introduced above does not conflict with the assumptions made in Section 2.1.5. Hence, the analytical results obtained in Section 3.2 are valid in the current setting.

Functions like a_{ε} are often chosen as polynomials to mimic the SIMP approach (see, e.g., [136]). However, during the minimization process such an approach would lead to

	2D, 1	$D = \frac{1}{4}$	$3D, D = \frac{1}{8}$		
	one ball	two balls	one ball	two balls	
r	$\sqrt{\frac{1}{4\pi}}$	$\sqrt{\frac{1}{8\pi}}$	$\sqrt[3]{\frac{3}{32\pi}}$	$\sqrt[3]{\frac{3}{64\pi}}$	
λ_1	72.67	145.34	102.59	162.84	
λ_2	184.50	145.34	209.86	162.84	
λ_3	184.50	369.00	209.86	333.14	
λ_4	331.43	369.00	209.86	333.14	

Table 3.1: The first eigenvalues of the Laplace operator with Dirichlet boundary condition in two dimensions on a ball of volume $\frac{1}{4}$ and on two balls of volume $\frac{1}{8}$ each, and in three dimensions on a ball of volume $\frac{1}{8}$ and two balls of volume $\frac{1}{16}$ each. The value r denotes the radius of one ball. We refer to [108, Proposition 1.2.14] on how to compute these values.

very thin interfaces that can barely be resolved by a finite element mesh. As we solve a minimization problem, the final shape of the interface is adjusted in an optimal way in terms of the chosen parameter functions.

Fixing b for Dirichlet boundary data. To fix b we solve the minimization problem related to minimizing the first eigenvalue λ_1 for the Laplace operator with Dirichlet boundary data for sequences of b and ε . The analytical result is given by Theorem 3.4.2 which is known as the Faber–Krahn theorem, see also Chapter 4.

Theorem 3.4.2 (Faber–Krahn, cf. [108, Theorem 3.2.1]). The minimum of $\lambda_1(D)$ among all bounded open sets $D \subset \mathbb{R}^d$, $d \in \mathbb{N}$, with given volume is achieved by one ball.

In Table 3.1, we present the first four analytical eigenvalues on one ball of the given volume and, for later reference, on two balls with the given volume in sum.

We solve the minimization problem related to Theorem 3.4.2 for $b \in \{300, 400, 500, 550, 600, 700, 800\}$ and $\varepsilon \in \{0.04, 0.02, 0.01, 0.005\}$ and compare the numerically found eigenvalue λ_1^h to the analytical known values λ_1 provided in Table 3.1. The relative errors $\eta_1^{\lambda} := |\lambda_1 - \lambda_1^h| / \lambda_1$ are presented in Figure 3.1. From Figure 3.1, we obtain that for the scaling $b(-1) = b\varepsilon^{-4/3}$ the choice of b = 550 is optimal in this situation and thus, in the following, we fix b = 550.

For $\varepsilon = 0.02$ and b = 550, the eigenfunction $w_1^{D,h}$ related to the eigenvalue λ_1^h approximates the analytical w_1^D with a relative error $||w_1^D - w_1^{D,h}||_{L^2(\Omega)} / ||w_1^D||_{L^2(\Omega)} = 12 \cdot 10^{-4}$. Here, w_1^D is a scaled Bessel function, see [108, Proposition 1.2.14]. It is extended to the whole computational domain Ω with the constant value zero.

We validate our choice by solving the optimization problem related to λ_2 and λ_3 for $\varepsilon = 0.02$. The global optimal solutions are stated in Theorem 3.4.3 and Theorem 3.4.4.

Theorem 3.4.3 ([108, Theorem 4.1.1]). The minimum of $\lambda_2(D)$ among all bounded open sets $D \subset \mathbb{R}^d$, $d \in \mathbb{N}$, with given volume is achieved by the union of two identical disjoint balls.

Theorem 3.4.4 ([108, Corollary 5.2.2]). The minimum of $\lambda_3(D)$ among all bounded open sets $D \subset \mathbb{R}^d$, $d \in \{2, 3\}$, with given volume is achieved by one ball.



Figure 3.1: The relative error $\eta_1^{\lambda} = |(\lambda_1 - \lambda_1^h)|/\lambda_1$ when minimizing λ_1 in two dimensions for several values of b and ε . Here $b_{\varepsilon}(-1) = b\varepsilon^{-4/3}$.

Remark 3.4.5 (Eigenvalues with multiplicity larger one). In the situation of Theorem 3.4.2, λ_2 has multiplicity two, while in the situation of Theorem 3.4.4, λ_3 has multiplicity equal to the spatial dimension. If eigenvalues have multiplicity larger one, the corresponding gradient is no longer unique and depends on the random ordering that the eigenvalue solver provides for these identical eigenvalues. This problem can be detected by considering the relative difference of subsequent eigenvalues during the optimization run. If this problem is detected for an eigenvalue of multiplicity two, we modify the objective functional to minimize the arithmetic mean of these equal eigenvalues. As both eigenvalues are equal, this does not change the value attained by the objective at the current local optimum. We stress, that changing the objective functional in advance does lead to a different optimization problem and thus, we typically obtain different local minimizers. We also refer to [134, Section 4.5] for more details.

In practice, we notice that this modification does not work for eigenvalues with a multiplicity larger than two. This is because it is rather unlikely, that the pairwise relative difference of more than two eigenvalues becomes small at the same time and thus jointly trigger the modification of the objective. In this situation, the above modification actually changes the objective and we would thus solve a different problem. This situation appears, for instance, when minimizing λ_3 in three spatial dimensions, where $\lambda_2 = \lambda_3 = \lambda_4$ holds for the optimal shape, namely a ball. Luckily, in this situation, by solving the modified optimization problem we still detect the correct minimizer predicted by Theorem 3.4.4 if γ is initially chosen sufficiently large and decreased subsequently.

The global optimal solutions are successfully found in two and three spatial dimensions. In Figure 3.2 we show optimal shapes for minimizing λ_i , i = 1, 2, 3 in two spatial dimensions. We note, that in case of minimizing λ_3 there also is an attracting local minimum, containing three small balls. Here, we need to start with a large value of $\gamma = 10^3$ to guide the optimization process to the correct global optimum in combination with a homotopy of decreasing values for γ towards $\gamma = 1$. Moreover, in three dimensions we need to substitute the minimization problem for λ_3 by $\frac{1}{3}(\lambda_2 + \lambda_3 + \lambda_4)$ to deal with the multiple eigenvalue. In two dimensions this problem is handled as described in Remark 3.4.5. The correct topologies are found and in Table 3.2, we present our numerical results in terms of the eigenvalues that we obtained.

	2D, $ \{\varphi > 0\} = \frac{1}{4}$			3D, $ \{\varphi > 0\} = \frac{1}{8}$		
k	λ_k	λ^h_k	η_k^λ	λ_k	λ^h_k	$\tilde{\eta}_k^\lambda$
1	72.67	72.68	$1 \cdot 10^{-4}$	102.59	101.43	$113 \cdot 10^{-4}$
2	145.34	143.16	$150\cdot 10^{-4}$	162.84	162.40	$27 \cdot 10^{-4}$
3	184.50	183.53	$54 \cdot 10^{-4}$	209.86	209.21	$31 \cdot 10^{-4}$

Table 3.2: Analytical and numerically found eigenvalues related to minimizing λ_k , $k \in \{1, 2, 3\}$ in two and three spatial dimensions. Here λ_k denotes the analytical value of the k-th eigenvalue, λ_k^h denotes the numerical found approximation of this value and $\eta_k^{\lambda} := |\lambda_k - \lambda_k^h|/\lambda_k$ denotes the related relative numerical error.



Figure 3.2: The optimal shape for minimization of λ_i , i = 1, 2, 3, 5 (left to right) is presented by the zero level line of φ^h black in each case, while the value of the corresponding eigenfunction $w_i^{D,h}$ is shown in gray scale. The gray outer domain corresponds to $w_i^{D,h} \approx 0$. Note that in the case of minimizing λ_2 , there is a second eigenfunction (to same eigenvalue) that is supported on the bottom circle, while in the case of minimizing λ_3 , there is a second eigenfunction (to same eigenvalue) that is rotated by 90°.

One additional example with known solution. As another example for which a reference solution exists, we consider the minimization of λ_5 . From [17, Figure 11.1] we expect a butterfly-like shape and the proposed eigenvalue is $\lambda_5 = 312.60$. In contrast to the simulation above, we use $\gamma = 0.1$ to get closer to the features of the butterfly. In Figure 3.2 (right), we show our numerically obtained shape together with the corresponding eigenfunction $w_5^{D,h}$. We obtain the eigenvalue $\lambda_5^h = 311.59$. The normalized amplitude of $w_5^{D,h}$ is $\|w_5^{D,h}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega)} = 3.94$, while the amplitude of $w_5^{D,h}$ on the zero-level line of φ^h is of order $\|w_5^{D,h}\|_{L^{\infty}(\{\varphi^h=0\})} = 0.50$. We point out that the result proposed in [17, Figure 11.1] is more pronounced in the middle part and also on the left and right there are additional small deflections.

Fixing c for Neumann boundary data. Here we proceed as in the case of fixing b. We solve the corresponding maximization problem for μ_1 for

 $c \in \{0.2, 0.15, 0.1, 0.05\}$ and $\varepsilon \in \{0.04, 0.02, 0.01, 0.005\}$

on $\Omega = (0, 1)^2$. In this situation, the optimal shape is a disc of radius $r = \sqrt{1/(4\pi)}$ with first eigenvalue $\mu_1 = 42.6002$. This can be obtained from [108, Proposition 1.2.14], see also the theorem of Szegő and Weinberger from the introduction of this chapter.

For the sake of brevity, we omit the presentation of relative errors as in Figure 3.1 and just state that we observe that c = 0.1 is a good choice independent of ε . In the following, we fix c = 0.1.



Figure 3.3: The zero level lines of φ^h for minimizing μ_1 with $\gamma \in \{10^3, 10^2, 10^1\}$ (left) and with $\gamma \in \{10^0, 10^{-1}, 10^{-2}, 10^{-3}\}$ (right). We observe that a large value of γ leads to a circle and that decreasing γ allows the optimizer to find topologies with longer boundaries.



Figure 3.4: When minimizing μ_1 we obtain the shape that is indicated by black lines, which is the zero-level line of φ^h . From left to right, we show the first three (non-trivial) eigenfunctions $w_1^{N,h}$, $w_2^{N,h}$, and $w_3^{N,h}$ on this shape. Here, gray corresponds to $w_i^{N,h} \approx 0$. By our approach, the eigenfunctions are defined on the complete domain Ω , and as we are considering the Neumann case, they do not degenerate on the complement of the shape. The corresponding eigenvalues are $\mu_1^h = 0.40$, $\mu_2^h = 67.55$, and $\mu_3^h = 68.23$. In this example we chose $\gamma = 10^{-3}$.

3.4.3. Numerical examples without known solution

In the following, we investigate some numerical examples where the analytical solution is unknown in order to show the strength of our approach in finding unknown shapes with a priori unknown topologies. We also remark that the boundary of Ω acts as an obstacle which can be seen in several computations below. We refer to [103,111] for more information on obstacle type problems for eigenvalues.

Minimization of μ_1 . As discussed above, the maximization of μ_1 leads to a disc. Now we ask for the optimal shape and topology when minimizing μ_1 on $\Omega = (0,1)^2$. In Figure 3.3, we present the found optimal topology and the influence of γ on the result by showing the iterates for a homotopy reducing γ from 10³ to 10⁻³. In Figure 3.4, we present the first three corresponding non-trivial eigenfunctions on the optimal topology for $\gamma = 10^{-3}$. We observe that the boundary of Ω might act as an obstacle for the shape optimization problem.

Mixing minimization and maximization. In this example, we consider the minimization of a weighted sum of eigenvalues. Especially, we consider weights with different signs which leads to simultaneous minimization and maximization of certain eigenvalues.



Figure 3.5: Optimal shapes for an example of mixed minimization and maximization, namely $J^{\lambda} = \frac{6\lambda_1 - \lambda_3}{7} + E^{0.02}(\varphi)$. The optimal shape is indicated by the zero-level line of φ^h in black, and we show $w_1^{D,h}$, $w_2^{D,h}$, and $w_3^{D,h}$ in gray scale (left to right). Gray indicates the zero level of the eigenfunctions. The corresponding eigenvalues are $\lambda_1^h = 81.32$, $\lambda_2^h = 161.01$, and $\lambda_3^h = 255.42$.



Figure 3.6: Optimal shapes for an example of mixed minimization and maximization, namely $J^{\mu} = \frac{12\mu_1 - \mu_3 - \mu_4}{14} + 10E^{0.02}(\varphi)$. The optimal shape is indicated by the zero-level line of φ^h in black, and we show $w_1^{N,h}$, $w_2^{N,h}$, and $w_3^{N,h}$ in gray scale (left to right). Gray indicates the zero level of the eigenfunctions. The corresponding eigenvalues are $\mu_1^h = 12.94$, $\mu_2^h = 56.94$, and $\mu_3^h = 115.27$. Here, the eigenfunctions $w_i^{N,h}$, i = 1, 2, 3, are plotted only on the actual shape.

In Figure 3.5, we present numerical results for the objective $J^{\lambda} = \frac{6\lambda_1 - \lambda_3}{7} + E^{0.02}(\varphi)$ and in Figure 3.6, we present numerical results for the objective $J^{\mu} = \frac{12\mu_1 - \mu_3 - \mu_4}{14} + 10E^{0.02}(\varphi)$.

Influences from Ω . As stated in Theorem 3.4.2, the minimizer of the first eigenvalue is one single disc of diameter $d = 2\sqrt{1/(4\pi)} \approx 0.56$. Here, we show the optimal shape in the case that this ball does not fit into the computational domain. This leads to an obstacle like problem where the boundary of Ω acts as an obstacle, see also [108, Section 3.4].

We consider two cases, namely $\Omega_1 = (0.0, 2.5) \times (0.0, 0.4)$ which is a rectangular domain of height $0.4 \leq d$, and $\Omega_2 = (0, 1.45)^2 \setminus (0.4, 1.45)^2$ which is an L-shaped domain. In both cases, a disc of diameter $d \approx 0.56$ does not fit into the domain. In this example we fix $\varphi^h = -1$ on $\partial\Omega$ to prevent the shape from touching the boundary. In Figure 3.7 we present numerical results for the minimization of λ_1 in this situation.

Prescribing parts of the optimal topology. Finally, we show another aspect of the flexibility of the proposed approach. We present two examples, in which we a-priori fix certain parts of the design domain. In Figure 3.8, we present numerical results obtained by either fixing some part of the domain as shape (left) or as void (right). In both cases,



Figure 3.7: The optimal shapes for minimizing λ_1 on the rectangular domain $\Omega_1 = (0.0, 2.5) \times (0.0, 0.4)$ (left) and the L-shaped domain $\Omega_2 = (0, 1.45)^2 \setminus (0.4, 1.45)^2$ (right). The shapes are indicated by the zero level line of φ_{ε}^h in black and we show the corresponding first eigenfunction $w_1^{D,h}$ in gray-scale. Gray indicates the zero level of $w_1^{D,h}$. We show only the relevant part of the computational domain. The corresponding eigenvalues are $\lambda_1^h(\Omega_1) = 85.54$ and $\lambda_1^h(\Omega_2) = 77.13$. A disc of the same size would lead to $\lambda_1 = 72.68$ as stated in Table 3.2.



Figure 3.8: Numerically obtained optimal shapes in gray for minimizing λ_1 . On the left we fix the domains inside the gray boxes as part of the shape, i.e., $\varphi^h = 1$, while on the right we fix the black domains to be void, i.e., $\varphi^h = -1$.

we minimize λ_1 and we fix $\gamma = 0.01$.

Chapter 4

A phase-field version of the Faber–Krahn theorem

4.1. Introduction

As already mentioned in the introduction of the preceding chapter, the Faber-Krahn theorem is one of the most fundamental theorems when it comes to spectral shape optimization. This theorem asserts that in the class of open sets $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ with fixed volume |E| = 1, the smallest eigenvalue $\lambda(E) > 0$ of the eigenvalue problem

$$-\Delta w = \lambda w \quad \text{in } E, \tag{4.1.1a}$$

$$w = 0 \qquad \text{on } \partial E, \tag{4.1.1b}$$

attains a global minimum if E is a ball B of volume |B| = 1. This result was first proven in dimension d = 2 independently by Faber [90] and Krahn [117], not in this whole generality but with suitable assumptions on the regularity of the shape boundary. By now it is well known that the result holds in full generality as stated above for any dimension $d \ge 2$, see, e.g., [108, Section 3.2]. A direct consequence of this theorem is the so called *Faber-Krahn inequality* which states that for any open ball $B \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ and any open set $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ it holds

$$|B|^{\frac{2}{d}}\lambda(B) \le |E|^{\frac{2}{d}}\lambda(E) \tag{4.1.2}$$

see, e.g., [94].

The goal of this chapter is to prove a version of this result in our phase-field framework. Let us recall from Section 2.1.5 that our phase-field approach approximates (4.1.1) via the equation

$$-\Delta w^{\varepsilon,\varphi} + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)w^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}w^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \quad \text{in } \Omega,$$
(4.1.3a)

$$w^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = 0$$
 on $\partial\Omega$, (4.1.3b)

where the coefficient function $b^{\varepsilon} : [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}$ is chosen analogously as in the previous chapter in order to enforce homogeneous Dirichlet boundary conditions in the sharpinterface limit. Considering the Faber–Krahn theorem, the cost functional studied in the previous chapter, see also Section 2.1.7, simplifies to

$$J_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \lambda_{1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi} + \gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi), \qquad (4.1.4)$$

where $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ denotes the principal eigenvalue of (4.1.3).

The proof of our phase-field version of the Faber–Krahn theorem given in Theorem 4.3.7 is based on a symmetrization technique. The key idea which is also a fundamental tool in the original proofs of Faber and Krahn [90,117] is to decrease the cost functional by, plainly speaking, making the phase-field and the eigenfunction associated to the principal eigenvalue more symmetric. This is accomplished by using the theory of symmetric-decreasing rearrangements, also frequently refereed to as *Schwarz rearrangements*, see Section 2.2.3. Breakthrough results such as the quantitative isoperimetric inequality [93] underline the strength of such symmetrization techniques.

In the light of the cost functional (4.1.4), the main task in proving a phase-field version of the Faber–Krahn theorem will be to show that the principal eigenvalue $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ and the Ginzburg–Landau energy $E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$ are non-increasing under radially symmetric-decreasing rearrangements. The latter can be seen as a phase-field version of the *Euclidean isoperimetric problem* which, recalling it as Dido's problem from the introduction of this thesis, states that in the class of measurable sets of fixed volume the ball has minimal perimeter, see [121, Section 14].

As opposed to the theory developed in Chapter 3 it will be crucial to choose the design domain to be an open ball in \mathbb{R}^d centered at the origin. This is due to the fact that the ball is obviously invariant under symmetric rearrangement, see also Section 2.2.3.

Let us emphasize a further consequence of exploiting symmetrization techniques. Opposed to the previous chapter the admissible set Φ_{ad} in the minimization of (4.1.4) must impose a homogeneous Dirichlet boundary condition on the phase-field variable in order for the proof of our main theorem to work. This means that not only the eigenfunction w^{φ} but also the phase-field φ has to satisfy a Dirichlet boundary condition on the boundary of the design domain. This condition is crucial in order to apply the famous $P \delta lya - Szeg \ddot{o}$ inequality asserting the non-expansivity of the Dirichlet energy under rearrangement, see especially Remark 2.2.13.

In turn this additional Dirichlet condition requires a delicate analysis when performing the Γ -limit for the cost functional, as a further contact energy enters the cost functional in the sharp-interface setting. Building up on the theory developed in the previous chapter we will perform the Γ -limit rigorously in this more complex setting and even give two versions of the proof. The first one uses the approach of [43] where the additional term in the limit energy is handled by a cut-off procedure on the *sharp-interface level*. This ansatz has the drawback that it only works for constant boundary data. The second version of the proof is inspired by the more general framework of [135]. Their ansatz allows even for non-constant boundary data. We will apply this ansatz in our proof just for homogeneous Dirichlet data but we believe that our proof is rather illustrative also for general Dirichlet boundary data. Furthermore this version of the proof involves the technical construction of a recovery sequence explicitly and in full detail, which we believe to be quite informative for the reader. Here the key idea is to perform a smooth cut-off by multiplying the classical recovery sequence with an optimal profile on the *diffuse interface level*.

Performing the sharp-interface limit we will finally arrive at a generalized version of the Faber–Krahn theorem formulated in the framework of functions of bounded variation, see Theorem 4.3.15 and Corollary 4.3.16.

To conclude this introduction let us review some further approaches in the literature deal-

ing with the Faber-Krahn inequality. In order to give an alternative proof of the classical Faber-Krahn inequality for the Dirichlet-Laplacian, Bucur and Freitas [53] use methods developed by Alt and Caffarelli [11] (see also [58] for a comprehensive overview) by giving sense to this inequality in a free boundary value problem framework. More precisely, the key idea is to pass from finding an optimal domain to finding the optimal support of the first eigenfunction, i.e., the shapes under consideration are associated to the super-level sets $\{w > 0\}$, see also [152]. Furthermore, in order to prove radial symmetry of an optimal shape, the authors do not exploit the classical Schwarz rearrangement but the Steiner symmetrization which reflects a given shape with respect to a hyperplane.

An interesting alteration of the Faber–Krahn problem is studied in [57] where no longer the Laplace operator but a general elliptic operator in divergence form with space depending coefficients is considered. These non-constant coefficients destroy the symmetry of the Laplacian which makes the application of symmetrization techniques impossible. Nevertheless, the authors can still show existence of minimizers via a concentration-compactness argument. A natural further development of the Faber–Krahn theorem is to replace the Dirichlet boundary condition by a boundary condition of Robin type interpolating in between Dirichlet and Neumann boundary conditions. In [79] the corresponding Faber-Krahn inequality for the Robin Laplacian is established via a level-set characterization of the principal eigenvalue. This characterization proves to be useful in order to give an estimate on the principal eigenvalue for which then a symmetrization argument is applicable in order to show the desired inequality in the class of Lipschitz domains. [52] generalizes this result for the *p*-Laplacian subject to a Robin boundary condition. In order to avoid the constraint of competing shapes to possess Lipschitz regularity, Bucur and Giacomini [54] characterize the Robin-Laplace eigenvalues via a Courant–Fischer characterization in the framework of special functions of bounded variation. The Faber–Krahn inequality is then obtained with the level-set characterization introduced in [79].

4.2. Additional assumptions

Additionally to the general preliminary assumptions from Chapter 2 the following assumptions on the potential $\psi : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$ and the coefficients b^{ε} are supposed to hold throughout this chapter:

- (A1) $\psi \in C^2([0,1]), \psi(0) = \psi(1) = 0$ and $\psi > 0$ in (0,1).
- (A2) The minima of ψ at 0 and 1 are non-degenerate in the sense that for $x \in \{0, 1\}$, we either have $\psi'(x) \neq 0$ or $\psi'(x) = 0 < \psi''(x)$.
- (A3) For any $\varepsilon > 0$, the coefficient b^{ε} is a function

$$b^{\varepsilon}: [0,1] \to [0,\beta^{\varepsilon}] \tag{4.2.1}$$

for some real number $\beta^{\varepsilon} > 0$. We demand that b^{ε} is continuous, strictly decreasing and surjective onto $[0, \beta^{\varepsilon}]$.

(A4) In complete analogy to the setting of Section 3.3 we make the following assumptions on the coefficient functions b_{ε} . The numbers $\beta^{\varepsilon} = b^{\varepsilon}(0)$ satisfy

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \beta^{\varepsilon} = +\infty \quad \text{and} \quad \beta^{\varepsilon} = o(\varepsilon^{-\kappa}) \quad \text{with} \quad \begin{cases} \kappa \in (0,1) & \text{if } d = 2, \\ \kappa = \frac{2}{d} & \text{if } d \ge 3. \end{cases}$$
(4.2.2)

Moreover, there exists a limit function

$$b^0: [0,1] \to [0,+\infty]$$
 (4.2.3)

satisfying

- $b^0(\frac{1}{2}) < +\infty$,
- $b^{\varepsilon} \to b^0$ pointwise in [0, 1] as $\varepsilon \to 0$,
- $b^{\delta} \ge b^{\varepsilon}$ on [0,1] for all $0 \le \delta \le \varepsilon$.



Figure 4.1: Sketch of a possible choice for the coefficient functions b^{ε} and b^{0} (left) and the potential ψ (right).

Remark 4.2.1. The two classical choices we have in mind for the potential ψ are either the smooth quartic double-well potential $\psi(x) = \frac{1}{4}(1-x)^2x^2$ (which satisfies $\psi'(x) = 0 < \psi''(x)$ for $x \in \{0, 1\}$) or the non-smooth double-obstacle potential

$$\psi(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{2}(1-x)x & \text{if } x \in [0,1], \\ +\infty & \text{else.} \end{cases}$$

(which satisfies $\psi'(x) \neq 0$ for $x \in \{0, 1\}$). However, the assumptions (A1) and (A2) allow for very general potentials. In particular, asymmetric potentials satisfying $\psi'(0) \neq 0$ and $\psi'(1) = 0 < \psi''(1)$ (or vice versa) can also be included.

Note that in the case of a smooth potential as studied in [126,147], opposed to their theory, we do not need a growth condition as in [126, Proposition 3(b)] or [147, Proposition 3] since we additionally incorporate the box constraint $\varphi \in [0, 1]$ in our set of admissible phase-fields. Therefore, depending on the choice of ψ , one of the results [126, Proposition 3(a)], [147, Remark (1.35)] and [37, Theorem 3.7] can be applied, which are summarized in our general setting in Proposition 2.2.25, providing us with compactness of the Ginzburg–Landau energy.

The assumptions on ψ in [147, Theorem 1] differ from (A1) only in the fact that global continuity is assumed. However, due to the box constraint $\varphi \in [0, 1]$, our phase-fields may not leave the interval [0, 1] and thus, such an assumption is not necessary.

The crucial difference between [147] and [37] is that in [147], the potentials need to satisfy (A2) with $\psi'(x) = 0 < \psi''(x)$ for $x \in \{0, 1\}$, whereas [37] only covers the case $\psi'(x) \neq 0$ for

 $x \in \{0, 1\}$. However, we will see that also the mixed case $\psi'(0) \neq 0$ and $\psi'(1) = 0 < \psi''(1)$ (or vice versa) can be handled by combining the proofs of [147, Theorem 1] and [37, Proposition 3.11]. This is possible since their construction of a recovery sequence remains practicable as the ODE

$$\eta'(t) = \sqrt{2\psi(\eta(t))},\tag{4.2.4}$$

which is used to define the profile at the diffuse interface, possesses a global solution that is strictly increasing as long as $\eta(t) \in (0, 1)$. In [147], any solution of (4.2.4) satisfies $\eta(t) \in (0, 1)$ for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$, whereas in [37], there exist $t_0, t_1 \in \mathbb{R}$ with $t_0 < t_1$ such that

$$\eta(t) \begin{cases} = 0, & \text{if } t \in (-\infty, t_0], \\ \in (0, 1), & \text{if } t \in (t_0, t_1), \\ = 1, & \text{if } t \in [t_1, \infty). \end{cases}$$
(4.2.5)

In our Γ -convergence proof of Theorem 4.3.17, we will take care of both cases simultaneously. Therefore, proceeding as in [147], we interpolate the solution η of (4.2.4) in such a way that the interpolated solution exhibits the behavior described in (4.2.5). The solvability of (4.2.4) and further properties of solutions to this ODE will be analyzed in depth in the proof of Theorem 4.3.17.

4.3. The phase-field Faber–Krahn theorem and its sharpinterface limit

4.3.1. Recalling the state equation

In the following, we consider the design domain $\Omega = B_R(0) \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ with $d \geq 2$ and some finite radius R > 0.

For functions $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; [0, 1])$, the eigenvalue problem introduced in Section 2.1.5 reads as

$$-\Delta w + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)w = \lambda w \qquad \text{in } \Omega, \tag{4.3.1a}$$

$$w|_{\partial\Omega} = 0$$
 on $\partial\Omega$. (4.3.1b)

In view of the term $b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)w$, this problem can be understood as a phase-field approximation of the classical Dirichlet–Laplace eigenvalue problem on the shape represented by the set $\{\varphi = 1\}$. For a detailed motivation and introduction of this eigenvalue problem we refer to Section 2.1. To specify the notion of weak solutions, eigenvalues and eigenfunctions, we recall the following definition from Definition 3.2.1 adapted to our setting.

Definition 4.3.1. Let $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; [0, 1])$ be arbitrary.

(a) For any given $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$, a function $w \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ is called a **weak solution** of the system (4.3.1) if the weak formulation

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla w \cdot \nabla \eta + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \, w\eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \lambda \int_{\Omega} w\eta \, \mathrm{d}x \tag{4.3.2}$$

is satisfied for all test functions $\eta \in H_0^1(\Omega)$.

- (b) A real number $\lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ is called an **eigenvalue** associated with φ , if there exists at least one non-trivial weak solution $w^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ of the eigenvalue problem (4.3.1) written for $\lambda = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$.
 - In this case, $w^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ is called an **eigenfunction** to the eigenvalue $\lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$.

We further recall some important properties of the eigenvalue problem (4.3.1), which were already obtain in Theorem 3.2.2 but we restate it here for the purposes of this chapter.

Proposition 4.3.2. Let $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ be arbitrary.

(a) The eigenvalue problem (4.3.1) has countably many eigenvalues and each of them has a finite dimensional eigenspace. Repeating each eigenvalue according to its multiplicity, we can write them as a sequence $(\lambda_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ with

$$0 < \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \leq \lambda_2^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \leq \lambda_3^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \leq \dots \quad and \quad \lambda_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \to \infty \ as \ k \to \infty.$$

- (b) There exists an orthonormal basis $(w_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ of $L^2(\Omega)$ where for every $k\in\mathbb{N}$, $w_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue $\lambda_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$.
- (c) The eigenvalue $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ is called the **principal eigenvalue**. It can be represented via the Courant-Fischer characterization

$$\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = \min_{w \in H_0^1(\Omega) \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla w|^2 + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) w^2 \,\mathrm{d}x}{\|w\|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2} \,. \tag{4.3.3}$$

Any function $w \in H_0^1(\Omega) \setminus \{0\}$ at which this minimum is attained is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$.

Moreover, the eigenspace of $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ is one-dimensional, and there exists a unique eigenfunction $\overline{w} \in H_0^1(\Omega) \setminus \{0\}$ corresponding to this eigenvalue which fulfills

$$\overline{w} > 0$$
 a.e. in Ω , and $\|\overline{w}\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1.$ (4.3.4)

We call \overline{w} the **positive-normalized eigenfunction**. Without loss of generality, as the choice the sign does not matter, we will always choose $w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = \overline{w}$ in the orthonormal basis given by part (b).

Applying [99, Theorem 8.12] we directly infer the following regularity statement.

Corollary 4.3.3. Let $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\varphi \in \Phi_m$ be arbitrary, and let w be an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ in the sense of Definition 4.3.1. Then it holds that $w \in H_0^1(\Omega) \cap H^2(\Omega)$ and w is a strong solution of the system (4.3.1), meaning that

$$\begin{aligned} -\Delta w + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)w &= \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}w \qquad a.e. \ in \ \Omega, \\ w|_{\partial\Omega} &= 0 \qquad a.e. \ on \ \partial\Omega. \end{aligned}$$

Now we formulate the shape optimization problem for the principal eigenvalue. This can be regarded as a special case of the framework introduced in Section 2.1.7 by choosing $\Psi(\lambda_1) = \lambda_1$ there. Hence, we only briefly summarize the main aspects concerning this optimization problem at this point.

For any prescribed $m \in (0, 1)$, we define the set of admissible controls

$$\Phi_m := \left\{ \varphi \in H^1_0(\Omega) \middle| \begin{array}{l} 0 \le \varphi(x) \le 1 \text{ for a.e. } x \in \Omega, \\ f_\Omega \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x = m \end{array} \right\} \subset H^1_0(\Omega) \cap L^\infty(\Omega).$$

4.3.2. The phase-field Faber–Krahn theorem

For $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\varphi \in \Phi_m$, we now introduce the Ginzburg–Landau energy

$$E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) := \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(4.3.6)

This term regularizes the optimization problem in order for it to be well-posed. We observe that the Ginzburg–Landau energy is decreasing with respect to symmetric-decreasing rearrangement of its argument. This can be interpreted as a phase-field version of the isoperimetric inequality.

Lemma 4.3.4 (Phase-field isoperimetric inequality). Let $\varepsilon > 0$ be arbitrary. Then, for all $\varphi \in H_0^1(\Omega; [0, 1])$, we have

$$E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) \le E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi). \tag{4.3.7}$$

Furthermore we will prove the following phase-field version of the Faber–Krahn inequality on the diffuse interface level.

Theorem 4.3.5 (Phase-field Faber–Krahn inequality). Let $\varepsilon > 0$ be arbitrary. Then, for all $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; [0, 1])$, we have

$$\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*} \le \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}.$$

In order to recover the classical Faber–Krahn inequality in the sharp-interface limit $\varepsilon \to 0$, we consider the following optimization problem:

$$\begin{cases} \text{Minimize} & J^{\varepsilon}_{\gamma}(\varphi) = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}_{1} + \gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \\ \text{subject to} & \varphi \in \Phi_{m} \,. \end{cases} \tag{OP}^{\varepsilon}_{\gamma}$$

Here, $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ denotes the principal eigenvalue corresponding to the function φ as introduced in Proposition 4.3.2, and $\gamma > 0$ is the surface tension. Here, the additional summand $\gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$ acts as a regularization term which ensures well-posedness of the optimization problem and is further used to gain additional information about its minimizers. After passing to the sharp-interface limit $\varepsilon \to 0$, we recover the classical Faber–Krahn inequality in the framework of BV functions by sending $\gamma \to 0$, which is possible as we will see later that the minimizer on the sharp-interface level does not depend on γ .

The existence of a minimizer $\varphi \in \Phi_m$ of the optimization problem $(OP^{\varepsilon}_{\gamma})$ was established in Theorem 3.2.8. This means that the following lemma holds.

Lemma 4.3.6. Let $\varepsilon, \gamma > 0$ be arbitrary. Then, the optimization problem $(OP^{\varepsilon}_{\gamma})$ possesses a minimizer $\varphi \in \Phi_m$.

Now, based on Lemma 4.3.4 and Theorem 4.3.5, the following theorem shows that minimizers of $(OP_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon})$ are necessarily symmetric-decreasing. The same holds for the positivenormalized eigenfunction of the corresponding principal eigenvalue.

Theorem 4.3.7 (Phase-field Faber–Krahn theorem). Let $\varepsilon, \gamma > 0$ be arbitrary, $m \in (0, 1)$, and let $\varphi \in \Phi_m$ be any minimizer of the optimization problem $(OP_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon})$. Then, $\varphi = \varphi^*$ almost everywhere in Ω , meaning that φ is symmetric-decreasing, and the positive-normalized eigenfunction $w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ to the principal eigenvalue $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ also fulfills $w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = (w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi})^*$ almost everywhere in Ω .

4.3.3. The sharp-interface limit

Before entering the sharp-interface limit let us mention a nice fact concerning the thickness of the diffuse interface. The following theorem, which is a direct consequence of the boundedness of the Ginzburg–Landau energy along a sequence of minimizers for $\varepsilon \to 0$, shows that the thickness of the interface up to an infinitesimally small error is $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$, which is a rigorous justification of the formal discussion contained in Section 2.1.4.

Theorem 4.3.8. Let $\gamma > 0$ and $m \in (0,1)$ be arbitrary. For any $\varepsilon > 0$, let φ_{ε} be a minimizer of the optimization problem $(OP_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon})$. Then, there is a constant C > 0 such that for all $0 < \delta < \frac{1}{2}$ it holds that

$$\mathcal{L}^{d}\left(\left\{\delta \leq \varphi_{\varepsilon} \leq 1-\delta\right\}\right) \leq \frac{C\varepsilon}{\alpha_{\delta}\gamma} \quad with \quad \alpha_{\delta} := \min_{[\delta, 1-\delta]} \psi > 0.$$
(4.3.8)

The proofs of Theorem 4.3.7 and Theorem 4.3.8 are presented in Section 4.4.

Combining the preceding two results, we deduce that every minimizer φ_{ε} of $(OP_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon})$ is symmetric-decreasing and exhibits the expected phase-field structure, i.e., for any $0 < \delta < \frac{1}{2}$, the width of the annulus on which φ_{ε} attains values between δ and $1 - \delta$ is of order ε . This behavior is illustrated in Figure 4.2.



Figure 4.2: Schematic sketch of a minimizer φ_{ε} in radial direction r = |x|.

Now, we investigate the limit $\varepsilon \to 0$. Therefore, let us fix a sequence of minimizers $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ of $(OP_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon})$. We intend to show that this sequence converges to the characteristic function of the ball centered at the origin with volume $m |\Omega|$ and that this ball is a minimizer of a suitable limit cost functional (see Theorem 4.3.15). To this end, we recall the most important aspects from Chapter 3 in our setting.

First of all, we recall the limit eigenvalue problem, i.e., the eigenvalue problem corresponding to (4.3.2) on the sharp-interface level. For any given $\varphi \in BV(\Omega; \{\pm 1\})$, we want to solve

$$-\Delta w = \lambda w \qquad \text{in } E^{\varphi},\tag{4.3.9a}$$

$$w|_{\partial E^{\varphi}} = 0$$
 on ∂E^{φ} , (4.3.9b)

where

$$E^{\varphi} = \{ x \in \Omega \mid \varphi(x) = 1 \}.$$

Note that, in general, E^{φ} is only a set of finite perimeter and therefore, it merely enjoys a very weak regularity. However as in Theorem 3.3.2, the following definition turns out to be the suitable notion of weak solution as it is compatible with the sharp-interface limit $\varepsilon \to 0$ (see Proposition 4.3.12).

Definition 4.3.9. Let

$$\varphi \in \Phi_m^0 \coloneqq \left\{ \varphi \in BV(\Omega; \{0, 1\}) \mid f_\Omega \varphi \, \mathrm{d}x = m \right\}$$

be arbitrary.

(a) For any given $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$, a function $w \in V^{\varphi}$ is called a **weak solution** of the system (4.3.9) if the weak formulation

$$\int_{\Omega} \nabla w \cdot \nabla \eta \, \mathrm{d}x = \lambda \int_{\Omega} w \eta \, \mathrm{d}x \tag{4.3.10}$$

is satisfied for all test functions $\eta \in V^{\varphi}$, where

$$V^{\varphi} = \left\{ \eta \in H^1_0(\Omega) \mid \eta = 0 \text{ a.e. in } \Omega \backslash E^{\varphi} \right\} = \tilde{H}^1_0(E^{\varphi}),$$

see Section 2.2.6.

(b) A real number $\lambda^{0,\varphi}$ is called an **eigenvalue** associated with φ , if there exists at least one non-trivial weak solution $w^{0,\varphi} \in H^1_0(\Omega)$ of the eigenvalue problem (4.3.9) written for $\lambda = \lambda^{0,\varphi}$.

In this case, $w^{0,\varphi}$ is called an **eigenfunction** to the eigenvalue $\lambda^{0,\varphi}$.

We recall the following proposition which is a direct consequence of Theorem 3.3.2.

Proposition 4.3.10. Suppose that $\varphi \in \Phi_m^0$ with $V^{\varphi} \neq \{0\}$.

(a) The minimum in

$$\min\left\{\frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \middle| v \in V^{\varphi} \setminus \{0\}\right\} =: \lambda_1^{0,\varphi}.$$
(4.3.11)

is attained and any minimizer $w \in V^{\varphi} \setminus \{0\}$ is an eigenfunction of the limit problem (4.3.9) to the eigenvalue $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi}$ in the sense of Definition 4.3.9(b).

(b) $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi} > 0$ is the smallest eigenvalue of the limit problem (4.3.9) in the sense of Definition 4.3.9(b).

Remark 4.3.11. Note that in Theorem 3.3.2, we are in the situation that V^{φ} is an infinite dimensional vector space. In this chapter, we only assume that V^{φ} is non-trivial, but the above proposition can be established analogously using classical spectral theory, see Theorem 2.2.8. If $V^{\varphi} = \{0\}$, we set $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi} = +\infty$, which is consistent with the above proposition.

Furthermore recall the following continuity result for the principal eigenvalues in the limit $\varepsilon \to 0$ established in Theorem 3.3.5, which will again be crucial for our Γ -limit proof.

Proposition 4.3.12. Let $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset L^1(\Omega; [0,1])$ and suppose that $\varphi \in BV(\Omega, \{0,1\})$ with $V^{\varphi} \neq \{0\}$ such that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0,$$

Moreover, we demand the additional convergence rate

$$\|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^1\left(E^{\varphi} \cap \left\{\varphi_{\varepsilon} < \frac{1}{2}\right\}\right)} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$$

Then, there exists an eigenfunction $u \in V^{\varphi}$ of the limit problem (4.3.9) to the eigenvalue $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi}$ such that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |w_{1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}}|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} b^{0}(\varphi) \, |u|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x = 0,$$

as well as

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} - u\|_{H^1(\Omega)} = 0 \quad and \quad \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} = \lambda_1^{0,\varphi}$$

We point out that in Theorem 3.3.5, the above result was established for any eigenvalue in the case where V^{φ} is an infinite dimensional vector space. However, as we only consider the principal eigenvalue, the Rayleigh quotient merely needs to be minimized over the set $V^{\varphi} \setminus \{0\}$ (cf. (4.3.11)). It is thus clear that the proof of Theorem 3.3.5 also works under the weaker assumption $V^{\varphi} \neq \{0\}$.

Since $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi} = +\infty$ if $V^{\varphi} = \{0\}$, the following corollary is a direct consequence.

Corollary 4.3.13. Let the assumptions of the previous theorem be fulfilled, but allow for the case $V^{\varphi} = \{0\}$. Then, it still holds

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} \le \lambda_1^{0,\varphi}.$$

Finally, we consider the limit cost functional

$$J^{0}_{\gamma}(\varphi) \coloneqq \begin{cases} \lambda^{0,\varphi}_{1} + \gamma c_{0} \left(P_{\Omega}(E^{\varphi}) + \int_{\partial \Omega} \varphi_{|\partial \Omega} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \right) & \text{if } \varphi \in \Phi^{0}_{m}, \\ + \infty & \text{if } \varphi \in L^{1}(\Omega) \backslash \Phi^{0}_{m}, \end{cases}$$
(4.3.12)

where $c_0 = \int_0^1 \sqrt{2\psi(t)} \, dt$ and $\varphi_{|\partial\Omega} \in L^1(\partial\Omega)$ denotes the trace of the *BV* function φ (see Section 2.2.4).

Remark 4.3.14. We note that in [135], where the phase-fields are subject to a more complex inhomogeneous space dependent Dirichlet boundary condition, the corresponding term in the limit cost functional resulting from the Ginzburg–Laundau energy is written (transferred to our notation) as

$$\int_{\Omega} \left| \nabla \Phi(\varphi) \right| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\partial \Omega} \left| \Phi(\varphi_{|\partial \Omega}) \right| \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}.$$

Here, the function Φ is defined by

$$\Phi(s) \coloneqq \int_0^s \sqrt{2\psi(t)} \,\mathrm{d}t,\tag{4.3.13}$$

see also (2.2.12) and $V(\Phi(\varphi), \Omega) = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \Phi(\varphi)| \, dx$ denotes the variation of $\Phi(\varphi) \in L^1(\Omega)$ as given in Section 2.2.4. As obviously $\Phi(\varphi) = \Phi(1)\chi_{E^{\varphi}}$ in $BV(\Omega, \{0, 1\})$ we obtain

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla \Phi(\varphi)| \, \mathrm{d}x = c_0 P_{\Omega}(E^{\varphi}).$$

Furthermore, due to the definition of the trace in (2.2.10) and $\varphi \in BV(\Omega, \{0, 1\})$, we see that also $\varphi_{|\partial\Omega}$ only attains the values 0 and 1. Hence, we have $\Phi(\varphi_{|\partial\Omega}) = \Phi(1)\varphi_{|\partial\Omega}$ in $L^1(\partial\Omega)$, which yields

$$\int_{\partial\Omega} \left| \Phi(\varphi_{|\partial\Omega}) \right| \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} = c_0 \int_{\partial\Omega} \varphi_{|\partial\Omega} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}.$$

Note that, as we are imposing a homogeneous Dirichlet boundary condition, we do not need to rely on the very technical construction of a recovery sequence presented in [135] as we can simply perform a cut-off procedure as in [43]. The idea in [43] is to approximate any finite perimeter set by truncated sets that are compactly contained within Ω . For these truncated sets, we then perform a diffuse interface approximation in the spirit of [126,147]. Using this approach, the need of the additional boundary integral in the limit cost functional can be clearly seen: In the course of this approximation, the boundaries of the truncated sets are getting closer and closer to the boundary of Ω . Therefore, the whole boundary of the limit set has to be perceived by the limit energy. For more details, we refer to the proof of Theorem 4.3.17 given in Section 4.4.

Nevertheless, we think that the technical construction [135] adapted to our setting of homogeneous boundary data may be rather illustrative and thus, for the sake of completeness we additionally include an alternative constructive proof of Theorem 4.3.17 in Section 4.4

The previous discussion allows us to state the desired theorem which states the convergence of minimizers as ε tends to zero.

Theorem 4.3.15. Let $\varphi_0 \in \Phi_m^0$ be the characteristic function of the ball centered at the origin with volume $m |\Omega|$ and let $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ be a sequence of minimizers of $(OP_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon})$. Then

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi_0\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0, \quad \lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} J^{\varepsilon}_{\gamma}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) = J^0_{\gamma}(\varphi_0),$$

and φ_0 is a minimizer of J^0_{γ} .

As a direct consequence we finally obtain the classical Faber–Krahn theorem in our framework by sending the surface tension parameter γ to zero.

Corollary 4.3.16 (Faber–Krahn theorem for BV functions). Let $\varphi_0 \in \Phi_m^0$ be the characteristic function of the ball centered at the origin with volume $m |\Omega|$. Then, it holds that

$$\lambda_1^{0,\varphi_0} = \min \left\{ \lambda_1^{0,\varphi} \mid \varphi \in \Phi_m^0 \right\}.$$

We point out that this result at first sight extends the classical Faber–Krahn theorem which merely states that an (open) ball is a minimizer among all *open* sets of the same volume. Of course, this result can also be obtained if one takes the classical Faber–Krahn theorem for granted and then performs the above described regularization of finite perimeter sets. Furthermore the classical Faber–Krahn theorem is stated without the constraint of a surrounding design domain, which requires for a more delicate analysis, as also indicated in the introduction of this thesis. Nevertheless, the purpose of this chapter is not to generalize the Faber–Krahn theorem but to understand the classical Faber–Krahn theorem on the diffuse interface level obtained in Theorem 4.3.7.

In another direction, in [53], it was shown that the Faber–Krahn theorem remains correct if the minimization problem is formulated for the class of *quasi-open* sets.

The proof of Theorem 4.3.15 can be found in Section 4.4. In this proof, the key step is to show that $J_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\Gamma} J_{\gamma}^{0}$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$, i.e., J_{γ}^{ε} converges to J_{γ}^{0} in the sense of Γ -convergence. Our strategy will be similar as in Section 3.3.2 of the previous Chapter.

The first step is to prove the Γ -convergence for slightly modified functionals F_{ε}^{γ} where the corresponding set of admissible phase-fields does not contain a volume constraint. In the proof, we need to revisit the construction of the recovery sequence in [147] as we allow for more general potentials ψ . In order to tackle the Dirichlet boundary constraint hidden in $H_0^1(\Omega)$, we apply in the first proof the idea of [43, Theorem 3.1] and in the second the idea of [135, Lemma 2]. In the first proof, in order to construct a recovery sequence for any given $\varphi \in BV(\Omega; \{0, 1\})$, we approximate the corresponding set $\{\varphi = 1\}$ by truncated sets on the *sharp-interface level* which are compactly contained in Ω . In the second proof we introduce an additional profile introducing a "smooth" cut-off on the *diffuse interface level* in order to guarantee the Dirichlet boundary condition.

The Γ -convergence result is stated by the following theorem.

Theorem 4.3.17. For any $\varepsilon, \gamma > 0$, let the functions $F_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma}, F_0^{\gamma} : L^1(\Omega) \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$ be defined as

$$F_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma}(\varphi) = \begin{cases} \lambda_{1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi_{\varepsilon}} + \gamma \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \varphi \right|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x & \text{if } \varphi \in H_{0}^{1}(\Omega; [0,1]), \\ +\infty & \text{else,} \end{cases}$$

and

$$F_0^{\gamma}(\varphi) = \begin{cases} \lambda_1^{0,\varphi} + c_0 \gamma \left(P_{\Omega}(E^{\varphi}) + \int_{\partial \Omega} \varphi_{|\partial \Omega} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \right) & \text{if } \varphi \in BV(\Omega; \{0,1\}), \\ +\infty & \text{else.} \end{cases}$$

Then $F_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma} \xrightarrow{\Gamma} F_{0}^{\gamma}$.

The second step is to modify the recovery sequence obtained by Theorem 4.3.17, as in Theorem 3.3.9, via suitable C^1 -diffeomorphisms such that the modified sequence is actually a recovery sequence for J_{γ}^{ε} satisfying the volume constraint included in Φ_m . This is done in the following theorem.

Theorem 4.3.18. For any $\varepsilon, \gamma > 0$, let the functions $J^{\varepsilon}_{\gamma}, J^{0}_{\gamma} : L^{1}(\Omega) \to \mathbb{R} \cup \{+\infty\}$ be defined as

$$J_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \begin{cases} \lambda_{1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi} + \gamma \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |\nabla \varphi|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x & \text{if } \varphi \in \Phi_{m}, \\ +\infty & \text{else,} \end{cases}$$

and

$$J_{\gamma}^{0}(\varphi) = \begin{cases} \lambda_{1}^{0,\varphi} + c_{0}\gamma \left(P_{\Omega}(E^{\varphi}) + \int_{\partial\Omega} \varphi_{|\partial\Omega} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \right) & \text{if } \varphi \in \Phi_{m}^{0}, \\ +\infty & \text{else.} \end{cases}$$

Then $J_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\Gamma} J_{\gamma}^{0}$.

The proofs of Theorem 4.3.17 and Theorem 4.3.18 are presented in Section 4.4.

Remark 4.3.19. Although for our purposes we have fixed $\Omega = B_R(0)$ the results presented in Theorem 4.3.17 and Theorem 4.3.18 hold true for any bounded, open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ with Lipschitz boundary, as these proofs do not rely on symmetrization techniques.

4.4. Proofs

We will now present the proofs of above results.

Proof of Theorem 4.3.4. In view of the definition of E^{ε} given in (4.3.6), the assertion follows directly by using the Pólya–Szegő inequality (Lemma 2.2.12(g)) to estimate the gradient term, and by applying Lemma 2.2.12(d) to the potential term.

Proof of Theorem 4.3.5. Let $\varphi \in H_0^1(\Omega; [0, 1])$ be arbitrary.

First of all, we derive some general inequalities. Therefore, let $w \in H_0^1(\Omega) \setminus \{0\}$ with $w \ge 0$ a.e. in Ω be arbitrary. In view of (A3), the coefficient b^{ε} is continuous, decreasing and $b^{\varepsilon}(0) = \beta^{\varepsilon}$, we infer that the function

$$B^{\varepsilon}: [0,1] \to [0,\beta^{\varepsilon}], \quad s \mapsto b^{\varepsilon}(0) - b^{\varepsilon}(s)$$

$$(4.4.1)$$

is continuous and increasing. Hence, according to Lemma 2.2.12(c), we have

$$(B^{\varepsilon}(\varphi))^* = B^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*)$$
 and $(w^2)^* = (w^*)^2$

almost everywhere in Ω . Applying Lemma 2.2.12(b) and (e), we thus obtain

$$\int_{\Omega} b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) w^{2} dx = b^{\varepsilon}(0) \int_{\Omega} w^{2} dx - \int_{\Omega} B^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) w^{2} dx$$

$$\geq b^{\varepsilon}(0) \int_{\Omega} (w^{*})^{2} dx - \int_{\Omega} (B^{\varepsilon}(\varphi))^{*} (w^{2})^{*} dx$$

$$= b^{\varepsilon}(0) \int_{\Omega} (w^{*})^{2} dx - \int_{\Omega} B^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^{*}) (w^{*})^{2} dx$$

$$= \int_{\Omega} b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^{*}) (w^{*})^{2} dx.$$
(4.4.2)

In particular, since $\varphi^{**} = \varphi^*$, this already entails that

$$\int_{\Omega} b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) w^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \ge \int_{\Omega} b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) \left(w^*\right)^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(4.4.3)

These general estimates can now be used to prove the assertion $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*} \leq \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$. Therefore, we define the functional

$$\mathcal{R}: H_0^1(\Omega) \setminus \{0\} \to \mathbb{R}, \quad w \mapsto \frac{\int_\Omega |\nabla w|^2 + b^\varepsilon(\varphi^*) \, w^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\|w\|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2} \,. \tag{4.4.4}$$

We now consider the positive-normalized eigenfunction $w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*}$ associated with φ , which is obviously a minimizer of \mathcal{R} . Using (4.4.3) along with the Pólya–Szegő inequality (Lemma 2.2.12(g)) and Lemma 2.2.12(b), we find that

$$\mathcal{R}((w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*})^*) \leq \mathcal{R}(w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*}).$$

Thus, $(w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*})^*$ is also a minimizer of \mathcal{R} and thus, due to Proposition 4.3.2(c), it is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*}$. As $(w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*})^*$ is non-negative and L^2 -normalized, this is enough to deduce

$$(w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*}) = (w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*})^*$$
 a.e. in Ω ,

as the eigenspace to $\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*}$ is one-dimensional. On the other hand, the Courant–Fischer characterization (4.3.3) yields that for any $w \in H_0^1(\Omega) \setminus \{0\}$ with $w \ge 0$ a.e. in Ω , we have

$$\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*} \le \frac{\int_{\Omega} \left|\nabla w^*\right|^2 + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) \left(w^*\right)^2 \mathrm{d}x}{\left\|w^*\right\|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2} \le \frac{\int_{\Omega} \left|\nabla w\right|^2 + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \left(w\right)^2 \mathrm{d}x}{\left\|w\right\|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2}.$$
(4.4.5)

Here, we applied the Pólya–Szegő inequality (Lemma 2.2.12(g)), estimate (4.4.2) and Lemma 2.2.12(b). Hence, choosing $w = w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ we use Proposition 4.3.2(c) to conclude

$$\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*} \le \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \tag{4.4.6}$$

and thus, the proof is complete.

Proof of Theorem 4.3.7. Let $\varphi \in \Phi_m$ be any minimizer of the optimization problem $(OP_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon})$. Combining the estimates (4.3.7) and (4.4.6), we deduce that $J_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) \leq J_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$. Since φ is a minimizer, this implies that

$$J^{\varepsilon}_{\gamma}(\varphi^*) = J^{\varepsilon}_{\gamma}(\varphi). \tag{4.4.7}$$

This proves that the symmetric-decreasing rearrangement φ^* is also a minimizer of the optimization problem $(OP_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon})$.

Therefore, it remains to prove that the eigenfunction $w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ and the minimizer φ are symmetric-decreasing, meaning that $\varphi = \varphi^*$ and $w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = (w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi})^*$ a.e. in Ω .

First of all, using (4.3.7) and (4.4.7), we obtain the estimate

$$\lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = J_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) - \gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \le J_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) - \gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) = \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*}.$$

Hence, in combination with (4.4.6), we conclude that

$$\lambda := \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = \lambda_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*}. \tag{4.4.8}$$

As above let $w = w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ be the positive-normalized eigenfunction corresponding to the principal eigenvalue λ associated with the minimizer φ . Combining (4.4.5) with (4.4.8) we arrive at

$$\lambda_{1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi^{*}} = \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla w^{*}|^{2} + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^{*}) (w^{*})^{2} dx}{\|w^{*}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2}} = \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla w|^{2} + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) (w)^{2} dx}{\|w\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2}} = \lambda_{1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}.$$
 (4.4.9)

Since, according to Proposition 4.3.2(c), the eigenspace to the eigenvalue λ is one-dimensional, we conclude

$$w^* = (w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi})^* = w_1^{\varepsilon,\varphi^*}$$
 a.e. in Ω . (4.4.10)

Moreover, Proposition 4.3.2(c) further yields $w^* > 0$ a.e. in Ω . As w^* is a symmetricdecreasing rearrangement, it follows from Lemma 2.2.12(a) that $w^* > 0$ actually holds everywhere in Ω , which will be crucial in the following. Since $\|w^*\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = \|w\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1$, (4.4.9) entails that

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla w|^2 + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) w^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w^*|^2 + b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) (w^*)^2 \, \mathrm{d}x. \tag{4.4.11}$$

Invoking (4.4.2), we thus obtain

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla w|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w^*|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*)(w^*)^2 \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\Omega} b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)w^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \le 0.$$
(4.4.12)

Hence, we have equality in the Pólya–Szegő inequality (Lemma 2.2.12(g)):

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla w|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} |\nabla w^*|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x. \tag{4.4.13}$$

In order to prove $w = w^*$ a.e. in Ω , we now intend to show that w^* is even *strictly* symmetric-decreasing. Therefore, we argue by contradiction and assume that this is not the case. This means that there exists a direction $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ with |x| = 1 as well as $0 \le s < t \le R$ such that $w^*(sx) = w^*(tx) =: c$. As the function w^* is positive in Ω , we deduce that c > 0. Moreover, since w^* is non-increasing in radial direction, we infer that $w^*(\tau x) = c$ for all $\tau \in [s, t]$. Because of spherical symmetry, this already implies

$$w^* = c \quad \text{in } \{ x \in \Omega \mid s \le |x| \le t \}.$$
(4.4.14)

We further know from Corollary 4.3.3 that $w^* \in H^2(\Omega)$ is a strong solution of the eigenvalue problem (4.3.1). Hence, we have

$$0 = \Delta w^* = (b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) - \lambda)w^* \quad \text{a.e. in } \{x \in \Omega \mid s < |x| < t\}.$$

As $w^* > 0$ in Ω and since $b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) - \lambda$ is non-decreasing and defined *everywhere* in Ω , we infer that

$$\begin{split} b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) - \lambda &= 0 \quad \text{in } \{ x \in \Omega \, \big| \, s < |x| < t \}, \\ b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) - \lambda &\geq 0 \quad \text{in } A \coloneqq \{ x \in \Omega \, \big| \, s < |x| < R \}, \end{split}$$

which in turn implies

$$\Delta w^* = (b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) - \lambda) w^* \ge 0 \quad \text{a.e. in } A.$$
(4.4.15)

Due to (4.4.14), we have

$$\sup_{A} w^* = c$$

since w^* is symmetric-decreasing. Applying the strong maximum principle for the Laplace operator (see, e.g., [99, Theorem 8.19] with $L = \Delta$), we infer that

$$w^* = c \quad \text{in } A.$$

However, since c > 0, this is a contradiction to the zero-trace condition hidden in $w^* \in H_0^1(\Omega)$. We have thus proven that w^* is *strictly* symmetric-decreasing.

As a consequence, we have $\nabla w^* \neq 0$ almost everywhere in Ω , meaning that

$$\mathcal{L}^d(\{x \in \Omega \mid \nabla w^* = 0\}) = 0.$$

Recalling that $w^* > 0$ in Ω , we use Lemma 2.2.12(g) along with (4.4.13) to conclude

$$w = w^*$$
 a.e. in Ω ,

meaning that w is symmetric-decreasing. Plugging this into (4.4.11) we arrive at

$$\int_{\Omega} (b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) - b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)) (w^*)^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = 0.$$

Since $w^* > 0$ in Ω , we infer

$$b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi^*) = b^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$$
 a.e. in Ω .

This directly implies $\varphi = \varphi^*$ a.e. in Ω as b^{ε} is strictly decreasing (and thus injective). This proves that φ is symmetric-decreasing and hence, the proof is complete.

Proof of Theorem 4.3.17. The lim inf inequality of the Ginzburg–Landau part directly carries over from [135, Lemma 1] as in our case, we only need to consider trivial extensions of $\varphi_{\varepsilon}, \varphi$ instead of the more complicated boundary value function h^{ε} discussed there. We point out that (A1) is sufficient for the proof to work, as only the continuity in [0, 1] and the non-negativity of the potential ψ is needed to ensure that the function Φ defined in (4.3.13) is well-defined and differentiable. Note that we actually need to include the factor $\sqrt{2}$ in the definition of Φ in order for the Modica–Mortola trick

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla \Phi(\varphi_{\varepsilon})| \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \sqrt{2\psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon})} |\nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}| \, \mathrm{d}x \le \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |\nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x = E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon})$$

in the proof of the lim inf inequality to work, see e.g., also [37, Formula (3.61)]. In [135], the factor 2 is used which is due to the fact that there the gradient term in the energy is not scaled with $\frac{1}{2}$.

To verify the limit inequality for the eigenvalue term, we proceed as in Theorem 3.3.11. However, we need to be careful with the constraints for the limit cost functional. In Chapter 3, the additional constraint $\varphi \in \mathcal{U}$ was imposed which fixes a non-trivial open set S_1 such that $S_1 \subset \{\varphi = 1\}$, see also Section 2.1.2. This guaranteed that all the eigenvalues are finite. In our framework, we now additionally need to consider the case $\lambda_1^{\varphi} = +\infty$. Therefore we consider $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \to \varphi$ in $L^1(\Omega)$ such that

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon\searrow 0}F_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma}(\varphi_{\varepsilon})<+\infty.$$

Applying Fatou's Lemma to the potential term as in [126, Proposition 1] (which only requires the continuity of ψ demanded in (A1)), we obtain that $\varphi \in BV(\Omega; \{0, 1\})$ and, up to subsequence extraction, that the sequence of eigenvalues $(\lambda^{\varepsilon, \varphi_{\varepsilon}})_{\varepsilon > 0}$ is bounded. Hence, as in *Step 3* of the proof of Theorem 3.3.11, the sequence of minimizers $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon > 0}$ of the problem

$$\min\left\{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \middle| \begin{array}{l} v \in H_0^1(\Omega), \\ \|v\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1 \end{array} \right\}$$

fulfills

$$v_{\varepsilon} \to \overline{v} \quad \text{in } H_0^1(\Omega), \qquad v_{\varepsilon} \to \overline{v} \quad \text{in } L^2(\Omega), \qquad v_{\varepsilon} \to \overline{v} \quad \text{a.e. in } \Omega,$$

after another subsequence extraction. Now due to the boundedness of the sequence $\int_{\Omega} b_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) |v_{\varepsilon}|^2 dx$ we proceed as in *Step 4* of the proof of Theorem 3.3.5 and use Fatou's lemma to infer $\overline{v} \in V^{\varphi}$. Consequently, V^{φ} is non-trivial and $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi} < \infty$. This means that the case $\lambda_1^{0,\varphi} = +\infty$ can only occur if also

$$\liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) = +\infty.$$

Therefore, the lim inf inequality is established as in Theorem 3.3.11.

It remains to prove the lim sup inequality. First of all, as already mentioned in Remark 4.2.1, we want to show that the proof given in [147, Theorem 1] for the smooth double well potential carries over to general potentials satisfying assumptions (A1) and (A2). The key step is to consider the ordinary differential equation

$$\begin{cases} \eta'(t) = \sqrt{2\psi(\eta(t))}, \\ \eta(0) = \frac{1}{2}. \end{cases}$$
(4.4.16)

As the right hand side is locally Lipschitz away from $\eta(t) = 0$ and $\eta(t) = 1$, the Picard– Lindelöf theorem provides the existence of a unique maximal solution η . Moreover, since the right-hand side is non-negative, we know that η is non-decreasing. Now, depending on the choice of the potential ψ , the values 0 and/or 1 can either be reached for finite t or the solution tends to those values asymptotically, meaning that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \eta(t) = 1 \quad \text{and/or} \quad \lim_{t \to -\infty} \eta(t) = 0.$$
(4.4.17)

If the solution η satisfies $\eta(t_0) = 0$ for some $t_0 < 0$ (or $\eta(t_1) = 1$ for some $t_1 > 0$), it holds that $\eta(t) = 0$ for all $t \le t_0$ (or $\eta(t) = 1$ for all $t \ge t_1$). In particular, in any case, the solution exists for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$. These properties follow from classical ODE theory, exploiting that, due to (A1), the right-hand side of (4.4.16) is strictly positive whenever $\eta(t) \in (0, 1)$. As in [147, (1.22)], we construct the profile function $\rho_{\varepsilon}^{P}: \mathbb{R} \to [0,1]$ by defining

$$\rho_{\varepsilon}^{P}(t) \coloneqq \begin{cases}
1 & \text{for } t > 2\sqrt{\varepsilon}, \\
1 + \left(1 - \eta\left(\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\right)\right) \left(\frac{t - 2\sqrt{\varepsilon}}{\sqrt{\varepsilon}}\right), & \text{for } \sqrt{\varepsilon} \le t \le 2\sqrt{\varepsilon}, \\
\eta\left(\frac{t}{\varepsilon}\right), & \text{for } |t| \le \sqrt{\varepsilon}, \\
\eta\left(-\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{2}}\right) \left(\frac{t + 2\sqrt{\varepsilon}}{\sqrt{\varepsilon}}\right), & \text{for } - 2\sqrt{\varepsilon} \le t \le -\sqrt{\varepsilon}, \\
0, & \text{for } t < -2\sqrt{\varepsilon}.
\end{cases}$$
(4.4.18)

The idea behind these profiles is to use the solution of (4.4.16) and possibly linearly interpolate the values where η is close to 0 or 1. This interpolation is necessary to obtain a transition from 0 to 1 on a *finite* interval scaling suitably with ε , even though the solution of (4.4.16) does possibly not reach these values in finite time.

In case η actually reaches the values 0 and/or 1, the interpolations in the second and fourth line of this definition become trivial and therefore negligible, provided that $\varepsilon > 0$ is sufficiently small.

In case the values 0 and/or 1 are only reached asymptotically, we still need the following exponential convergence rates in order for the proof in the spirit of [147] to work out:

• If the value 1 is only reached asymptotically, there exists $T_1 > 0$ as well as constants $C_1, a_1 > 0$ such that

$$|1 - \eta(t)| \le C_1 \exp(-a_1 t) \quad \text{for all } t \ge T_1. \tag{4.4.19}$$

• If the value 0 is only reached asymptotically, there exists $T_0 > 0$ as well as constants $C_0, a_0 > 0$ such that

$$|\eta(t)| \le C_0 \exp(-a_0 t)$$
 for all $t \le -T_0$. (4.4.20)

We will only prove estimate (4.4.19) since estimate (4.4.20) can be established completely analogously. Therefore, we assume that η reaches the value 1 only asymptotically, as otherwise above estimates are trivial. Due to the monotonicity of η , we have $\eta(t) \in [\frac{1}{2}, 1)$ and thus $\psi(\eta(t)) > 0$ for all $t \in [0, \infty)$. Hence, η is twice continuously differentiable with

$$\eta''(t) = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{2\psi(\eta(t))}} 2\psi'(\eta(t))\eta'(t) = \psi'(\eta(t)) \text{ for all } t \in [0,\infty).$$

Combining (4.4.17) and (4.4.16), we further deduce

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \eta'(t) = 0$$

Hence, for any $\xi \in [0, \infty)$, we have

$$\int_{\xi}^{\infty} \psi'(\eta(t)) \, \mathrm{d}t = -\eta'(\xi). \tag{4.4.21}$$

Let us now assume that $\psi'(1) \neq 0$. Since $\psi : [0,1] \to \mathbb{R}$ possesses a local minimum at 1, this already entails $\psi'(1) < 0$. Hence, due to the continuity of ψ' , we have

$$\psi'(s) < \frac{1}{2}\psi'(1) < 0$$

for all $s \in (0, 1)$ in a suitably small neighborhood around 1. However, this is an obvious contradiction to the finiteness of the integral in (4.4.21). We thus conclude

$$\psi'(1) = 0. \tag{4.4.22}$$

This equality will now be the crucial ingredient in applying the comparison principle for ODEs. Recalling that $\psi \in C^2([0, 1])$, for any $s \in (0, 1]$, we consider the Taylor expansion

$$\psi(s) = \psi(1) + \psi'(1)(s-1) + \frac{1}{2}\psi''(\xi_s)(s-1)^2 = \frac{1}{2}\psi''(\xi_s)(s-1)^2, \qquad (4.4.23)$$

for a ξ_s between 1 and s. In the light of (4.4.22) and (A2), there exist $c, \delta > 0$ such that

 $|\psi''(x)| \ge c > 0$, for all $x \in B_{\delta}(1) \cap [0,1]$.

Hence, defining $a_1 \coloneqq \sqrt{c}$, we obtain

$$\sqrt{2\psi(s)} \ge a_1(1-s)$$
 (4.4.24)

for all for any $s \in B_{\delta}(1) \cap [0, 1]$. Due to (4.4.17), there exists $t_1 \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $s_1 := \eta(t_1) \in B_{\delta}(1) \cap (0, 1)$. We now consider the initial value problem

$$\mu'(t) = a_1(1 - \mu(t)),$$

$$\mu(t_1) = s_1,$$
(4.4.25)

which possesses the unique global solution

$$\mu : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}, \quad \mu(t) = (s_1 - 1) \exp(-a_1(t - t_1)) + 1.$$

Due to (4.4.24) and the fact that η solves (4.4.25) with the right-hand side being replaced by $\sqrt{2\psi(\eta(t))}$, the comparison principle for ODEs implies

$$\eta(t) \ge \mu(t) \quad \text{for all } t \ge t_1.$$

Hence, we conclude

$$|\eta(t) - 1| = 1 - \eta(t) \le (1 - s_1) \exp(-a_1(t - t_1)) \quad \text{for all } t \ge t_1, \tag{4.4.26}$$

which proves (4.4.19) with $\bar{C}_1 := (1 - s_1) \exp(a_1 t_1) > 0$ and $T_1 := t_1$.

Now, the estimates (4.4.19) and (4.4.20) allow us to continue as in [147]. Let us explain the general strategy first. First of all we need to approximate a general finite perimeter set by suitable smooth sets, because as in the proof of [147, Theorem 1], one knows that for any smooth, bounded, open set $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ having finite perimeter and satisfying the transversality condition

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\partial E \cap \partial \Omega) = 0,$$

there exists a recovery sequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset H^1(\Omega; [0, 1])$ which satisfies

$$\begin{cases} \limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |\nabla \varphi_{\varepsilon}|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x \leq c_{0} \mathrm{Per}_{\Omega}(E), \\ \|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \chi_{E}\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon). \end{cases}$$
(4.4.27)

We point out that the above L^1 -convergence rate can be obtained by following the line of argument in Step 1 of [147, Theorem 1]. The key fact is that, due to (4.4.19) and (4.4.20), the profile ρ_{ε}^{P} converges in the interpolation parts exponentially to 0 and 1, respectively. In the middle part, ρ_{ε}^{P} is scaled with ε such that, using the coarea formula and a change of variables, we obtain the desired rate.

Obviously, this recovery sequence is not yet admissible as (in general) it does not fulfill the homogeneous Dirichlet boundary condition hidden in $H_0^1(\Omega)$. Following the idea in [43, Theorem 3.1], we make the following observation: If the finite perimeter set E is *compactly* contained in Ω , then $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset H_0^1(\Omega)$ is guaranteed provided that $\varepsilon > 0$ is sufficiently small. This directly follows from the construction of φ_{ε} via the optimal profile ρ_{ε}^P which vanishes in all points $t < -2\sqrt{\varepsilon}$. This means that outside of a small tubular neighborhood around the boundary of E we indeed have $\varphi_{\varepsilon} = 0$.

Therefore, we now approximate any finite perimeter set $E \subset \Omega$ by smooth, open finite perimeter sets which are compactly contained in Ω . Although the line of argument is outlined in the proof of [43, Theorem 3.1], we highlight the key steps in order to present a comprehensive proof.

Let now $\varphi \in BV(\Omega; \{0, 1\})$ be arbitrary and $E := \{\varphi = 1\}$. In the following, we use the notation

$$E^{\Omega} := E \cap \Omega, \quad \lambda_1^0(E) \coloneqq \lambda_1^{0,\chi_E\Omega} \quad \text{and} \quad F_0^{\gamma}(E) \coloneqq F_0^{\gamma}(\chi_{E\Omega}).$$

In order to construct a recovery sequence in $H_0^1(\Omega; [0, 1])$, we first approximate the finite perimeter set E by a sequence $(E_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ of bounded, smooth, open sets $E_k \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ fulfilling

$$\begin{cases} \mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\partial E_k \cap \partial \Omega) = 0, \\ \operatorname{Per}_{\Omega}(E_k) \to \operatorname{Per}_{\Omega}(E) & \text{for } k \to \infty, \\ \chi_{E_k^{\Omega}} \to \chi_E & \text{in } L^1(\Omega) \text{ for } k \to \infty, \\ \lim\sup_{k \to \infty} \lambda_1^0(E_k) \le \lambda_1^0(E). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.4.28)$$

Such a sequence is constructed in the proof of Theorem 3.3.11 relying on ideas of [39, 126, 140]. Note that the second and the third property of (4.4.28) mean that

$$\chi_{E_{l_*}^{\Omega}} \to \chi_E \text{ strictly in } BV(\Omega)$$
 (4.4.29)

as $k \to \infty$, see Subsection 2.2.4. Due to the continuity of the trace operator with respect to strict *BV*-convergence, see Theorem 2.2.19, we further know

$$\|\chi_{E_k^{\Omega}}\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)} \to \|\chi_E\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)} = \int_{\partial\Omega} \varphi_{|\partial\Omega} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}, \tag{4.4.30}$$

for $k \to \infty$.

Now, the crucial idea of [43, Theorem 3.1] is to perform a further approximation by cutting off E_k in a tubular neighborhood around the boundary of Ω such that the truncated set is compactly contained in Ω . As we fix $k \in \mathbb{N}$ in the following, we omit this index for a cleaner presentation.

For any $\delta > 0$, the truncated set is defined as $E^{\delta} := E \cap B_{\delta}$ with

$$B_{\delta} \coloneqq \{ x \in \Omega \mid \operatorname{dist}(x, \partial \Omega) > \delta \}.$$
Obviously, E^{δ} is compactly contained in Ω and it also is a set of finite perimeter. We now intend to show that

$$\begin{cases} \limsup_{\delta \to 0} F_0^{\gamma}(E^{\delta}) \le F_0^{\gamma}(E), \\ \lim_{\delta \to 0} \|\chi_{E^{\delta}} - \chi_E\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0. \end{cases}$$
(4.4.31)

Then, applying a diagonal sequence argument will yield the desired lim sup inequality, see below.

The L^1 convergence in (4.4.31) is clear by construction. To establish the first line of (4.4.31), we consider the eigenvalue term and the perimeter term separately.

For the eigenvalue term, we again need to rely on the concept of γ -convergence. First of all by using the characterization via Mosco convergence, see Theorem 2.2.36, we can show

$$B_{\delta} \xrightarrow{\gamma} \Omega$$
,

 $\delta \to 0$. For the condition (M1) we note that for any $\phi \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ we find a sequence $(\phi_{\delta})_{\delta>0} \subset C_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$ with

$$\phi_{\delta} \to \phi$$
 in $H_0^1(\Omega)$.

Due to the construction of B_{δ} and the fact that each ϕ_{δ} has compact support in Ω we know $\phi_{\delta} \in H_0^1(B_{\delta})$ (after possibly relabeling the index δ). The condition (M2) is clear as $B_{\delta} \subset \Omega$.

Hence, we infer with Proposition 2.2.37

$$E^{\delta} = E \cap B_{\delta} \xrightarrow{\gamma} E \cap \Omega = E^{\Omega}.$$

Note that at this stage we have to be careful not to confuse the notion of eigenvalues, see also Remark 3.3.3, as continuity with respect to γ -convergence is only formulated for the notion of eigenvalue defined on the classical Sobolev space, i.e.,

$$\lambda_1(\omega) := \min\left\{ \left. \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \right| v \in H_0^1(\omega) \setminus \{0\} \right\},\$$

with $\omega \subset \Omega$ quasi-open. Recalling Definition 4.3.9, our notion of the limit eigenvalue is defined as

$$\lambda_1^0(\tilde{E}) := \min\left\{ \left. \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega} |v|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x} \right| v \in \tilde{H}_0^1(\tilde{E}) \backslash \{0\}, \right\},\$$

for any finite perimeter set $\tilde{E} \subset \Omega$. Nevertheless as $E \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ and $B^{\delta} \subset \Omega$ are smooth and open sets we infer from the theorem in Section 2.2.6 that it holds

$$\tilde{H}_0^1(E \cap B_\delta) = H_0^1(E \cap B_\delta),$$

and thus in our case $\lambda_1^0(E^{\delta}) = \lambda_1(E^{\delta})$. Therefore we can apply the γ -continuity of eigenvalues (3.3.5) and arrive at

$$\lim_{\delta \searrow 0} \lambda_1^0(E^\delta) = \lambda_1^0(E). \tag{4.4.32}$$

For the perimeter term, we obtain

$$P_{\Omega}(E^{\delta}) = P_{\Omega}(E \cap B_{\delta}) \le \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial(E \cap B_{\delta}))$$
(4.4.33)

due to [14, Proposition 3.62], see also Remark 2.2.21. Applying [14, Proposition 2.95], we deduce that

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial E \cap \partial B_{\delta}) = \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial E \cap \{\operatorname{dist}(\cdot, \partial \Omega) = \delta\}) = 0.$$

for almost every $\delta > 0$. Using the simple fact

$$\partial(E \cap B_{\delta}) \subset (\partial E \cap \overline{B_{\delta}}) \cup (\partial B_{\delta} \cap \overline{E}),$$

we arrive at

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial(E \cap B_{\delta})) \leq \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial E \cap B_{\delta}) + \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(E \cap \partial B_{\delta})$$

= $P_{B_{\delta}}(E) + \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(E \cap \{\operatorname{dist}(\cdot, \partial \Omega) = \delta\}).$ (4.4.34)

Here, for the equality in the second line, the smoothness of E is crucial. The first summand in the second line of (4.4.34) side can be expressed as $P_{B_{\delta}}(E) = |D\chi_E| (B_{\delta})$, where $|D\chi_E|$ denotes the total variation of the Radon-measure $D\chi_E$ associated with $\chi_E \in BV(\Omega)$ (see, e.g., [121, Chapter 12] or Section 2.2.4). From to the σ -additivity of $|D\chi_E|$, we directly infer

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} P_{B_{\delta}}(E) = \lim_{\delta \to 0} |D\chi_E|(B_{\delta}) = |D\chi_E|(\Omega) = P_{\Omega}(E).$$
(4.4.35)

For the second summand in the second line of (4.4.34), we use the transversality condition $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial E \cap \partial \Omega) = 0$ in order to apply [140, Lemma 13.9]. This yields

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(E \cap \{ \operatorname{dist}(\cdot, \partial \Omega) = \delta \}) = \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(E \cap \partial \Omega) = \int_{\partial \Omega} \varphi_{|\partial \Omega} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}.$$
(4.4.36)

Noticing that the trace of φ_{δ} vanishes on $\partial\Omega$ in the sense of Section 2.2.4, we combine (4.4.33)–(4.4.36) to obtain

$$\limsup_{\delta \to 0} P_{\Omega}(E^{\delta}) \le P_{\Omega}(E).$$
(4.4.37)

Combining (4.4.32) and (4.4.37), we eventually conclude (4.4.31).

Now, we close the proof by means of a final diagonal sequence argument. Therefore, we reinstate the index k. Note that, without loss of generality, we can assume E_k^{δ} , which is compactly contained in Ω , is smooth by performing again the approximation of (4.4.28). We point out that by performing this approximation of E_k^{δ} , the approximation sets are still compactly contained in Ω . This is because the corresponding proof of Theorem 3.3.11 is based on classical convolution with mollifiers and thus, the set E_k^{δ} is only modified up to a small tubular neighborhood.

As we now take for granted that the sets E_k^{δ} are smooth, recalling Remark 4.2.1, it is shown as in [37, 147] that, depending on the potential ψ , for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists a recovery sequence $\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} \subset H_0^1(\Omega; [0,1])$ fulfilling (4.4.27) with E replaced by E_k^{δ} . The interested reader can also look at the next proof where we explicitly construct optimal profiles and perform the necessary computations. Using the convergence rate and the upper semi-continuity of eigenvalues provided by Corollary 4.3.13, we further know for any for fixed $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\delta > 0$,

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \lambda_1^{\varepsilon, \varphi_{\varepsilon}^{k, \delta}} \le \lambda_1(E_k^{\delta})$$

and consequently,

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon\searrow 0} F_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta}) \leq F_{0}^{\gamma}(E_{k}^{\delta}).$$

Now, according to (4.4.28), (4.4.30) and (4.4.31), for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$ we can find a sufficiently small $\delta_k > 0$ such that

$$\begin{split} \limsup_{k \to \infty} & F_0^{\gamma}(E_k^{\delta_k}) \leq F_0^{\gamma}(E) \quad \text{and} \\ & \lim_{k \to \infty} \left\| \chi_{E_k^{\delta_k}} - \chi_E \right\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0. \end{split}$$

This in turn allows us now to choose also $\varepsilon_k > 0$ small enough such that finally

$$\begin{split} \limsup_{k \to \infty} F_{\varepsilon_k}^{\gamma}(\varphi_{\varepsilon_k}^{k,\delta_k}) &\leq F_0^{\gamma}(E) \quad \text{and} \\ \lim_{k \to \infty} \left\| \varphi_{\varepsilon_k}^{k,\delta_k} - \chi_E \right\|_{L^1(\Omega)} &= 0. \end{split}$$

Thus, the proof is complete.

Now as already mentioned we want to give an alternative proof of Theorem 4.3.17 which uses the approach of [135] and does not rely on the cut-off procedure of the previous proof, but uses a further profile in order to provide a "smooth" cut-off. Together with the proof of Theorem 3.3.11 this is my personal favorite proof in this thesis.

Alternative proof of Theorem 4.3.17. The first steps of this proof are exactly the same as in the previous proof and we re-enter the previous proof right before the construction of the optimal profile in (4.4.18). We will construct the profile here in the same spirit as in the previous proof, taking into account whether the values 0 and 1 are reached in finite time or not. Thus, for a fixed $p \in (\frac{1}{2}, 1)$ we define the profile

$$\rho_{\varepsilon}^{P}(t) \coloneqq \begin{cases}
0 & \text{for } t \ge 0, \\
\eta(-\varepsilon^{p-1})(\frac{-t}{\varepsilon^{p}}), & \text{for } -\varepsilon^{p} \le t \le 0, \\
\eta\left(\frac{-t-2\varepsilon^{p}}{\varepsilon}\right), & \text{for } -3\varepsilon^{p} \le t \le -\varepsilon^{p}, \\
1+\left(1-\eta\left(\varepsilon^{p-1}\right)\right)\left(\frac{-t-4\varepsilon^{p}}{\varepsilon^{p}}\right), & \text{for } -4\varepsilon^{p} \le t \le -3\varepsilon^{p}, \\
1, & \text{for } t \le -4\varepsilon^{p}.
\end{cases}$$
(4.4.38)

Here it will be necessary that in contrast to the construction in (4.4.18) we make the transition along a region of thickness $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^p)$ with $p > \frac{1}{2}$. We will see the necessity of this fudge parameter in *Part 3* of the proof, as we need that the intersection of two transversal interfaces scales with order $o(\varepsilon)$. Here we see again, that in the case that η reaches 0 or 1 in finite time the interpolations in the second and fourth line of this definition are trivial for $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough and therefore negligible. In these interpolation areas, for $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough, the exponential rate (4.4.19) and (4.4.20) of course holds true as in the

previous proof.

Our goal is to show that for $\varphi \in BV(\Omega; \{0, 1\})$ we find a recovery sequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset H^1_0(\Omega; [0, 1])$ such that

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} F_{\varepsilon}^{\gamma}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \le F_{0}^{\gamma}(\varphi).$$
(4.4.39)

First of all as in the previous proof we need to approximate the finite perimeter set $E := E^{\varphi} = \{\varphi = 1\} \subset \Omega$ with a sequence of bounded, open, smooth sets $E_k \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ fulfilling

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial E_k \cap \partial \Omega) = 0,$$

$$\operatorname{Per}_{\Omega}(E_k) \to \operatorname{Per}_{\Omega}(E) \quad \text{for } k \to \infty,$$

$$\chi_{E_k^{\Omega}} \to \chi_E \quad \text{in } L^1(\Omega) \text{ for } k \to \infty,$$

$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} \lambda^{0,\varphi_k} \le \lambda^{0,\varphi},$$

(4.4.40)

where $\varphi_k \coloneqq \chi_{E_k^{\Omega}}$. From the previous proof we additionally recall the trace continuity

$$\|\chi_{E_k^{\Omega}}\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)} \to \|\chi_E\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)} = \int_{\partial\Omega} \varphi \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}, \tag{4.4.41}$$

for $k \to \infty$.

As the sets E_k enjoy the nice regularity properties mentioned above and recalling Remark 4.2.1, it is shown as in [37, 147] that, depending on the potential ψ , for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$ there is a recovery sequence $(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k)_{\varepsilon>0} \subset H^1(\Omega; [0, 1])$, constructed via a profile around Γ_k analogous to (4.4.38), fulfilling

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k} \right|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k}) \, \mathrm{d}x \le c_{0} \mathrm{Per}_{\Omega}(E_{k}).$$
(4.4.42)

Note crucially, that these functions are in general not in our admissible set $H_0^1(\Omega; [0, 1])$ but merely in $H^1(\Omega; [0, 1])$. These profiles are constructed in the analogous fashion as the upcoming smooth cut-off ρ_{ε} for which we will perform all the details.

Now as opposed to the previous proof our goal is to correct the possibly wrong boundary conditions of $\tilde{\varphi}^k_{\varepsilon}$ on the diffuse interface level by multiplication with a "smooth" cut-off induced directly by the profile ρ^P_{ε} . Recall that in the previous proof we have considered a non-smooth cut-off on the sharp-interface level.

We consider

$$\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}^k_{\varepsilon}, \quad \text{where} \quad \rho_{\varepsilon} = \rho^P_{\varepsilon} \circ d_{\partial\Omega},$$

and where $d_{\partial\Omega}$ denotes the signed distance with respect to Ω , which is smooth in any tubular neighborhood of $\partial\Omega$ that does not contain the origin, as $\Omega = B_R(0)$, for more details concerning the signed distance function we refer to [99, Section 14.6].

On the other hand the signed distance function d_{Γ_k} with respect to E_k , where we denote $\Gamma_k = E_k$, plays a crucial role in the construction of $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k$ in the classical proofs of [37,126,147]. We use the convention that signed distance functions are negative within the set they are relative to and positive outside the set. Our aim is to derive the sharp upper bound

including the boundary contact energy $\|\chi_{E_k}\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)}$ for the modified sequence $(\rho_{\varepsilon}\tilde{\varphi}^k_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset H^1_0(\Omega; [0, 1])$:

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k} \right) \right|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k}) \, \mathrm{d}x \le c_{0} \mathrm{Per}_{\Omega}(E_{k}) + c_{0} \left\| \chi_{E_{k}} \right\|_{L^{1}(\partial\Omega)}.$$
(4.4.43)

Due to the construction in [147, Theorem 1] or [37, Proposition 3.11] we know that $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k$ takes the values 0 and 1 at least up to a tubular neighborhood $\{|d_{\Gamma_k}| \leq 2\sqrt{\varepsilon}\}$. But in analogy to (4.4.38) we can here also take a slightly smaller interface, namely $\{|d_{\Gamma_k}| \leq 2\varepsilon^p\}$ by adapting the profile, which does not change the steps of the proof in [147, Theorem 1]. Furthermore, for $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough, in this neighborhood d_{Γ_k} is known to be smooth as ∂E_k is smooth.

Both functions fulfill $|\nabla d| = 1$ almost everywhere in \mathbb{R}^d , see [89, Theorem 3.14]. Note that as explained there the weak gradient exists almost everywhere due to Rademacher's theorem, as d is globally Lipschitz.

Note that for the $H^1(\Omega)$ regularity of $\rho_{\varepsilon}\tilde{\varphi}^k_{\varepsilon}$ the fact $\rho_{\varepsilon}, \tilde{\varphi}^k_{\varepsilon} \in H^1(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega)$ is crucial and for the zero trace condition the construction of the optimal profile in (4.4.38) provides us with the homogeneous Dirichlet boundary condition. Therefore indeed $\rho_{\varepsilon}\tilde{\varphi}^k_{\varepsilon} \in$ $H^1_0(\Omega; [0, 1])$ is admissible.

Next, for our purposes we need to introduce a further regularization concerning the sets E_k . Therefore, for $k \in \mathbb{N}$ let us define a sequence of sets E_k^{δ} which is given as

$$E_k^{\delta} \coloneqq \{ d_{\Gamma_k} < \delta \} \,,$$

where we choose $\delta_0^k > 0$ so small that for all $\delta \in (0, \delta_0^k)$ the signed distance function d_{Γ_k} is smooth. In other words we simply shift the boundary of E_k in normal direction with the factor $\delta > 0$. The key advantage of this approximation is, that it guarantees us that the interfaces $\partial \Omega$ and $\Gamma_k^{\delta} := \partial E_k^{\delta}$ intersect at an *angle* which for fixed $\delta > 0$ does *not degenerate*. This property which is crucial to *Part 3* of our proof will be discussed there.

As we now have passed from E_k to E_k^{δ} we of course need to justify why the properties (4.4.40) still hold true if we replace E_k by E_k^{δ} , and E by E_k there and pass $\delta \to 0$. The boundedness, openness and smoothness are of course not affected as we only shift the boundary in normal direction. The transversality condition

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\partial E_k^\delta \cap \partial \Omega) = 0, \qquad (4.4.44)$$

is true for almost every $\delta \in (0, \delta_0^k)$, as a direct consequence of a "Sard-like" lemma [14, Lemma 2.95] using the transversality of E_k and $\partial E_k^{\delta} = \{d_{\Gamma_k} = \delta\}$. The convergence in relative perimeter

$$\operatorname{Per}_{\Omega}(E_k^{\delta}) \to \operatorname{Per}_{\Omega}(E_k) \quad \text{for } \delta \to 0,$$

is true for almost every $\delta \in (0, \delta_0^k)$, as a direct consequence of [140, Lemma 13.9] exploiting the above transversality, due to the relation

$$\operatorname{Per}_{\Omega}(E_k^{\delta}) = \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d_{\Gamma_k} = \delta\} \cap \Omega),$$

as the E_k^δ are smooth, see also Remark 2.2.21. The convergence

$$\chi_{E_k^\delta} \to \chi_{E_k} \quad \text{in } L^1(\Omega),$$

is a direct consequence of the fact $E_k \subset E_k^{\delta}$ and [89, Theorem 3.14] which tells us that

$$\mathcal{L}^d((E_k^{\delta} \setminus E_k)) = \mathcal{L}^d(\{0 \le d_{\Gamma_k} < \delta\}) = \int_0^{\delta} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d_{\Gamma_k} = t\}) \,\mathrm{d}t \to 0,$$

as $\delta \to 0$. Note that [89, Theorem 3.14] is stated for the classical distance function, but this theorem also holds true for the signed distance function as a corollary of the coarea formula Theorem 2.2.9 due to its Lipschitz continuity of d_{Γ_k} and the fact $|\nabla d_{\Gamma_k}| = 1$. Finally, the lim sup inequality of eigenvalues

$$\limsup_{\delta \searrow 0} \lambda^0(E_k^\delta \cap \Omega) \le \lambda^0(E_k \cap \Omega)$$

is trivial, as by the inclusion $E_k \subset E_k^{\delta}$ we have

$$\lambda^0(E_k^\delta \cap \Omega) \le \lambda^0(E_k \cap \Omega).$$

It is now our goal to show that for each $\delta > 0$ and $k \in \mathbb{N}$

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} \right) \right|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta}) \, \mathrm{d}x \le c_{0} \mathrm{Per}_{\Omega}(E_{k}^{\delta}) + c_{0} \|\chi_{E_{k}^{\delta}}\|_{L^{1}(\partial\Omega)} \quad \text{and}$$

$$(4.4.45)$$

$$\left\|\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} - \chi_{E_{k}^{\delta}}\right\|_{L^{1}(\Omega)} = \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon), \qquad (4.4.46)$$

where $\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} \coloneqq \rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} \in H_0^1(\Omega; [0,1])$ and the $(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta})_{\varepsilon>0} \in H^1(\Omega; [0,1])$ is the recovery sequence constructed as in [37, 147] as explained above but now with respect to E_k^{δ} . Then we can use the above properties (4.4.40), (4.4.41) and the upper semi-continuity of eigenvalues given in Corollary 4.3.13 to choose a suitable diagonal sequence such that

$$\begin{split} \limsup_{k \to \infty} \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon_k}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\rho_{\varepsilon_k} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon_k}^{k, \delta_k} \right) \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon_k} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon_k} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon_k}^{k, \delta_k}) \, \mathrm{d}x \le c_0 \mathrm{Per}_{\Omega}(E) + c_0 \, \|\chi_E\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)} \,,\\ \limsup_{k \to \infty} \lambda_1^{\varepsilon_k, \varphi_{\varepsilon_k}^{k, \delta_k}} \le \lambda_1^{0, \varphi} \quad \text{and}\\ \lim_{k \to \infty} \left\| \varphi_{\varepsilon_k}^{k, \delta_k} - \varphi \right\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0, \end{split}$$

and the proof is done.

In the following, unless mentioned explicitly, we fix a $\delta \in (0, \delta_0^k) \setminus \mathcal{N}$ where \mathcal{N} is a Lebesgue null set chosen such that all the above properties hold true for δ , recalling the restrictions on δ induced by (4.4.44). Therefore by abuse of notation we write E_k for E_k^{δ} and Γ_k for Γ_k^{δ} .

The distances d_{Γ_k} and $d_{\partial\Omega}$ will help us in the following to separate the relevant transition parts of Ω into three regions, Region I, Region II, and Region III, see Figure 4.3.

Region I denotes the transition in the bulk, i.e., here we pass from E_k into Ω or vice versa. This region will provide us with the perimeter term in (4.4.45). Region II is the transition from E_k to the boundary $\partial\Omega$ which enforces a contact energy due to the homogeneous Dirichlet boundary condition on the phase-field. Thus, this region will provide us with boundary integral in (4.4.45). Finally in Region III the previous two regions intersect. Intuitively in this region two interface scaling both with $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^p)$ meet transversally, recalling



Figure 4.3: The three relevant regions for energy contributions of the recovery sequence. The bell-shaped region is the domain Ω . The set E_k is on the left; its boundary Γ_k within Ω is indicated by the dashed vertical line.

(4.4.44), thus intuitively this junction region scales with $o(\varepsilon)$ as $p > \frac{1}{2}$ and thus we will show that this region does not contribute to the energy.

With these preliminary remarks we can now enter the proof.

Region I: Transition in the bulk. Let us consider those points in Ω which have a sufficiently large distance from $\partial\Omega$ namely those which fulfill $d_{\partial\Omega}(x) \leq -4\varepsilon^p$. This choice is due to the construction of ρ_{ε}^P in (4.4.38) which guarantees that in this part $\rho_{\varepsilon} = 1$. Thus, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \int_{\{d_{\partial\Omega} \leq -4\varepsilon^p\}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k \right) \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k) \, \mathrm{d}x &= \int_{\{d_{\partial\Omega} \leq -4\varepsilon^p\}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k) \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k) \, \mathrm{d}x. \end{split}$$

Hence (4.4.42) implies

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\{d_{\partial\Omega} \le -4\varepsilon^p\}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k \right) \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k) \, \mathrm{d}x \le c_0 \mathrm{Per}_{\Omega}(E_k).$$

Region II: Boundary contact energy. Now we consider the part where a transition to the boundary $\partial \Omega$ via ρ_{ε} takes place but does not intersect with a transition coming from $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k$. Speaking in the language of distances we consider the set

$$\{d_{\partial\Omega} \ge -4\varepsilon^p\} \cap (\Omega \setminus \{|d_{\Gamma_k}| \le 2\varepsilon^p\}) \subset \Omega.$$

Here now $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k}(x) = 1$ or $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k}(x) = 0$ and we compute with the help of [99, Lemma 7.7]

$$\int_{\{d_{\partial\Omega} \ge -4\varepsilon^p\} \cap \left(\Omega \setminus \{ |d_{\Gamma_k}| \le 2\varepsilon^p \} \right)} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k \right) \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$\leq \int_{\{d_{\partial\Omega} \ge -4\varepsilon^p\} \cap E_k^{\Omega}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \rho_{\varepsilon} \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

because

$$\left\{\tilde{\varphi}^k_\varepsilon=1\right\}\subset E^\Omega_k$$

due to the fact that the recovery sequence $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k$ satisfies $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^k < 1$ in $\Omega \setminus E_k$, see [147, (1.22)] or [37, (3.66)]. Recalling that $\rho_{\varepsilon} = \rho_{\varepsilon}^P \circ d_{\partial\Omega}$, it is now our task to prove

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\{d_{\partial\Omega} \ge -4\varepsilon^p\} \cap E_k^{\Omega}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla(\rho_{\varepsilon}^P \circ d_{\partial\Omega}) \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon}^P \circ d_{\partial\Omega}) \, \mathrm{d}x \le c_0 \, \|\chi_{E_k}\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)} \,. \tag{4.4.47}$$

We will split the integral in (4.4.47) according to the different cases in (4.4.38) and follow the lines of reasoning of [135] although many steps simplify in our setting as our Dirichlet boundary on Ω is fixed to be 0. In order to provide a self-contained proof we go through the steps here. For a cleaner presentation we set $d := d_{\partial\Omega}$.

So for the first non-trivial case in (4.4.38) we have the integral

$$\int_{\{-\varepsilon^p < d < 0\}} \chi_{E_k^{\Omega}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\eta \left(-\varepsilon^{p-1} \right) \left(\frac{-d}{\varepsilon^p} \right) \right) \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\{-\varepsilon^p < d < 0\}} \chi_{E_k^{\Omega}} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi \left(\eta \left(-\varepsilon^{p-1} \right) \left(\frac{-d}{\varepsilon^p} \right) \right) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\tag{4.4.48}$$

Using the coarea formula from Theorem 2.2.9 and the fact that $|\nabla d| = 1$ almost everywhere, we can estimate the first integral by

$$\begin{split} \int_{\{-\varepsilon^{p} < d < 0\}} \chi_{E_{k}^{\Omega}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\eta \left(-\varepsilon^{p-1} \right) \left(\frac{-d}{\varepsilon^{p}} \right) \right) \right|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x &\leq \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\eta \left(-\varepsilon^{p-1} \right)}{\varepsilon^{p}} \right)^{2} \int_{-\varepsilon^{p}}^{0} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d = s\} \cap E_{k}) \, \mathrm{d}s \\ &\leq \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\eta \left(-\varepsilon^{p-1} \right)}{\varepsilon^{p}} \right)^{2} \sup_{s \in [-\varepsilon^{p}, 0]} \left(\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d = s\} \cap E_{k}) \right) \\ &\to 0 \end{split}$$

$$(4.4.49)$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$, due to (4.4.20) (recalling $p \in (\frac{1}{2}, 1)$) and the boundedness of the sup, which we see as follows. We can use [140, Lemma 13.9] whose assumptions are fulfilled as per construction in (4.4.40)

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial\Omega \cap \partial E_k) = 0. \tag{4.4.50}$$

Note that compared to our situation the roles of Ω and E are switched in [140]. Anyways one obtains

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(\{d=s\}\cap E_k\right)\to\mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(\{d=0\}\cap E_k\right)=\mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(E_k\cap\partial\Omega\right)=\left\|\chi_{E_k^{\Omega}}\right\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)} (4.4.51)$$

as $s \to 0$. The last equality holds, because using (2.2.10) the trace of $u \coloneqq \chi_{E_k^\Omega} \in BV(\Omega)$ is given as

$$u_{|\partial\Omega}(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } x \in E_k \cap \partial\Omega, \\ 0 & \text{if } x \notin E_k \cap \partial\Omega. \end{cases}$$

Note that this exploits the transversality (4.4.50) in the sense that it suffices to know

$$u_{|\partial\Omega}(x) = 0 \quad \text{if } x \in \Omega \setminus E_k,$$
 (4.4.52)

in order to to deduce

$$u_{|\partial\Omega}(x) = 0$$
 if $x \in \Omega \setminus E_k$

(4.4.52) is clear from the definition (2.2.10).

The convergence (4.4.51) now tells us that for a suitable neighborhood $U(0) \subset \mathbb{R}$ around 0 the function

$$U(0) \to \mathbb{R}$$

 $s \mapsto \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d=s\} \cap E_k),$

is continuous at s = 0. Now considering the sup term in (4.4.49) for any $\varepsilon > 0$ there is an $s_{\varepsilon} \in [-\varepsilon^p, 0]$ such that

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d=0\}\cap E_k) \le \sup_{s\in [-\varepsilon^p,0]} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d=s\}\cap E_k) \le \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d=s_\varepsilon\}\cap E_k) + \varepsilon,$$

by definition of the supremum. Combined with above continuity we thus infer that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \sup_{s \in [-\varepsilon^p, 0]} \mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\{d = s\} \cap E_k) = \|\chi_{E_k^\Omega}\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)}.$$
(4.4.53)

In particular we now know that the sup term in (4.4.49) has to be bounded for $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough.

So let us move on to the potential term in (4.4.48). We see with the coarea formula and a change of variables

$$\int_{\{-\varepsilon^p < d < 0\}} \chi_{E_k^\Omega} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi\left(\eta\left(-\varepsilon^{p-1}\right)\left(\frac{-d}{\varepsilon^p}\right)\right) \, \mathrm{d}x = \varepsilon^{p-1} \int_{-1}^0 \int_{\{d=s\varepsilon^p\}} \chi_{E_k^\Omega} \psi(-\eta(-\varepsilon^{p-1})s) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \, \mathrm{d}s.$$

Taylor and using (A1) yields

$$\psi(-\eta(-\varepsilon^{p-1})s) = \psi(0) - \psi'(\xi_{\varepsilon,s})\eta(-\varepsilon^{p-1})s = -\psi'(\xi_{\varepsilon,s})\eta(-\varepsilon^{p-1})s$$

for some $\xi_{\varepsilon,s} \in [0, -\eta(-\varepsilon^{p-1})s] \subset [0, 1]$ with $s \in [-1, 0]$. Again by the exponential decay of η for $t \to -\infty$ in (4.4.20) we infer

$$\varepsilon^{p-1} \int_{-1}^{0} \int_{\{d=s\varepsilon^{p}\}} \chi_{E_{k}^{\Omega}} \psi(-\eta(-\varepsilon^{p-1})s) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \, \mathrm{d}s$$

$$\leq C_{0} \Big(\sup_{[0,1]} |\psi'| \Big) \varepsilon^{p-1} \exp(-a_{0}\varepsilon^{p-1}) \mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\{d=s\varepsilon^{p}\} \cap E_{k}) \to 0,$$

for $\varepsilon \to 0$.

We note that due to the construction via the linear interpolation the fourth case in (4.4.18) works completely analogously and hence also vanishes for $\varepsilon \to 0$.

So we pass on to the third case in (4.4.38), i.e.,

$$\begin{split} & \int_{\{-3\varepsilon^p < d < -\varepsilon^p\}} \chi_{E_k^\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\eta \left(\frac{-d - 2\varepsilon^p}{\varepsilon} \right) \right) \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \\ & + \int_{\{-3\varepsilon^p < d < -\varepsilon^p\}} \chi_{E_k^\Omega} \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi \left(\eta \left(\frac{-d - 2\varepsilon^p}{\varepsilon} \right) \right) \, \mathrm{d}x. \end{split}$$

For the first term we compute using the ODE (4.4.16)

$$\int_{\{-3\varepsilon^p < d < -\varepsilon^p\}} \chi_{E_k^\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\eta \left(\frac{-d - 2\varepsilon^p}{\varepsilon} \right) \right) \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{\{-3\varepsilon^p < d < -\varepsilon^p\}} \chi_{E_k^\Omega} \psi \left(\eta \left(\frac{-d - 2\varepsilon^p}{\varepsilon} \right) \right) \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Hence, adding this with the above potential term, in the light of (4.4.45) it remains to show

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \frac{2}{\varepsilon} \int_{\{-3\varepsilon^p < d < -\varepsilon^p\}} \chi_{E_k^{\Omega}} \psi\left(\eta\left(\frac{-d-2\varepsilon^p}{\varepsilon}\right)\right) \, \mathrm{d}x \le c_0 \|\chi_{E_k^{\Omega}}\|_{L^1(\partial\Omega)}, \tag{4.4.54}$$

for $\varepsilon \to 0$. Applying the coarea formula and a change of variables we obtain the the left-hand side in (4.4.54) transforms to

$$2\varepsilon^{p-1} \int_{-3}^{-1} \int_{\{d=s\varepsilon^p\}} \chi_{E_k^{\Omega}} \psi\left(\eta\left((-s-2)\varepsilon^{p-1}\right)\right) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \, \mathrm{d}s$$
$$\leq \left(\sup_{-3\leq s\leq -1} \mathcal{H}^{d-1}\left(\{d=s\varepsilon^p\}\cap E_k\right)\right) \int_{-3}^{-1} 2\varepsilon^{p-1} \psi\left(\eta\left((-s-2)\varepsilon^{p-1}\right)\right) \, \mathrm{d}s.$$

Due to (4.4.53) we obtain

$$\sup_{-3 \le s \le -1} \mathcal{H}^{d-1} \left(\{ d = s \varepsilon^p \} \cap E_k \right) \to \left\| \chi_{E_k^{\Omega}} \right\|_{L^1(\partial \Omega)},$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Using the ODE (4.4.16) and recalling that Φ defined in (4.3.13) is the primitive of $\sqrt{2\psi}$ the remaining factor can be written as

$$\int_{-3}^{-1} 2\varepsilon^{p-1}\psi\left(\eta\left((-s-2)\varepsilon^{p-1}\right)\right) \,\mathrm{d}s = -\int_{-3}^{-1} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}s}\Phi\left(\eta\left((-s-2)\varepsilon^{p-1}\right)\right) \,\mathrm{d}s$$
$$= \Phi\left(\eta\left(\varepsilon^{p-1}\right)\right) - \Phi\left(\eta\left(-\varepsilon^{p-1}\right)\right) \to \Phi(1) - \Phi(0) = \Phi(1)$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$, recalling (4.4.17). Now $c_0 = \Phi(1)$ per definition and therefore we get (4.4.54). Here we see beautifully how the potential dependent coefficient c_0 explicitly shows up in the limit energy.

Putting everything together, this shows (4.4.47).

Region III: Junction. In the following now the additional approximation in E_k^{δ} , i.e., shifting the boundary Γ_k in normal direction with the factor $\delta > 0$ (see the beginning of the proof), will play a key role. That is why we will write the δ dependence now again explicitly and fix a $\delta > 0$ and a $k \in \mathbb{N}$ in the following.

It remains to consider the part where the transitions ρ_{ε} and $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta}$ both are non-constant, i.e., we now are in the set

$$\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta} \coloneqq \{ d_{\partial\Omega} \ge -4\varepsilon^p \} \cap \left\{ \left| d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}} \right| \le 2\varepsilon^p \right\} \cap \Omega.$$

As mentioned earlier our goal is to use the "size" of this junction region in order to show that this part has no contribution to the energy. First of all we notice that there is a constant $C_k^{\delta} > 0$ such that for all $x \in \Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta}$ and $\varepsilon > 0$ in dependence of k small enough

$$\frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} \right) \right|^{2} \le \varepsilon \left(\left| \rho_{\varepsilon} \nabla \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} \right|^{2} + \left| \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} \nabla \rho_{\varepsilon} \right|^{2} \right) \le \varepsilon \left(\left| \nabla \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} \right|^{2} + \left| \nabla \rho_{\varepsilon} \right|^{2} \right) \le \frac{C_{k}^{\delta}}{\varepsilon}.$$
(4.4.55)

This is due to the construction in [37,147] and the computations in *Region II* which both crucially depend on the fact that the profiles are constructed via the solution of the ODE (4.4.16) and that the profiles are scaled at most with order ε^{-1} , as in (4.4.38). What we mean by that is that as in the calculation of the gradient term in (4.4.49) due to the chain rule, at most a factor in $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-1})$ shows up in the gradient of an optimal transition. This exactly corresponds to our formal considerations of the Ginzburg–Landau energy in Section 2.1.4.

Using (4.4.55) we obtain from the fact that ψ is bounded on [0,1] by (A1)

$$\int_{\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} \right) \right|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta}) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \frac{C_{k}^{\delta}}{\varepsilon} \int_{\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta}} 1 \, \mathrm{d}x. \tag{4.4.56}$$

Now our goal is to apply the general coarea formula Theorem 2.2.9 in *codimension* 2 to the Lipschitz function

$$\begin{aligned} f_k^{\delta} &: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^2, \\ x &\mapsto \begin{pmatrix} d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}}(x) \\ d_{\partial\Omega}(x) \end{pmatrix} \end{aligned}$$

This approach is natural as, loosely speaking, the junction of two interface gives rise to a manifold of codimension 2. Using the notation of Theorem 2.2.9 we denote the corresponding coarea factor by

$$Jf_k^{\delta}(x) \coloneqq \sqrt{\det Df_k^{\delta}(x)(Df_k^{\delta})^T(x)},$$

which is well defined for almost every $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$, as the distances are Lipschitz. We notice that

$$Df_k^{\delta} = \begin{pmatrix} (\nabla d_{\Gamma})^T \\ (\nabla d_{\partial \Omega})^T \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbb{R}^{2 \times d}$$

and thus using

$$\left|\nabla d_{\Gamma_{h}^{\delta}}\right| = \left|\nabla d_{\partial\Omega}\right| = 1 \quad \text{a.e.} \in \mathbb{R}^{d},\tag{4.4.57}$$

implies

$$Df_k^{\delta}(Df_k^{\delta})^T = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & \nabla d_{\partial\Omega} \cdot \nabla d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}} \\ \nabla d_{\partial\Omega} \cdot \nabla d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}} & 1 \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbb{R}^{2 \times 2}$$

This gives rise to

$$Jf_k^{\delta} = \sqrt{1 - (\nabla d_{\partial\Omega} \cdot \nabla d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}})^2}.$$
(4.4.58)

In the light of (4.4.56), our aim is to estimate the volume $\mathcal{L}^d(\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta})$. In order to proceed this way, we show that the δ shift of the boundary of E_k defining the set E_k^{δ} gives, for each fixed $\delta > 0$, a uniform *lower* bound on Jf_k^{δ} in $\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}$ (with respect to $\varepsilon \to 0$). In other words we will now see that this additional approximation will guarantee that for any $\delta > 0$ the interfaces Γ_k^{δ} and $\partial \Omega$ intersect at least at an angle α_{δ} that is bounded away from 0, which then will justify the uniform positivity of the corresponding coarea factor Jf_k^{δ} in $\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta}$. This non-degeneracy of the angle both interfaces meet with is then crucial to obtain the appropriate scaling of the junction region.

First of all Sard's theorem [121, Theorem 13.15] applied to the smooth function $d_{\Gamma_k} - d_{\partial\Omega}$ (in a suitably small neighborhood around these boundaries in order to guarantee smoothness) tells us that for almost every $\delta \in (0, \delta_0^k)$ it holds

$$\nabla(d_{\Gamma_k} - d_{\partial\Omega}) \neq 0 \quad \text{for all } x \in \Gamma_k^\delta \cap \partial\Omega, \tag{4.4.59}$$

where $\Gamma_k^{\delta} := \{ d_{\Gamma_k} = \delta \} = \partial E_k^{\delta}$. Here we used the simple relation

$$d_{\Gamma_k} - d_{\partial\Omega} = d_{\Gamma_k} = \delta \quad \text{for all } x \in \Gamma_k^\delta \cap \partial\Omega.$$

We denote \mathcal{N} a Lebesgue null set such that the relation (4.4.59) holds for any $\delta \in (0, \delta_0^k) \setminus \mathcal{N}$. We can repeat this argument to deduce that also for almost every $\delta \in (0, \delta_0^k) \setminus \mathcal{N}$ it holds (by possibly adapting the null set \mathcal{N})

$$\nabla (d_{\Gamma_k} + d_{\partial \Omega}) \neq 0 \quad \text{for all } x \in \Gamma_k^\delta \cap \partial \Omega.$$
(4.4.60)

Thus, for $\delta \in (0, \delta_0^k) \setminus \mathcal{N}$, due to the compactness of $\Gamma_k^{\delta} \cap \partial \Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ and noticing that by construction,

$$d_{\Gamma_k} = d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}} + \delta, \tag{4.4.61}$$

we deduce, the existence of two numbers $\alpha_k^{\delta,1}, \alpha_k^{\delta,2} > 0$ such that

$$\alpha_{k}^{\delta,1} < \left| \nabla d_{\Gamma_{k}^{\delta}} - \nabla d_{\partial\Omega} \right|^{2} = \left| \nabla d_{\Gamma_{k}^{\delta}} \right|^{2} - 2\nabla d_{\Gamma_{k}^{\delta}} \cdot \nabla d_{\partial\Omega} + \left| \nabla d_{\partial\Omega} \right|^{2} = 2(1 - \nabla d_{\Gamma_{k}^{\delta}} \cdot \nabla d_{\partial\Omega}) \quad \text{and} \\ \alpha_{k}^{\delta,2} < \left| \nabla d_{\Gamma_{k}^{\delta}} + \nabla d_{\partial\Omega} \right|^{2} = \left| \nabla d_{\Gamma_{k}^{\delta}} \right|^{2} + 2\nabla d_{\Gamma_{k}^{\delta}} \cdot \nabla d_{\partial\Omega} + \left| \nabla d_{\partial\Omega} \right|^{2} = 2(1 + \nabla d_{\Gamma_{k}^{\delta}} \cdot \nabla d_{\partial\Omega}),$$

for all $x \in \Gamma_k^{\delta} \cap \partial \Omega$. Thus, we finally infer that for any $\delta \in (0, \delta_0^k) \setminus \mathcal{N}$ there is an $\alpha_k^{\delta} > 0$ such that

$$\sqrt{1 - (\nabla d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}} \cdot \nabla d_{\partial \Omega})^2} > 2\alpha_k^{\delta} \quad \text{for all } x \in \Gamma_k^{\delta} \cap \partial \Omega.$$
(4.4.62)

Using the smoothness of $d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}}$ and $d_{\partial\Omega}$ we see that for $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough it holds in (4.4.58)

$$Jf_k^{\delta}(x) \ge \alpha_k^{\delta} \quad \text{for all } x \in \Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta},$$

as $\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta}$ is the junction region where both distances are small.

In the light of (4.4.56) it is now our goal to show

$$\mathcal{L}^d(\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^\delta) \le c_{k,\varepsilon}^\delta \varepsilon,$$

as $\varepsilon \to 0$, where for each $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\delta \in (0, \delta_0^k) \setminus \mathcal{N}$, $(c_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta})_{\varepsilon > 0} \subset \mathbb{R}$ is a zero sequence. We will see that we can show an even better result giving us an explicit rate in ε induced by the thickness of the two interfaces forming the junction.

As mentioned above we apply the coarea formula Theorem 2.2.9 in codimension 2 which gives us

$$\alpha_k^{\delta} \mathcal{L}(\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta}) \le \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \chi_{\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta}} Jf_k^{\delta} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{(-2\varepsilon^p, 2\varepsilon^p) \times (0, 4\varepsilon^p)} \mathcal{H}^{d-2}\left(\left\{f_k^{\delta} = s\right\}\right) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{L}^2(s).$$
(4.4.63)

Now we intend to show that the function

$$H: (-2\varepsilon^p, 2\varepsilon^p) \times (0, 4\varepsilon^p) \to \mathbb{R}$$
$$s \to \mathcal{H}^{d-2}\left(\left\{f_k^{\delta} = s\right\}\right)$$
(4.4.64)

is bounded for $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough. This then allows us to infer in (4.4.63)

$$\mathcal{L}^{d}(\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta}) \le C_{k}^{\delta} \frac{1}{\alpha_{k}^{\delta}} \varepsilon^{2p}, \qquad (4.4.65)$$

with a constant $C_k^{\delta} > 0$ and 2p > 1, because in the beginning of the proof we have chosen $p \in (\frac{1}{2}, 1)$.

So let's prove that H is bounded. For $s \in \mathbb{R}^2$ small we rewrite the level set of f_k^{δ} as

$$\left\{f_k^{\delta} = s\right\} = \left\{x \in \mathbb{R}^d \mid d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}}(x) - s_1 = 0, \ d_{\partial\Omega} - s_2 = 0\right\} =: \mathcal{M}_s.$$

Let us now consider the situation locally. Therefore we fix $\bar{x} \in \mathcal{M}_0 = \Gamma_k^{\delta} \cap \partial \Omega$. Due to the angle condition (4.4.62) and the Eikonal equality (4.4.57) we know that $\nabla d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}}(\bar{x}), \nabla d_{\partial\Omega}(\bar{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ are linearly independent and therefore we can add n-2 standard basis vectors in \mathbb{R}^d to obtain a basis in \mathbb{R}^d . Thus, without loss of generality we assume that

$$\left\{e_1,\ldots,e_{d-2},\nabla d_{\Gamma_k^{\delta}}(\bar{x}),\nabla d_{\partial\Omega}(\bar{x})\right\}\subset \mathbb{R}^d$$

forms a basis, where $e_1, \ldots, e_{d-2} \in \mathbb{R}^d$ denote the first (d-2) standard basis vectors. Now we define the function

$$\Theta : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d,$$

$$x \mapsto (x_1, \dots, x_{d-2}, d_{\Gamma_i^\delta}(x), d_{\partial\Omega}(x))^T.$$
(4.4.66)

This function is smooth around a tubular neighborhood of \mathcal{M}_0 and per construction $D\Theta(\bar{x})$ is invertible, because the rows of $D\Theta(\bar{x})$ are $e_1^T, \ldots, e_{d-2}^T, \nabla d_{\Gamma_k^\delta}(\bar{x})^T, \nabla d_{\partial\Omega}(\bar{x})^T$. Hence, the inverse function theorem, see e.g., [149, Theorem 17.7.2], provides neighborhoods $U \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ around \bar{x} and $V \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ around $\Theta(\bar{x})$ such that

$$\Theta: U \to V$$

is a bijection and its inverse is a C^1 -mapping. As $\mathcal{M}_0 \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ is compact and $\bar{x} \in \mathcal{M}_0$ was arbitrary, we find a finite covering of such neighborhoods, i.e., there is an $N \in \mathbb{N}$ and $U_i, V_i \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ bounded and open such that

$$\mathcal{M}_0 \subset \cup_{i=1}^N U_i,$$

and

$$\Theta_i: U_i \to V_i,$$

are C^1 -diffeomorphisms. Now for |s| small enough $\mathcal{M}_s \subset \bigcup_{i=1}^N U_i$, as any sequence of points $x_s \in \mathcal{M}_s$ possesses a subsequence such that its limit is an element of \mathcal{M}_0 . Therefore after a classical partition of unity argument, it suffices to consider the situation

on \mathcal{M}_s again locally. So denote by U one of the U_i and by V the corresponding image

under Θ_i , denoted by Θ for brevity. As up to switching the entries where the distances appear in (4.4.66), we have

$$\Theta(\mathcal{M}_s \cap U) \subset \mathcal{E}_s \cap V, \tag{4.4.67}$$

where

$$\mathcal{E}_{\boldsymbol{s}} \coloneqq \left\{ (x', s_1, s_2) \mid x' \in \mathbb{R}^{n-2} \right\}.$$

Hence denoting by $V' := P_{d-2}(V) \subset \mathbb{R}^{d-2}$ the projection of V to its first (d-2) components we see that defining

$$Q_{s,d-2}: V' \to \mathcal{E}_s \cap V,$$
$$x' \mapsto (x', s_1, s_2),$$

we have

$$\Theta_s \coloneqq \Theta^{-1} \circ Q_{s,d-2} : V' \to \Theta^{-1}(\mathcal{E}_s \cap V)$$

is a C^1 -parametrization of $\Theta^{-1}(\mathcal{E}_s \cap V)$. In the light of (4.4.67) obviously $\mathcal{M}_s \cap U \subset \Theta_s(V')$. Thus, the area formula for manifolds [89, 3.3.4 D] yields

$$\mathcal{H}^{d-2}(\mathcal{M}_{s} \cap U) \leq \mathcal{H}^{d-2}(\Theta_{s}(V')) = \int_{V'} \sqrt{\det G_{\Theta_{s}}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{L}^{d-2},$$

where $G_{\Theta_s} = (D\Theta_s)^T D\Theta_s$ is the metric tensor coming from the parametrization Θ_s . As $D\Theta_s$ depends continuously on s via $Q_{s,d-2}$ and $V' \subset \mathbb{R}^{n-2}$ is a bounded open set we have now proven that H, as defined in (4.4.64), is bounded in s for |s| small enough. Recalling (4.4.63) we obtain

$$\begin{split} \alpha_{k}^{\delta} \mathcal{L}^{d}(\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta}) &\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{d}} \chi_{\Omega_{k,\varepsilon}^{\delta}} Jf_{k}^{\delta} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{(-2\varepsilon^{p}, 2\varepsilon^{p}) \times (0, 4\varepsilon^{p})} \mathcal{H}^{d-2}\left(\left\{f_{k}^{\delta} = \boldsymbol{s}\right\}\right) \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{L}^{2}(\boldsymbol{s}) \\ &\leq 16\varepsilon^{2p} \sup_{\boldsymbol{s} \in (-2\varepsilon^{p}, 2\varepsilon^{p}) \times (0, 4\varepsilon^{p})} \mathcal{H}^{d-2}\left(\left\{f_{k}^{\delta} = \boldsymbol{s}\right\}\right) \\ &\leq C_{k}^{\delta}\varepsilon^{2p}. \end{split}$$

Thus, we have proven (4.4.65).

Hence, in the light of (4.4.56) we have now that for fixed $\delta > 0$ and $k \in \mathbb{N}$

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\left\{ d_{\partial\Omega} \ge -4\sqrt{\varepsilon} \right\} \cap \left\{ \left| d_{\Gamma_{k}^{\delta}} \right| \le 2\varepsilon^{p} \right\}} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \left(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} \right) \right|^{2} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta}) = 0,$$

as 2p > 1. Combining all the three big parts of the proof we performed so far, we arrive at (4.4.45), because in the parts of Ω not contained in one of the above transition regions we simply have that $\rho_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta}$ is constantly 0 or 1 and thus these do not contribute to the energy in (4.4.45).

Therefore it only remains to show (4.4.46), because then the proof is finished by a diagonal sequence argument as explained in the beginning of the proof. We compute

$$\int_{\Omega} \left| \varphi_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} - \chi_{E_{k}^{\delta}} \right| \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \int_{\Omega} \left| \rho_{\varepsilon} \left(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} - \chi_{E_{k}^{\delta}} \right) \right| + \int_{\Omega} \left| \rho_{\varepsilon} \chi_{E_{k}^{\delta}} - \chi_{E_{k}^{\delta}} \right| \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$\leq \int_{\Omega} \left| \tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}^{k,\delta} - \chi_{E_k^{\delta}} \right| + \int_{\Omega} \left| \rho_{\varepsilon} - \chi_{\Omega} \right| \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Now it can be seen completely analogous to the proof of Step 1 of [147, Theorem 1] that both summands converge with order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$ as both are constructed via a profile as in (4.4.38) which converges exponentially in the interpolating parts and scales with order ε in between. Here they key steps are analogous to those performed in *Region II* of our proof, i.e., using a change of variables combined with the coarea formula results in a term of order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$. This finishes the proof.

Proof of Theorem 4.3.18. We have $\Phi_m \subset H^1_0(\Omega; [0, 1])$ and $\Phi^0_m \subset BV(\Omega; 0, 1)$ and we know that the volume constraint is preserved under L^1 convergence. Hence, the liminf inequality is a direct consequence of Theorem 4.3.17 as now there are less admissible sequences.

It remains to prove the lim sup inequality, namely that for every $\varphi \in \Phi_m^0$ there exists a sequence $(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset \Phi_m$ fulfilling

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon} - \varphi\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0, \qquad (4.4.68)$$

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} J_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon}(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}) \le J_{\gamma}^{0}(\varphi).$$
(4.4.69)

For any $\varphi \in \Phi_m^0$, a recovery sequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset H_0^1(\Omega; [0, 1])$ for the functional F_{ε}^{γ} was constructed in Theorem 4.3.17. It was shown that this recovery sequence converges in $L^1(\Omega)$ and fulfills the lim sup inequality for F_{ε}^{γ} . Now, our goal is to carefully modify this recovery sequence such that it preserves these properties but additionally fulfills the mean value constraint. For this modification, we proceed completely analogously as in the proof of Theorem 3.3.9.

Let us recall the most important steps. Since $\varphi \in \Phi_m^0$, it is non-constant. Hence, we can find a function $\boldsymbol{\xi} \in C_0^1(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^d)$ such that

$$\int_{\Omega} \varphi \nabla \cdot \boldsymbol{\xi} \, \mathrm{d}x > 0.$$

For any $s \in \mathbb{R}$, we define the function

$$T_s : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d,$$
$$x \mapsto x + s \boldsymbol{\xi}(x),$$

which is a C^1 -diffeomorphism if s is sufficiently small. By means of the implicit function theorem, we deduce that for any sufficiently small $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $s(\varepsilon) \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon} \coloneqq \varphi_{\varepsilon} \circ T_{s(\varepsilon)}^{-1} \in \Phi_m,$$

and $s(\varepsilon) \to 0$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$. In particular, the property $\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon} \in H_0^1(\Omega)$ holds since for x close to $\partial\Omega$, we have $T_{s(\varepsilon)}(x) = x$ due to the fact that $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ has compact support in Ω . Eventually, we show that the sequence $(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ satisfies the properties (4.4.68) and (4.4.69) and thus, it is a suitable recovery sequence.

Proof of Theorem 4.3.8. In the proof of Theorem 4.3.18, for any admissible $\varphi \in \Phi_m^0$, we have constructed a recovery sequence $(\tilde{\varphi}_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$. In particular, this implies that the cost functional J_{γ}^{ε} is bounded uniformly in ε along any sequence $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ of minimizers to the optimization problem $(OP_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon})$. Consequently, there exists a constant C > 0 independent of ε and γ such that

$$\int_{\Omega} \psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x \le \varepsilon E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \le \frac{\varepsilon}{\gamma} J^{\varepsilon}_{\gamma}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}) \le \frac{C\varepsilon}{\gamma}, \qquad (4.4.70)$$

for all $\varepsilon > 0$. Recalling that $\psi \in C^2([0,1])$ is non-negative, we thus have

$$\left(\min_{[\delta,1-\delta]}\psi\right)\mathcal{L}^{d}\left(\left\{\delta\leq\varphi_{\varepsilon}\leq1-\delta\right\}\right)\leq\int_{\left\{\delta\leq\varphi_{\varepsilon}\leq1-\delta\right\}}\psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon})\,\mathrm{d}x$$
$$\leq\int_{\Omega}\psi(\varphi_{\varepsilon})\,\mathrm{d}x\leq\frac{C\varepsilon}{\gamma},.$$
(4.4.71)

Since $\psi > 0$ on $[\delta, 1 - \delta]$ due to (A1), the assertion directly follows.

Proof of Theorem 4.3.15. We apply the compactness of the Ginzburg Landau energy from Proposition 2.2.25 combined with the convergence of minimizers under Γ -convergence from Proposition 2.2.24. Consequently, in the light of Theorem 4.3.18 which states that $J_{\gamma}^{\varepsilon} \xrightarrow{\Gamma} J_{\gamma}^{0}$, there exists a function $\varphi_{0} \in BV(\Omega, \{0, 1\})$ such that

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \|\varphi_{\varepsilon} - \varphi_0\|_{L^1(\Omega)} = 0 \tag{4.4.72}$$

along a non-relabeled subsequence of $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$ and φ_0 is a minimizer of J^0_{γ} . We further recall that $\varphi_{\varepsilon} = \varphi_{\varepsilon}^*$ according to Theorem 4.3.7. Hence, the non-expansivity of the rearrangement (see Lemma 2.2.12(f)) yields

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Omega} |\varphi_0 - \varphi_0^*| \, \mathrm{d}x &\leq \int_{\Omega} |\varphi_0 - \varphi_\varepsilon| \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} |\varphi_\varepsilon^* - \varphi_0^*| \, \mathrm{d}x \\ &\leq 2 \int_{\Omega} |\varphi_\varepsilon - \varphi_0| \, \mathrm{d}x. \end{split}$$

Hence, we infer $\varphi_0 = \varphi_0^*$ almost everywhere in Ω . As the mean value is preserved under L^1 convergence this is already enough to deduce that φ_0 is the characteristic function of the ball centered at the origin with volume $m |\Omega|$. Obviously the limit φ_0 does not depend on the choice of the subsequence of $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0}$. Hence, the convergence (4.4.72) even holds for the *whole* sequence.

Part II

Spectral optimization problems in linear elasticity

Chapter 5

Analysis of the diffuse interface problem

5.1. Introduction

After having mainly focused on the Dirichlet-Laplace problem in the previous two chapters we will incorporate now more involved state equations into our optimization problem, namely the equations of linear elasticity, see Section 2.1.11. Therefore we consider the elliptic system

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w})] = \lambda^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{w} & \text{in } \Omega, \\ \boldsymbol{w} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_D, \\ [\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w})] \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_0, \end{cases}$$
(5.1.1)

with the disjoint splitting $\partial \Omega = \overline{\Gamma_D \cup \Gamma_0}$. In order to exclude the case of trivial eigenvalues we demand Γ_D to have strictly positive Hausdorff measure, see Section 2.1.10 for details. Here, \mathbb{C} denotes the elasticity tensor, $\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w})$ is the symmetrized gradient of \boldsymbol{w} , where $\boldsymbol{w} = \boldsymbol{w}^{\varphi}$ is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ^{φ} , both depending on the phase-field variable $\varphi : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^N$. ρ is the phase-field dependent density function introduced in Section 2.1.8. Opposed to the previous chapters the eigenfunctions $\boldsymbol{w} : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}^d$ are now given as vector-valued displacement fields. Furthermore, also the phase-field is vectorvalued meaning that the structure that is to be optimized can now be constructed out of multiple materials, see Section 2.1.1. Problem (5.1.1) now actually models the physical example of the airplane wings given in the introduction of this thesis, as the wings can be understood as an elastic structure freely vibrating except for the part of the boundary which is attached to the body of the airplane.

In [5, 32, 33, 150] models similar to the one we intend to study are investigated. In these papers either no density distribution ρ appears or it is assumed to depend only on the spatial variable $x \in \Omega$. This is a simplification meaning that the specific structure (represented by the phase-field φ) has no influence on the density. However, as the objective is indeed to optimize the material distribution within the design domain, the optimal density distribution is a priori not known.

At this point we mention also the recent works [7,8] considering an optimization problem in the context of elastoplasticity. The authors there provide an analytical treatment of existence, first-order conditions and a sharp-interface limit result. As in our model they allow also for a phase-field dependent density on the right-hand side. However we consider an eigenvalue problem and thus, we need to carefully compute and analyze the Fréchetderivative of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions which is a non-trivial task as the phase-field enters these quantities in a highly implicit and non-linear way.

Note that in this chapter we are only concerned with the analysis of the diffuse interface problem and therefore will mostly drop the dependence on the parameter $\varepsilon > 0$.

The goal of this chapter is to fully analyze the state equation (5.1.1) and the optimization problem associated to minimizing the cost functional

$$J_l^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}) + \gamma E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}), \qquad (5.1.2)$$

where we recall that $\Psi : (\mathbb{R}_{>0})^l \to \mathbb{R}$ is a function penalizing the finite selection of eigenvalues $\lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi}$, see Section 2.1.11. Furthermore we recall the *Ginzburg–Landau* energy from Section 2.1.4

$$E_{\rm GL}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left| \nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi} \right|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \,\mathrm{d}x, \qquad (5.1.3)$$

where $\varepsilon > 0$ is proportional to the thickness of the diffuse interface and ψ is a bulk potential being of double obstacle type in our analysis. The phase-field φ in our optimization will be subject to certain physical constraints, such as a volume constraint and a pointwise constraint prescribing void and material in certain parts of the design domain Ω , see Section 2.1.3.

After having proven the existence of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions for problem (5.1.1) we will focus on continuity properties of these spectral quantities that will be particularly useful in order to show well-posedness of above optimization problem. We show continuity of spectral quantities when the phase-fields weakly converge in $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, see Theorem 5.3.4. Under stronger assumptions on the convergence of the phase-fields we will even show Lipschitz continuity of eigenvalues, see Lemma 5.3.5.

The largest part of this chapter is then devoted to rigorously prove first-order necessary optimality conditions. This requires knowledge about the derivative of eigenvalues with respect to the control variable φ . In order to show the Fréchet-differentiability of *simple* eigenvalues and eigenfunctions we rely on the Fredholm alternative and the implicit function theorem, which is also the classical strategy in order to prove shape differentiability, see [110, Section 5.7]. A positive side benefit is that the implicit function theorem not only provides us with the Fréchet-derivative of a simple eigenvalue but also with the differentiability of corresponding eigenfunctions and equations that these derivatives satisfy, see Theorem 5.4.3.

Here the keyword *simple* eigenvalue is crucial. As we will also discuss in Section 5.4.2 even in a finite dimensional setting the differentiability of multiple eigenvalues in the classical sense of Fréchet-derivatives is not possible. Although from a phenomenological point of view it can be argued that by imperfect symmetries in nature and numerical computations multiple eigenvalues are unlikely to occur, see also the discussion in Section 5.4.2, it is observed that in shape optimization problems often multiple eigenvalues occur at an optimal shape, see [15, 39, 134]. In order to circumvent the strong requirement of classical Fréchet differentiability it is natural to consider only directional derivatives and thus obtain also multiple sensitivities of multiple eigenvalues, see [85, 104] and [108, Section 2.5.3]. Numerically we already have seen in Section 3.4 the application of the strategy of [15, 134] in order to deal with multiple eigenvalues. Here, if two eigenvalues meet each other along the optimization process, the cost functional is modified in order to contain not only one of these eigenvalues but the arithmetic mean of both. This has the advantage that now also two eigenfunctions are contained in the derivative of the cost functional thus preventing oscillatory behavior due to a random selection of associated eigenfunctions. In particular, using this strategy the first-order conditions derived via the classical Fréchet-derivative in this chapter and in Chapter 3 are applicable in our simulations.

Nevertheless, in Section 5.4.2 we will discuss the concept of *semi-differentiability* of [141] applied to our setting in more detail, which will allow us to tackle the issue of non-differentiability if the principal eigenvalue is multiple.

In this context we also want to further discuss the work [141]. The authors there analyze a general eigenvalue problem of the form

$$a(\boldsymbol{\varphi}; w(\boldsymbol{\varphi}), \boldsymbol{\eta}) = \lambda^{\varphi} b(\boldsymbol{\varphi}; w(\boldsymbol{\varphi}), \boldsymbol{\eta}), \quad \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H.$$
(5.1.4)

Here H is a Hilbert space, $\eta \in H$ a test function and $w(\varphi)$ an eigenfunction with corresponding eigenvalue λ^{φ} . In their analysis the bi-linear forms a and b possess the representation

$$a(\boldsymbol{\varphi}; w, \boldsymbol{\eta}) = \left(A(\boldsymbol{\varphi})w(\boldsymbol{\varphi}), \boldsymbol{\eta}\right)_{H}, \quad b(\boldsymbol{\varphi}; w, \boldsymbol{\eta}) = \left(B(\boldsymbol{\varphi})w(\boldsymbol{\varphi}), \boldsymbol{\eta}\right)_{H}, \quad (5.1.5)$$

where A and B are linear, continuous operators, B is compact, and $(\cdot, \cdot)_H$ denotes the inner product on H.

In [141], for this abstract setting, the authors prove continuity and (semi-)differentiability of λ^{φ} and $w(\varphi)$ with respect to φ using an approach involving inverse operators. However, optimization problems are not addressed in [141]. Our approach for continuity and differentiability of spectral quantities is specifically tailored to the optimization problems we intend to study, thus we prove continuity results not only for strongly but also weakly converging sequences of phase-fields that appear naturally in the application of the direct method in the calculus of variation.

So summing up this introduction the current chapter contains the existence analysis for the state equation (5.1.1), a rigorous treatment of continuity and differentiability of spectral quantities, well-posedness of the optimization problem associated to (5.1.2), first-order necessary optimality conditions and eventually also a further optimization problem where we combine the classical compliance problem with eigenvalue optimization.

5.2. Analysis of the state equation

Definition 5.2.1 (Definition of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions). Let $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be arbitrary. Then λ^{φ} is called an eigenvalue of the state equation (2.1.27) if there exists a non-trivial weak solution w^{φ} to the system (2.1.27), i.e., $\mathbf{0} \neq w^{\varphi} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and it holds that

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = \lambda^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \boldsymbol{\eta})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} \quad for \ all \ \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1_D(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^d).$$
 (5.2.1)

In this case, the function w^{φ} is called an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ^{φ} .

The assumptions of the previous section allow us to prove two classical functional analytic results in our setting.

Theorem 5.2.2 (Existence and properties of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions). Let $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be arbitrary.

(a) There exists a sequence

$$\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{k}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}},\lambda_{k}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}
ight)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}\subset H_{D}^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}) imes\mathbb{R}$$

possessing the following properties:

- For all k ∈ N, w^φ_k is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ^φ_k in the sense of Definition 5.2.1.
- The eigenvalues λ_k^{φ} (which are repeated according to their multiplicity) can be ordered in the following way:

$$0 < \lambda_1^{\varphi} \leq \lambda_2^{\varphi} \leq \lambda_3^{\varphi} \leq \cdots$$

Moreover, it holds that $\lambda_k^{\varphi} \to \infty$ as $k \to \infty$, and there exist no further eigenvalues of the state equation (5.2.1).

- The eigenfunctions {w^φ₁, w^φ₂,...} ⊂ H¹_D(Ω; ℝ^d) form an L²_φ(Ω; ℝ^d)-orthonormal basis of the space L²_φ(Ω; ℝ^d).
- (b) For $k \in \mathbb{N}$ we have the Courant-Fischer characterization

$$\lambda_{k}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} = \max_{V \in \mathcal{S}_{k-1}} \min \left\{ \left. \frac{\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}\right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}}{\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^{2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}} \right| \begin{array}{l} \boldsymbol{u} \in V^{\perp, L_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^{2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} \cap H_{D}^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}), \\ \boldsymbol{u} \neq \boldsymbol{0} \end{array} \right\}.$$

Here, S_{k-1} denotes the collection of all (k-1)-dimensional subspaces of $H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. The set $V^{\perp, L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)}$ denotes the orthogonal complement of $V \subset L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ with respect to the scalar product on $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$.

Moreover, the maximum is attained at the subspace

$$V = \langle \boldsymbol{w}_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \dots, \boldsymbol{w}_{k-1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}
angle_{ ext{span}}.$$

Proof. Using the Lax–Milgram theorem and the fact that $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\Gamma_D) > 0$, we conclude that for any $\mathbf{f} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, there exists a unique function $\mathbf{v}_{\mathbf{f}} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ solving the equation

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{f}}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = \int_{\Omega} \rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H_D^1(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^d).$$

This allows us to define a solution operator

$$\mathcal{T}: L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \to H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \subset L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \quad \boldsymbol{f} \mapsto \boldsymbol{v}_{\boldsymbol{f}}.$$

Since $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is compactly embedded in $L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, we can easily show that \mathcal{T} is a compact, self-adjoint, and bounded linear operator. Thus, the assertions in (a) directly follow from the spectral theorem for compact self-adjoint operators, see Theorem 2.2.8.

To prove (b), we first infer from (5.2.1) that the sequence

$$\left(\frac{\boldsymbol{w}_k^{\varphi}}{\sqrt{\lambda_k}}\right)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}\subset H_D^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d),$$

forms an orthonormal basis of $H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ when taking the inner product (2.1.28). For any $\boldsymbol{v} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, this yields the representation

$$oldsymbol{v} = \sum_{i=1}^\infty \left(oldsymbol{v},oldsymbol{w}_i^arphi
ight)_{
ho(oldsymbol{arphi})}oldsymbol{w}_i^arphi,$$

where the series on the right-hand side converges in $H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. In the following, we will sometimes omit the exponent φ for a more convenient depiction.

To establish the Courant–Fischer characterization we now fix an arbitrary subspace $V \in S_{k-1}$. Let us denote the orthogonal projection from $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ to V with respect to the scalar product on $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ by

$$P_{\varphi}: L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \to V \subset L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d).$$

Since V is a (k-1)-dimensional subspace, the family

$$\{P_{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{w}_1),\ldots,P_{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{w}_k)\}\subset V,\$$

must be linearly dependent. Hence, for every $i \in \{1, \ldots, k\}$, we find coefficients $\alpha_i \in \mathbb{R}$ that are not all equal to zero such that

$$P_{\varphi}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{k} \alpha_i \boldsymbol{w}_i\right) = \sum_{i=1}^{k} \alpha_i P_{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{w}_i) = \boldsymbol{0}.$$

Per construction of the orthogonal projection this is equivalent to

$$\boldsymbol{v} \coloneqq \sum_{i=1}^k \alpha_i \boldsymbol{w}_i \in V^{\perp, L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)} \cap H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d).$$

As not all of the coefficients vanish, and since the eigenfunctions $\{w_1, \ldots, w_k\}$ are linearly independent, we know that $v \neq 0$. Using the orthogonality of eigenfunctions and the fact, that the sequence of eigenvalues increases, we conclude that

$$\inf \left\{ \frac{\langle \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{u} \right), \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{u} \right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}}{\left\| \boldsymbol{u} \right\|_{L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}} \left| \begin{array}{l} \boldsymbol{u} \in V^{\perp, L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} \cap H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}), \\ \boldsymbol{u} \neq \boldsymbol{0} \end{array} \right\} \\
\leq \frac{\langle \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{v} \right), \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{v} \right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}}{\left\| \boldsymbol{v} \right\|_{L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}} = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{k} \alpha_{i}^{2} \lambda_{i}}{\sum_{i=1}^{k} \alpha_{i}^{2}} \leq \lambda_{k}.$$
(5.2.2)

As the infimum in (5.2.2) obviously exists, we can find a minimizing sequence

$$(\boldsymbol{u}_l)_{l\in\mathbb{N}} \subset \left\{ V^{\perp,L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)} \cap H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d) \right\} \setminus \{\boldsymbol{0}\},$$

such that

$$\lim_{l\to\infty} \frac{\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}_l), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}_l) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}}{\|\boldsymbol{u}_l\|_{L_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^2(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)}^2} = \inf \left\{ \frac{\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}}{\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^2(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)}^2} \middle| \begin{array}{l} \boldsymbol{u} \in V^{\perp, L_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^2(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)} \cap H_D^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d), \\ \boldsymbol{u} \neq \boldsymbol{0} \end{array} \right\}.$$

Now, recalling that the inner product $\langle \mathcal{E}(\cdot), \mathcal{E}(\cdot) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)}$ induces a norm on $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, this implies that the sequence

$$(ilde{oldsymbol{u}}_l)_{l\in\mathbb{N}}\coloneqq \left(rac{oldsymbol{u}_l}{\|oldsymbol{u}_l\|_{L^2_{oldsymbol{arphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)}}
ight)_{l\in\mathbb{N}},$$

is bounded in $H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Hence, due to the Banach–Alaoglu theorem and the compact embedding $H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \subset L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, there exists a function $\tilde{\boldsymbol{u}} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ such that

$$\tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_l
ightarrow \tilde{\boldsymbol{u}} \quad \text{in } H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \quad \text{and} \quad \tilde{\boldsymbol{u}}_l
ightarrow \tilde{\boldsymbol{u}} \quad \text{in } L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

along a non-relabeled subsequence. In particular, since all members of the sequence $(\tilde{u}_l)_{l \in \mathbb{N}}$ are normalized with respect to the $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -norm, it follows that $\tilde{u} \neq \mathbf{0}$.

Furthermore, $V^{\perp,L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)} \cap H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ is a convex and closed subset of $H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$. Hence, it is also weakly (sequentially) closed and we thus know that

$$\tilde{\boldsymbol{u}} \in \left\{ V^{\perp,L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)} \cap H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d) \right\} \setminus \{\boldsymbol{0}\}.$$

Using the fact that norms are always weakly lower semi-continuous we infer that \tilde{u} is a minimizer of the expression in (5.2.2) via the direct method in the calculus of variations. Since this holds for any arbitrary (k-1)-dimensional subspace $V \subset H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, we conclude that

$$\sup_{V\in\mathcal{S}_{k-1}}\min\left\{\frac{\langle\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}\right),\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}\right)\rangle_{\mathbb{C}\left(\boldsymbol{\varphi}\right)}}{\left\|\boldsymbol{u}\right\|_{L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}\right)}^{2}}\left|\substack{\boldsymbol{u}\in V^{\perp,L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}\right)}\cap H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}),}{\boldsymbol{u}\neq\boldsymbol{0}}\right\}\leq\lambda_{k}.$$

We now select a special (k-1)-dimensional subspace defined by

$$V \coloneqq \langle \boldsymbol{w}_1, \dots \boldsymbol{w}_{k-1} \rangle_{\mathrm{span}} \subset H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d).$$

Then the definition of the orthogonal complement yields

$$V^{\perp,L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)} = \langle \boldsymbol{w}_k, \boldsymbol{w}_{k+1}, \dots \rangle_{\mathrm{span}} \subset L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d).$$

Hence, any $\boldsymbol{v} \in V^{\perp,L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)} \cap H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ can be represented as

$$oldsymbol{v} = \sum_{i=k}^\infty \left(oldsymbol{v},oldsymbol{w}_i
ight)_{
ho(oldsymbol{arphi})}oldsymbol{w}_i$$

where the series converges in $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Consequently, we obtain

$$\left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{v}
ight),\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{v}
ight)
ight
angle _{\mathbb{C}\left(\boldsymbol{arphi}
ight)}=\sum_{i=k}^{\infty}\left(\boldsymbol{v},\boldsymbol{w}_{i}
ight)_{
ho\left(\boldsymbol{arphi}
ight)}^{2}\lambda_{i}\geq\lambda_{k}\left\Vert \boldsymbol{v}
ight\Vert _{L_{oldsymbol{arphi}}^{2}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}
ight)},$$

because of the identity

$$\sum_{i=k}^{\infty} \left(oldsymbol{v},oldsymbol{w}_i
ight)_{
ho(oldsymbol{arphi})}^2 = \|oldsymbol{v}\|_{L_{oldsymbol{arphi}}^2(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)}^2.$$

Altogether, we conclude that

$$\sup_{\substack{V \subset \mathcal{S}_{k-1} \\ \dim(V) = k-1}} \min \left\{ \frac{\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}\right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}}{\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}} \left| \begin{array}{c} \boldsymbol{u} \in V^{\perp, L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} \cap H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}), \\ \boldsymbol{u} \neq \boldsymbol{0} \end{array} \right\} = \lambda_{k}.$$

This means that the maximum is attained at the subspace $V = \langle \boldsymbol{w}_1, \dots \boldsymbol{w}_{k-1} \rangle_{\text{span}}$ at $\mathbf{0} \neq \boldsymbol{w}_k \in V^{\perp, L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)} \cap H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, which proves the claim. \Box

5.3. Continuity of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions

5.3.1. Weak sequential continuity of eigenvalues

First of all we only consider the first eigenvalue λ_1 to establish continuity results with respect to the phase-field φ . Afterwards, we proceed inductively to obtain these results also for all the other eigenvalues.

We consider the mapping

$$\lambda_1: H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \to \mathbb{R}_{>0}, \quad \varphi \mapsto \lambda_1^{\varphi}$$

associated with the first eigenvalue.

The first continuity result for the eigenvalue λ_1 is obtained by proving lower and upper semi-continuity. Lower semi-continuity is established by the following lemma.

Lemma 5.3.1. Let $(\varphi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be a bounded sequence with respect to the $L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ -norm satisfying

$$\varphi_k \rightharpoonup \varphi \quad in \ H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \ as \ k \to \infty.$$

Then it holds that

$$\lambda_1^{\varphi} \le \liminf_{k \to \infty} \lambda_1^{\varphi_k},$$

along a non-relabeled subsequence.

Proof. We first notice that the assumptions of Lemma 5.3.1 imply that $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. Let $\{w_1, w_2, \ldots\} \subset L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ denote an orthonormal basis of eigenfunctions corresponding to the sequence of eigenvalues $(\lambda_i^{\varphi})_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$ from Theorem 5.2.2.

Now, for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$, we choose an arbitrary $L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction \boldsymbol{u}^k that fulfills (5.2.1) for $\lambda_1^{\varphi_k}$. This choice is not necessarily unique up to multiplication with ± 1 , as we do not assume simplicity of $\lambda_1^{\varphi_k}$ or λ_1^{φ} yet.

Using the Courant–Fischer representation from Theorem 5.2.2(b) for the first eigenvalue and the continuity of \mathbb{C} and ρ , we see that the sequence $(\boldsymbol{u}^k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is bounded. By the Banach–Alaoglu theorem and the compact embedding $H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \subset L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, we infer the existence of a function $\overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ with

$$\boldsymbol{u}^k \to \overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \quad \text{in } H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \quad \text{and} \quad \boldsymbol{u}^k \to \overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \quad \text{in } L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$
 (5.3.1)

as $k \to \infty$, up to a subsequence. With the help of Lebesgue's theorem and the assumptions on the sequence φ_k , this yields

$$ig(oldsymbol{u}^k,oldsymbol{u}^k)_{
ho(oldsymbol{arphi}_k)} o ig(\overline{oldsymbol{u}},\overline{oldsymbol{u}})_{
ho(oldsymbol{arphi})}$$

as $k \to \infty$ after another subsequence extraction. This implies $\|\overline{u}\|_{L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)} = 1$ since the members u^k were chosen as $L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunctions. In particular, this implies that

$$1 = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \left(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}}, \boldsymbol{w}_i \right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}^2.$$
 (5.3.2)

Plugging \overline{u} into the continuous bi-linear form $\langle \mathcal{E}(\cdot), \mathcal{E}(\cdot) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)}$ on $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, and invoking the increasing order of the sequence $(\lambda_i^{\varphi})_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$, we conclude that

$$\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}}\right)
angle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \left(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}^{2} \lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \geq \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}.$$

If we can now show that

$$\liminf_{k \to \infty} \lambda_1^{\varphi_k} \ge \langle \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}}\right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)}, \qquad (5.3.3)$$

the proof would be complete. Using the convergence results we have just established, the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality and the weak formulation (5.2.1), we infer that

$$\begin{split} \liminf_{k \to \infty} \lambda_1^{\varphi_k} &= \left(\liminf_{k \to \infty} \lambda_1^{\varphi_k} \right) \left(\lim_{k \to \infty} \left\| \boldsymbol{u}^k \right\|_{L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)} \right) \left(\lim_{k \to \infty} \left\| \overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \right\|_{L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)} \right) \\ &= \liminf_{k \to \infty} \left[\lambda_1^{\varphi_k} \left\| \boldsymbol{u}_k \right\|_{L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)} \left\| \overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \right\|_{L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)} \right] \\ &\geq \liminf_{k \to \infty} \left[\lambda_1^{\varphi_k} \left(\boldsymbol{u}^k, \overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \right)_{\rho(\varphi_k)} \right] \\ &= \liminf_{k \to \infty} \left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}}) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi_k)}. \end{split}$$

We further know that

$$egin{aligned} &ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{oldsymbol{u}}
ight) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi}_k)} - ig< \mathcal{E}(\overline{oldsymbol{u}}), \mathcal{E}(\overline{oldsymbol{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} \ &= \left[ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{oldsymbol{u}}\right) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi}_k)} - ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(\overline{oldsymbol{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} \ &+ \left[ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(\overline{oldsymbol{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi}_k)} - ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})}
ight] \ &+ \left[ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} - ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})}
ight] \ &+ \left[ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} - ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})}
ight] \ &+ \left[ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} - ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})}
ight] \ &+ \left[ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} - ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})}
ight] \ &+ \left[ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} - ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} \ &+ \left[ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} - ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} \ &+ \left[ig< \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\overline{u}}) ig>_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} \ &+ \left[ig> \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{oldsymbol{$$

Using Lebesgue's convergence theorem, the boundedness of $(\boldsymbol{u}^k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$, the local Lipschitz continuity of \mathbb{C} and the assumptions on $(\varphi_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$, we conclude that the first summand converges to zero along a non-relabeled subsequence. The second summand converges to zero as a direct consequence of (5.3.1).

In summary, we obtain that

$$\liminf_{k\to\infty}\lambda_1^{\varphi_k}\geq \liminf_{k\to\infty}\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi_k)}=\langle \mathcal{E}(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}}), \mathcal{E}(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)}\geq \lambda_1^{\varphi}.$$

which completes the proof.

Now, we establish the corresponding result for weak upper semi-continuity.

Lemma 5.3.2. Let $(\varphi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be a bounded sequence with respect to the $L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ -norm satisfying

$$\varphi_k \rightharpoonup \varphi \quad in \ H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \ as \ k \to \infty.$$

Then it holds that

$$\lambda_1^{\varphi} \ge \limsup_{k \to \infty} \lambda_1^{\varphi_k},$$

along a non-relabeled subsequence.

Proof. As \mathbb{C} and ρ satisfy suitable continuity properties we can proceed as in [108, Theorem 8.1.3] and use once more the Courant–Fischer representation for the first eigenvalue to prove the claim.

Combining both lemmata we can conclude that λ_1 is weakly sequentially continuous.

Corollary 5.3.3. Let $(\varphi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be a bounded sequence with respect to the $L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ -norm satisfying

$$\varphi_k \rightharpoonup \varphi \quad in \ H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \ as \ k \rightarrow \infty,$$

and let $(\boldsymbol{u}^k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ be a sequence of $L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunctions to the eigenvalues $(\lambda_1^{\varphi_k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$, i.e., \boldsymbol{u}_k satisfies (5.2.1) written for $\lambda_1^{\varphi_k}$ for every $k\in\mathbb{N}$.

Then it holds that

$$\lambda_1^{\varphi_k} \to \lambda_1^{\varphi}, \quad as \ k \to \infty,$$
(5.3.4)

i.e., the whole sequence of eigenvalues converges and not just a subsequence.

Furthermore, there exists a $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction $\overline{u} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ to the eigenvalue λ_1^{φ} such that

$$\boldsymbol{u}^k \to \overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \quad in \ H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \quad and \quad \boldsymbol{u}^k \to \overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \quad in \ L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

as $k \to \infty$, along a non-relabeled subsequence.

Proof. The convergence $\lambda_1^{\varphi_k} \to \lambda_1^{\varphi}$ as $k \to \infty$ follows from Lemma 5.3.1 and Lemma 5.3.2 after extraction of a subsequence. Moreover, as the limit λ_1^{φ} does not depend on the choice of the subsequence, we conclude by a standard contradiction argument that the convergence remains true for the whole sequence.

The convergence properties of $(\boldsymbol{u}^k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ and the fact that the weak limit $\overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \in H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ is $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized have already been established in (5.3.1). Hence, it remains to show that $\overline{\boldsymbol{u}} \in H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ is an eigenfunction corresponding to the eigenvalue λ_1^{φ} . By construction, we know that for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi_k)} = \lambda_1^{\varphi_k} (\boldsymbol{u}^k, \boldsymbol{\eta})_{\rho(\varphi_k)},$$
 (5.3.5)

for all test functions $\eta \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Using the convergence of eigenvalues (5.3.4) and proceeding as in the proof of Lemma 5.3.1, we infer that for any any $\eta \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$,

$$egin{aligned} & \langle \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{u}^k), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{\eta})
angle_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi}_k)} & o \left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{oldsymbol{u}}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{\eta}
ight)
angle_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} , \ & \left(oldsymbol{u}^k, oldsymbol{\eta}
ight)_{
ho(oldsymbol{arphi}_k)} & o \left(\overline{oldsymbol{u}}, oldsymbol{\eta}
ight)_{
ho(oldsymbol{arphi})}, \end{aligned}$$

as $k \to \infty$, after extraction of a subsequence. Hence, we can pass to the limit in equation (5.3.5) to obtain

$$\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{oldsymbol{u}}
ight), \mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{\eta}
ight)
angle_{\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})} = \lambda_{1}^{oldsymbol{arphi}}ig(\overline{oldsymbol{u}},oldsymbol{\eta}ig)_{
ho(oldsymbol{arphi})},$$

which proves that $\overline{u} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is indeed an eigenfunction corresponding to λ_1^{φ} . \Box

Corollary 5.3.3 now serves as initial case for the following inductive proof which yields convergence of all eigenvalues.

Theorem 5.3.4 (Continuity properties for the eigenvalues and their eigenfunctions). Let $j \in \mathbb{N}$ be arbitrary and let $(\varphi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be a bounded sequence with respect to the $L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ -norm satisfying

$$\varphi_k \rightharpoonup \varphi \quad in \ H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \ as \ k \rightarrow \infty.$$

Moreover, let $(\boldsymbol{u}_{j}^{k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset H_{D}^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})$ be a sequence of $L_{\varphi_{k}}^{2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})$ -normalized eigenfunctions to the eigenvalues $(\lambda_{j}^{\varphi_{k}})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$, i.e., \boldsymbol{u}_{j}^{k} satisfies (5.2.1) written for $\lambda_{j}^{\varphi_{k}}$ for every $k\in\mathbb{N}$.

Then it holds that

$$\lambda_j^{\varphi_k} \to \lambda_j^{\varphi}, \quad as \ k \to \infty,$$

for the whole sequence of eigenvalues and not just a subsequence.

Furthermore, there exists a $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction $\overline{u}_j \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ to the eigenvalue λ_j^{φ} such that

$$\boldsymbol{u}_j^k \to \overline{\boldsymbol{u}}_j \quad in \ H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \quad and \quad \boldsymbol{u}_j^k \to \overline{\boldsymbol{u}}_j \quad in \ L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$$

as $k \to \infty$ along a non-relabeled subsequence.

Proof. As mentioned before we proceed by induction. The initial step has already been established in Corollary 5.3.3.

Now, we assume that the statement is already verified for the index $(j-1) \in \mathbb{N}$. Our task is to prove that the assertion is true for the *j*-th eigenvectors and the associated eigenfunctions. In this regard, the Courant–Fischer representation of Theorem 5.2.2(b) will be a helpful tool.

For $k \in \mathbb{N}$, we fix the (j-1)-dimensional subspace of $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ that realizes the maximum in the Courant–Fischer representation discussed in Theorem 5.2.2(b), namely

$$V_k \coloneqq \langle \boldsymbol{w}_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k}, \dots, \boldsymbol{w}_{j-1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k} \rangle_{\mathrm{span}}.$$

Analogously, we define

$$V \coloneqq \langle \boldsymbol{w}_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \dots, \boldsymbol{w}_{j-1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \rangle_{\text{span}}.$$

Then by the induction hypothesis we know that for every i = 1, ..., j - 1, there exists a $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction $\overline{u}_i \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ to the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} such that

$$\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}} \rightharpoonup \overline{\boldsymbol{u}}_{i} \quad \text{in } H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}), \quad \text{and} \quad \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}} \rightarrow \overline{\boldsymbol{u}}_{i} \quad \text{in } L_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}),$$
 (5.3.6)

as $k \to \infty$ along a non-relabeled subsequence. As $\{\boldsymbol{w}_1^{\varphi_k}, \boldsymbol{w}_2^{\varphi_k}, \dots\} \subset L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ form an orthonormal basis we infer that

$$(\overline{\boldsymbol{u}}_m, \overline{\boldsymbol{u}}_l)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = 0, \qquad (5.3.7)$$

for $m \neq l$, using the convergence properties of the sequence $(\varphi_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ along with Lebesgue's convergence theorem. In particular, the family $\{\overline{u}_1, \ldots, \overline{u}_{j-1}\} \subset L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is linearly

independent, which yields that all eigenfunctions to eigenvalues strictly smaller than λ_j^{φ} are contained in its span $W \coloneqq \langle \overline{u}_1, \ldots, \overline{u}_{j-1} \rangle_{\text{span}}$. Hence, we conclude that

$$\min\left\{\frac{\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}\right)\rangle_{\mathbb{C}\left(\boldsymbol{\varphi}\right)}}{\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}\right)}^{2}}\right|\boldsymbol{u}\in W^{\perp,L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}\right)}\cap H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}), \boldsymbol{u}\neq\boldsymbol{0}\right\}\geq\lambda_{j}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}.$$
(5.3.8)

As the minimum is attained, we infer that we find a non-trivial function $v \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ with

$$(\boldsymbol{v}, \overline{\boldsymbol{u}}_i)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = 0, \tag{5.3.9}$$

for all $i = 1, \ldots, j - 1$ such that

$$\frac{\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{v}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{v}\right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}\left(\boldsymbol{\varphi}\right)}}{\left\|\boldsymbol{v}\right\|_{L^{2}_{\varphi}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}\right)}^{2}} = \lambda_{j}^{\varphi}.$$
(5.3.10)

Otherwise the inequality in (5.3.8) would be strict, which would be a contradiction to Theorem 5.2.2. This means we have shown the existence of a function

$$\boldsymbol{v} \in W^{\perp, L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d})} \cap H^{1}_{D}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}) \quad \text{with} \quad \boldsymbol{v} \neq \boldsymbol{0},$$
 (5.3.11)

fulfilling (5.3.10).

Let now the sequence $(\boldsymbol{v}_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ be defined by

$$\boldsymbol{v}_{k} \coloneqq \boldsymbol{v} - \sum_{i=1}^{j-1} \left(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi_{k}} \right)_{\rho(\varphi_{k})} \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi_{k}}.$$
(5.3.12)

for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$. By this construction, we immediately observe that

$$\boldsymbol{v}_k \in V_k^{\perp, L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)} \cap H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d).$$

We now intend to show that the convergences

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_k), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_k) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k)} \to \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})},$$
 (5.3.13)

$$\|\boldsymbol{v}_k\|_{L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)} \to \|\boldsymbol{v}\|_{L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)}, \qquad (5.3.14)$$

as $k \to \infty$, hold along a non-relabeled subsequence.

To verify (5.3.13), we consider the decomposition

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_{k}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_{k}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k})}$$

$$= \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k})} - 2 \left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}), \mathcal{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{j-1} \left(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k})} \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}}\right) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k})}$$

$$+ \left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\sum_{i=1}^{j-1} \left(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k})} \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\sum_{m=1}^{j-1} \left(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{w}_{m}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k})} \boldsymbol{w}_{m}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}}\right) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k})}.$$

$$(5.3.15)$$

For the first product on the right-hand side, we directly obtain the convergence

 $\left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{v}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{v}\right) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}\left(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}\right)} \rightarrow \left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{v}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{v}\right) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}\left(\boldsymbol{\varphi}\right)}, \quad \mathrm{as} \; k \rightarrow \infty,$

along a suitable subsequence. As the functions $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi_k}$ are $L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunctions, we obtain from (5.2.1) the following representation of the third product on the right-hand side of (5.3.15):

$$\begin{split} \left\langle \mathcal{E} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{j-1} \left(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi_{k}} \right)_{\rho(\varphi_{k})} \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi_{k}} \right), \mathcal{E} \left(\sum_{m=1}^{j-1} \left(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{w}_{m}^{\varphi_{k}} \right)_{\rho(\varphi_{k})} \boldsymbol{w}_{m}^{\varphi_{k}} \right) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi_{k})} \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^{j-1} \left(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi_{k}} \right)_{\rho(\varphi_{k})}^{2} \lambda_{i}^{\varphi_{k}}. \end{split}$$

As the sum takes only the indices i = 1, ..., j - 1 into account, we can again use the induction hypothesis to obtain

$$\sum_{i=1}^{j-1} \left(\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k} \right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k)}^2 \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k} \to \sum_{i=1}^{j-1} \left(\boldsymbol{v}, \overline{\boldsymbol{u}}_i \right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}^2 \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \quad \text{as } k \to \infty,$$

along a suitable subsequence. Hence, (5.3.9) directly yields that the third product on the right-hand side of (5.3.15) converges to zero. The second product can be handled similarly, and we can also show that it tends to zero as $k \to \infty$. In summary, we get

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_k), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_k) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k)} \to \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}, \quad \text{as } k \to \infty.$$

This proves (5.3.13). The claim (5.3.14) can easily be verified using the induction hypothesis.

In particular, since $v \neq 0$, we obtain that $v_k \neq 0$ for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$ sufficiently large. For such $k \in \mathbb{N}$, we obtain the estimate

$$\begin{split} \lambda_{j}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}} &= \min\left\{ \left. \frac{\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}\right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}\left(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}\right)}}{\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}\right)}^{2}} \right| \boldsymbol{u} \in V_{k}^{\perp, L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}\right)} \cap H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}), \boldsymbol{u} \neq \boldsymbol{0} \right\} \\ &\leq \frac{\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{v}_{k}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{v}_{k}\right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}\left(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}\right)}}{\|\boldsymbol{v}_{k}\|_{L^{2}_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}\right)}^{2}} \,. \end{split}$$

Using (5.3.13) and (5.3.14), we conclude from (5.3.10) that, along a non-relabeled subsequence,

$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} \lambda_j^{\varphi_k} \le \limsup_{k \to \infty} \frac{\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_k), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_k) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi_k)}}{\|\boldsymbol{v}_k\|_{L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)}^2} = \frac{\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)}}{\|\boldsymbol{v}\|_{L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)}^2} = \lambda_j^{\varphi}.$$
 (5.3.16)

In particular, this implies that the subsequence $(\lambda_j^{\varphi_k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ is bounded.

As in Theorem 5.2.2, for $k \in \mathbb{N}$, we consider the *j*-th basis function $\boldsymbol{w}_{j}^{\varphi_{k}}$ which is $L^{2}_{\varphi_{k}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d})$ -orthogonal to V_{k} . As a consequence of (5.3.16), due to the eigenvalue equation (5.2.1), the sequence $(\boldsymbol{w}_{j}^{\varphi_{k}})_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset H^{1}_{D}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d})$ is bounded. Applying the Banach–Alaoglu theorem, we can thus extract a subsequence such that

$$\boldsymbol{w}_{j}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}} \rightharpoonup \overline{\boldsymbol{w}} \quad \text{in } H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}), \quad \text{and} \quad \boldsymbol{w}_{j}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}} \rightarrow \overline{\boldsymbol{w}} \quad \text{in } L^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}),$$
 (5.3.17)

as $k \to \infty$, where $\overline{\boldsymbol{w}} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized. However, it is a priori not necessarily an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_j^{φ} , as the convergence of the corresponding eigenvalues is still unknown.

Proceeding as in Subsection 5.3.1, we want to show that

$$\lambda_j^{\varphi} \le \liminf_{k \to \infty} \lambda_j^{\varphi_k}.$$
(5.3.18)

As in the proof of Corollary 5.3.3 in combination with (5.3.16), we can then conclude the desired convergence $\lambda_i^{\varphi_k} \to \lambda_j^{\varphi}$ for the whole sequence as $k \to \infty$.

To verify (5.3.18), we first observe that due to the orthogonality of the basis functions, we have

$$(\boldsymbol{w}_{j}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}}, \boldsymbol{w}_{m}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k})} = 0,$$

for all $m \in \{1, \ldots, j-1\}$ and all $k \in \mathbb{N}$. Recalling the assumptions on $(\varphi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$, we can use (5.3.17) and (5.3.6) to infer that

$$\left(\overline{\boldsymbol{w}},\overline{\boldsymbol{u}}_{m}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}=0$$

for all $m \in \{1, \ldots, j-1\}$. Now let us choose $j^* \leq j-1$ as the maximal index such that $\lambda_{j^*}^{\varphi} < \lambda_j^{\varphi}$. By this choice, we know from the orthogonality (5.3.7) that

$$\langle \overline{oldsymbol{u}}_1,\ldots,\overline{oldsymbol{u}}_{j^*}
angle_{ ext{span}}=\langle oldsymbol{w}_1^arphi,\ldots,oldsymbol{w}_{j^*}^arphi
angle_{ ext{span}}\subset L^2_arphi(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d).$$

This leads to the representation

$$\overline{\boldsymbol{w}} = \sum_{m=1}^{\infty} \left(\overline{\boldsymbol{w}}, \boldsymbol{w}_m^{\varphi} \right)_{\rho(\varphi)} \boldsymbol{w}_m^{\varphi} = \sum_{m=j^*+1}^{\infty} \left(\overline{\boldsymbol{w}}, \boldsymbol{w}_m^{\varphi} \right)_{\rho(\varphi)} \boldsymbol{w}_m^{\varphi}.$$

As the series converges in $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, we can use (5.2.1) to obtain

$$\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{\boldsymbol{w}}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{\boldsymbol{w}}\right)
angle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = \sum_{m=j^*+1}^{\infty} \lambda_m^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \left(\overline{\boldsymbol{w}}, \boldsymbol{w}_m^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}^2 \ge \lambda_j^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}},$$

as $\overline{\boldsymbol{w}} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is $L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized.

Hence, it only remains to show that

$$\liminf_{k \to \infty} \lambda_j^{\varphi_k} \geq \langle \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{\boldsymbol{w}}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\overline{\boldsymbol{w}}\right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}.$$

This, however, can be proven completely analogously as in the proof of Lemma 5.3.1. In summary, we obtain the convergence

$$\lambda_j^{\varphi_k} \to \lambda_j^{\varphi}, \quad \text{as } k \to \infty,$$
(5.3.19)

along a non-relabeled subsequence. Since the limit does not depend on any subsequence extraction, this convergence holds true for the whole sequence. As in Corollary 5.3.3, we conclude that $\overline{w} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} .

Now if we replace the special choice $\boldsymbol{w}_{j}^{\varphi_{k}}$ by $\boldsymbol{u}_{j}^{k} \in H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d})$ being an arbitrary $L_{\varphi_{k}}^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d})$ normalized eigenfunction to the eigenvalue $\lambda_{j}^{\varphi_{k}}$, we again know that $(\boldsymbol{u}_{j}^{k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d})$ is bounded. Hence, we can extract a subsequence converging weakly in $H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d})$ and by proceeding as in Corollary 5.3.3, we use (5.3.19) to directly conclude that the weak limit is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_{j}^{φ} .

5.3.2. Local Lipschitz continuity of eigenvalues

The following lemma shows that all eigenvalues are locally Lipschitz continuous with respect to φ .

Lemma 5.3.5 (Local Lipschitz continuity of the eigenvalues). Let $i \in \mathbb{N}$ be any index and let $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be arbitrary. Then there exist $\delta_i^{\varphi}, C_{\varphi}^i > 0$ such that

$$\left|\lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}-\lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+\boldsymbol{h}}\right|\leq C_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^{i}\left\|\boldsymbol{h}\right\|_{H^{1}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N}
ight)\cap L^{\infty}\left(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N}
ight)},$$

for all $\mathbf{h} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ with $\|\mathbf{h}\|_{H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)} < \delta_i^{\varphi}$. This means that the mapping

$$\lambda_i: H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \to \mathbb{R}_{>0}, \quad \varphi \mapsto \lambda_i^{\varphi},$$

is locally Lipschitz continuous.

Proof. Let $\boldsymbol{w}_i \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ denote a $L_{\varphi}^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} . In the same fashion, let $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ denote a $L_{\varphi+h}^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction to the eigenvalue $\lambda_i^{\varphi+h}$. Then, if δ_i^{φ} is sufficiently small, we obtain the estimate

$$\begin{split} \left| (\lambda_i^{\varphi} - \lambda_i^{\varphi+h}) (\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_i)_{\rho(\varphi)} \right| &\leq \left| \lambda_i^{\varphi} (\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_i)_{\rho(\varphi)} - \lambda_i^{\varphi+h} (\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_i)_{\rho(\varphi+h)} \right| \\ &+ \left| \lambda_i^{\varphi+h} (\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_i)_{\rho(\varphi+h)} - \lambda_i^{\varphi+h} (\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_i)_{\rho(\varphi)} \right| \\ &= \left| \langle \mathcal{E} (\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h}), \mathcal{E} (\boldsymbol{w}_i) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi) - \mathbb{C}(\varphi+h)} \right| \\ &+ \left| \lambda_i^{\varphi+h} \Big((\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_i)_{\rho(\varphi+h)} - (\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_i)_{\rho(\varphi)} \Big) \right| \\ &\leq C_{\varphi}^i \left\| \boldsymbol{h} \right\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)}, \end{split}$$

where the last inequality holds due to the local Lipschitz continuity of \mathbb{C} and ρ , and the boundedness of $\lambda_i^{\varphi+h}$ which follows from Theorem 5.3.4. Note that the constant C_i^{φ} may depend on λ_i^{φ} but not on the eigenfunctions we have chosen, as they were assumed to be normalized.

Suppose now that there exists a zero sequence $(\mathbf{h}_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)$ such that

$$\left|\lambda_{i}^{\varphi}-\lambda_{i}^{\varphi+\boldsymbol{h}_{k}}\right|>k\left\|\boldsymbol{h}_{k}\right\|_{H^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})\cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})},$$

as $k \to \infty$. For the corresponding sequence of eigenfunctions $(\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+\boldsymbol{h}_k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset H_D^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ for the eigenvalues $(\lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+\boldsymbol{h}_k})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$, we know from Theorem 5.3.4 that we find a $L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ normalized eigenfunction $\overline{\boldsymbol{w}}$ to the eigenvalue $\lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}$ such that

$$\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+\boldsymbol{h}_k} \to \overline{\boldsymbol{w}} \quad \text{in } L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

as $k \to \infty$, up to subsequence extraction. In particular, for k sufficiently large, we know that the members of this subsequence satisfy

$$(\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+\boldsymbol{h}_k}, \overline{\boldsymbol{w}})_{
ho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} > rac{1}{2}$$

and thus,

$$k \|\boldsymbol{h}_k\|_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)\cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} < 2C_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^i \|\boldsymbol{h}_k\|_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)\cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)},$$

which is an obvious contradiction. This proves the claim.

5.3.3. A sign convention for eigenfunctions

In the previous analysis there was no need to assume that the eigenspaces are onedimensional. However, in Section 5.4, we want to show that the eigenvalues are Fréchetdifferentiable with respect to the phase-field. Therefore, it will be necessary to assume that for fixed $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ the eigenspace corresponding to the considered eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} is one-dimensional. In this case the eigenvalue is called *simple*.

Simplicity of λ_i^{φ} allows us to choose a corresponding eigenfunction $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ that is normalized with respect to the scalar product on $L_{\varphi}^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and *unique* up to multiplication by ± 1 . We call such an eigenfunction a *representative* corresponding to λ_i^{φ} .

In general, any eigenspace could be higher dimensional. For numerically motivated examples showing that even the simplicity of the first eigenvalue of a scalar elliptic regular PDE is no longer fulfilled in the vector-valued case, see [72]. However, in concrete applications, there are physical and numerical justifications for assuming simple eigenvalues. This is due to the fact that nature as well as numerical simulations on computers lead to perturbations of the case of equal eigenvalues.

As a classical two dimensional example to illustrate this behavior, an eigenvalue problem associated with the Laplacian subject to Dirichlet boundary conditions can be considered, as in Chapter 3. If the domain is a perfect circle, eigenvalues with higher multiplicity will occur. However, as soon as the perfect circular shape of the domain is perturbed by small imperfections, these eigenvalues will become different and simple. For more details see [150]. Apart from this theoretical discussion we have also seen in the numerical section of Chapter 3 a practical way to deal with multiple eigenvalues, see Remark 3.4.5.

In the following lemma, we will introduce a condition to fix a sequence of representatives whose elements $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi_k}$ are uniquely determined if $\varphi_k \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ is sufficiently close to φ . In particular, we see that it is possible to deduce simplicity of the eigenvalues $\lambda_i^{\varphi_k}$ in a suitable neighborhood of λ_i^{φ} .

Lemma 5.3.6. Let $i \in \mathbb{N}$ and $(\varphi_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be a sequence such that

$$\varphi_k \to \varphi \quad in \ H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^\infty(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N),$$

for $k \to \infty$. Moreover, we assume that λ_i^{φ} is a simple eigenvalue of (5.2.1) and let $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi}$ be a corresponding $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction.

Then for any $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$, we can find a $K_i^{\varepsilon} > 0$ such that for any $k > K_i^{\varepsilon}$, there exists a unique $L^2_{\varphi_k}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi_k} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ to the eigenvalue $\lambda_i^{\varphi_k}$ satisfying

$$(\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi_k}, \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi})_{\rho(\varphi)} > \varepsilon.$$
 (5.3.20)

In particular, the eigenvalues $\lambda_i^{\varphi_k}$ with $k > K_i^{\varepsilon}$ are simple.

Proof. Note that we did not make any assumptions on the simplicity of the eigenspaces corresponding to $\lambda_i^{\varphi_k}$ for $k \in \mathbb{N}$. However, this can be established if φ_k is close to φ by invoking the simplicity of the eigenspace corresponding to λ_i^{φ} and using the continuity properties known from Theorem 5.3.4.

In the following, we will assume, without loss of generality, that k is large enough to ensure that all eigenspaces to the eigenvalues $\lambda_i^{\varphi_k}$ are simple. If we are now able to find a sequence of representatives $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi_k}$ that fulfills (5.3.20) for a suitable $K_i^{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$, then the uniqueness assertion is clear since the eigenfunctions are normalized and their sign is fixed by (5.3.20).

To prove the existence of such a sequence, we argue once more by contradiction. Let $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$ be arbitrary and let us assume that there is no $K_i^{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{N}$ such that (5.3.20) is fulfilled. Hence, after possibly swapping some of the signs, we can extract a subsequence such that

$$\left| \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi_{k}}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi} \right)_{\rho(\varphi)} \right| \leq \varepsilon < 1, \quad \text{for all } k \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(5.3.21)

Using Theorem 5.3.4 we obtain a weak limit \overline{w} of a non-relabeled subsequence of $(w_i^{\varphi_k})_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ and infer from the simplicity of λ_i^{φ} that $\overline{w} = \pm w_i^{\varphi}$. Hence, using (5.3.21), we obtain

$$1 = \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = \pm \left(\overline{\boldsymbol{w}}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} < 1,$$

which is obviously a contradiction.

Eventually, this means that condition (5.3.20) allows us to pick a *unique* representative $\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi_{k}}$ for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$ sufficiently large such that the obtained sequence fulfills

$$\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k} \rightharpoonup \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \quad \text{in } H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

as $k \to \infty$, up to subsequence extraction.

The following corollary is a direct consequence of Lemma 5.3.6.

Corollary 5.3.7. For $i \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, we suppose that the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} is simple. Let w_i^{φ} be a $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} .

Then, for all $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $\delta > 0$ such that for all

$$\boldsymbol{h} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}) \cap H^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}) \quad \text{with} \quad \|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N})} < \delta$$

there exists a unique $L^2_{\varphi+h}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction $w_i^{\varphi+h}$ to the eigenvalue $\lambda_i^{\varphi+h}$ satisfying the condition

$$(\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+\boldsymbol{h}}, \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} > \varepsilon > 0.$$
 (5.3.22)

In particular, the eigenvalues $\lambda_i^{\varphi+h}$ are simple.

This means that, if **h** is sufficiently small, the signs of the eigenfunctions $w_i^{\varphi+h}$ can be uniquely fixed in accordance with the sign of w_i^{φ} by the sign condition (5.3.22).

5.3.4. Continuity of eigenfunctions

In view of the sign convention from Corollary 5.3.7, we can now prove the following continuity result.

Lemma 5.3.8 (Continuity of eigenfunctions to simple eigenvalues). Let $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be arbitrary and let w_i^{φ} denote a $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} which is assumed to be simple. For any $\varepsilon > 0$, we assume that $\delta > 0$, h and the eigenfunctions $w_i^{\varphi+h}$ to the eigenvalues $\lambda_i^{\varphi+h}$ are all chosen in such a way that the sign condition (5.3.22) is satisfied.

Then the eigenfunctions $\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+\boldsymbol{h}}$ are uniquely determined and it holds that

$$\left\|\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+\boldsymbol{h}}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right\|_{H_{D}^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}\to0,$$
(5.3.23)

as $\mathbf{h} \to \mathbf{0}$ in $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. This means that the mapping

$$\boldsymbol{w}_i: H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \to H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \quad \boldsymbol{\varphi} \mapsto \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}$$

is (strongly sequentially) continuous with respect to the norm on $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$.

Proof. Let $(\mathbf{h}_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be any arbitrary sequence satisfying

$$\|\boldsymbol{h}_k\|_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)\cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} < \delta \quad \text{for all } k \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(5.3.24)

Defining the sequence $(\varphi_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ by $\varphi_k := \varphi + h_k$ for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$, we can apply Theorem 5.3.4 to conclude that

$$\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi_k}} \rightarrow \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \quad \text{in } L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \text{ as } k \rightarrow \infty,$$

along a non-relabeled subsequence. However, as the limit does not depend on the extracted subsequence, this convergence even holds true for the whole sequence. Note that for this reasoning it is essential that all members of the sequence are fixed by the sign convention (5.3.22). As the sequence $(\mathbf{h}_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ was arbitrary, we further infer that

$$\|\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+\boldsymbol{h}} - \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} \to 0, \quad \text{as } \boldsymbol{h} \to \boldsymbol{0} \text{ in } H^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N}) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N}).$$
(5.3.25)

If we can now show that

$$\left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+\boldsymbol{h}}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+\boldsymbol{h}}\right)\right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)} \to 0,$$
 (5.3.26)

as $\boldsymbol{h} \to \boldsymbol{0}$ in $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, the prove is completed. To this end, let $\boldsymbol{h} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ with

$$\|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)\cap L^\infty(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} < \delta,$$

be arbitrary. We derive the identity

$$igg \langle \mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}-oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}
ight), \mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}-oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}
ight) igg
angle_{\mathbb{C}(arphi)} = \left[igg \langle \mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}
ight), \mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}-oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}
ight) igg
angle_{\mathbb{C}(arphi)} - igg \langle \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}-oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}) igg
angle_{\mathbb{C}(arphi)} - igg \langle \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}-oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}) igg
angle_{\mathbb{C}(arphi)} + igg \langle \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}), \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}) igg
angle_{\mathbb{C}(arphi)} + oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}) igg
angle_{\mathbb{C}(arphi)} + igg
angle_{\mathbb{C}(arphi)} + oldsymbol{w}_{i}^{arphi}+oldsymbol{h}) igg
angle_{\mathbb{C}(arphi)} + oldsymbol{h}) igg
angle$$

CHAPTER 5. ANALYSIS OF THE DIFFUSE INTERFACE PROBLEM

$$+ \left[\left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+\boldsymbol{h}}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+\boldsymbol{h}}) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi+\boldsymbol{h})} - \left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+\boldsymbol{h}}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+\boldsymbol{h}}\right) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)} \right]$$

The second summand on the right-hand side converges to 0 in $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ as $h \to 0$, since the norm $\|\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h}\|_{H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)}$ is bounded by a constant that may depend on δ but not on h, and \mathbb{C} is locally Lipschitz continuous. As $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi}$ and $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi+h}$ are eigenfunctions, they satisfy the state equation (5.2.1) and we thus get

$$\begin{split} &\left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right)\right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)} - \left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right)\right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi+h)} \\ &= \lambda_{i}^{\varphi}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right)_{\rho(\varphi)} - \lambda_{i}^{\varphi+h}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right)_{\rho(\varphi+h)} \\ &= \lambda_{i}^{\varphi}\left[\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right)_{\rho(\varphi)} - \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right)_{\rho(\varphi)}\right] \\ &+ \lambda_{i}^{\varphi}\left[\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right)_{\rho(\varphi)} - \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right)_{\rho(\varphi+h)}\right] \\ &+ \left[\lambda_{i}^{\varphi}-\lambda_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right]\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}-\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi+h}\right)_{\rho(\varphi+h)}. \end{split}$$

Here, the first summand converges to zero because of (5.3.25). The second summand converges to zero due to the local Lipschitz continuity of ρ and the last summand converges to zero as a consequence of Theorem 5.3.4. This verifies (5.3.26) and thus, the proof is complete.

5.4. Differentiability of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions

5.4.1. A formal consideration

First of all, we want to discuss the desired differentiability results formally. To obtain the Fréchet-derivative of the functional

$$\lambda_i: H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \to \mathbb{R}_{>0}, \quad \varphi \mapsto \lambda_i^{\varphi},$$

for $i \in \mathbb{N}$, we formally differentiate the state equation in the Gâteaux sense. If \boldsymbol{w} is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} , we have

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \int_{\Omega} \rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \boldsymbol{w} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d).$$
 (5.4.1)

Computing the first variation of (5.4.1) with respect to φ in the direction $h \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, and choosing w and η as the $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction w_i^{φ} afterwards, we get

$$\left(\lambda_{i}^{\varphi}\right)'\boldsymbol{h} = \left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi})\right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)\boldsymbol{h}} - \lambda_{i}^{\varphi} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\varphi)\boldsymbol{h} \left|\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}\right|^{2} \mathrm{d}x.$$
(5.4.2)

Moreover, firstly plugging $\boldsymbol{w} = \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi}$ into (5.4.1), and then computing the first variation with respect to φ in the direction $\boldsymbol{h} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ reveals that the formal
derivative $\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}
ight)' \boldsymbol{h}$ of $\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}$ has to fulfill the equation

$$\left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}\right)'\boldsymbol{h}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{\eta}\right)\right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)} - \lambda_{i}^{\varphi} \int_{\Omega} \rho(\varphi) \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}\right)'\boldsymbol{h} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \,\mathrm{d}x$$

$$= -\left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta})\right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)\boldsymbol{h}} + \lambda_{i}^{\varphi} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\varphi)\boldsymbol{h}\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \,\mathrm{d}x$$

$$+ \left(\lambda_{i}^{\varphi}\right)'\boldsymbol{h} \int_{\Omega} \rho(\varphi)\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \,\mathrm{d}x.$$

$$(5.4.3)$$

In the following, we intend to verify these results rigorously. We already see that formula (5.4.2) is a priori not well-defined if there are at least two orthogonal eigenfunctions to the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} , i.e., if λ_i^{φ} is not simple. In the following approach, we will see that the simplicity of eigenvalues will play a crucial role in our analysis.

5.4.2. Semi-differentiability of the first eigenvalue

In [141, Section 4.2], the concept of *semi-differentiability* is introduced and applied to the first eigenvalue of an abstract problem discussed there. Semi-differentiability is a concept similar to Gateâux-differentiability, see Section 2.2.2, but the limit does not need to fulfill any linearity or continuity assumptions, and the variation is only performed along a *fixed positive direction*. The advantage becomes clear by the following example presented in [108, Section 2.5]. We consider the matrix-valued function

$$A: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}^{2 \times 2}, \quad A(t) = \begin{pmatrix} 1-t & 0\\ 0 & 1+t \end{pmatrix},$$

whose first eigenvalue

$$\lambda_1 : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}, \quad \lambda_1^t = 1 - |t|$$

is not simple at t = 0. Of course, λ_1 is not classically differentiable in t = 0, but we still obtain a well defined limit

$$\lim_{\substack{t \to 0 \\ t > 0}} \frac{1 - |t| - 1}{t} = -1.$$

This means we can still compute some sort of derivative in a fixed positive direction.

We now give a precise definition of semi-differentiability which can be found, e.g., in [141, Definition 4.6].

Definition 5.4.1 (Definition of semi-differentiability). Let X, Y be Banach spaces and let $D \subseteq X$ be an open subset. Then the map $T : D \to Y$ is called semi-differentiable at the point $x \in D$ if for all $h \in X$, there exists $y(x, h) \in Y$ such that

$$\lim_{\substack{t \to 0 \\ t > 0}} \frac{T(x+th) - T(x)}{t} = y(x,h).$$

In this case we write T'(x)h = y(x,h) to denote the semi-derivative of T at the point x with respect to the direction h.

We want to show that in our problem the first eigenvalue also fulfills this weaker notion of differentiability, which will be enough to deduce first-order necessary optimality conditions for the first eigenvalue as we only want to derive convex combinations where t > 0.

The advantage of this approach is that we do not have to assume simplicity of the first eigenvalue in order to obtain semi-differentiability, whereas as illustrated in Section 5.4.1, we need such simplicity assumptions to obtain classical differentiability.

The semi-differentiability of the first eigenvalue is established by the following lemma.

Theorem 5.4.2 (Semi-differentiability of the first eigenvalue). Let $\varphi, h \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be arbitrary and let us define

$$(\lambda_{1}^{\varphi})'\boldsymbol{h} \coloneqq \inf \left\{ \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)\boldsymbol{h}} - \lambda_{1}^{\varphi} (\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u})_{\rho'(\varphi)\boldsymbol{h}} \middle| \begin{array}{l} \boldsymbol{u} \in H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}) \text{ is an} \\ eigenfunction \text{ to } \lambda_{1}^{\varphi} \\ with \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\varphi}^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d})} = 1 \end{array} \right\}.$$
(5.4.4)

Then we have

$$\lim_{\substack{t \to 0 \\ t > 0}} \frac{\lambda_1^{\varphi + th} - \lambda_1^{\varphi}}{t} = \left(\lambda_1^{\varphi}\right)' h$$

and thus, the eigenvalue λ_1^{φ} is semi-differentiable with respect to φ .

Proof. In this proof, the letter C denotes generic positive constants that may depend on φ and may change their value from line to line. We first prove that the infimum in (5.4.4) is actually attained by a minimizer. To this end, let $u \in F_{ad}$ be arbitrary, where the feasible set is given as

$$F_{\mathrm{ad}} \coloneqq \left\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \, \middle| \begin{array}{l} \boldsymbol{u} \text{ is an eigenfunction to } \lambda_1^{\varphi} \\ \text{with } \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)} = 1 \end{array} \right\}$$

By the differentiability and the local Lipschitz continuity of \mathbb{C} , we infer that there exists $t_0 > 0$ such that for all $t < t_0$,

$$-C \|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})\cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})} \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}$$

$$\leq -\left|\frac{\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h})} - \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}}{t}\right| \qquad (5.4.5)$$

$$\leq 1 + \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{h}}.$$

Using (5.2.1), we conclude that

$$\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{H^1_D(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)}^2 \le C\lambda_1^{\varphi} \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{u} \in F_{\text{ad}}.$$
(5.4.6)

Moreover, due to (2.1.19) and (2.1.20), we have

$$\left| (\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u})_{\rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{h}} \right| \le C \, \|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)} \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{u} \in F_{\text{ad}}.$$
(5.4.7)

Eventually, combining the above estimates, we conclude that

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)\boldsymbol{h}} - \lambda_1^{\varphi} (\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u})_{\rho'(\varphi)\boldsymbol{h}}$$

$$\geq -C\lambda_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \left\| \boldsymbol{h} \right\|_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} - 1 \ > -\infty$$

for all $u \in F_{ad}$. This directly implies that the infimum $(\lambda_1^{\varphi})'h$ exists. Hence, we can find a minimizing sequence $(\boldsymbol{u}_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \subset F_{ad}$ such that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \left[\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}_n), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}_n) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{h}} - \lambda_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \left(\boldsymbol{u}_n, \boldsymbol{u}_n \right)_{\rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{h}} \right] = \left(\lambda_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \right)' \boldsymbol{h}.$$

Due to (5.4.6), there exists $\boldsymbol{u}^* \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ such that

$$\boldsymbol{u}_n \rightarrow \boldsymbol{u}^* \quad \text{in } H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \quad \text{and} \quad \boldsymbol{u}_n \rightarrow \boldsymbol{u}^* \quad \text{in } L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$$

as $n \to \infty$, up to a subsequence extraction. In particular, this implies that $u^* \in F_{ad}$ which leads to

$$\left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{u}_n-oldsymbol{u}^*
ight),\mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{u}_n-oldsymbol{u}^*
ight)
ight
angle _{\mathbb{C}\left(arphi
ight)}=\lambda_1^{oldsymbol{arphi}}\left(oldsymbol{u}_n-oldsymbol{u}^*,oldsymbol{u}_n-oldsymbol{u}^*
ight)
ight
angle _{
ho\left(arphi
ight)}$$

This implies that $u_n \to u^*$ even strongly in $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. In particular we obtain

$$egin{aligned} & (\lambda_1^{m{arphi}})'\,m{h} = \lim_{n o \infty} \left[\langle \mathcal{E}(m{u}_n), \mathcal{E}(m{u}_n)
angle_{\mathbb{C}'(m{arphi})m{h}} - \lambda_1^{m{arphi}}\,(m{u}_n, m{u}_n)_{
ho'(m{arphi})m{h}}
ight] \ & = \langle \mathcal{E}(m{u}^*), \mathcal{E}(m{u}^*)
angle_{\mathbb{C}'(m{arphi})m{h}} - \lambda_1^{m{arphi}}\,(m{u}^*, m{u}^*)_{
ho'(m{arphi})m{h}} \,. \end{aligned}$$

Hence, the infimum is attained at $\boldsymbol{u}^* \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. To prove

$$\lim_{\substack{t \to 0\\t>0}} \frac{1}{t} \left| \lambda_1^{\varphi+th} - \lambda_1^{\varphi} - (\lambda_1^{\varphi})'[th] \right| = 0,$$
(5.4.8)

it suffices to show that there exist functions $f, g : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ with $f, g \in o(t)$ as $t \to 0$ such that for all t > 0,

$$\lambda_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h}} - \lambda_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} - (\lambda_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}})'[t\boldsymbol{h}] \le f(t), \qquad (5.4.9)$$

$$-\lambda_1^{\varphi+th} + \lambda_1^{\varphi} + (\lambda_1^{\varphi})'[th] \le g(t).$$
(5.4.10)

By the construction of u^* , we first observe that

$$\begin{split} \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h}} &- \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} - (\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}})'[t\boldsymbol{h}] \\ &= \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h}} - \langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}\right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} - \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})t\boldsymbol{h}} + \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\left(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}, \boldsymbol{u}^{*}\right)_{\rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})t\boldsymbol{h}}, \end{split}$$

since u^* is an $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_1^{φ} . We compute

$$\begin{split} \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h}} &- \langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}\right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} - \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})t\boldsymbol{h}} + \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\left(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}, \boldsymbol{u}^{*}\right)_{\rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})t\boldsymbol{h}} \\ &= \left(\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} - \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h}}\right) \left(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}, \boldsymbol{u}^{*}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h})-\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} + \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h})-\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})-\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})t\boldsymbol{h}} \\ &- \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\left(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}, \boldsymbol{u}^{*}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h})-\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})-\rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})t\boldsymbol{h}} + \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h}}\left(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}, \boldsymbol{u}^{*}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h})} - \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h})}. \end{split}$$

Now the first three summands on the right-hand side are clearly in o(t) as $t \to 0$ since the eigenvalues converge, and the functions ρ and \mathbb{C} are differentiable and locally Lipschitz

continuous. For the remaining summands we can use the Courant–Fischer representation for the first eigenvalue which yields

$$\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h}} = \min\left\{\frac{\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h})}}{\|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h}}^{2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}} \middle| \boldsymbol{u} \in H_{D}^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d}), \right\} \leq \frac{\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{*}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h})}}{\|\boldsymbol{u}^{*}\|_{L_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h}}^{2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}^{2}}$$

This implies

$$\lambda_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h}} \left(\boldsymbol{u}^*, \boldsymbol{u}^*\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h})} - \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^*), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^*) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t\boldsymbol{h})} \leq 0,$$

and thus, (5.4.9) is established.

To prove (5.4.10), we argue by contradiction and assume that (5.4.10) does not hold. Then, there exists $\varepsilon > 0$ and a sequence $(t_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset (0, 1]$ with $t_k \to 0$ as $k \to \infty$ such that for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$-\lambda_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_k\boldsymbol{h}}+\lambda_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}+(\lambda_1^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}})'[t_k\boldsymbol{h}]\geq\varepsilon t_k.$$

Then, according to Theorem 5.3.4, there exists a $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction \boldsymbol{u} to the eigenvalue λ_1^{φ} , as well as a sequence $(\boldsymbol{u}^{\varphi+t_k\boldsymbol{h}})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ consisting of $L^2_{\varphi+t_k\boldsymbol{h}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunctions to the eigenvalues $(\lambda_1^{\varphi+t_k\boldsymbol{h}})_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ such that

$$\boldsymbol{u}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_k\boldsymbol{h}} \rightharpoonup \boldsymbol{u} \quad \text{in } H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \quad \text{and} \quad \boldsymbol{u}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_k\boldsymbol{h}} \rightarrow \boldsymbol{u} \quad \text{in } L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$$
 (5.4.11)

as $k \to \infty$, along a non-relabeled subsequence. Recalling the definition of $(\lambda_1^{\varphi})' h$, we infer that

$$\begin{split} &-\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}+\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}+(\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}})'[t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}]\\ &=-\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}(\boldsymbol{u}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}},\boldsymbol{u}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h})}+\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}+(\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}})'[t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}]\\ &\leq-\langle\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}),\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h})}+\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}+\langle\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}),\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}\\ &-\lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{u})_{\rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}\,. \end{split}$$

Recalling the identities

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, a straightforward computation reveals that

$$\begin{split} &-\lambda_{1}^{\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}+\lambda_{1}^{\varphi}+(\lambda_{1}^{\varphi})'[t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}]\\ &\leq \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}),\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}+\mathbb{C}(\varphi)-\mathbb{C}(\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h})}+\lambda_{1}^{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{u})_{\rho(\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h})-\rho(\varphi)-\rho'(\varphi)t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}\\ &+\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}),\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}-\boldsymbol{u}^{\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h})-\mathbb{C}(\varphi)-\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}\\ &+\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}),\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}-\boldsymbol{u}^{\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}+\lambda_{1}^{\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{u}-\boldsymbol{u}^{\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}})_{\rho(\varphi)-\rho(\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h})}\\ &+(\lambda_{1}^{\varphi}-\lambda_{1}^{\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}})(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{u}-\boldsymbol{u}^{\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}})_{\rho(\varphi)}+(\lambda_{1}^{\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h}}-\lambda_{1}^{\varphi})(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{u})_{\rho(\varphi+t_{k}\boldsymbol{h})-\rho(\varphi)}.\end{split}$$

Recalling the convergence property (5.4.11), that ρ and \mathbb{C} are of class C_{loc}^1 , that $\varphi \mapsto \lambda_1^{\varphi}$ is locally Lipschitz continuous according to Lemma 5.3.5, and that

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\cdot) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{h}} \in \left(H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \right)^*,$$

we conclude that the right-hand side belongs to $o(t_k)$ as $k \to \infty$.

On the other hand we assumed

$$\varepsilon t_k \leq -\lambda_1^{\varphi+t_k h} + \lambda_1^{\varphi} + (\lambda_1^{\varphi})'[t_k h],$$

which is obviously a contradiction as the inequality cannot hold for k sufficiently large. This proves (5.4.10).

Now, (5.4.8) directly follows from (5.4.9) and (5.4.10) and thus, the proof is complete. \Box

5.4.3. Fréchet-differentiability of eigenvalues and eigenfunctions

If the considered eigenvalue is simple, we can even obtain stronger differentiability results in the Fréchet sense. To be precise, if for $i \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} associated with φ is simple, then λ_i^{φ} and any fixed $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi}$ are even Fréchet-differentiable with respect to φ . This is established by the following theorem:

Theorem 5.4.3 (Fréchet-differentiability of simple eigenvalues and their eigenfunctions). Let $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be arbitrary and suppose that for $i \in \mathbb{N}$, the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} is simple. We further fix a $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction w_i^{φ} to the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} .

Then there exist constants $\delta_i^{\varphi}, r_i^{\varphi} > 0$ such that the operator

$$\begin{split} S_i^{\varphi} &: B_{\delta_i^{\varphi}}(\varphi) \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \to B_{r_i^{\varphi}}((\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi}, \lambda_i^{\varphi})) \subset H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R}, \\ \boldsymbol{\vartheta} &\mapsto (\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\vartheta}, \lambda_i^{\vartheta}), \end{split}$$

is well-defined and continuously Fréchet-differentiable. Here, $\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\vartheta}$ denotes the unique $L^{2}_{\vartheta}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d})$ -normalized eigenfunction to the eigenvalue λ_{i}^{ϑ} satisfying the sign condition (5.3.22) written for $\boldsymbol{h} = \vartheta - \boldsymbol{\varphi}$.

Moreover, for any $\mathbf{h} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, the Fréchet-derivative $(\lambda_i^{\vartheta})'\mathbf{h}$ of the eigenvalue λ_i^{ϑ} at $\vartheta \in B_{\delta_i^{\varphi}}(\varphi)$ in the direction \mathbf{h} reads as

$$\left(\lambda_{i}^{\vartheta}\right)'\boldsymbol{h} \coloneqq \left(S_{i,2}^{\varphi}(\vartheta)\right)'\boldsymbol{h} = \left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\vartheta}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\vartheta})\right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\vartheta)\boldsymbol{h}} - \lambda_{i}^{\vartheta} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\vartheta)\boldsymbol{h} \left|\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\vartheta}\right|^{2} \mathrm{d}x, \qquad (5.4.12)$$

and the Fréchet-derivative $(\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h} := (S_{i,1}^{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}))'\boldsymbol{h} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ of the corresponding eigenfunction $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}$ at $\boldsymbol{\vartheta}$ in the direction \boldsymbol{h} is the unique solution of

$$\left\langle \mathcal{E}((\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})} - \lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \int_{\Omega} \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$= -\left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}} + \lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$+ (\lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h} \int_{\Omega} \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

$$(5.4.13)$$

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, that fulfills

$$\left((\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h},\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})} = -\frac{1}{2}\int_{\Omega}\rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}\left|\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}\right|^{2}dx.$$
(5.4.14)

To prove this theorem, we intend to apply the implicit function theorem (see, e.g., [159, Theorem 4.B]). Therefore, it is essential to show a bijectivity condition. In our setting this condition will be fulfilled if a certain PDE resulting from the eigenvalue equations has a unique solution. To show this existence and uniqueness we need to apply the Fredholm alternative established by Lemma 5.4.4.

In the following, we use the space

$$H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \coloneqq \left(H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)\right)^*$$

along with the canonical embedding

$$L^{2}_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}) \hookrightarrow H^{-1}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^{d}), \quad \boldsymbol{v} \mapsto \left(\boldsymbol{\eta} \mapsto (\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\eta})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}\right).$$
 (5.4.15)

In particular, the duality pairing is given by

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1} = (\cdot, \cdot)_{\rho(\varphi)}$$

Lemma 5.4.4 (Fredholm alternative for the eigenvalue problem). Let $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be arbitrary and suppose that for $i \in \mathbb{N}$, the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} is simple. We further fix a $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi}$ to the eigenvalue λ_i^{φ} .

Then there exists a solution $\boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ of the equation

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} - \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\eta})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = \langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1},$$
 (5.4.16)

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ if and only if $\boldsymbol{f} \in H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ fulfills

$$\langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1} = 0$$

In this case, there is a unique solution \mathbf{u}^{\perp} in $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \cap \langle \mathbf{w}_i^{\varphi} \rangle_{\text{span}}^{\perp, L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)}$, and any other solution can be expressed as $\mathbf{u}^{\perp} + \alpha \mathbf{w}_i^{\varphi}$ for some $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$.

Proof. Suppose that $\boldsymbol{f} \in H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Then, $\boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is a solution of (5.4.16) if and only if

$$\left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{u}
ight),\mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{\eta}
ight)
ight
angle _{\mathbb{C}\left(arphi
ight)}=\left\langle \lambda_{i}^{arphi}oldsymbol{u}+oldsymbol{f},oldsymbol{\eta}
ight
angle _{H^{-1},H^{1}},$$

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. As

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\cdot), \mathcal{E}(\cdot) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)} : H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \to \mathbb{R},$$

is a continuous, coercive bi-linear form, we are able to define a continuous and compact operator

$$L^{-1}: H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \to H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \hookrightarrow H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \quad \boldsymbol{g} \mapsto \boldsymbol{u^g},$$

that maps any right-hand side $g \in H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ onto its unique solution $u^g \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ of

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}^{\boldsymbol{g}}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = \langle \boldsymbol{g}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^{1}},$$
(5.4.17)

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$.

In the following we understand $H^{-1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)$ as a Hilbert space endowed with the scalar product

$$(\boldsymbol{g},\boldsymbol{h})_{L^{-1}}\coloneqq \langle \mathcal{E}(L^{-1}\boldsymbol{g}), \mathcal{E}(L^{-1}\boldsymbol{h}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}.$$

Indeed, this defines a scalar product as L^{-1} is injective. Note that due to (5.4.17) and the the fact that $\langle \mathcal{E}(\cdot), \mathcal{E}(\cdot) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)}$ is a scalar product on $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, the norm induced by $(\cdot, \cdot)_{L^{-1}}$ is equivalent to the canonical operator norm on $H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, which guarantees completeness of this space with respect to this new scalar product.

In the following, we write $R(\cdot)$ and $N(\cdot)$ denote the range and the null space of a linear operator, respectively. It is easy to see that L^{-1} is self-adjoint with respect to this scalar product. Furthermore the following equivalences are follow by a straightforward computation:

$$\exists \boldsymbol{u} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \text{ that solves } (5.4.16), \Leftrightarrow \quad \exists \boldsymbol{u} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d): \quad \boldsymbol{u} - \lambda_i^{\varphi} L^{-1} \boldsymbol{u} = L^{-1} \boldsymbol{f},$$
 (5.4.18)

$$\Leftrightarrow \quad L^{-1} \boldsymbol{f} \in R(Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi} L^{-1}).$$

Since L^{-1} is compact, we have that

$$Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi} L^{-1} : H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \to H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

is a Fredholm operator. In particular, we thus know that

$$R(Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi} L^{-1}) \subset H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

is closed and

$$R(Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi}L^{-1}) = N(Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi}L^{-1})^{\perp, H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)}.$$

Since L^{-1} is self-adjoint, we infer that

$$L^{-1}\boldsymbol{f} \in R(Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi}L^{-1}) \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \forall \boldsymbol{v} \in N(Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi}L^{-1}) : \ (L^{-1}\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{v})_{L^{-1}} = 0, \\ \Leftrightarrow \quad \forall \boldsymbol{v} \in N(Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi}L^{-1}) : \ (\boldsymbol{f}, L^{-1}\boldsymbol{v})_{L^{-1}} = 0.$$
(5.4.19)

It further holds that

$$\begin{split} \boldsymbol{v} &\in N(Id - \lambda_{i}^{\varphi}L^{-1}) \\ \Leftrightarrow \quad \forall \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}) : \ \lambda_{i}^{\varphi} \langle L^{-1}\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^{1}} = \langle \boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^{1}} \\ \Leftrightarrow \quad \forall \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}) : \ \lambda_{i}^{\varphi} (L^{-1}\boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{\eta})_{\rho(\varphi)} = \langle \mathcal{E}(L^{-1}\boldsymbol{v}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)} \\ \Leftrightarrow \quad L^{-1}\boldsymbol{v} \in H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}) \text{ is an eigenfunction to the eigenvalue } \lambda_{i}^{\varphi} \\ \Leftrightarrow \quad L^{-1}\boldsymbol{v} \in \langle \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi} \rangle_{\text{span}} \subset L_{\varphi}^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}), \end{split}$$

where the last equivalence holds since λ_i^{φ} was assumed to be simple and therefore, the corresponding eigenspace is one-dimensional. In view of (5.4.19), this means that

$$L^{-1}\boldsymbol{f} \in R(Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi}L^{-1}) \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \forall \boldsymbol{v} \in N(Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi}L^{-1}) : \ (\boldsymbol{f}, L^{-1}\boldsymbol{v})_{L^{-1}} = 0$$

$$\Leftrightarrow \quad (\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi})_{L^{-1}} = 0.$$
(5.4.20)

We further know that

$$L^{-1} \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} = rac{1}{\lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}} \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d).$$

Hence, since $L^{-1}\boldsymbol{f}$ is a solution of (5.4.17), we have

$$(\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi})_{L^{-1}} = \left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(L^{-1}\boldsymbol{f}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(L^{-1}\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}\right) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)}$$

= $\left\langle \boldsymbol{f}, L^{-1}\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi} \right\rangle_{H^{-1}, H^{1}} = \frac{1}{\lambda_{i}^{\varphi}} \left\langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi} \right\rangle_{H^{-1}, H^{1}}.$ (5.4.21)

Combining (5.4.18), (5.4.20) and (5.4.21), we conclude that

$$\begin{aligned} \exists \, \boldsymbol{u} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \text{ that solves } (5.4.16) \\ \Leftrightarrow \quad L^{-1} \boldsymbol{f} \in R(Id - \lambda_i^{\varphi} L^{-1}) \\ \Leftrightarrow \quad \langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1} = 0. \end{aligned}$$

This proves the first assertion.

Let us now assume that $\langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1} = 0$ and let

$$P_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}: L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \to \langle \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \rangle_{\mathrm{span}} \subset L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

denote the orthogonal projection onto the linear subspace $\langle \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi} \rangle_{\text{span}}$ with respect to the scalar product on $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. For any solution $\boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ of (5.4.16) we obtain from the decomposition $\boldsymbol{u} = (\boldsymbol{u} - P_i^{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{u})) + P_i^{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{u})$ that

$$\langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1} = \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u} - P_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{u})), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} - \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{u} - P_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{u}), \boldsymbol{\eta})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}.$$

Hence, it also holds that

$$\boldsymbol{u}^{\perp} \coloneqq \boldsymbol{u} - P_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{u}) \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \cap \langle \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \rangle_{\text{span}}^{\perp, L^2_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)}$$

fulfills equality (5.4.16). Uniqueness of the solution u^{\perp} follows from the simplicity of λ_i^{φ} and the linearity of equation (5.4.16). In particular, any solution $u \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ can be expressed as

$$\boldsymbol{u} = \boldsymbol{u}^{\perp} + P_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{u}) = \boldsymbol{u}^{\perp} + \alpha \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}$$

for some $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$. This completes the proof.

We can now use the Fredholm alternative to prove Theorem 5.4.3.

Proof of Theorem 5.4.3. As mentioned above, we intend to apply the implicit function theorem to prove the assertion. To this end, we define the operator

$$\begin{split} F: \left(H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)\right) \times H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R} \to H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R}, \\ (\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda) \mapsto \begin{pmatrix} -\nabla \cdot \mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}) - \lambda \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{w} \\ (\boldsymbol{w}, \boldsymbol{w})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})} - 1 \end{pmatrix} \end{split}$$

Here we canonically understand the first component of the right-hand side as an element of $H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, i.e.,

$$\langle F_1(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda), \boldsymbol{\eta} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1_D} = \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})} - \lambda (\boldsymbol{w}, \boldsymbol{\eta})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})},$$

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. First of all, it is clear that $\boldsymbol{\varphi} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, the eigenvalue $\lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \in \mathbb{R}$ and the corresponding representative $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ satisfy

$$F\left(\boldsymbol{\varphi}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right) = \mathbf{0}.$$

To apply the implicit function theorem, we need to show that F is of class C^1 on a suitable neighborhood of $(\varphi, w_i^{\varphi}, \lambda_i^{\varphi})$. For this purpose, we show that all partial Fréchet-derivatives are continuous at any point in the domain of definition of F, because by Theorem 2.2.6 this then yields the desired Fréchet-differentiability.

Formally computing the partial derivatives at a point

$$(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda) \in \left(H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)\right) \times H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R},$$

in the direction

$$(\boldsymbol{h}, \boldsymbol{u}, \mu) \in (H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)) \times H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R},$$

gives

$$\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} F_1(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda) \boldsymbol{h} = -\nabla \cdot \mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}) - \lambda \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \boldsymbol{w}, \qquad (5.4.22a)$$

$$\partial_{\boldsymbol{w}} F_1(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda) \boldsymbol{u} = -\nabla \cdot \mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) - \lambda \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{u}, \qquad (5.4.22b)$$

$$\partial_{\lambda} F_1(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda) \mu = -\mu \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{w}, \qquad (5.4.22c)$$

$$\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} F_2(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda) \boldsymbol{h} = \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} |\boldsymbol{w}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x, \qquad (5.4.22\mathrm{d})$$

$$\partial_{\boldsymbol{w}} F_2(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda) \boldsymbol{u} = 2 \int_{\Omega} \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{w} \cdot \boldsymbol{u} \, \mathrm{d}x,$$
 (5.4.22e)

$$\partial_{\lambda} F_2(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda) \mu = 0, \qquad (5.4.22f)$$

where the first two identities are to be understood in a weak sense. We can rigorously prove that the above expressions are actually the partial Fréchet-derivatives. Here, we will present a detailed proof only for (5.4.22a) as all other derivatives can be verified analogously. We first notice that for any fixed $(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda) \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \times$ $H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R}$, it holds that

$$\left[\boldsymbol{h}\mapsto\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}F_{1}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta},\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)\boldsymbol{h}\right]\in\mathcal{L}\left(H^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})\cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N}),H^{-1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})\right).$$
(5.4.23)

Indeed, the linearity of the above mapping is clear and the boundedness properties (2.1.19) and (2.1.25) of \mathbb{C} and ρ , respectively, along with Hölder's inequality imply the existence of a constant C > 0 such that

$$\begin{split} \|\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} F_{1}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda)\|_{\mathcal{L}(H^{1} \cap L^{\infty}, H^{-1})} \\ &= \sup_{\|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^{1} \cap L^{\infty}} = 1} \sup_{\|\boldsymbol{\eta}\|_{H^{1}_{D}} = 1} \left| \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}} + \lambda \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \boldsymbol{w} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &\leq C \|\boldsymbol{w}\|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d})} \,. \end{split}$$

It further holds that

$$\begin{split} \|F_{1}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}+\boldsymbol{h},\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)-F_{1}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta},\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)-\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}F_{1}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta},\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^{-1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} \\ &\leq \sup_{\|\boldsymbol{\eta}\|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}=1} \left|\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}),\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}+\boldsymbol{h})}-\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}),\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})}-\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}),\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}}\right| \\ &+\sup_{\|\boldsymbol{\eta}\|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}=1}|\lambda|\int_{\Omega}\left|\rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}+\boldsymbol{h})-\rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})-\rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}\right||\boldsymbol{w}\cdot\boldsymbol{\eta}| \,\,\mathrm{d}x. \end{split}$$

Now, proceeding similarly as in [32, Proof of Theorem 3.3], we invoke the local Lipschitz continuity of the first derivatives of \mathbb{C} and ρ to conclude that

$$\begin{split} & \left\|\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}+\boldsymbol{h}) - \mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) - \mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}\right\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})} \in o\left(\|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})}\right), \\ & \left\|\rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}+\boldsymbol{h}) - \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) - \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}\right\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})} \in o\left(\|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})}\right). \end{split}$$

Hence, Hölder's inequality yields

$$\|F_1(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}+\boldsymbol{h},\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)-F_1(\boldsymbol{\vartheta},\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)-\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}F_1(\boldsymbol{\vartheta},\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^{-1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)}\in o\left(\|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)\cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)}\right),$$

which proves that $\partial_{\vartheta}F_1(\vartheta, w, \lambda)$ is indeed the partial derivative of F_1 with respect to ϑ in the Fréchet sense.

In the light of Theorem 2.2.6 it remains to prove the continuity of the partial Fréchetderivatives. Here we also present the proof only for (5.4.22a) as the continuity of the other partial derivatives can be established similarly. Let $(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_n, \boldsymbol{w}_n, \lambda_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ denote any sequence in $(H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)) \times H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R}$ satisfying

$$(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_n, \boldsymbol{w}_n, \lambda_n) \to (\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{w}, \lambda) \quad \text{in } \left(H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \right) \times H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R},$$

for $n \to \infty$. Then it holds that

$$\sup_{\|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^{1}\cap L^{\infty}}=1} \|\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}F_{1}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{n},\boldsymbol{w}_{n},\lambda_{n})\boldsymbol{h}-\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}F_{1}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta},\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^{-1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})}$$

$$\leq \sup_{\|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^{1}\cap L^{\infty}}=1} \sup_{\|\boldsymbol{\eta}\|_{H^{1}_{D}}=1} \left|\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n}),\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{n})\boldsymbol{h}}-\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}),\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta})\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}}\right|$$

$$+ \sup_{\|\boldsymbol{h}\|_{H^{1}\cap L^{\infty}}=1} \sup_{\|\boldsymbol{\eta}\|_{H^{1}_{D}}=1} \left|\int_{\Omega}\lambda_{n}\rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{n})\boldsymbol{h}\boldsymbol{w}_{n}\cdot\boldsymbol{\eta}\,\mathrm{d}x-\int_{\Omega}\lambda\rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}\boldsymbol{w}\cdot\boldsymbol{\eta}\,\mathrm{d}x\right|.$$

Applying Hölder's inequality, and recalling again the local Lipschitz continuity of the first derivative of \mathbb{C} and property (2.1.25), we infer that

$$\begin{split} \left| \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\vartheta_{n})\boldsymbol{h}} - \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\vartheta)\boldsymbol{h}} \right| \\ & \leq \left| \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\vartheta_{n})\boldsymbol{h}} - \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\vartheta)\boldsymbol{h}} \right| \\ & + \left| \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\vartheta)\boldsymbol{h}} - \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\vartheta)\boldsymbol{h}} \right| \\ & \leq C \left(\| \vartheta_{n} - \vartheta \|_{H^{1} \cap L^{\infty}} \| \boldsymbol{w}_{n} \|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} + \| \boldsymbol{w}_{n} - \boldsymbol{w} \|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} \right) \\ & \cdot \| \boldsymbol{h} \|_{H^{1} \cap L^{\infty}} \| \boldsymbol{\eta} \|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} \,. \end{split}$$

Arguing similarly for the second summand, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_{\Omega} \lambda_{n} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{n}) \boldsymbol{h} \boldsymbol{w}_{n} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\Omega} \lambda \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \boldsymbol{w} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &\leq \left| \lambda_{n} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{n}) \boldsymbol{h} \boldsymbol{w}_{n} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} - \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \boldsymbol{w}_{n} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x \right| + \left| (\lambda_{n} - \lambda) \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \boldsymbol{w}_{n} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &+ \left| \lambda \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \boldsymbol{w}_{n} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} - \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \boldsymbol{w} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \\ &\leq C \Big(\left\| \boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{n} - \boldsymbol{\vartheta} \right\|_{H^{1} \cap L^{\infty}} \left\| \boldsymbol{w}_{n} \right\|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} + \left| \lambda_{n} - \lambda \right| \left\| \boldsymbol{w}_{n} \right\|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} \\ &+ \left\| \boldsymbol{w}_{n} - \boldsymbol{w} \right\|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} \Big) \left\| \boldsymbol{h} \right\|_{H^{1} \cap L^{\infty}} \left\| \boldsymbol{\eta} \right\|_{H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})} . \end{split}$$

Hence, after taking the suprema, we conclude that

$$\|\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}F_{1}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{n},\boldsymbol{w}_{n},\lambda_{n})-\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}F_{1}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta},\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)\|_{\mathcal{L}\left(H^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})\cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N}),H^{-1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})\right)}\to 0,$$

as $n \to \infty$. In summary, this implies that

$$F: H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \times H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R} \to H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R},$$

is continuously Fréchet-differentiable.

We next need to show that the partial derivative

$$\partial_{(\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)}F(\boldsymbol{\varphi},\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}},\lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}):H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})\times\mathbb{R}\rightarrow H^{-1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})\times\mathbb{R}$$

is an isomorphism. Regarding injectivity, we consider

$$\partial_{\boldsymbol{w}}F(\boldsymbol{\varphi},\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}},\lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}})\boldsymbol{u}+\partial_{\boldsymbol{\lambda}}F(\boldsymbol{\varphi},\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}},\lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}})\boldsymbol{\mu}=\partial_{(\boldsymbol{w},\boldsymbol{\lambda})}F(\boldsymbol{\varphi},\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}},\lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}})(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{\mu})=\boldsymbol{0},$$

which is equivalent to the equations

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} - \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\eta})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} - \mu \left(\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \boldsymbol{\eta}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = 0, \qquad (5.4.24)$$

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and

$$2\left(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = 0. \tag{5.4.25}$$

Testing (5.4.24) with $\boldsymbol{\eta} = \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ immediately yields $\boldsymbol{\mu} = 0$, as $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi}$ is an $L_{\varphi}^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction. As λ_i^{φ} is assumed to be simple, we obtain from (5.4.25) that $\boldsymbol{u} = \boldsymbol{0}$. This shows that the operator is injective.

To verify surjectivity we take an arbitrary tuple $(\mathbf{f}, \kappa) \in H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R}$ and we need to show that there exists a solution $(\mathbf{u}, \mu) \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R}$ of the system

$$\langle \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{u} \right), \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{\eta} \right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\varphi)} - \lambda_{i}^{\varphi} \left(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \right)_{\rho(\varphi)} - \mu \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \right)_{\rho(\varphi)} = \langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^{1}}, \\ 2 \left(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi} \right)_{\rho(\varphi)} = \kappa,$$

$$(5.4.26)$$

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Choosing $\mu = -\langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^1}$, we infer that a solution $\boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ needs to fulfill

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} - \lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\eta})_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})} = \langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^{1}} - \langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^{1}} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi})}, \quad (5.4.27)$$

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$. Testing again with the normalized eigenfunction $\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, we deduce that

$$\langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^{1}} - \langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi} \rangle_{H^{-1}, H^{1}} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varphi} \right)_{\rho(\varphi)} = 0$$

Hence, Lemma 5.4.4 implies the existence of a function $\boldsymbol{u}^{\perp} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \cap \langle \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi} \rangle_{\text{span}}^{\perp, L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)}$, such that any solution of (5.4.27) can be written as $\boldsymbol{u}^{\perp} + \alpha \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and vice versa. Using the second equation of (5.4.26), we finally conclude that

$$\left(\boldsymbol{u}^{\perp} + \frac{\kappa}{2}\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, -\langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \rangle \right) \in H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}) \times \mathbb{R},$$
(5.4.28)

is a solution of (5.4.26).

In summary, this proves that

$$\partial_{(\boldsymbol{w},\boldsymbol{\lambda})}F(\boldsymbol{\varphi},\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}},\boldsymbol{\lambda}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}):H^{1}_{D}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})\times\mathbb{R}\rightarrow H^{-1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{d})\times\mathbb{R}$$

is bijective, and thus an isomorphism.

As now all requirements are verified, the implicit function theorem can be applied to the equation $F(\boldsymbol{\varphi}, \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}) = \mathbf{0}$. It implies that there exist radii $r_0, r_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} > 0$ such that the mapping

$$S_i^{\varphi}: B_{r_0}(\varphi) \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \to B_{r_i^{\varphi}}((\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi}, \lambda_i^{\varphi})) \subset H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R},$$

is well-defined, continuously Fréchet-differentiable and satisfies

$$F(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, S_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})) = \mathbf{0},$$

for all $\boldsymbol{\vartheta} \in B_{r_0}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})$, where $S_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})$ is the *unique* element fulfilling $S_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \in B_{r_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}}((\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}))$ and satisfying this equation. In particular, this means that

$$\left\langle \mathcal{E}\left(S_{i,1}^{\varphi}(\vartheta)\right)\mathcal{E}\left(\eta\right)\right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\vartheta)} = S_{i,2}^{\varphi}(\vartheta)\int_{\Omega}\rho(\vartheta)S_{i,1}^{\varphi}(\vartheta)\cdot\eta\,\mathrm{d}x,$$

$$\int_{\Omega}\rho(\vartheta)\left|S_{i,1}^{\varphi}(\vartheta)\right|^{2}\mathrm{d}x = 1,$$
(5.4.29)

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, and thus, $S_{i,1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ is a $L_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}^2(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunction to the eigenvalue $S_{i,2}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})$.

However, it is still not clear whether the eigenvalues $S_{i,1}^{\varphi}(\vartheta)$ and λ_i^{ϑ} are actually identical. By construction, it holds that $S_i^{\varphi}(\varphi) = (\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi}, \lambda_i^{\varphi})$. We now recall that, according to Lemma 5.3.5 and Lemma 5.3.8, both $\vartheta \mapsto \lambda_i^{\vartheta}$ and $\vartheta \mapsto \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\vartheta}$ are continuous on a suitable neighborhood around $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. In particular, we recall from Lemma 5.3.8 that this neighborhood is chosen in such a way that λ_i^{ϑ} is simple, which will be needed later. In combination with (5.4.29) and the uniqueness of $S_i^{\varphi}(\vartheta)$, we conclude that there exists a radius $\delta_i^{\varphi} \in (0, r_0]$ such that

$$(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}, \lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}) = S_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\vartheta} \in B_{\boldsymbol{\delta}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}).$$
 (5.4.30)

Via restriction to the ball $B_{\delta_i^{\varphi}}(\varphi)$, we can thus rewrite the operator S_i^{φ} as

$$\begin{split} S_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} : B_{\delta_i^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \to H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R}, \\ \boldsymbol{\vartheta} \mapsto (\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}, \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}). \end{split}$$

It remains to compute the Fréchet-derivative of S_i^{φ} at a point $\vartheta \in B_{\delta_i^{\varphi}}(\varphi)$, which means computing the desired Fréchet-derivatives of the *i*-th eigenvalue and the corresponding eigenfunction with respect to ϑ .

To this end, let $\vartheta \in B_{\delta_i^{\varphi}}(\varphi)$ be arbitrary. Using the chain rule, we conclude that the Fréchet-derivative

$$(S_i^{\varphi}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}))' \boldsymbol{h} = ((\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\vartheta})' \boldsymbol{h}, (\lambda_i^{\vartheta})' \boldsymbol{h}),$$

satisfies the equation

$$\partial_{(\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)}F(\boldsymbol{\vartheta},S_i(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}))\Big((\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h},(\lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h}\Big) = -\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}F(\boldsymbol{\vartheta},S_i(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}))\boldsymbol{h} \quad \text{in } H^{-1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^d)\times\mathbb{R} \quad (5.4.31)$$

for any direction $\mathbf{h} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. Note that we will omit the exponent φ in S_i^{φ} for a clearer presentation. With the partial derivatives computed in (5.4.22a)-(5.4.22f) we obtain

$$\partial_{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} F(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, S_i(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})) \boldsymbol{h} = \begin{pmatrix} -\nabla \cdot \left[\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}) \right] - \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \\ \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{h} \left| \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \end{pmatrix} \in H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R},$$

for all $\boldsymbol{h} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, and

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_{(\boldsymbol{w},\lambda)} F(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, S_i(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}))(\boldsymbol{u}, \mu) &= \partial_{\boldsymbol{w}} F(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, S_i(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})) \boldsymbol{u} + \partial_{\lambda} F(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, S_i(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})) \mu \\ &= \begin{pmatrix} -\nabla \cdot \mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) - \lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{u} - \mu \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \\ 2 \int_{\Omega} \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \cdot \boldsymbol{u} \, \mathrm{d}x \end{pmatrix} \in H^{-1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R} \end{aligned}$$

for all $(\boldsymbol{u}, \mu) \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times \mathbb{R}$. Consequently, (5.4.31) is equivalent to the system (5.4.26) written for

$$(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{\mu}) = \Big((\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})' \boldsymbol{h}, (\lambda_i^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})' \boldsymbol{h} \Big),$$

$$egin{aligned} egin{aligned} egin{aligne} egin{aligned} egin{aligned} egin{aligned} egin$$

with φ replaced by $\vartheta \in B_{\delta_i^{\varphi}}(\varphi)$. Recalling the Fredholm alternative 5.4.4, and noting that λ_i^{ϑ} is simple by its construction, analogously as in (5.4.28) we deduce that $\mu = -\langle \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{w}_i^{\vartheta} \rangle_{H^{-1},H^1}$, which directly yields

$$(\lambda_i^{\vartheta})' \boldsymbol{h} = \left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\vartheta}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\vartheta}) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\vartheta)\boldsymbol{h}} - \lambda_i^{\vartheta} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\vartheta) \boldsymbol{h} |\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\vartheta}|^2 \,\mathrm{d}x,$$

Plugging this into (5.4.26) with the above choices for $\boldsymbol{u}, \ \boldsymbol{\mu} \ \boldsymbol{f}$ and κ , we conclude that $(\boldsymbol{w}_i^{\varphi})'\boldsymbol{h}$ satisfies

$$\left\langle \mathcal{E}((\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})} - \lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \int_{\Omega} \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$= -\left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}} + \lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h}\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$+ (\lambda_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h} \int_{\Omega} \rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\eta} \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

$$(5.4.32)$$

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$, and

$$\left((\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}})'\boldsymbol{h},\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}\right)_{\rho(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})} = \frac{\kappa}{2} = -\frac{1}{2}\int_{\Omega}\rho'(\boldsymbol{\vartheta})\boldsymbol{h} |\boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\boldsymbol{\vartheta}}|^{2} \,\mathrm{d}x.$$

This completes the proof.

5.5. The optimality system

We can now apply the theory developed in Section 5.3 and Section 5.4 to show that the optimization problem $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$ (that was introduced in Subsection 2.1.11) possesses a minimizer if the set $\mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c$ is non-empty. Here, the assumption that the set of admissible phase-fields is non-empty is actually necessary as the sets S_0 and S_1 could be chosen in such a way that no $\varphi \in U_c$ can have the desired regularity $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ or the mean value constraint imposed by \mathcal{G}^m is never met, see also the discussion in Section 2.1.11.

Remark 5.5.1. It is worth mentioning that we do not need any boundedness assumption on the penalizing function Ψ in order to prove the existence of a minimizer to $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$. In analogy to Lemma 3.2.7, one can show that there are constants $C_{1,\varepsilon}$, $C_{2,\varepsilon} > 0$ depending only on the choice of \mathbb{C}_{ε} and ρ_{ε} such that

$$C_{1,\varepsilon}\lambda_k^M \leq \lambda_k^{\varepsilon,\varphi} \leq C_{2,\varepsilon}\lambda_k^M$$
 for all $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}$.

Here, λ_k^M denotes the k-th eigenvalue of the problem (5.2.1) with $\mathbb{C} \equiv \text{Id}$ and $\rho \equiv 1$. Qualitatively speaking, λ_k^M denotes an eigenvalue in the situation when the whole design domain is occupied by one material.

Theorem 5.5.2 (Existence of a minimizer to $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$). Suppose that the set $\mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c$ is non-empty. Then the problem $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$ possesses a minimizer $\overline{\varphi} \in \mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c$.

188

•	-	-

Proof. To proof the assertion, we apply the direct method in the calculus of variations. Recalling that Ψ is continuous we first observe using Remark 5.5.1 that the objective functional is bounded below, i.e. there is a constant C > 0 such that

$$-C \leq J^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) < \infty \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in \mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{ad}} = \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^{\boldsymbol{m}} \cap \boldsymbol{U}_{c}$$

Since \mathcal{F}_{ad} is non-empty, the infimum

$$\bar{J} := \inf_{\boldsymbol{\varphi} \in \mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{ad}}} J^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})$$

exists in \mathbb{R} . Thus, there exists a minimizing sequence $(\varphi_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset \mathcal{F}_{ad}$ with $J(\varphi_k) \to \overline{J}$ as $k \to \infty$. Using the fact that $(\varphi_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ is bounded in $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, we infer that

$$\varphi_k \rightharpoonup \overline{\varphi} \quad \text{in } H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N), \quad \text{as } k \to \infty,$$

along a non-relabeled subsequence. As the sequence $(\varphi_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ lies in \mathcal{G}^m it is also bounded in $L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. Hence, Theorem 5.3.4 implies that

$$\lambda_{i_j}^{\varphi_k} \to \lambda_{i_j}^{\varphi}, \quad \text{as } k \to \infty,$$

for all j = 1, ..., l. As Ψ is continuous and the Ginzburg–Landau energy is weakly lower semi-continuous, we conclude that

$$J_l^{\varepsilon}(\overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}) \leq \liminf_{k \to \infty} J_l^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k) = \overline{J}.$$

This directly implies that $J_l^{\varepsilon}(\overline{\varphi}) = \overline{J}$ and thus, $\overline{\varphi}$ is a minimizer of the functional J on the set \mathcal{F}_{ad} . This completes the proof.

Now, invoking the differentiability properties established in Section 5.4, we can derive a first-order necessary condition for local optimality.

Theorem 5.5.3 (The optimality system to $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$). Let $\varphi \in (\mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c)$ be a local minimizer of the optimization problem $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$, i.e., there exists $\delta > 0$ such that

$$J_l^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \geq J_l^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\vartheta} \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^{\boldsymbol{m}} \cap \boldsymbol{U}_c \text{ with } \|\boldsymbol{\vartheta} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}\|_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} < \delta.$$

Suppose that the eigenvalues $\lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi}$ are simple and let us fix $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunctions $\boldsymbol{w}_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \ldots, \boldsymbol{w}_{i_l}^{\varphi} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ to the eigenvalues $\lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi}$, respectively. Then the following optimality system is satisfied:

• The state equations

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot \left[\mathbb{C}(\varphi) \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi}) \right] &= \lambda_{i_j}^{\varphi} \rho(\varphi) \boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi} & \text{ in } \Omega, \\ \boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_D, \\ \left[\mathbb{C}(\varphi) \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi}) \right] \boldsymbol{n} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_0, \end{cases}$$
(SE_j)

are satisfied for all $j \in \{1, \ldots, l\}$.

• The variational inequality

$$0 \leq \gamma \varepsilon \int_{\Omega} \nabla \varphi : \nabla(\vartheta - \varphi) \, dx + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} \int_{\Omega} \psi_0'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi) \, dx \\ + \sum_{j=1}^l \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{i_j}} \Psi](\lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi}) \left(\left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi}) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi)} \right. \right.$$
(VI)
$$\left. - \lambda_{i_j}^{\varphi} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\varphi) \left(\vartheta - \varphi\right) \left| \boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi} \right|^2 \, dx \right) \right\}$$

is satisfied for all $\boldsymbol{\vartheta} \in (\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^m \cap \boldsymbol{U}_c)$ and all $j \in \{1, \dots, l\}$.

Proof. Since $\mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c$ is convex, it holds that $\varphi + t(\vartheta - \varphi) \in \mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c$ for all $\vartheta \in \mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c$ and all $t \in [0, 1]$. As the objective functional J_l^{ε} is differentiable in every admissible direction $\vartheta - \varphi$, we know that

$$0 \leq \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}t} J_l^{\varepsilon} (\boldsymbol{\varphi} + t(\boldsymbol{\vartheta} - \boldsymbol{\varphi})) \big|_{t=0} = (J_l^{\varepsilon})' (\boldsymbol{\varphi}) (\boldsymbol{\vartheta} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}).$$

Using (5.4.12) in Theorem 5.4.3 it is now straightforward to check that $(J_l^{\varepsilon})'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi)$ is identical with the right-hand side of the variational inequality. This completes the proof.

Remark 5.5.4. If the first eigenvalue λ_1^{φ} is not simple but only λ_1^{φ} and further simple eigenvalues appear in the objective functional, we can still derive a variational inequality by means of the semi-differentiability established in Theorem 5.4.2. This is because in the above proof only variations $\varphi + t(\vartheta - \varphi)$ with positive t are considered.

To be precise, let us assume that the multiplicity of the eigenvalue λ_1^{φ} is $M \in \mathbb{N}$. This means that

$$\lambda_1^{\varphi} = \lambda_2^{\varphi} = \dots = \lambda_M^{\varphi}.$$

If now λ_1^{φ} appears in $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$ but none of the eigenvalues $\lambda_2^{\varphi} = \ldots = \lambda_M^{\varphi}$ does, the term

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{1}^{\varphi}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{1}^{\varphi}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}-\boldsymbol{\varphi})} - \lambda_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \left(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}-\boldsymbol{\varphi}\right) \left|\boldsymbol{w}_{1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right|^{2},$$

in the variational inequality has to be replaced by

$$\inf \left\{ \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)(\vartheta-\varphi)} - \lambda_1^{\varphi} (\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{u})_{\rho'(\varphi)(\vartheta-\varphi)} \left| \begin{array}{l} \boldsymbol{u} \in H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \text{ is an} \\ \text{eigenfunction to } \lambda_1^{\varphi} \\ \text{with } \|\boldsymbol{u}\|_{L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)} = 1 \end{array} \right\}.$$

Of course, if λ_1^{φ} is simple (i.e., M = 1) both terms coincide.

In the following we will only discuss the case of simple eigenvalues, but keep the fact in mind that it is not necessary to require simplicity of the first eigenvalue.

5.6. Combination of compliance and eigenvalue optimization

We now want to analyze the optimization problem $(\mathcal{K}_l^{\varepsilon})$ (that was introduced in Section 2.1.12) by establishing results similar to those in Section 5.5 To this end, we will use the control-to-state operator

$$S: H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \to H^1_C(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d), \quad \varphi \mapsto \boldsymbol{u}(\varphi)$$

that was introduced in [32] and maps any $\varphi \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ onto its corresponding solution $\boldsymbol{u} = \boldsymbol{u}(\varphi)$ of the state equation (2.1.31). This allows us to consider the reduced optimization problem

$$\begin{cases} \min & I_l^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \alpha F(S(\varphi), \varphi) + \beta J_0(S(\varphi), \varphi) + \gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) + \Psi(\lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi}) \\ \text{s.t.} & \varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c, (2.1.31) \text{ is fulfilled}, \\ & \text{and } \lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi} \text{ are eigenvalues of } (5.2.1) \end{cases}$$

(with $\alpha, \beta \geq 0, \gamma, \varepsilon > 0$ and $\boldsymbol{m} \in (0, 1)^N \cap \Sigma^N$), which is obviously equivalent to the original problem $(\mathcal{K}_I^{\varepsilon})$.

The following theorem ensures the existence of a minimizer to $(\mathcal{K}_l^{\varepsilon*})$ or $(\mathcal{K}_l^{\varepsilon})$, respectively.

Theorem 5.6.1 (Existence of a minimizer to $(\mathcal{K}_l^{\varepsilon*})$). Suppose that the set $\mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c$ is non-empty. Then the problem $(\mathcal{K}_l^{\varepsilon*})$ has a minimizer $\overline{\varphi} \in \mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c$.

Proof. The assertion can be verified by simply combining the proof in [32, Theorem 4.1] and the proof of Theorem 5.5.2. Therefore we omit the details. \Box

From the differentiability properties deduced in [32] and in this chapter we obtain a variational inequality for the problem $(\mathcal{K}_l^{\varepsilon})$. Note that for $\nu \in (0, 1)$, the functional J_0 is in general not differentiable where the integral raised to the power ν is equal to zero. Hence, as in [32], we only consider $(\boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\varphi})$ such that

$$\int_{\Omega} c(1-\varphi^N) |\boldsymbol{u}-\boldsymbol{u}_{\Omega}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \neq 0,$$

if $\beta \neq 0$.

Eventually, we can state the optimality system for the combined problem where the firstorder necessary condition for local optimality is incorporated.

Theorem 5.6.2 (The optimality system to $(\mathcal{K}_l^{\varepsilon*})$). Let $\varphi \in (\mathcal{G}^m \cap U_c)$ be a local minimizer of the optimization problem $(\mathcal{K}_l^{\varepsilon*})$, i.e., there exists $\delta > 0$ such that

$$I_l^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}) \geq I_l^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\vartheta} \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^{\boldsymbol{m}} \cap \boldsymbol{U}_c \text{ with } \|\boldsymbol{\vartheta} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}\|_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)} < \delta.$$

Suppose that the eigenvalues $\lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi}$ are simple and let us fix $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ -normalized eigenfunctions $\boldsymbol{w}_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \ldots, \boldsymbol{w}_{i_l}^{\varphi} \in H^1_D(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ to the eigenvalues $\lambda_{i_1}^{\varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{i_l}^{\varphi}$, respectively.

Then, there exist a state $\boldsymbol{u} \in H^1_C(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ and an adjoint state $\boldsymbol{p} \in H^1_C(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ such that the tuple

$$\begin{pmatrix} \boldsymbol{u}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}, \boldsymbol{p}, (\boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}})_{j=1}^l, (\lambda_{i_j})_{j=1}^l \end{pmatrix} \\ \in H_C^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times (\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^m \cap \boldsymbol{U}_c) \times H_C^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \times (H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d))^l \times \mathbb{R}^l$$

fulfills the following optimality system:

• The state equations

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u})] &= (1-\boldsymbol{\varphi}^N)\boldsymbol{f} & \text{ in } \Omega, \\ \boldsymbol{u} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_C, \\ [\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u})] \boldsymbol{n} &= \boldsymbol{g} & \text{ on } \Gamma_g, \end{cases}$$
(SE*)

and

$$\begin{bmatrix} -\nabla \cdot \left[\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi}) \right] &= \lambda_{i_j}^{\varphi} \rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi} & \text{ in } \Omega, \\ \boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_D, \\ \begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i_j}^{\varphi}) \end{bmatrix} \boldsymbol{n} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_0, \end{bmatrix}$$
 (SE^{*}_j)

for j = 1, ..., l, are satisfied in the weak sense.

• The adjoint equation

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{p})] = \alpha (1-\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{N})\boldsymbol{f} \\ + 2\beta\nu J_{0}(\boldsymbol{u},\boldsymbol{\varphi})^{\frac{\nu-1}{\nu}}c(1-\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{N})(\boldsymbol{u}-\boldsymbol{u}_{\Omega}) & \text{in }\Omega, \\ \boldsymbol{p} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_{C}, \\ [\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{p})]\boldsymbol{n} = \alpha \boldsymbol{g} & \text{on } \Gamma_{g}, \end{cases}$$
(AE*)

is satisfied in the weak sense.

• The variational inequality

$$0 \leq \gamma \varepsilon \int_{\Omega} \nabla \varphi : \nabla(\vartheta - \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} \int_{\Omega} \psi_{0}'(\varphi) \cdot (\vartheta - \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x - \beta \nu J_{0}(\boldsymbol{u}, \varphi)^{\frac{\nu-1}{\nu}} \int_{\Omega} c(\vartheta^{N} - \varphi^{N}) \, |\boldsymbol{u} - \boldsymbol{u}_{\Omega}|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\Omega} (\vartheta^{N} - \varphi^{N}) \boldsymbol{f} \cdot (\alpha \boldsymbol{u} + \boldsymbol{p}) \, \mathrm{d}x - \langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{p}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi)} + \sum_{j=1}^{l} \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{i_{j}}} \Psi](\lambda_{i_{1}}^{\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{i_{l}}^{\varphi}) \left(\left\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i_{j}}^{\varphi}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{i_{j}}^{\varphi}) \right\rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)(\vartheta - \varphi)} - \lambda_{i_{j}}^{\varphi} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\varphi) \, (\vartheta - \varphi) \, |\boldsymbol{w}_{i_{j}}^{\varphi}|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x \right) \right\},$$

$$(VI^{*})$$

is satisfied for all $\boldsymbol{\vartheta} \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^{\boldsymbol{m}} \cap \boldsymbol{U}_{c}$.

Proof. Using the properties of the control-to-state operator S, the assertion can be proved proceeding similarly as in the proof of Theorem 5.5.3.

This combination of compliance and eigenvalue optimization will also be considered numerically in Section 6.9.3.

Chapter 6

Formal sharp-interface asymptotics

6.1. Introduction

In this chapter we will study the formal sharp-interface limit of the optimization problem studied in the previous chapter in order to relate the diffuse interface approach to the physically reasonable setting of sharp interfaces. In this context the main goal will be to derive the sharp-interface limit of the state equations and furthermore give an explicit formulation of the first-order optimality conditions on the sharp-interface level. Let us recall the state equations from the previous chapter given as

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot [\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\varphi})] = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}\rho_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\varphi} & \text{in }\Omega, \\ \boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\varphi} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on }\Gamma_D, \\ [\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\varphi})] \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on }\Gamma_0. \end{cases}$$
(SE^{\varepsilon})

Let us assume for the sake of this introduction that we are in the two-phase case, i.e., only one material can be distributed within the design domain. We will show in the framework of formally matched asymptotic expansions that in the sharp-interface limit the eigenvalues and eigenfunctions of above problem will converge to a function w_0 and a limit eigenvalue λ_0 satisfying

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot \left(\mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0}^{n_{r}})\right) &= \lambda_{0} \rho^{M} \boldsymbol{w}_{0} & \text{ in } \Omega^{M}, \\ \mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}_{M}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0}) \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{MV}} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{MV}, \\ \boldsymbol{w}_{0} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{D}^{M}, \\ \mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0}) \boldsymbol{n} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{0}^{M}. \end{cases}$$

$$(SE^{MV})$$

Here Ω^M is the final shape composed of the material, Γ_{MV} is the free boundary between shape and void, and Γ_D^M, Γ_0^M are the Dirichlet and Neumann parts of the boundary that the

shape shares with the design domain. Furthermore we will pass the variational inequality

$$\sum_{r=1}^{l} \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi] (\lambda_{n_1}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{n_l}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}) \\ \cdot \left(\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)(\tilde{\varphi} - \varphi)} - \lambda_{n_r}^{\varepsilon, \varphi} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\varphi) (\tilde{\varphi} - \varphi) |\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \right) \right\}$$

$$+ \gamma \varepsilon \int_{\Omega} \nabla \varphi : \nabla (\tilde{\varphi} - \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} \int_{\Omega} \psi'_0(\varphi) (\tilde{\varphi} - \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x \ge 0$$

$$(GI^{\varepsilon})$$

derived in Theorem 5.5.3 to the sharp-interface limit, which then reads as

$$0 = \gamma \,\sigma_{MV} \,\kappa_{MV} + \sum_{r=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{nr}} \Psi] \left(\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}\right) \lambda_{0,n_r} \rho^M \left| (\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r})_M \right|^2 - \sum_{r=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{nr}} \Psi] \left(\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}\right) \mathbb{C}^M \mathcal{E}_M(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) : \mathcal{E}_M(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) + \gamma \left(\vartheta_1^1 - \vartheta_1^2\right) \quad \text{on } \Gamma_{MV}.$$

$$(GE^{MV})$$

Here σ_{MV} is the energy of an optimal transition from the material phase into the void, which plays the same role as the prefactor c_0 in the Γ -limit of the Ginzburg–Landau energy in the scalar case, see also Section 3.3.2. κ_{MV} denotes the mean curvature of the interface Γ_{MV} separating void and material and ϑ is the Lagrange multiplier associated to the volume constraint imposed in the optimization problem. Eventually, we will see that using classical shape calculus (GE^{MV}) is exactly the first-order condition associated to the spectral shape optimization problem on the sharp-interface level.

Note that in (SE^{MV}) we see that on the free boundary Γ_{MV} a homogeneous Neumann boundary condition holds. As already discussed in the introduction of this thesis, spectral problems of Neumann type are harder to analyze rigorously than Dirichlet problems from the viewpoint of calculus of variations, due to the occurrence of severe instabilities of the spectrum.

This motivates the ansatz of *formally matched asymptotic expansions* in order to gain information about the sharp-interface limit. Let us mention that this approach enjoys a huge popularity in the framework of phase-field approaches and has been applied successfully especially to problems of Allen–Cahn or Cahn–Hilliard type in the literature, see [1, 26, 32, 46, 97]. We also refer to [86, 91, 116] for a comprehensive overview of formally matched asymptotic expansions.

Let us explain the general procedure of this technique for the sake of this introduction. The key assumption we make is that all appearing ε -dependent quantities such as the phase-field, the eigenfunctions and eigenvalues, each can be expanded as a power series in integer orders of ε . Each quantity will be associated with two different kinds of expansions, an *inner asymptotic expansion* and an *outer asymptotic expansion*. This distinction is necessary in view of the expected behavior of the phase-field modeling the diffuse interface: In regions "close" to the diffuse interface the phase-field exhibits rapid changes on a length-scale of ε , because here the transition between the pure phases takes place. On the other hand in regions "far" away from the interface the phase-field is close to the pure phases. The key idea in order to account for this distinction will be the introduction of a rescaled coordinate system which captures the ε -scaling of the inner region.

In a first step we will plug in the outer expansions in the state equations and compare the leading order terms in order to obtain a sharp-interface version of the state equation in outer regions. At this point we will include a discussion about localized eigenmodes into our analysis. As also mentioned in the introduction of this thesis, in numerical simulations the formation of eigenmodes supported only in void producing eigenvalues polluting the low part of the spectrum is a major problem. We will see how our asymptotic approach is able to deal with localized modes, more precisely we will see that if such modes appear, then as $\varepsilon \to 0$ the corresponding eigenvalues λ^{ε} will become arbitrarily large. Thus for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small, localized modes do not affect the lower part of the spectrum appearing in our optimization problem.

In order to obtain boundary conditions for the sharp-interface state equation, the key step will be to match the inner with the outer expansion within a so-called intermediate region. The idea here is to introduce a further intermediate coordinate system in order to make the two coordinate systems the inner and outer expansion are formulated in comparable. This comparison, the so called matching, will link the inner with the outer expansions in the sharp-interface limit $\varepsilon \to 0$. Considering now the leading order terms of the inner expansions in the state equation, this matching allows us to derive the desired boundary conditions.

As already mentioned above, we are also interested in the sharp-interface limit of the firstorder optimality condition given in form of a gradient inequality derived in the previous chapter. As this variational inequality is given in integrated form we will first formulate it in terms of a point-wise equality which we then can analyze in the framework of formally matched asymptotics. This reformulation will be obtained by regularizing the non-linear point-wise Gibbs-Simplex constraint in a similar fashion as in [35]. Note that in order to pass from the variational formulation to a strong formulation we need to assume further regularity of the involved eigenfunctions in order to then prove H^2 -regularity of the solution of this variational inequality. The main benefit of this procedure is that it allows us to explicitly construct Lagrange multipliers for all the constraints involved in our optimization problem. This construction provides us with crucial information that will be exploited in the asymptotic analysis.

Finally, after arriving at the sharp-interface limit of the gradient equality we will also motivate this specific equation from the viewpoint of classical shape calculus, see [5]. More precisely we will show that the gradient equality we have obtained via our formal approach indeed coincides with the classical shape derivative of the associated sharp-interface cost functional.

We end this chapter by presenting the numerical application of the phase-field approach to several concrete optimization problems occurring in linear elasticity both included in and exceeding the literature.

Concluding this introduction the key goal of this chapter is to pass the full optimality system obtained in the previous chapter to the sharp-interface limit in order to obtain state equations and a first-order necessary optimality condition in the form of a gradient equality.

6.2. Recalling the problem

In order to have a sound fundament for the upcoming analysis let us recall the overall optimization problem and the corresponding first-order condition formulated as gradient inequality in the previous chapter.

First let us recall the weak formulation of the state equation (SE^{ε}) from Definition 5.2.1. For $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ we seek for a solution $(\lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}) \in \mathbb{R} \times H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \setminus \{0\}$ of

$$\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} = \lambda^{\varepsilon,\varphi} (\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \boldsymbol{\eta})_{\rho_{\varepsilon}(\varphi)} \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^{1}_{D}(\Omega, \mathbb{R}^{d}).$$
(6.2.1)

Note that here the elasticity tensor \mathbb{C}_{ε} and the density ρ_{ε} depend on the interface parameter ε . In order for our model to be adapted to the ansatz of formally matched asymptotic expansions, which expresses all quantities in power series with respect to ε , we choose for this chapter the decomposition

$$\mathbb{C}_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \overline{\mathbb{C}}(\varphi) + \tilde{\mathbb{C}}^{N} \varepsilon \varphi^{N} = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \mathbb{C}^{i} \varphi^{i} + \tilde{\mathbb{C}}^{N} \varepsilon \varphi^{N},
\rho_{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \overline{\rho}(\varphi) + \tilde{\rho}^{N} \varepsilon \varphi^{N} = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \rho^{i} \varphi^{i} + \tilde{\rho}^{N} \varepsilon \varphi^{N},$$
(6.2.2)

for any $\varphi \in \mathbf{G}$, see Section 2.1.8 and Section 2.1.9. We note that the upcoming analysis will work for ε replaced in (6.2.2) by any ε^p with p > 0, thus the concrete scaling is not relevant for the analysis. Nevertheless, as mentioned also in Section 2.1.8, in Section 6.4.2 we will give a specific quadratic composition of \mathbb{C}_{ε} and ρ_{ε} and a suited ε scaling of the void components $\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^N$ and $\tilde{\rho}^N$ in order to deal with localized eigenmodes. Note that for a cleaner depiction we will often omit the index ε in \mathbb{C} and ρ .

The associated optimization problem studied in the previous chapter reads as

$$\begin{cases} \min & J_l^{\varepsilon}(\varphi), \\ \text{over } \varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m, \\ \text{s.t. } \lambda_{n_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{n_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \\ & \text{are eigenvalues of (6.2.1),} \end{cases}$$
($\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon}$)

with

$$J_l^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \coloneqq \Psi(\lambda_{n_1}^{\varepsilon, \boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \dots, \lambda_{n_l}^{\varepsilon, \boldsymbol{\varphi}}) + \gamma E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \quad \text{for } \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}$$

for some $l \in \mathbb{N}$, where $n_1, \ldots, n_l \in \mathbb{N}$ indicate a selection of eigenvalues. Here, $\gamma > 0$ is a fixed constant related to surface tension, Ψ is a continuously differentiable penalization function and E^{ε} is the regular part of the Ginzburg–Landau energy E_{GL}^{ε} , introduced in Section 2.1.4. Note that according to the discussion in Section 2.1.3, opposed to the previous chapter, we do not consider here the additional point-wise constraint $\varphi \in U_c$ in the admissible set of our optimization problem.

In Theorem 5.5.3, the following first-order necessary optimality condition was derived.

Theorem 6.2.1. Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m$ be a local minimizer of $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$, i.e., there exists $\delta > 0$ such that $J_l^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \leq J_l^{\varepsilon}(\zeta)$ for all $\zeta \in \mathcal{G}^m$ with $\|\zeta - \varphi\|_{H^1(\Omega:\mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega:\mathbb{R}^N)} < \delta$. We further

assume that the eigenvalues $\lambda_{n_1}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}, \ldots, \lambda_{n_l}^{\varepsilon,\varphi}$ are simple. Then the gradient inequality

$$\sum_{r=1}^{l} \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi] (\lambda_{n_1}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}, \dots, \lambda_{n_l}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}) \\ \cdot \left(\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)(\tilde{\varphi} - \varphi)} - \lambda_{n_r}^{\varepsilon, \varphi} \int_{\Omega} \rho'(\varphi)(\tilde{\varphi} - \varphi) |\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon, \varphi}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \right) \right\}$$

$$+ \gamma \varepsilon \int_{\Omega} \nabla \varphi : \nabla(\tilde{\varphi} - \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} \int_{\Omega} \psi'_0(\varphi)(\tilde{\varphi} - \varphi) \, \mathrm{d}x \ge 0$$

$$(GI^{\varepsilon})$$

holds for all $\tilde{\varphi} \in \mathcal{G}^m$.

Recall from Theorem 5.2.2 that here for $\varphi \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ we denote with

$$\{\boldsymbol{w}_1^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \boldsymbol{w}_2^{\varepsilon,\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \dots\} \subset H_D^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d),$$

an $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ orthonormal basis of the space $L^2_{\varphi}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. In particular we have the normalization condition

$$1 = \int_{\Omega} \rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \left| \boldsymbol{w}_{i}^{\varepsilon, \boldsymbol{\varphi}} \right| \, \mathrm{d}x, \qquad (6.2.3)$$

for $i \in \mathbb{N}$.

The upcoming sharp-interface analysis will be concerned with passing to the limit in the state equation (SE^{ε}) as well as in the gradient inequality (GI^{ε}) .

6.3. Analysis of the gradient inequality

In this section, we will show under a suitable regularity assumption on the eigenfunctions involved in (GI^{ε}) that there exists a solution of the above gradient inequality possessing even the regularity $\varphi \in H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. This will be carried out by applying a regularization process to the non-smooth potential ψ , which was employed in a similar fashion in [25, 35,37,87]. Our approach mainly follows the ideas of [35].

We regularize the gradient inequality in order to deal with the indicator functional I_G contained in the definition of the potential ψ . This will yield a sequence of H^2 -regular approximating phase-fields $(\varphi^{\delta})_{\delta>0}$ solving regularized equations and converging to the desired phase-field φ . Another convenient aspect of this procedure is that it will generate Lagrange multipliers that will allow us to transform the gradient inequality into an equality. This strong formulation of (GI^{ε}) will be the starting point for our asymptotic analysis in Section 6.6.

6.3.1. Regularization of ψ and rewriting the constraints

We notice that $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m$ needs to satisfy the constraint

 $\varphi^i(x) \ge 0,$

for almost every $x \in \Omega$ and i = 1, ..., N. To deal with this constraint we regularize the potential functional appearing in the Ginzburg-Landau energy which was initially given as

$$\psi(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \psi_0(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) + I_{\boldsymbol{G}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})$$

Definition 6.3.1. For $\delta > 0$ we define the regularized potential

$$\psi_{\delta} : \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}, \quad \psi_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \psi_0(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \frac{1}{\delta}\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}),$$
(6.3.1)

where

$$\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \coloneqq \sum_{i=1}^{N} (\min(\varphi^i, 0))^2.$$
(6.3.2)

Remark 6.3.2. We see that the regularization now approximates the indicator functional $I_{\mathbb{R}^N_+}$ by the function $\frac{1}{\delta}\hat{\psi}$. For $\delta \searrow 0$ this exactly penalizes the negative parts of the components of φ .

To deal with the remaining constraints hidden in \mathcal{G}^m namely the integral constraint $\int_{\Omega} \varphi \, dx = m$ and the sum constraint $\sum_{i=1}^{N} \varphi^i = 1$ a.e. in Ω , we introduce linear orthogonal projections.

Definition 6.3.3. Let us define the linear orthogonal projections

$$P_{\int} : L^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}) \to L^{2}_{0}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}),$$
$$\boldsymbol{u} \mapsto \boldsymbol{u} - \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{u} \, \mathrm{d}x,$$
(6.3.3)

with $L^2_0(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \coloneqq \left\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \mid \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{u} \, \mathrm{d}x = \boldsymbol{0} \right\}$ and

$$P_{T\Sigma}: L^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}) \to L^{2}_{T\Sigma}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}),$$

$$\boldsymbol{u} \mapsto \boldsymbol{u} - \hat{\boldsymbol{\Sigma}}\boldsymbol{u},$$

(6.3.4)

where for $\boldsymbol{u} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$

$$\hat{\sum} \boldsymbol{u} \coloneqq \left(\frac{1}{N}\sum_{i=1}^{N}u^{i}\right)\mathbf{1},$$

with $\mathbf{1} = (1, \dots, 1)^T \in \mathbb{R}^N$

$$L^2_{T\Sigma}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \coloneqq \left\{ \boldsymbol{u} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \; \middle| \; \sum_{i=1}^N u^i = 0 \; a.e. \; in \; \Omega \right\}.$$

To simplify the notation, we further define the composition $P \coloneqq P_{T\Sigma} \circ P_{\int} = P_{\int} \circ P_{T\Sigma}$.

Remark 6.3.4. Note that for the constraint $\varphi(x) \in \mathbb{R}^N_+$, we can not introduce a linear orthogonal projection as there is no vector space corresponding to this constraint. Thus, the approximation of the indicator function in Definition 6.3.1 is actually necessary.

6.3.2. Smoothness assumption and rewriting the gradient inequality

In order to obtain a suitable regularization of the gradient inequality, we need to find a way to test (GI^{ε}) with arbitrary functions in $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ and not only in $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. Therefore sufficient smoothness of eigenfunctions has to be assumed.

We now fix a parameter $\varepsilon > 0$ as well as a solution $\varphi_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{G}^m \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ of (GI^{ε}) . For a cleaner presentation we omit the superscript ε in the eigenvalues and eigenfunctions. A priori, the term

$$\langle \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right), \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{\eta}} = \int_{\Omega} \left[\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{\eta}\right] \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right) : \mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right) \, \mathrm{d}x$$

is well defined only for $\eta \in L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ as the expression $\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r})$ merely belongs to $L^1(\Omega)$. However, in order to consider a suitable regularized problem associated to (GI^{ε}) , we need this term to be an element in $L^2(\Omega)$. This implies that we need to require $\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r} \in W^{1,4}(\Omega)$. Therefore we now make the following crucial smoothness assumption which shall hold for the rest of this chapter.

(R) For r = 1, ..., l let the eigenfunctions \boldsymbol{w}_{n_r} involved in (GI^{ε}) be elements in the space $W^{1,4}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$.

Remark 6.3.5. Note that there exists regularity theory for the equations of linear and nonlinear elasticity, see, e.g. [113,144]. However, due to the fact that the coefficient $\mathbb{C}(\varphi)$ is only essentially bounded, one can only prove the existence of an (in general arbitrarily small) parameter $\iota > 0$ such that

$$\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}) \in L^{2+\iota}(\Omega). \tag{6.3.5}$$

Note that there exist counterexamples going back to De Giorgi for linear systems of elliptic PDEs (see, e.g., [27, Section 4.1]) providing unbounded solutions $\boldsymbol{u} \in W^{1,2}(B; \mathbb{R}^d)$ for $d \geq 3$ to a system of the form

$$\operatorname{div}(\mathcal{A}(x)D\boldsymbol{u}(x)) = \mathbf{0} \text{ in } B \subset \mathbb{R}^d,$$

where \mathcal{A} is bounded and coercive and B denotes the unit ball. In particular, in the physically relevant case d = 3 where $W^{1,4}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d) \hookrightarrow C^0(\overline{\Omega}; \mathbb{R}^d)$, the condition $w_{n_r} \in W^{1,4}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ seems to be a real assumption as unbounded eigenfunctions might exist.

In the following, let (\cdot, \cdot) denote the classical scalar product on $L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. Recalling the definition

$$\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\boldsymbol{\eta} = \left(\sum_{m=1}^N \partial_m \mathbb{C}_{ijkl}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\eta^m\right)_{i,j,k,l=1}^d$$

for $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, we have

$$\langle \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right), \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) \rangle_{\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)\eta} = \int_{\Omega} \Big(\sum_{m=1}^{N} [\partial_m \mathbb{C}(\varphi)] \eta^m \Big) \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) : \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \int_{\Omega} \sum_{m=1}^{N} \Big([\partial_m \mathbb{C}(\varphi)] \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) : \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) \Big) \eta^m \, \mathrm{d}x$$

$$= \int_{\Omega} \sum_{m=1}^{N} \left[\left(\mathbb{C}'(\varphi) \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) : \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) \right) \right]_m \eta^m \, \mathrm{d}x$$
$$= \left(\mathbb{C}'(\varphi) \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) : \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right), \boldsymbol{\eta} \right).$$

Note that the term in the last line is to be understood as

$$\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right):\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right) = \left([\partial_m \mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})]\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right):\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right)\right)_{m=1}^N \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N).$$

Thus, the projection of this term is well defined and the L^2 regularity of this object is ensured by the fact that $\mathbb{C}_{ijkl} \in C^{1,1}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^N;\mathbb{R})$ and assumption (R). For later purposes, we point out that a straightforward computation reveals

$$P_{T\Sigma}\left[\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right):\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right)\right]=\left[\left(P_{T\Sigma}\left[\mathbb{C}'_{ijkl}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\right]\right)_{i,j,k,l=1}^{d}\right]\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right):\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}\right),$$

where

$$\mathbb{C}'_{ijkl}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \left(\partial_m \mathbb{C}_{ijkl}\right)_{m=1}^N \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N).$$

To have a more concise notation, we will write

$$\langle \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) : \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) \rangle_{P_{T\Sigma}[\mathbb{C}'(\varphi)]} := P_{T\Sigma} \left[\mathbb{C}'(\varphi) \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) : \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varphi} \right) \right]$$

Analogously, we use the notation

$$ig(oldsymbol{w}^{oldsymbol{arphi}}_{n_r},oldsymbol{w}^{oldsymbol{arphi}}_{n_r},oldsymbol{w}^{oldsymbol{arphi}}_{n_r}\cdotoldsymbol{w}^{oldsymbol{arphi}}_{n_r},oldsymbol{\eta}ig)$$

for the density term. To reformulate the gradient inequality (GI^{ε}) , we further define the function

$$\boldsymbol{f}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \coloneqq -\sum_{r=1}^{l} \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{i_j}} \Psi] \big(\lambda_{n_1}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \dots, \lambda_{n_l}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \big) \Big(\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \mathcal{E} \big(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \big) : \mathcal{E} \big(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \big) \\ -\lambda_{n_r}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \cdot \boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \Big) \right\} - \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} \psi_0'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \,.$$

$$(6.3.6)$$

From the above considerations, we infer $f^{\varphi} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. As $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m$ is fixed, we write $f = f^{\varphi}$ in the following. Using this notation, we directly obtain:

Proposition 6.3.6. The gradient inequality (GI^{ε}) is equivalent to

$$\gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla \varphi, \nabla (\tilde{\varphi} - \varphi) \right)_{L^2} \ge \left(\boldsymbol{f}, \tilde{\varphi} - \varphi \right)_{L^2} \quad \text{for all } \tilde{\varphi} \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^m.$$
(6.3.7)

6.3.3. The regularized problem and its limit

Now that we have introduced the regularized potential and suitable orthogonal projections, and have made the necessary regularity assumption (R), we can formulate a regularized problem which will approximate our initially fixed solution $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m$ of (GI^{ε}) in order to provide the desired H^2 -regularity of φ .

Using all the previously introduced notation, we are now in a position to state the so-called regularized problem.

Definition 6.3.7. Let

$$\tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}} \coloneqq \left\{ \tilde{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \, \middle| \, \boldsymbol{f}_{\Omega} \, \tilde{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \, dx = \boldsymbol{m} \text{ and } \sum_{i=1}^N \tilde{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^i = 1 \, a.e. \text{ in } \Omega \right\}.$$
(6.3.8)

We say that $\varphi^{\delta} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}$ is a solution to the regularized problem if it solves

$$\gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}, \nabla \boldsymbol{\eta} \right) + \frac{\gamma}{\delta \varepsilon} \left(P[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})], \boldsymbol{\eta} \right) = (P\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{\eta}) \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N).$$
(RE)

Before proving the existence of a solution to (RE), we recall some properties proven in [35] that will be important for the upcoming analysis.

Proposition 6.3.8. Let $\hat{\psi}$ be as defined in (6.3.2). Then the following properties hold true.

(a) The weak derivative fulfills

$$\nabla \hat{\psi} = \hat{\phi} \tag{6.3.9}$$

where, for $\boldsymbol{\xi} \in \mathbb{R}^N$, $\hat{\phi}^i(\boldsymbol{\xi}) \coloneqq \hat{\phi}^i(\boldsymbol{\xi}^i) \coloneqq 2\left[\boldsymbol{\xi}^i\right]_-$ with $[s]_- \coloneqq \min(s, 0)$ for all $s \in \mathbb{R}$.

(b) **Monotonicity:** $\hat{\phi}$ is non-decreasing in each component, i.e.,

$$0 \le \left(\hat{\phi}^i(r) - \hat{\phi}^i(s)\right)(r-s) \tag{6.3.10}$$

for all $r, s \in \mathbb{R}$ and $i = 1, \ldots, N$.

(c) **Convexity:** $\hat{\psi}$ is convex, i.e.,

$$(\boldsymbol{\xi} - \boldsymbol{\eta}) \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\eta}) \le \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{\xi}) - \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{\eta})$$
(6.3.11)

for all $\boldsymbol{\xi}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \in \mathbb{R}^N$.

Now, we are in a position to prove the existence result for the regularized problem. In order to show H^2 -regularity of the solution we need the following regularity assumption on the boundary of the design domain which shall hold for the rest of the chapter.

- (D) In addition to the assumptions on the Lipschitz design domain Ω in Section 2.1.10, we assume that Ω has at least one of the following properties:
 - (i) The boundary $\partial \Omega$ is of class $C^{1,1}$.
 - (ii) Ω is convex.

The well-posedness result for the regularized problem (RE) reads as follows.

Lemma 6.3.9. For $\delta > 0$ there exists a unique solution $\varphi^{\delta} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}} \subset H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ of (RE). The solution possesses the regularity $\varphi^{\delta} \in H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ and it holds

$$\begin{aligned} -\Delta \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} &= -\frac{1}{\delta \varepsilon^2} P[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})] + \frac{1}{\gamma \varepsilon} P \boldsymbol{f} & a.e. \ in \ \Omega \\ \nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \, \boldsymbol{n} &= \boldsymbol{0} & a.e. \ on \ \partial \Omega, \end{aligned}$$
(PRE)

Proof. First of all, we want to show that there exists at most one solution to (RE). To this end, we assume that there are two solutions $\varphi^{\delta,1}, \varphi^{\delta,2} \in \tilde{\mathcal{G}}^m$. Then, by subtracting the corresponding equations, we obtain

$$\gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla [\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta,1} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta,2}], \nabla \boldsymbol{\eta} \right) + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon \delta} \left(P[\hat{\phi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta,1}) - \hat{\phi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta,2})], \boldsymbol{\eta} \right) = 0$$

for all $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. Testing with $\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta,1} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta,2} \in L^2_{T\Sigma}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^2_0(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, we can drop the projection P in the second term. Using the monotonicity property (6.3.10), we infer

$$\gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla [\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta,1} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta,2}], \nabla [\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta,1} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta,2}] \right) \le 0.$$

This yields $\varphi^{\delta,1} = \varphi^{\delta,2} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}$ as these functions have identical mean value.

In order to prove the existence of a solution, we consider a suitable minimization problem. Therefore, we define the functional

$$I_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\xi}) \coloneqq \frac{\gamma\varepsilon}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \boldsymbol{\xi}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon\delta} \int_{\Omega} \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{\xi}) \, \mathrm{d}x - \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{\xi} \, \mathrm{d}x \tag{6.3.12}$$

for all $\boldsymbol{\xi} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. If we can now show that there exists a $\varphi^{\delta} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^m$ that solves the minimization problem

$$\min_{\boldsymbol{\xi}\in\tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{m}}I_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\xi}),\tag{6.3.13}$$

the existence result is proven since then the Gâteaux derivative of $I'_{\delta}(\varphi^{\delta})$, which is given by

$$I_{\delta}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})\boldsymbol{\eta} = \gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}, \nabla \boldsymbol{\eta}\right) + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon \delta} \left(\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}), \boldsymbol{\eta}\right) - (\boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{\eta}), \tag{6.3.14}$$

for all directions $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^2_{T\Sigma}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^2_0(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$, vanishes. By applying the projections $P_{T\Sigma}$ and P_{\int} to any $\boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ and then switching them to the other component in the L^2 scalar product, it follows that solving (6.3.13) is equivalent to solving (RE).

Note that there is no need to project the gradient term. This is justified as follows. By construction, we have

$$P_{T\Sigma}\boldsymbol{\eta} = \boldsymbol{\eta} - \left[\frac{1}{N}\sum_{k=1}^{N}\eta^k\right]\mathbf{1}.$$

On the other hand, we compute

$$\nabla\left[\sum_{k=1}^{N}\eta^{k}\mathbf{1}\right] = \left(\left[\sum_{k=1}^{N}\partial_{1}\eta^{k}\right]\mathbf{1},\ldots,\left[\sum_{k=1}^{N}\partial_{d}\eta^{k}\right]\mathbf{1}\right),$$

and therefore, the entries in each column are identical. Now, we compute

$$\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} : \nabla \left[\sum_{k=1}^{N} \eta^{k} \mathbf{1} \right] = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \left\{ \left[\sum_{k=1}^{N} \partial_{i} \eta^{k} \right] \sum_{j=1}^{N} \partial_{i} \varphi_{\delta}^{j} \right\}.$$
(6.3.15)

We see that this term vanishes as by construction, as $\sum_{i=1}^{N} \varphi^{\delta,i} = 1$ a.e. in Ω because $\varphi^{\delta} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}$. In other words, $\partial_i \varphi^{\delta} \in L^2_{T\Sigma}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$.

As the gradient term is invariant under addition of constants we can also drop the projection $P_{\int}.$

It remains to show that there exists a minimizer of (6.3.13). By construction, $\hat{\psi} \geq 0$. Furthermore, using Young's inequality we find a constant C > 0 such that

$$\int_{\Omega} |\nabla \boldsymbol{\xi}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x + \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{\xi} \, \mathrm{d}x \ge -C \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\xi} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}.$$
(6.3.16)

This is obtained by absorbing the quantity $\|\boldsymbol{\xi}\|_{L^2}^2$ with the term $\|\nabla \boldsymbol{\xi}\|_{L^2}^2$ which controls the whole $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ -norm as all $\boldsymbol{\xi} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^m$ have a fixed mean value. Hence, I_{δ} is bounded from below on $\tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^m$ and the infimum exists. We thus find a minimizing sequence $(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k^{\delta})_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^m$ such that

$$\lim_{k\to\infty} I_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{\delta,k}) = \inf_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}\in\tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}} I_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})$$

In particular, $\|\varphi_k^{\delta}\|_{H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)}$ remains bounded and thus, there exists a $\varphi^{\delta} \in H^1(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^N)$ and a non-relabeled subsequence with the properties

$$\begin{split} & \varphi_k^{\delta} \rightharpoonup \varphi^{\delta} \quad \text{in } H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N), \\ & \varphi_k^{\delta} \rightarrow \varphi^{\delta} \quad \text{in } L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N), \\ & \varphi_k^{\delta} \rightarrow \varphi^{\delta} \quad \text{a.e. in } \Omega. \end{split}$$

From this convergence we deduce $\varphi^{\delta} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}$. Noticing that $\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}^{\delta}) \leq |\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{\delta,k}|^{2}$ a.e. in Ω and that $\hat{\psi}$ is continuous, we apply the generalized majorized convergence theorem of Lebesgue, see Theorem 2.2.4, to deduce

$$\int_{\Omega} \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_k^{\delta}) \, \mathrm{d}x \to \int_{\Omega} \hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

for $k \to \infty$. The weak lower semi-continuity of norms yields

$$\int_{\Omega} \left| \nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \right|^2 \mathrm{d}x \le \liminf_{k \to \infty} \int_{\Omega} \left| \nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}_k^{\delta} \right|^2 \mathrm{d}x$$

and it holds

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{\varphi}_k^{\delta} \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Altogether, we thus have

$$I_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) \leq \liminf_{k \to \infty} I_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}_k) = \inf_{\boldsymbol{\varphi} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}} I_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}).$$

This implies that $\varphi^{\delta} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^m$ is a minimizer.

Now that we have shown the existence of a solution $\varphi^{\delta} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ to (RE), it remains to prove that it possesses the desired regularity $H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. Since φ^{δ} is a weak solution of (RE), it can be interpreted as a weak solution of

$$-\Delta \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} = \boldsymbol{\mathcal{F}} \qquad \text{in } \Omega,$$

$$\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{0} \qquad \text{on } \partial \Omega,$$
(6.3.17)

with

$$\boldsymbol{\mathcal{F}} = \boldsymbol{\mathcal{F}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) = -\frac{1}{\delta\varepsilon^2} P[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})] + \frac{1}{\gamma\varepsilon} P\boldsymbol{f} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N).$$
(6.3.18)

Due to assumption (D), elliptic regularity theory (see e.g., [101, Theorem 2.4.2.7] in the case (D)(i) or [101, Theorem 3.2.3.1] in the case (D)(ii), respectively) yields $\varphi^{\delta} \in H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. In particular, using this regularity, we conclude from (RE) that φ^{δ} satisfies (PRE).

As we want to pass to the limit in the regularized equation, we need some uniform bounds to apply classical compactness results.

Lemma 6.3.10. Let $\varphi^{\delta} \in H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ be the solution of (RE). Then there exist a constant C > 0 such that

$$\left\|\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}\right\|_{H^{2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})} \leq C,\tag{6.3.19}$$

$$\left\| \left[\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \right]_{-} \right\|_{L^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N})} \le C \delta^{\frac{1}{2}}, \tag{6.3.20}$$

$$\frac{1}{\delta} \| P[\hat{\phi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})] \|_{L^{2}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})} \leq C, \qquad (6.3.21)$$

for all $\delta > 0$.

Proof. By the previous lemma, we know that φ^{δ} minimizes I_{δ} (see (6.3.12)) over $\tilde{\mathcal{G}}^{m}$ (see (6.3.8)). Thus, we have

$$I_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) \leq I_{\delta}(\boldsymbol{\xi}), \quad ext{for all } \boldsymbol{\xi} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}.$$

If we now choose any $\boldsymbol{\xi} \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^m \subset \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^m$, we know that it is additionally component-wise non-negative and therefore $\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{\xi}) = 0$ a.e. in Ω . In view of definition (6.3.12), this yields

$$\frac{\gamma\varepsilon}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \varphi^{\delta}|^{2} dx + \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon\delta} \int_{\Omega} \hat{\psi}(\varphi^{\delta}) - \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} dx \\
\leq \frac{\gamma\varepsilon}{2} \int_{\Omega} |\nabla \boldsymbol{\xi}|^{2} dx - \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot \boldsymbol{\xi} dx \\
\leq C,$$
(6.3.22)

where C > 0 is a constant independent of δ . Recalling the absorption trick (6.3.16), we obtain

$$\left\|\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}\right\|_{H^{1}(\Omega;\mathbb{R}^{N})} \leq C,\tag{6.3.23}$$

which will be needed in the end of the proof. Furthermore, using the definition of $\hat{\psi}$ (see (6.3.2)), we deduce that

$$\sum_{i=1}^{N} \left\| \left[\varphi_{\delta}^{i} \right]_{-} \right\|_{L^{2}}^{2} \le C\delta,$$

which directly leads to (6.3.20).

We notice that $\frac{1}{\delta}\hat{\phi}(\varphi^{\delta})$ is weakly differentiable (cf. [99, Lemma 7.6]) and belongs to $H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. In order to prove (6.3.21), we test (*RE*) with $\eta = \frac{1}{\delta}\hat{\phi}(\varphi^{\delta})$. We obtain

$$\frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon\delta} \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}, \nabla \hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) \right) + \frac{\gamma}{\delta^{2}\varepsilon} \int_{\Omega} |P[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})]|^{2} dx$$

$$= \frac{1}{\delta} \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{f} \cdot P[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})] dx$$
(6.3.24)

Applying [99, Lemma 7.6] to $\hat{\phi}$, we further deduce

$$\frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon\delta} \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}, \nabla \hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) \right) \geq 0$$

since for a.e. x in Ω either $\nabla \hat{\phi}(\varphi^{\delta})(x) = \mathbf{0}$ or $\nabla \hat{\phi}(\varphi^{\delta})(x) = \nabla \varphi^{\delta}(x)$. Applying Hölder's inequality in (6.3.24), we thus infer

$$\frac{\gamma}{\delta^2 \varepsilon} \left\| P[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})] \right\|_{L^2}^2 \leq \frac{C}{\delta} \left\| P[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})] \right\|_{L^2},$$

and thus,

$$\frac{1}{\delta} \left\| P[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})] \right\|_{L^2} \le C.$$

As we now have bounded both the right-hand side of (PRE) and φ^{δ} itself in $L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ uniformly in δ (see (6.3.23)), we can again apply elliptic regularity theory (see [101, Theorem 2.3.1.5] or [101, Theorem 3.2.3.1]) to deduce (6.3.19).

In order to reformulate (PRE) by means of Lagrange multipliers that are expected to converge in the weak sense, we need to get rid of the projection in (6.3.21).

Lemma 6.3.11. There exists a constant C > 0 such that

$$\frac{1}{\delta} \left\| \hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) \right\|_{L^2} \le C,\tag{6.3.25}$$

for all $\delta > 0$.

Proof. Note that the following proof works in complete analogy to [35, Theorem 2.1], but for the sake of completeness we go through the steps here. Testing (RE) with $\varphi^{\delta} \in H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap \tilde{\mathcal{G}}^m$, we obtain

$$\gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}, \nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \right) + \frac{\gamma}{\delta \varepsilon} \left(\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}), P_{\int} \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \right) = \left(P \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \right), \qquad (6.3.26)$$

where we used

$$\left(P[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})], \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}\right) = \left(\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}), P_{\int} P_{T\Sigma} \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}\right) = \left(\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}), P_{\int} \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}\right),$$

as $P_{T\Sigma} \varphi^{\delta} = \varphi^{\delta} - \frac{1}{N} \mathbf{1}$ and $P_{\int} \mathbf{1} = \mathbf{0}$. Now taking any $\boldsymbol{\xi} \in \mathbb{R}^{N}$ and using the definition of P_{\int} , we infer from (6.3.26) that

$$\frac{\gamma}{\delta\varepsilon} \left(\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}), \boldsymbol{\xi} - \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \, \mathrm{d}x \right) = \frac{\gamma}{\delta\varepsilon} \left(\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}), \boldsymbol{\xi} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \right) - \gamma\varepsilon \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}, \nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \right) + \left(P \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \right) \\
\leq \frac{\gamma}{\delta\varepsilon} \left(\hat{\boldsymbol{\psi}}(\boldsymbol{\xi}) - \hat{\boldsymbol{\psi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}), 1 \right) + C.$$
(6.3.27)

For the last inequality, we used the convexity of $\hat{\psi}$ (see (6.3.11)). The constant C > 0 can be chosen uniformly in $\delta > 0$ due to the a priori estimate (6.3.19).

Choosing $\beta > 0$ with $\beta \mathbf{1} < \mathbf{m} < \mathbf{1}$ component-wise (which is possible as $\mathbf{m} \in (0, 1)$ component-wise), we define

$$\boldsymbol{\xi} \coloneqq \int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta} \, \mathrm{d}x \pm \beta \boldsymbol{e}_{i} = \boldsymbol{m} \pm \beta \boldsymbol{e}_{i}$$

where $e_i \in \mathbb{R}^N$ denotes the *i*-th standard basis vector. Thus, by construction, $\boldsymbol{\xi} \geq 0$ component-wise. This directly implies $\hat{\psi}(\boldsymbol{\xi}) = 0$. Invoking $\hat{\psi} \geq 0$, we infer from (6.3.27) that

$$\frac{\gamma}{\delta\varepsilon}\left(\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}),\pm\beta\boldsymbol{e}_{i}\right)\leq C.$$

Consequently, we have

$$\frac{1}{\delta} \left| \int_{\Omega} \hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) \, \mathrm{d}x \right| \leq C$$

for all $\delta > 0$. Therefore, using the definition of $P = P_{T\Sigma}P_{\int}$ from Definition 6.3.3, we deduce from (6.3.21) that

$$\frac{1}{\delta} \left\| P_{T\Sigma} \hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) \right\|_{L^2} \le C.$$
(6.3.28)

If we can finally find a uniform bound for $\frac{1}{\delta} \hat{\sum} \hat{\phi}(\varphi^{\delta})$ in $L^2(\Omega)$, we infer

$$\frac{1}{\delta} \|\hat{\phi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})\|_{L^2} \le \frac{1}{\delta} \|P_{T\Sigma}\hat{\phi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})\|_{L^2} + \frac{1}{\delta} \|\hat{\Sigma}\hat{\phi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})\|_{L^2} \le C$$
(6.3.29)

for all $\delta > 0$. To derive such a bound, we proceed as follows. Since $\varphi^{\delta} \in \tilde{\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}$, we know that $\sum_{i=1}^{N} \varphi_{\delta}^{i}(x) = 1$ for almost all $x \in \Omega$. Thus, for almost every $x \in \Omega$ there must be a $j(x) \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$ such that $[\varphi^{\delta}(x)]^{j(x)} \geq 0$ and hence $[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\varphi^{\delta}(x))]^{j(x)} = 0$. Altogether, we obtain

$$\left[P_{T\Sigma}\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}(x))\right]^{j(x)} = \left[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}(x))\right]^{j(x)} - \frac{1}{N}\sum_{i=1}^{N}\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}^{i}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}(x)) = -\frac{1}{N}\sum_{i=1}^{N}\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}^{i}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}(x)).$$

Recalling $\hat{\sum} \boldsymbol{\xi} = \frac{1}{N} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{N} \xi^{i} \right) \mathbf{1}$, we obtain from (6.3.28) that

$$\frac{1}{\delta} \left\| \hat{\sum} \hat{\phi}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) \right\|_{L^2} \le C.$$

Thus, (6.3.29) holds true and therefore, the claim is proven.

Now, we introduce suitable Lagrange multipliers and pass to the limit in the the regularized equation.

Theorem 6.3.12. The initially chosen solution $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m$ of (GI^{ε}) possesses the regularity $\varphi \in H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. Furthermore, there are Lagrange multipliers $\Lambda, \mu \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ and $\vartheta \in \mathbb{R}^N$ such that

$$-\gamma \varepsilon \Delta \varphi = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} (\mathbf{\Lambda} + \boldsymbol{\vartheta} + \boldsymbol{\mu}) + P_{T\Sigma} \boldsymbol{f}^{\varphi} \qquad a.e. \ in \ \Omega,$$

$$\nabla \varphi \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{0} \qquad \qquad on \ \partial \Omega.$$
 (GS^{\varepsilon})

with

$$\mathbf{\Lambda} = \mathbf{\Lambda} \mathbf{1} \quad \text{for a suitable } \mathbf{\Lambda} \in L^2(\Omega), \tag{6.3.30}$$

$$\mu^{i} \geq 0 \text{ and } \mu^{i} \varphi^{i} = 0 \quad a.e. \text{ in } \Omega \text{ for all } i \in \{1, \dots, N\},$$

$$(6.3.31)$$

$$\sum_{i=1}^{N} \vartheta^i = 0. \tag{6.3.32}$$

Proof. From (6.3.19) we deduce the existence of a function $\overline{\varphi} \in H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ such that

$$\begin{split} \varphi^{\delta} &\to \overline{\varphi} & \text{ in } H^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}), \\ \varphi^{\delta} &\to \overline{\varphi} & \text{ in } H^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}), \\ \varphi^{\delta} &\to \overline{\varphi} & \text{ a.e. in } \Omega, \\ \hat{\phi}(\varphi^{\delta}) &\to 0 & \text{ in } L^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}), \end{split}$$
(6.3.33)

as $\delta \to 0$ along a non-relabeled subsequence. This directly implies that $\overline{\varphi}(x) \in \mathbb{R}^N_+$ for almost all $x \in \Omega$. Hence, since $\varphi^{\delta} \in \tilde{\mathcal{G}}^m$, we know that $\overline{\varphi} \in \mathcal{G}^m$.

Recalling the definition of $f = f^{\varphi}$ in (6.3.6), we now define the Lagrange multipliers of the regularized problem as

$$\begin{split} \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\delta} &\coloneqq \hat{\sum} \left(\frac{\gamma}{\delta} \hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) \right), \\ \boldsymbol{\vartheta}^{\delta} &\coloneqq \int_{\Omega} P_{T\Sigma} \left(\frac{\gamma}{\delta} \hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}) - \varepsilon \boldsymbol{f} \right) \, \mathrm{d}x, \\ \boldsymbol{\mu}^{\delta} &\coloneqq -\frac{\gamma}{\delta} \hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}). \end{split}$$
(6.3.34)

The reason why we do not reformulate the projection term $P_{T\Sigma} \mathbf{f}$ by means of a Lagrange multiplier is that this is a term depending on x, which will produce terms of order $\mathcal{O}(\frac{1}{\varepsilon^2})$ when we consider the inner expansions in Section 6.6 due to the involved derivative of eigenfunctions.

Recalling Definition 6.3.3, we have

$$\boldsymbol{\Lambda}^{\delta} + \boldsymbol{\vartheta}^{\delta} + \boldsymbol{\mu}^{\delta} = -\frac{\gamma}{\delta} P_{T\Sigma}[\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta})] - \varepsilon \int_{\Omega} P_{T\Sigma} \boldsymbol{f} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Hence, we can write (RE) as

$$\gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}, \nabla \boldsymbol{\eta} \right) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(\boldsymbol{\Lambda}^{\delta} + \boldsymbol{\vartheta}^{\delta} + \boldsymbol{\mu}^{\delta}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \right) = (P_{T\Sigma} \boldsymbol{f}, \boldsymbol{\eta}) \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N). \quad (6.3.35)$$

We point out that the Lagrange multipliers are constructed in such a way that the factor $\frac{1}{\varepsilon}$ corresponding to the scaling of the original potential ψ is still present. This will be important in the next sections for the sharp-interface asymptotics.

We know from Lemma 6.3.11 that $\Lambda^{\delta}, \mu^{\delta} \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ and $\vartheta^{\delta} \in \mathbb{R}^N$ are bounded uniformly in δ . Hence, we find a subsequence and $\Lambda, \mu \in L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ and $\vartheta \in \mathbb{R}^N$ such that

$$\begin{split} \mathbf{\Lambda}^{\delta} &\rightharpoonup \mathbf{\Lambda} & \text{ in } L^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}), \\ \boldsymbol{\vartheta}^{\delta} &\rightarrow \boldsymbol{\vartheta} & \text{ in } \mathbb{R}^{N}, \\ \boldsymbol{\mu}^{\delta} &\rightharpoonup \boldsymbol{\mu} & \text{ in } L^{2}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{N}), \end{split}$$
(6.3.36)

for $\delta \to 0$. We additionally know from the definition of $\hat{\phi}$ in (6.3.9) that $\mu \geq 0$ componentwise as weak convergence in $L^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ preserves non-negativity. Furthermore from the construction in (6.3.34) we directly deduce (6.3.30) and (6.3.32). Passing to the limit in (6.3.35), we infer

$$\gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla \overline{\varphi}, \nabla \eta \right) - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(\boldsymbol{\Lambda} + \boldsymbol{\vartheta} + \boldsymbol{\mu}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \right) = \left(P_{T\Sigma} \boldsymbol{f}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \boldsymbol{\eta} \right), \quad \text{for all } \boldsymbol{\eta} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N).$$
(6.3.37)

Thus, the regularity $\overline{\varphi} \in H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$ and partial integration yield the equation

$$-\gamma \varepsilon \Delta \overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} (\boldsymbol{\Lambda} + \boldsymbol{\vartheta} + \boldsymbol{\mu}) + P_{T\Sigma} \boldsymbol{f}^{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \quad \text{a.e. in } \Omega.$$
 (6.3.38)

If we can now show that for our initially fixed solution $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m$ of (GI^{ε}) it holds $\varphi = \overline{\varphi}$, the proof is complete.

Let us consider the test function $\boldsymbol{\eta} \coloneqq \overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} - \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$. First of all, we look at the Lagrange multipliers. Due to (6.3.30), we have $(\boldsymbol{\Lambda}^{\delta}, \boldsymbol{\eta}) = 0$, as $\sum_{i=1}^N \eta^i = 0$ because of $\overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \boldsymbol{\varphi} \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^m$. In view of (6.3.32) we know that $(\boldsymbol{\vartheta}, \boldsymbol{\eta}) = 0$, because by construction $\int_{\Omega} \boldsymbol{\eta} \, dx = 0$.

As already mentioned, we have $\mu^{\delta} \geq 0$. Hence, using the monotonicity (6.3.10), we infer

$$\left(\boldsymbol{\mu}^{\delta}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}\right) = -\frac{1}{\delta} \left(\hat{\boldsymbol{\phi}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}), \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\delta}\right) \leq 0.$$

Using the convergences (6.3.33) and (6.3.36), we deduce $(\boldsymbol{\mu}, \boldsymbol{\overline{\varphi}}) \leq 0$. Recalling $\boldsymbol{\mu} \geq 0$ and that $\boldsymbol{\overline{\varphi}} \in \boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}^{\boldsymbol{m}}$ is component-wise non-negative, we already infer $(\boldsymbol{\mu}, \boldsymbol{\overline{\varphi}}) = 0$.

As also $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}^m$ and φ is component-wise non-negative, we have $(\mu, \varphi) \ge 0$. Combining these results and testing (6.3.37) with our particular choice $\eta = \overline{\varphi} - \varphi$, we get

$$\gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla \overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}, \nabla [\overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}] \right) = -\frac{1}{\varepsilon} (\boldsymbol{\mu}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}) + (P_{T\Sigma} \boldsymbol{f}, \overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}) \leq (P_{T\Sigma} \boldsymbol{f}, \overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}).$$

Considering on the other hand the gradient inequality (6.3.7) tested with $\tilde{\varphi} = \overline{\varphi} \in \mathcal{G}^m$, we have

$$\gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}, \nabla [\overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}] \right) \geq (\boldsymbol{f}, \overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}) = (P_{T\Sigma} \boldsymbol{f}, \overline{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} - \boldsymbol{\varphi}).$$

Hence, by subtracting both inequalities, we infer

$$\gamma \varepsilon \left(\nabla [\overline{\varphi} - \varphi], \nabla [\overline{\varphi} - \varphi] \right) \le 0.$$

By $\int_{\Omega} \overline{\varphi} - \varphi \, dx = 0$ the Poincaré inequality gives us the desired identity $\varphi = \overline{\varphi} \in H^2(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^N)$.

From the previous reasoning we know

$$\sum_{i=1}^{N} \int_{\Omega} \mu^{i} \varphi^{i} \, \mathrm{d}x = (\boldsymbol{\mu}, \boldsymbol{\varphi})_{L^{2}} = 0,$$

Furthermore, we know that $\mu, \varphi \geq 0$ component-wise and thus, each summand in above equality has to be identical to 0, providing us with (6.3.31).

In the following, we use the above knowledge to show that our asymptotic expansions will produce a state equation and a gradient equality in the sharp-interface limit.

6.4. Asymptotic expansions

As mentioned above, we will now perform the procedure of sharp-interface asymptotics. Therefore, we start by analyzing outer and inner expansions approximating the quantities involved in our problem. The outer expansions are used to approximate these quantities in regions far away from the interfacial layers. They will be used to derive the state equation in the sharp-interface limit. The inner expansions are used in regions close to the interfacial layers where the phase transition takes place. They will provide boundary conditions for the equations obtained in the sharp-interface limit. As these layers are expected to scale proportionally to ε , a rescaling is needed here. By comparing the leading order equations, we will obtain jump conditions at the phase interfaces within the design domain and a sharp-interface version of the gradient equality (GS^{ε}) .

In the following, we choose $(\varphi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon>0} \subset \mathcal{G}^m$ as a sequence of minimizers of the optimization problem $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$. For $r = 1, \ldots, l$,

$$\left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\varepsilon}, \lambda_{n_{r}}^{\varepsilon}\right)_{\varepsilon > 0} = \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\varepsilon, \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}}, \lambda_{n_{r}}^{\varepsilon, \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{\varepsilon}}\right)_{\varepsilon > 0} \subset H_{D}^{1}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^{d}) \times \mathbb{R}$$

denotes the corresponding sequence of $L^2_{\varphi_{\varepsilon}}(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ normalized eigenfunctions and eigenvalues, i.e., the solutions of the state equation (6.2.1) involved in the optimization problem $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$. Note that in order to have a nice depiction of all indices in the following, we will indicate the ε dependence in the exponent of each quantity.

6.4.1. Outer expansions

As in [32], we first consider the asymptotic expansion for regions far away from the interface. Therefore, we assume expansions of the form

$$\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}(x),$$

$$\lambda_{n_{r}}^{\varepsilon} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \lambda_{k,n_{r}},$$

$$\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \boldsymbol{w}_{k,n_{r}}(x),$$
(6.4.1)

for all $x \in \Omega$. Furthermore, we demand for all $x \in \Omega$ that $\varphi_0(x) \in G$, $\varphi_k(x) \in T\Sigma$, $f_\Omega \varphi_0 dx = m$ and $f_\Omega \varphi_k dx = 0$ for $k \ge 1$, in order to be compatible with the constraints on the phase-field formulated in Section 2.1.3. As we are concerned with a formal limit process, we assume all the appearing quantities to possess a suitable regularity such that we can write the state equation (6.2.1) in its strong formulation (SE^{ε}) .

To ensure that φ^{ε} exhibits the desired phase-field structure, we need to make the following assumption:

(E) There is a C > 0 such that

$$\limsup_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) \le C.$$

Without this assumption, there would be no hope that for small ε the minimizers φ^{ε} of $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$ make transitions between pure phases only on a length-scale proportional to ε , compare in particular Proposition 2.2.25 for the two-phase case. The Γ -limit of the Ginzburg–Landau energy was studied rigorously in [23] in the multi-phase case. Note that for $\varphi \in \mathcal{G}$, we have

$$E_{\mathrm{GL}}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = E^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi_0(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) \,\mathrm{d}x,$$

since $\psi = \psi_0$ on \boldsymbol{G} , see Section 2.1.4. We further recall that ψ_0 is continuous, non-negative on \boldsymbol{G} , and its zeros in $\boldsymbol{\mathcal{G}}$ are exactly the unit vectors $\boldsymbol{e}_1, \ldots, \boldsymbol{e}_N$ (see Section 2.1.4). Hence, the theory of [23] can be applied.

Using assumption (E) and applying Fatou's lemma as in the proof of [23, Formula (2.8)], we now infer

$$0 \leq \int_{\Omega} \psi_0(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0) \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \int_{\Omega} \psi_0(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) \, \mathrm{d}x \leq \liminf_{\varepsilon \searrow 0} \varepsilon E^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) = 0.$$

Consequently, as $\varphi_0 \in \mathcal{G}$

$$\int_{\Omega} \psi(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0) \, \mathrm{d}x = \int_{\Omega} \psi_0(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0) \, \mathrm{d}x = 0$$

Hence, we can partition the domain as

$$\Omega = \bigcup_{i=1}^{N} \Omega_i \cup \mathcal{N} \quad \text{with} \quad \Omega_i \coloneqq \{\varphi_0 = e_i\}, \qquad (6.4.2)$$

where $\mathcal{N} \subset \Omega$ is a Lebesgue null set. In general, the sets Ω_i are only of finite perimeter which is derived from the boundedness of the Ginburg–Landau energy, the inequality [23, (3.1)] and [23, Proposition 2.2]. Nevertheless, for our asymptotic analysis we assume them to be smooth enough.

With this knowledge we are in the position to derive the limit system resulting from (SE^{ε}) in the framework of outer expansions.

Claim 6.4.1. Recall the scaling of \mathbb{C} and ρ in (6.2.2), i.e.,

$$\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \tilde{\mathbb{C}}^{N} \varepsilon \varphi^{N} = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \mathbb{C}^{i} \varphi^{i} + \tilde{\mathbb{C}}^{N} \varepsilon \varphi^{N},$$

$$\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \tilde{\rho}^{N} \varepsilon \varphi^{N} = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \rho^{i} \varphi^{i} + \tilde{\rho}^{N} \varepsilon \varphi^{N},$$
(6.4.3)

for $\varphi \in G$. Then, for $r \in \{1, \ldots, l\}$, we obtain that the pair $(\lambda_{0,n_r}, \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r})$ fulfills the eigenvalue equations in the material regions

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot \left[\mathbb{C}^{i} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}})\right] &= \lambda_{0,n_{r}} \rho^{i} \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}} & \text{ in } \Omega_{i}, \\ \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{D} \cap \partial \Omega_{i}, \\ \left[\mathbb{C}^{i} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}})\right] \boldsymbol{n} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{0} \cap \partial \Omega_{i}, \end{cases}$$
(SEⁱ₀)
for i = 1, ..., N - 1. Furthermore, the normalization condition (6.2.3) is transferred to the limit eigenfunction \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} meaning that

$$1 = \int_{\Omega} \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0) \left| \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \int_{\Omega_i} \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0) \left| \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(6.4.4)

In particular, the eigenfunction \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} is non-trivial in Ω_i for at least one index $i \in \{1, \ldots, N-1\}$. Thus, \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} cannot be a localized eigenmode as it cannot be supported only in the void region Ω_N .

Remark 6.4.2.

- (a) Of course, the eigenvalue $\lambda_{n_r}^{\varepsilon}$ could degenerate in the limit, i.e., $\lambda_{0,n_r} = 0$. This is no contradiction to the normalization (6.4.4) because \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} could potentially be a non-trivial constant in each material region Ω_i . If each material region Ω_i shares a sufficiently nice part of the boundary with Γ_D , one can use Korn's inequality (see Section 2.2.2) to deduce that $\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} = 0$ in each Ω_i , which would then indeed contradict (6.4.5). The inner expansions will provide us with boundary conditions that allow us to refine this statement, see Remark 6.7.1.
- (b) In the case $\lambda_{0,n_r} > 0$, even though the limit eigenvalue equations (SE_0^i) hold for any $i \in \{1, \ldots, N-1\}$, the eigenfunction \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} could potentially be non-trivial only in one particular material region Ω_i but vanish in all other material regions Ω_j with $j \in \{1, \ldots, N-1\} \setminus \{i\}$. This means that a non-trivial equation might hold only in one single material region.

Let us show the above claim assuming that outer expansions of the form (6.4.1) exist. For the sake of a cleaner presentation, we will now fix the index $n_r \in \mathbb{N}$ and in the following, we omit the subscript n_r . In the spirit of formal asymptotics, we consider the state equation (SE^{ε}) , i.e.,

$$-\nabla \cdot [\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon})\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon})] = \lambda^{\varepsilon}\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon})\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon} \quad \text{a.e. in } \Omega,$$

and the normalization condition

$$1 = \int_{\Omega} \rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) \left| \boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x \tag{6.4.5}$$

resulting from (6.2.3). Then, we plug in the asymptotic expansions (6.4.1) and consider each resulting order in ε separately.

We deduce that (6.4.5) reads to order $\mathcal{O}(1)$

$$1 = \int_{\Omega} \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0) |\boldsymbol{w}_0|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \int_{\Omega_i} \rho^i |\boldsymbol{w}_0|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

which proves (6.4.4). As a consequence, w_0 has to be non-trivial in in Ω_i for at least one index $i \in \{1, \ldots, N-1\}$.

Eventually, we compare the contributions of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ in the state equation. We obtain

$$-\nabla \cdot \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0)\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_0)\right] = \lambda_0 \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0)\boldsymbol{w}_0 \quad \text{a.e. in } \Omega, \tag{6.4.6}$$

which reads for each phase

$$-
abla \cdot \left[\mathbb{C}^i \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_0)
ight] = \lambda_0
ho^i oldsymbol{w}_0 \quad ext{a.e. in } \Omega_i$$

for i = 1, ..., N - 1.

The remaining boundary conditions on the *outer* boundary Γ follow directly by plugging in the asymptotic expansion into (SE^{ε}) . This completes our argumentation.

6.4.2. Intermezzo on spurious eigenmodes

As also mentioned in the introduction we want now to analytically justify the model that will be chosen for the numerical computations in order to avoid spurious eigenmodes. As we have seen in the previous proof, assuming outer expansions of the form (6.4.1) and a decomposition of \mathbb{C} and ρ as in (6.4.3), we recover the desired limit system. Furthermore, we see that in (6.4.3) it is only important to scale the void contributions $\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^N$ and $\tilde{\rho}^N$ with some ε^p where p > 0, but the specific choice of p > 0 does not affect the steps of the proof. This is also why we keep this model for the analysis in the subsequent sections noting that also for all subsequent steps any scaling of the void contributions will work.

However, in numerical simulations the phenomenon of spurious eigenmodes is a serious issue, see [5, 29, 55, 136]. The problem is that if the model parameters are not suitably chosen, eigenmodes with support only in void regions can form. The associated eigenvalues are then of course nonphysical as void should not contribute to the resonance behavior of a structure. Nevertheless, in $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$ only a finite selection of eigenvalues enters our optimization problem, i.e., even though spurious eigenmodes might not be avoided in simulations, they do not pose a problem if the associated eigenvalues are large, because then these modes do not affect the optimization problem. Thus, the key idea as also observed in above literature is to choose the scaling in (6.4.3) in such a way that spurious eigenmodes will only produce large eigenvalues in simulations or more precisely eigenvalues λ^{ε} with $\lambda^{\varepsilon} \to \infty$ for $\varepsilon \to 0$. In other words this means that with an adequate model, spurious eigenmodes will not enter the sharp-interface limit as their eigenvalues leave the spectrum.

In order to include the possibility of spurious eigenmodes in our asymptotic expansions we have to allow also for terms of *negative* order in ε .

Claim 6.4.3. Assume the following outer asymptotic expansions

$$\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{k}(x),$$

$$\lambda_{n_{r}}^{\varepsilon} = \sum_{k=-m}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \lambda_{k,n_{r}},$$

$$\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{k=-m}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \boldsymbol{w}_{k,n_{r}}(x),$$
(6.4.7)

with $m \in \mathbb{N}$ arbitrary. Let \mathbb{C} and ρ be given as

$$\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \widetilde{\mathbb{C}}^{N} \varepsilon(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{N})^{2} = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \mathbb{C}^{i} (\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{i})^{2} + \widetilde{\mathbb{C}}^{N} \varepsilon(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{N})^{2},$$

$$\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) + \widetilde{\rho}^{N} \varepsilon^{2} (\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{N})^{2} = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \rho^{i} (\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{i})^{2} + \widetilde{\rho}^{N} \varepsilon^{2} (\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{N})^{2},$$
(6.4.8)

for $\varphi \in G$. Then, for $r \in \{1, \ldots, l\}$, we obtain $w_{k,n_r} = 0$ and $\lambda_{k,n_r} = 0$ for k < -1 and the pair $(\lambda_{-1,n_r}, w_{-1,n_r})$ fulfills

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot \left[\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^{N} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{-1,n_{r}}) \right] &= \lambda_{-1,n_{r}} \left[\tilde{\rho}^{N} + \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{1}) \right] \boldsymbol{w}_{-1,n_{r}} & \text{ in } \Omega_{N}, \\ \boldsymbol{w}_{-1,n_{r}} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{D} \cap \partial \Omega_{N}, \\ \left[\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^{N} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{-1,n_{r}}) \right] \boldsymbol{n} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{0} \cap \partial \Omega_{N}, \end{cases}$$
(SE^N₀)

and $w_{-1,n_r} = 0$ in $\Omega \setminus \Omega_N$.

Remark 6.4.4. The asymptotic analysis in the following argumentation is crucially based on the beautiful interplay of the *quadratic* interpolation of \mathbb{C} and ρ in (6.4.8) and the scaling of the void components in (6.4.3). Note that these two features of the model proposed in this subsection are also reflected in the numerical part, which crucially depends on the quadratic interpolation on the one hand and the relatively lower scaling of the density compared to the elasticity in the void on the other hand. It is also seen in applications in the literature that a relatively lower scaling of mass compared to stiffness is an appropriate choice to deal with localized eigenmodes, see [5, 55, 136].

We now argue why Claim 6.4.3 is true. Therefore, consider the state equation (SE^{ε}) and the normalization (6.4.5). First of all we note that plugging in the asymptotic expansion of φ^{ε} into (6.4.8) yields

$$\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) = \overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{0}) + \varepsilon \widetilde{\mathbb{C}}^{N}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{0}^{N})^{2} + \varepsilon^{2} \overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{1}) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{3})
\rho(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) = \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{0}) + \varepsilon^{2}(\overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{1}) + \widetilde{\rho}^{N}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{0}^{N})^{2}) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{3}).$$
(6.4.9)

As a first step let us show that $w_k = 0$ in Ω for $k = -m, -m + 1, \ldots, -2$. Therefore let us start to lowest order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-2m})$ in (6.4.5), which reads as

$$0 = \int_{\Omega} \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0) \left| \boldsymbol{w}_{-m} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
(6.4.10)

This implies that $\boldsymbol{w}_{-m} = 0$ in $\Omega \setminus \Omega_N$ or in other words \boldsymbol{w}_{-m} is localized in the void region. Now let us look at (6.4.5) to the order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-2m+2})$ reading as

$$0 = \int_{\Omega} \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0) \left| \boldsymbol{w}_{-m+1} \right|^2 + 2\overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0) \boldsymbol{w}_{-m} \cdot \boldsymbol{w}_{-m+2} + \left(\overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_1) + \tilde{\rho}^N(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0^N)^2\right) \left| \boldsymbol{w}_{-m} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x,$$
(6.4.11)

in the light of (6.4.9). Note that here we used -2m + 2 < 0. As w_{-m} is localized in the void we infer

$$0 = \int_{\Omega} 2\overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0) \boldsymbol{w}_{-m} \cdot \boldsymbol{w}_{-m+2} \, \mathrm{d}x.$$

Thus, due to the non-negativity of the first summand in (6.4.11) we deduce

$$0 = \int_{\Omega} (\overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_1) + \tilde{\rho}^N(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0^N)^2) |\boldsymbol{w}_{-m}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
 (6.4.12)

In the light of (6.4.8) we have $\overline{\rho}(\varphi_1) \geq 0$. Furthermore $\varphi_0 = e_N$ in Ω_N and thus we deduce

$$0 = \int_{\Omega_N} \tilde{\rho}^N \left| \boldsymbol{w}_{-m} \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x. \tag{6.4.13}$$

Hence, due to the positivity of $\tilde{\rho}^N$ we infer $\boldsymbol{w}_{-m} = \boldsymbol{0}$ in Ω . These steps can now be repeated until the critical order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ is reached, because up to this order the normalization equation (6.4.5) possesses a trivial left hand side. Thus, this shows $\boldsymbol{w}_k = 0$ for $k = -m, -m + 1, \ldots, -2$. We additionally deduce as in (6.4.10) that $\boldsymbol{w}_{-1} = 0$ in $\Omega \setminus \Omega_N$.

With this knowledge we are in the position to show $\lambda_k = 0$ for $k = -m, -m + 1, \dots, -2$. Therefore let us consider the energy associated with (SE^{ε}) , i.e.,

$$\lambda^{\varepsilon} = \int_{\Omega} \mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon}) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon}) \,\mathrm{d}x.$$
(6.4.14)

Due to the fact that $\boldsymbol{w}_k = \boldsymbol{0}$ in Ω for $k = -m, -m+1, \ldots, -2$ and $\boldsymbol{w}_{-1} = 0$ in $\Omega \setminus \Omega_N$ we deduce that the right hand side is of leading order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-1})$, more precisely

$$\lambda_{-1} = \int_{\Omega_N} \tilde{\mathbb{C}}^N \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{-1}) \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{-1}) \, \mathrm{d}x,$$

meaning that $\lambda_k = 0$ for $k = -m, -m+1, \dots, -2$.

Now it is our task to show that $(\lambda_{-1}, \boldsymbol{w}_{-1})$ solves the desired limit problem. Therefore we consider the state equation (SE^{ε}) to order $\mathcal{O}(1)$

$$egin{aligned} -
abla \cdot \left[ilde{\mathbb{C}}^N \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_{-1}) + \overline{\mathbb{C}}(oldsymbol{arphi}_0) \mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}_0)
ight] &= \lambda_1 \overline{
ho}(oldsymbol{arphi}_0) oldsymbol{w}_{-1} + \lambda_0 \overline{
ho}(oldsymbol{arphi}_0) oldsymbol{w}_0 + \ \lambda_{-1} \overline{
ho}(oldsymbol{arphi}_0) oldsymbol{w}_1 + \lambda_{-1} (ilde{
ho}^N + \overline{
ho}(oldsymbol{arphi}_1)) oldsymbol{w}_{-1}. \end{aligned}$$

In Ω_N this simplifies to

$$-\nabla \cdot \left[\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^N \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{-1}) \right] = \lambda_{-1} (\tilde{\rho}^N + \overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}_1)) \boldsymbol{w}_{-1} \quad \text{in } \Omega_N.$$

So summing up this intermezzo, even if spurious eigenmodes are not excluded the appropriate choice of the model parameters will force the associated eigenvalues to leave the spectrum as $\varepsilon \to 0$ and thus the spurious modes do not affect our optimization problem.

6.4.3. Inner expansions

In the interfacial regions, i.e., in layers separating two outer regions, we need to rescale our coordinate system in order to take into account that φ^{ε} changes rapidly in directions perpendicular to the interface.

This fact can, for example, be motivated by the following one dimensional computation that is also one of the crucial ideas for understanding the Γ -limit of the Ginzburg–Landau

energy, see also the discussion in Section 2.1.4. Let us consider the one dimensional Ginzburg–Landau energy on [-1, 1] with continuous potential ψ_0

$$\mathcal{F}_{\varepsilon}(v) = \int_{-1}^{1} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |v'|^2 + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \psi_0(v) \,\mathrm{d}x.$$

Then using the rescaling $v(x) = w(\frac{x}{\varepsilon})$ we obtain

$$\mathcal{F}_{\varepsilon}(v) = \int_{-\frac{1}{\varepsilon}}^{\frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \frac{1}{2} |w'|^2 + \psi_0(w) \,\mathrm{d}y$$

Hence for $\varepsilon \to 0$ we obtain the energy

$$\mathcal{F}_{*}(w) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2} |w'|^{2} + \psi_{0}(w) \,\mathrm{d}y$$

Now it can be proved that the solution of the initial value problem

$$w'_* = \sqrt{2\psi_0(w_*)},$$

 $w_*(0) = 0,$
(6.4.15)

is the unique minimizer of the energy \mathcal{F}_* over the set

$$X \coloneqq \left\{ v \in H^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}) \ \left| \lim_{t \to \pm \infty} v(t) = \pm 1, v(0) = 0 \right\} \right\}.$$

In other words (6.4.15), allows us to characterize the (smooth) profile for the transition from -1 to 1 with the least energy. For instance, if the polynomial double-well potential $\psi_0(\varphi) = \frac{1}{2}(1-\varphi^2)^2$ is chosen, the solution of (6.4.15) is $w_* = \tanh$. Hence, by rescaling in accordance to our initial substitution we see a rapid change of the phase-field for small ε in the transition phase between -1 and 1. For an in detail discussion concerning the general Γ -limit of the Ginzburg–Landau energy in the scalar case we refer to [37,126,147] or the alternative proof of Theorem 4.3.17 where the ODE (6.4.15) is used to construct optimal profiles for the Ginzburg–Landau energy.

Let us come back to our multi-phase problem. For all i, j = 1, ..., N, we write $\Gamma = \Gamma_{ij}$ to denote the sharp-interface separating Ω_i and Ω_j . Moreover, let $\mathbf{n}_{\Gamma_{ij}}$ denote the unit normal vector field on Γ pointing from Ω_i to Ω_j . In the following, we omit these indices to provide a cleaner presentation. We now introduce a suitable coordinate system that fits the geometry of the interface. The following discussion can be found, e.g., in [1] but for the sake of readability we summarize the most important arguments. Let us choose a local parametrization

$$\gamma: U \to \mathbb{R}^d, \quad \gamma(U) \subseteq \Gamma$$
 (6.4.16)

of Γ , where U is an open subset of \mathbb{R}^d . We further define $\boldsymbol{\nu} := \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma} \circ \boldsymbol{\gamma}$.

As we want to describe a whole neighborhood surrounding the local part of the interface $\gamma(U) \subset \Gamma$, we introduce the signed distance function relative to Ω_i which satisfies d(x) > 0 if $x \in \Omega_j$ and d(x) < 0 if $x \in \Omega_i$. For more details concerning the signed distance function we refer the reader to [99, Sec. 14.6].

Now, let $x \in \Omega$ be an arbitrary point belonging to a sufficiently thin tubular neighborhood around $\gamma(U)$. We define

$$s(x) := \gamma^{-1} \left(\min_{y \in \gamma(U)} |x - y| \right) \in U, \quad z(x) := \frac{1}{\varepsilon} d(x) \in \mathbb{R}.$$

We further introduce the function

$$G^{\varepsilon}: U \times \mathbb{R}, \quad G^{\varepsilon}(s, z) \coloneqq \gamma(s) + \varepsilon z \nu(s).$$

This means that x satisfies the relation

$$x = G^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{s}(x), \boldsymbol{z}(x)).$$

This holds since the summand $\gamma(s(x))$ denotes the orthogonal projection of x onto $\gamma(U)$ and the summand

$$\varepsilon z(x)\boldsymbol{\nu}(s(x)) = d(x)\boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}(\boldsymbol{\gamma}(\boldsymbol{s}(x)))$$

shifts the point $\gamma(\mathbf{s}(x))$ back onto x. This allows us to express the point x by means of the new coordinates $\mathbf{s} = \mathbf{s}(x) \in U$ and $z = z(x) \in \mathbb{R}$. Hence, a sufficiently thin tubular neighborhood around $\gamma(U)$ can be expressed by the coordinate system (\mathbf{s}, z) .

For any fixed $z \in \mathbb{R}$ and sufficiently small $\varepsilon > 0$, we define the (d-1)-dimensional sub-manifold

$$\Gamma_{\varepsilon z} \coloneqq \{ \boldsymbol{\gamma}(\boldsymbol{s}) + \varepsilon z \boldsymbol{\nu}(\boldsymbol{s}) \, | \, \boldsymbol{s} \in U \},\$$

which describes a translation of Γ in the direction ν . In the light of our above considerations, for $\varepsilon > 0$ fixed we deduce that for any $\mathbf{s} = (s_1, \ldots, s_{d-1}) \in U$ and $z \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$\{\partial_{s_1} \boldsymbol{\gamma}(\boldsymbol{s}) + \varepsilon z \partial_{s_1} \boldsymbol{\nu}(\boldsymbol{s}), \ldots, \partial_{s_{d-1}} \boldsymbol{\gamma}(\boldsymbol{s}) + \varepsilon z \partial_{s_{d-1}} \boldsymbol{\nu}(\boldsymbol{s})\}$$

is a basis of $\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}$, and

$$\{\partial_{s_1} \boldsymbol{\gamma}(\boldsymbol{s}) + \varepsilon z \partial_{s_1} \boldsymbol{\nu}(\boldsymbol{s}), \ldots, \partial_{s_{d-1}} \boldsymbol{\gamma}(\boldsymbol{s}) + \varepsilon z \partial_{s_{d-1}} \boldsymbol{\nu}(\boldsymbol{s}), \ \varepsilon \boldsymbol{\nu}(\boldsymbol{s})\},$$

is a basis of \mathbb{R}^d .

As we want to analyze the state and gradient equations of the eigenvalue problem, we need to understand how the differential operators behave under the coordinate transformation $x \mapsto (s(x), z(x))$. Therefore, let us consider an arbitrary scalar function

$$b(x) = b(G^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{s}(x), \boldsymbol{z}(x))) = b(\boldsymbol{s}(x), \boldsymbol{z}(x)).$$

Using the above bases, we obtain the representations

$$\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \hat{b} = \sum_{k,l=1}^{d-1} g^{kl} \left(\partial_{s_k} \hat{b} \right) \partial_{s_l} G^{\varepsilon}, \qquad (6.4.17)$$

for the surface gradient and

$$\nabla_x b = \sum_{k,l=1}^d g^{kl} \left(\partial_{s_k} \hat{b} \right) \partial_{s_l} G^{\varepsilon}, \qquad (6.4.18)$$

for the full gradient (see, e.g., [114, Section 3.1]). Here, $(g^{kl})_{k,l=1}^d$ denotes the inverse of the metric tensor $(g_{kl})_{k,l=1}^d$, where

$$g_{ij} = \begin{cases} (\partial_{s_k} \boldsymbol{\gamma} + \varepsilon z \partial_{s_k} \boldsymbol{\nu}) \cdot (\partial_{s_l} \boldsymbol{\gamma} + \varepsilon z \partial_{s_l} \boldsymbol{\nu}) & \text{if } k, l \in \{1, ..., d-1\}, \\ \varepsilon^2 \boldsymbol{\nu} \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu} = \varepsilon^2 & \text{if } k = l = d, \\ 0 & \text{else.} \end{cases}$$
(6.4.19)

Using $g^{dd} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2}$, we infer from (6.4.18) that

$$\nabla_x b = \sum_{k,l=1}^{d-1} g^{kl} \left(\partial_{s_k} \hat{b} \right) \partial_{s_l} G^{\varepsilon} + g^{dd} \left(\partial_{s_d} \hat{b} \right) \partial_{s_d} G^{\varepsilon} = \nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \hat{b} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(\partial_z \hat{b} \right) \boldsymbol{\nu}.$$
(6.4.20)

Proceeding analogously, we deduce that the divergence of a vector-valued function $\mathbf{j}(x) = \hat{\mathbf{j}}(\mathbf{s}(x), z(x))$ can be expressed as

$$\nabla_{x} \cdot \boldsymbol{j} = \sum_{k,l=1}^{d-1} g^{kl} \left(\partial_{s_{k}} \hat{\boldsymbol{j}} \right) \cdot \partial_{s_{l}} G^{\varepsilon} + g^{dd} \left(\partial_{s_{d}} \hat{\boldsymbol{j}} \right) \cdot \partial_{s_{d}} G^{\varepsilon} = \nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{j}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \partial_{z} \hat{\boldsymbol{j}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu}, \quad (6.4.21)$$

where $\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \cdot \hat{j}$ stands for the surface divergence on $\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}$.

Now, we want to derive a formula for the Laplacian $\Delta_x b$. First of all, we know from (6.4.17) that $\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \hat{b} \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu} = 0$. This directly entails that $\partial_z (\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \hat{b} \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu}) = 0$. Thus, the product rule yields

$$\partial_z (\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \hat{b}) \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu} = -\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \hat{b} \cdot \partial_z \boldsymbol{\nu} = 0.$$

By the definition of the signed distance function, we further have $\boldsymbol{\nu} = \nabla_x d$ (see, e.g., [99, Lemma 14.16]). Thus, employing (6.4.20) and (6.4.21), we obtain

$$\begin{split} \Delta_{x}b &= \nabla_{x} \cdot (\nabla_{x}b) = \nabla_{x} \cdot \left(\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}}\hat{b} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(\partial_{z}\hat{b}\right)\boldsymbol{\nu}\right) \\ &= \nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \cdot \left(\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}}\hat{b} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(\partial_{z}\hat{b}\right)\boldsymbol{\nu}\right) + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\partial_{z} \left(\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}}\hat{b} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(\partial_{z}\hat{b}\right)\boldsymbol{\nu}\right) \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu} \\ &= \Delta_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}}\hat{b} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\partial_{z}\hat{b}\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}}\partial_{zz}\hat{b} \\ &= \Delta_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}}\hat{b} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\partial_{z}\hat{b}\nabla_{x} \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}}\partial_{zz}\hat{b} \\ &= \Delta_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}}\hat{b} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(\Delta_{x}d\right)\partial_{z}\hat{b} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}}\partial_{zz}\hat{b}. \end{split}$$
(6.4.22)

Moreover, the surface Laplacian can be expressed as

$$\Delta_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}}\hat{b} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{g}} \sum_{k,l=1}^{d-1} \partial_{s_l} \left(\sqrt{g} \, g^{kl} \partial_{s_k} \hat{b} \right), \tag{6.4.23}$$

where $g := \det ((g_{kl})_{k,l=1}^{d-1})$ (see, e.g., [114, Section 3.1]).

We now recall (6.4.19), where we computed the ε dependent components of the metric tensor. Moreover, by means of a Taylor expansion, we realize that

$$\frac{1}{1+\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)} = 1 + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon).$$

Hence, interpreting the representations of $\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}}, \nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}}, \Delta_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}}$ (see (6.4.17), (6.4.21) and (6.4.23), respectively) as power series with respect to ε , we deduce

$$\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \hat{b}(s, z) = \nabla_{\Gamma} \hat{b}(s, z) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon),$$

$$\Delta_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \hat{b}(s, z) = \Delta_{\Gamma} \hat{b}(s, z) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon),$$

$$\nabla_{\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}} \cdot \hat{j}(s, z) = \nabla_{\Gamma} \cdot \hat{j}(s, z) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon).$$

(6.4.24)

Recall here the relation that Γ is locally represented by $\Gamma_{\varepsilon z}$ for $\varepsilon = 0$.

In the following, let \mathcal{W} denote the Weingarten map associated with Γ that is given by

$$\mathcal{W}(x) \coloneqq -\nabla_{\Gamma} \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}(x) \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d} \quad \text{for all } x \in \Gamma,$$
(6.4.25)

see, e.g., [86, Appendix B]. Its non-trivial eigenvalues $\kappa_1, \ldots, \kappa_{d-1}$ are the principal curvatures of Γ and its spectral norm can be expressed as

$$|\mathcal{W}| = \sqrt{\kappa_1^2 + \dots \kappa_{d-1}^2}.$$

Then, by means of [99, Lemma 14.17], we obtain the description

$$\Delta_x d = \sum_{i=1}^{d-1} \frac{-\kappa_i}{1-\kappa_i d} = \sum_{i=1}^{d-1} \frac{-\kappa_i}{1-\varepsilon\kappa_i z} = -\sum_{i=1}^{d-1} \kappa_i - \sum_{i=1}^{d-1} \varepsilon\kappa_i^2 z + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^2),$$

where we used the Taylor expansion of $z \mapsto (1 - \varepsilon z)^{-1}$ at the point $z_0 = 0$ in the last step. Finally, combining (6.4.22) and (6.4.24), we obtain the representation

$$\Delta_x b = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^2} \partial_{zz} \hat{b} - \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(\hat{\kappa} + \varepsilon z |\hat{\mathcal{W}}|^2 \right) \partial_z \hat{b} + \Delta_\Gamma \hat{b} + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon), \qquad (6.4.26)$$

where κ denotes the mean curvature which is defined as the sum of the principal curvatures of Γ . Note that in view of (6.4.25), κ can be expressed as

$$\kappa(x) = -\nabla_{\Gamma} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}(x) \quad \text{for all } x \in \Gamma, \tag{6.4.27}$$

which will be important for later purposes.

Furthermore, applying (6.4.20) to each vector component, the full gradient of a vectorvalued function $\mathbf{j}(x) = \hat{\mathbf{j}}(\mathbf{s}(x), z(x))$ is given by

$$\nabla_x \boldsymbol{j} = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \partial_z \hat{\boldsymbol{j}} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu} + \nabla_{\Gamma} \hat{\boldsymbol{j}} + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon), \qquad (6.4.28)$$

where \otimes denotes the dyadic product that is defined as $\boldsymbol{a} \otimes \boldsymbol{b} = (a_i b_j)_{i,j=1}^d$ for all $\boldsymbol{a}, \boldsymbol{b} \in \mathbb{R}^d$. Analogously, for a matrix-valued function

$$\mathcal{A}(x) = (a_{ij}(x))_{i,j=1}^d = \hat{\mathcal{A}}(\boldsymbol{s}(x), \boldsymbol{z}(x)),$$

we apply formula (6.4.21) to each component of the row-wise defined divergence $\nabla_x \cdot \mathcal{A}$. We obtain

$$\nabla_x \cdot \mathcal{A} = \nabla_{\Gamma} \cdot \hat{\mathcal{A}} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \partial_z \hat{\mathcal{A}} \boldsymbol{\nu} + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$$
(6.4.29)

To conclude this section, we introduce the inner expansions that we will work with in the next section. Therefore, we make the ansatz

$$\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}^{\varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \, \mathbf{W}_{k,n_{r}}(\boldsymbol{s}(x), \boldsymbol{z}(x)),$$

$$\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \, \boldsymbol{\Phi}_{k}(\boldsymbol{s}(x), \boldsymbol{z}(x)),$$

(6.4.30)

where we assume $\Phi_0(\boldsymbol{s}(x), z(x)) \in \boldsymbol{G}$ and $\Phi_k(\boldsymbol{s}(x), z(x)) \in T\Sigma^N$ for all $k \ge 1$. In the next section, we will relate these inner expansions to the outer expansions that were introduced before.

Remark 6.4.5. Note that the eigenvalues $\lambda_{n_r}^{\varepsilon}$ do not depend locally on $x \in \Omega$ and thus, their inner expansion simply equals their outer expansion.

6.5. Derivation of the matching conditions

So far, we have constructed outer expansions which are supposed to hold inside the material regions Ω_i for $i = 1, \ldots, N$ as well as inner expansions which are supposed to hold in a tubular neighborhood around the sharp-interfaces Γ_{ij} . Note that due to the construction in the previous section, the thickness of this tubular neighborhood is proportional to ε . In order to be compatible, both expansions must match in a suitable intermediate region by suitable matching conditions. This region is approximately given by all points $x \in \Omega$ with the property dist $(x, \Gamma) \leq \varepsilon^{\theta}$ for some fixed $\theta \in (0, 1)$. This means we stretch the tubular neighborhood the inner expansions were constructed on from a thickness proportional to ε to a thickness proportional to ε^{θ} and relate both expansions in this region. These matching conditions will be expressed as limit conditions for the inner expansions when $\varepsilon \to 0$ or equivalently $z \to \pm \infty$ depending on which side we approach the interface from.

The definition of such an intermediate region is also required for a rigorous investigation of the Γ -limit of the Ginzburg–Landau energy (see, e.g., [147, formula (1.22)] or the construction of optimal profiles in the proofs of Theorem 4.3.17). There, the intermediate region of thickness $2\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{2}}$ is chosen to truncate the optimal profile such that it reaches the values -1 and 1 (which represent the pure phases), respectively.

In order to make both expansions compatible, we need to fix suitable variables which work for both expansions. In our case, we introduce the so-called *intermediate* variable $r_{\theta}(x) \coloneqq \varepsilon^{1-\theta} z(x) = \varepsilon^{-\theta} d(x)$, where $z(x) = \varepsilon^{-1} d(x)$ is the inner variable introduced in the previous section, which represents the suitably scaled signed distance of x to Γ . First of all, we want to keep z fixed and analyze the behavior of the outer expansions in which we insert $\varepsilon^{\theta} r_{\theta}(x) = d(x)$, and of the inner expansion in which we insert $\varepsilon^{\theta-1} r_{\theta}(x) = z(x)$. To obtain suitable relations between the inner and outer expansions we will need to make some assumptions on the single summands of these expansions.

Let us start with the outer expansions. Similarly as in the previous section but now without rescaling the distance coordinate, we write $\varphi^{\varepsilon}(x) = \tilde{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}(s(x), d(x))$ for any x in this intermediate region, provided that $\varepsilon > 0$ is sufficiently small. First of all, we assume that each summand of the outer expansion of $\tilde{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}(s, d)$ (see (6.4.1)) can be smoothly extended onto Γ_{ij} by approaching Γ_{ij} from both sides in normal direction. In the following, we use

the notation $\tilde{\varphi}(s, 0-)$ to denote the extension corresponding to the outer expansion in Ω_i and we write $\tilde{\varphi}(s, 0+)$ to denote the extension corresponding to the outer expansion in Ω_j . For sufficiently small $\varepsilon > 0$, this allows us to express $\tilde{\varphi}(s, d)$ by means of a Taylor expansion at the point $(s, 0^{\pm})$ as

$$\tilde{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{s},d) = \tilde{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{s},\varepsilon^{\theta}r_{\theta}) \\
= \begin{cases} \tilde{\varphi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s},0+) + \varepsilon^{\theta}\partial_{d}\tilde{\varphi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s},0+)r_{\theta} + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{2\theta}) + \varepsilon\tilde{\varphi}_{1}(\boldsymbol{s},0+) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{1+\theta})... & \text{if } d > 0, \\ \tilde{\varphi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s},0-) + \varepsilon^{\theta}\partial_{d}\tilde{\varphi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s},0-)r_{\theta} + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{2\theta}) + \varepsilon\tilde{\varphi}_{1}(\boldsymbol{s},0-) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{1+\theta})... & \text{if } d < 0. \end{cases}$$
(6.5.1)

Here, as in the previous section, $\partial_d = \partial_{s_d}$ denotes the derivative with respect to the last component (i.e., the distance variable).

Now, for the summands of the inner expansion (see (6.4.30)), we assume that for large |z| we have a polynomial approximation. More precisely, we assume that for all $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$, there exist coefficient functions $\Phi_{k,i}^{\pm}$ and $p_k \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\Phi_{k}(s,z) \approx \begin{cases}
\Phi_{k,0}^{+}(s) + \Phi_{k,1}^{+}(s)z + \dots + \Phi_{k,p_{k}}^{+}(s)z^{p_{k}} & \text{if } z > 0, \\
\Phi_{k,0}^{-}(s) + \Phi_{k,1}^{-}(s)z + \dots + \Phi_{k,p_{k}}^{-}(s)z^{p_{k}} & \text{if } z < 0,
\end{cases}$$
(6.5.2)

Here, the symbol \approx means that the difference of the left-hand side and the right-hand side as well as all its derivatives with respect to z tend to zero as $z \to \pm \infty$. This assumption is formally justified because the optimal profile computed in the scalar case for the Ginzburg–Landau energy tends to the pure phases even exponentially as $z \to \pm \infty$ (see e.g., (4.4.19) and (4.4.20) in the proof of Theorem 4.3.17). Thus, by plugging $\varepsilon^{\theta-1}r_{\theta}$ into the inner expansion (6.4.30), we obtain

$$\hat{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{s},\varepsilon^{\theta-1}r_{\theta}) \approx \boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0,0}^{\pm}(\boldsymbol{s}) + \varepsilon^{\theta-1}\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0,1}^{\pm}(\boldsymbol{s})r_{\theta} + \dots + \varepsilon^{p_{0}(\theta-1)}\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0,p_{0}}^{\pm}(\boldsymbol{s})r_{\theta}^{p_{0}} \\ + \varepsilon\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{1,0}^{\pm}(\boldsymbol{s}) + \varepsilon^{\theta}\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{1,1}^{\pm}(\boldsymbol{s})r_{\theta} + \dots + \varepsilon^{p_{1}(\theta-1)+1}\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{1,p_{1}}^{\pm}(\boldsymbol{s})r_{\theta}^{p_{1}} + \dots$$

$$(6.5.3)$$

for $\varepsilon \to 0$ as then $z = \varepsilon^{\theta - 1} r_{\theta} \to \pm \infty$ becomes large.

Now, we say that the inner expansions and the outer expansions *match* if they coincide in all orders of ε in the limit $z \to \pm \infty$, i.e., when we approach the sharp-interface from within Ω_j and Ω_i respectively. This matching makes sense because the coordinate $\varepsilon^{\theta} r_{\theta} = d$ in the outer expansions is supposed to match $\varepsilon^{\theta-1}r_{\theta} = z$ in the inner expansions due to our rescaling of the signed distance by the factor ε^{-1} in the derivation of the inner expansion. Matching the outer and inner expansion (6.5.1) and (6.5.3) with respect to their firstorders and recalling that $\theta \in (0, 1)$, we deduce

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{0,0}^{\pm}(s) &= \tilde{\varphi}_0(s, 0^{\pm}), \quad \Phi_{0,i}^{\pm}(s) = 0 \quad \text{for } i > 0, \\ \Phi_{1,0}^{\pm}(s) &= \tilde{\varphi}_1(s, 0^{\pm}), \quad \Phi_{1,1}^{\pm}(s) = \partial_d \tilde{\varphi}_0(s, 0^{\pm}), \\ \Phi_{1,i}^{\pm}(s) &= 0 \quad \text{for } i > 1. \end{split}$$

In particular, using this information to simplify (6.5.2), we obtain

$$\Phi_0(\boldsymbol{s}, z) \approx \Phi_{0,0}^{\pm}(\boldsymbol{s}) \qquad \text{as } z \to \pm \infty,
\Phi_1(\boldsymbol{s}, z) \approx \Phi_{1,0}^{\pm}(\boldsymbol{s}) + \Phi_{1,1}^{\pm}(\boldsymbol{s}) z \qquad \text{as } z \to \pm \infty.$$
(6.5.4)

Recalling that for the outer expansions we have $\varphi_0 \equiv e_i$ in Ω_i for $i = 1, \ldots, N$, we infer

$$\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s}, z) \to \begin{cases} \tilde{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s}, 0+) = \boldsymbol{e}_{j} & \text{as } z \to +\infty, \\ \tilde{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s}, 0-) = \boldsymbol{e}_{i} & \text{as } z \to -\infty, \end{cases}$$
(6.5.5)

$$\partial_z \Phi_0(s,z) \to 0 \quad \text{as } z \to \pm \infty$$

and

$$\Phi_{1}(\boldsymbol{s}, z) \approx \begin{cases} \tilde{\varphi}_{1}(\boldsymbol{s}, 0+) + \partial_{d} \tilde{\varphi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s}, 0+) z & \text{as } z \to +\infty, \\ \tilde{\varphi}_{1}(\boldsymbol{s}, 0-) + \partial_{d} \tilde{\varphi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s}, 0-) z & \text{as } z \to -\infty. \end{cases}$$
(6.5.6)

Reusing the notation from the previous section, where we indicated a function expressed with respect to the inner coordinates (s, z) with a hat, we obtain the relation

$$\hat{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{s},z) = \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}(x) = \tilde{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{s},d)$$

Recalling that $z = \varepsilon^{-1}d$, we further deduce

$$\partial_d \tilde{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, d) = rac{1}{arepsilon} \partial_z \hat{\boldsymbol{\varphi}}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, z).$$

Thus, employing (6.4.20) and the fact that the surface gradient is orthogonal to $\boldsymbol{\nu}$, we arrive at $\partial_d \tilde{\varphi}_0 = \nabla_x \varphi_0 \cdot \boldsymbol{\nu}$. In the following, we will drop the index x and just write $\nabla = \nabla_x$. We further recall that locally $\boldsymbol{\nu}$ is given by $\boldsymbol{\nu} = \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma} \circ \boldsymbol{\gamma}$, where $\boldsymbol{\gamma} : U \to \mathbb{R}^d$ is a local parametrization of $\Gamma = \Gamma_{ij}$ (see (6.4.16)). In particular, using the notation

$$(\boldsymbol{v})_j(x) \coloneqq \lim_{\delta \searrow 0} \boldsymbol{v} \big(x \pm \delta \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}(x) \big)$$
(6.5.7)

for any $x = \gamma(s) \in \Gamma = \Gamma_{ij}$, we infer from (6.5.6) that

$$\partial_{z} \boldsymbol{\Phi}_{1}(\boldsymbol{s}, \boldsymbol{z}) \to \begin{cases} (\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{0})_{j}(\boldsymbol{x}) \, \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}(\boldsymbol{x}) & \text{as } \boldsymbol{z} \to +\infty, \\ (\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{0})_{i}(\boldsymbol{x}) \, \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}(\boldsymbol{x}) & \text{as } \boldsymbol{z} \to -\infty, \end{cases}$$
(6.5.8)

In this way, we can rewrite (6.5.5) and (6.5.6) as

$$\Phi_0(\boldsymbol{s}, z) \to \begin{cases} (\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0)_j(x) = \boldsymbol{e}_j & \text{as } z \to +\infty, \\ (\boldsymbol{\varphi}_0)_i(x) = \boldsymbol{e}_i & \text{as } z \to -\infty, \end{cases}$$
(6.5.9)

$$\partial_z \Phi_0(\boldsymbol{s}, z) = 0 \quad \text{as } z \to \pm \infty$$

and

$$\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{1}(\boldsymbol{s}, \boldsymbol{z}) \approx \begin{cases} (\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{1})_{j}(\boldsymbol{x}) + (\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{0})_{j}(\boldsymbol{x}) \, \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}(\boldsymbol{x}) \, \boldsymbol{z} & \text{as } \boldsymbol{z} \to +\infty, \\ (\boldsymbol{\varphi}_{1})_{i}(\boldsymbol{x}) + (\nabla \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{0})_{i}(\boldsymbol{x}) \, \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}(\boldsymbol{x}) \, \boldsymbol{z} & \text{as } \boldsymbol{z} \to -\infty \end{cases}$$
(6.5.10)

for all $x = \gamma(s) \in \Gamma = \Gamma_{ij}$. Similarly, we obtain analogous relations for the expansions of $\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon}$.

In the following, we will also see that the *jump* across the interfaces Γ_{ij} is an important quantity. It is defined by

$$[\boldsymbol{v}]_{i}^{j}(x) \coloneqq \lim_{\delta \searrow 0} \left(\boldsymbol{v} \left(x + \delta \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}(x) \right) - \boldsymbol{v} \left(x - \delta \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}(x) \right) \right), \tag{6.5.11}$$

for any $x = \gamma(s) \in \Gamma = \Gamma_{ij}$.

Now, we have made all the necessary computations to analyze the state equations and the gradient equality near the interfaces Γ_{ij} . In particular, we are able to investigate their behavior as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

6.6. Comparison of the leading order terms

Now, we want to apply our knowledge about the inner and outer expansions to the optimality system consisting of (SE^{ε}) and (GS^{ε}) . This means we apply the formulas for the differential operators discussed in Section 6.4.3 to the optimality system, compare the terms with same orders in ε and apply the matching conditions. In this section, we will suppress the index n_r to provide a clearer notation.

6.6.1. The state equation

Although some equalities are derived as in [32], we perform the computations here for completeness. Note that for the sake of a nice depiction we only write the dependence of the inner variables on the rescaled coordinates (s, z) when necessary. First of all, applying (6.4.28) on the lowest order contribution \mathbf{W}_0 of the inner expansion of $\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon}$ (see (6.4.30)), we obtain

$$\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon}) = \left(\nabla_{x}\boldsymbol{w}^{\varepsilon}\right)^{\text{sym}} = \left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{0}\otimes\boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\text{sym}}.$$
(6.6.1)

Using (6.4.29) with

$$\mathcal{A} = \left[\mathbb{C}(oldsymbol{arphi})\mathcal{E}\left(oldsymbol{w}
ight)
ight], \quad \hat{\mathcal{A}} = \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(oldsymbol{\Phi}_0)\left(
abla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_0 + rac{1}{arepsilon}\partial_z\mathbf{W}_0\otimesoldsymbol{
u}
ight)^{\mathrm{sym}}
ight],$$

and recalling $\partial_z \boldsymbol{\nu} = \mathbf{0}$, we further deduce

$$-\nabla_{x} \cdot \left[\mathbb{C}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})\mathcal{E}\left(\boldsymbol{w}\right)\right]$$

$$= -\nabla_{\Gamma} \cdot \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0})\left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{0}\otimes\boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\mathrm{sym}}\right]$$

$$- \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\partial_{z}\left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0})\left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{0}\otimes\boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\mathrm{sym}}\right]\boldsymbol{\nu}$$

$$= -\frac{1}{\varepsilon^{2}}\partial_{z}\left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0})\left(\partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{0}\otimes\boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\mathrm{sym}}\boldsymbol{\nu}\right] - \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\partial_{z}\left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0})\left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0}\right)^{\mathrm{sym}}\boldsymbol{\nu}\right]$$

$$- \frac{1}{\varepsilon}\nabla_{\Gamma} \cdot \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0})\left(\partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{0}\otimes\boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\mathrm{sym}}\right] - \nabla_{\Gamma} \cdot \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0})\left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0}\right)^{\mathrm{sym}}\right].$$
(6.6.2)

As no derivatives are involved in the right-hand side of the state equation (SE^{ε}) , its expression via inner expansions only possesses non-negative orders of ε . Thus, for the contribution of leading order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-2})$, we obtain

$$\partial_{z} \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0}) \left(\partial_{z} \mathbf{W}_{0} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu} \right)^{\text{sym}} \boldsymbol{\nu} \right] = \boldsymbol{0} \quad \text{around } \Gamma_{ij}.$$
(6.6.3)

Here, the expression "around Γ_{ij} " means that the statement is valid in a sufficiently thin tubular neighborhood around Γ_{ij} where our inner expansions hold.

From (6.5.9), which holds analogously for \mathbf{W}_0 instead of $\mathbf{\Phi}_0$, we infer

$$\lim_{z \to \pm \infty} \partial_z \mathbf{W}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, z) = \mathbf{0} \quad \text{and} \quad \overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, z)) \to \begin{cases} \mathbb{C}^j & \text{for } z \to +\infty, \\ \mathbb{C}^i & \text{for } z \to -\infty, \end{cases}$$
(6.6.4)

for all s such that $\gamma(s) \in \Gamma_{ij}$ with $i, j \neq N$. Furthermore we obtain

$$\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s},z)) \to 0 \quad \text{as } z \to +\infty, \quad \text{if } j = N,
\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s},z)) \to 0 \quad \text{as } z \to -\infty, \quad \text{if } i = N$$
(6.6.5)

due to the additional factor ε in the void contribution (see (6.2.2)). Of course, the relations (6.6.4) and (6.6.5) can be obtained analogously for $\overline{\rho}$ instead of $\overline{\mathbb{C}}$.

Now multiplying (6.6.3) with \mathbf{W}_0 and integrating by parts yield

$$0 = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \overline{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \left(\partial_z \mathbf{W}_0 \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\text{sym}} : \left(\partial_z \mathbf{W}_0 \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\text{sym}} \, \mathrm{d}z, \tag{6.6.6}$$

per definition of the dyadic product and the symmetry properties of \mathbb{C} from Section 2.1.9. Note that the fact $\Phi_0(x) \in \mathbf{G}$ according to (6.2.2) gives us the decomposition

$$\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \mathbb{C}^i \Phi_0^i.$$
(6.6.7)

Now the assumptions in Section 2.1.9 yield the non-degeneracy of each \mathbb{C}^i . Thus, the integrand in (6.6.6) is non-negative and thus we infer that for almost every $z \in (-\infty, \infty)$ either $\Phi_0 = e_N$ or $\partial_z \mathbf{W}_0 \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu} = \mathbf{0}$. But notice that we consider *inner* expansions, i.e., we are in a tubular neighborhood around Γ_{ij} where Φ_0 realizes a *transition* between the pure phases, but the pure phase values e_1, \ldots, e_N are not attained within this region. In particular this gives

$$(\partial_z \mathbf{W}_0 \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu})^{\text{sym}} = 0 \text{ around } \Gamma_{ij},$$

for i, j = 1, ..., N. With a simple computation using the definition of the dyadic product and the properties of the unit normal, we obtain

$$\partial_z \mathbf{W}_0 = \mathbf{0} \quad \text{around } \Gamma_{ij}, \tag{6.6.8}$$

for i, j = 1, ..., N. Hence, \mathbf{W}_0 has to be constant in z across the interface Γ_{ij} . From the matching condition (6.5.9) written for \mathbf{W}_0 , we obtain

$$\mathbf{W}_{0}(\boldsymbol{s}, \boldsymbol{z}) \to \begin{cases} (\boldsymbol{w}_{0})_{j}(\boldsymbol{x}) & \text{ for } \boldsymbol{z} \to +\infty \\ (\boldsymbol{w}_{0})_{i}(\boldsymbol{x}) & \text{ for } \boldsymbol{z} \to -\infty, \end{cases}$$
(6.6.9)

for all $x = \gamma(s) \in \Gamma_{ij}$. In combination with (6.6.8) we arrive at the jump condition $[\boldsymbol{w}_0]_i^j = \mathbf{0}$, for $i, j = 1, \ldots, N$. But note that practically the jump across an interface shared between a material and a void region is negligible as we do not know the exact behavior of \boldsymbol{w}_0 at the void boundary. In other words, we will obtain a closed system of PDEs forming the state equations of the sharp-interface problem in Section 6.7 without needing this additional jump condition at the void boundary.

Now we pass on to the next order $\mathcal{O}(\frac{1}{\varepsilon})$. Due to (6.6.8) we can drop all terms involving $\partial_z \mathbf{W}_0$ and obtain in (6.6.2) (now computed analogously also to higher orders in \mathbf{W})

$$\mathbf{0} = \partial_z \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \left(\partial_z \mathbf{W}_1 \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu} + \nabla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_0 \right)^{\text{sym}} \boldsymbol{\nu} \right] \text{ around } \Gamma_{ij}, \qquad (6.6.10)$$

for i, j = 1, ..., N. This means $\left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \left(\partial_z \mathbf{W}_1 \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu} + \nabla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_0\right)^{\text{sym}} \boldsymbol{\nu}\right]$ is constant in z across Γ_{ij} . Now first of all we recall that analogously to (6.4.18) it holds in the non-rescaled coordinates (\boldsymbol{s}, d)

$$\nabla_x \boldsymbol{w}_0(x) = \nabla_\Gamma \tilde{\boldsymbol{w}}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, d) + (\partial_d \tilde{\boldsymbol{w}}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, d)) \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}(\boldsymbol{s}), \qquad (6.6.11)$$

for all $x = \gamma(s) \in \Gamma_{ij}$. In the notation of the previous section we know by matching

$$\mathbf{W}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, z) \approx \mathbf{W}_{0,0}^{\pm}(\boldsymbol{s}) = \tilde{\boldsymbol{w}}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, 0^{\pm}) \text{ for } z \to \pm \infty,$$

In particular we get

$$\nabla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, \boldsymbol{z}) \to \begin{cases} (\nabla_{\Gamma} \tilde{\boldsymbol{w}}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, 0+))_j & \text{for } \boldsymbol{z} \to +\infty, \\ (\nabla_{\Gamma} \tilde{\boldsymbol{w}}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, 0-))_i & \text{for } \boldsymbol{z} \to -\infty, \end{cases}$$

Combining this with (6.5.6) and using the decomposition (6.6.11) we arrive at

$$\nabla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_0(\boldsymbol{s}, \boldsymbol{z}) + \partial_{\boldsymbol{z}} \mathbf{W}_1(\boldsymbol{s}, \boldsymbol{z}) \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}(\boldsymbol{s}) \to \begin{cases} (\nabla_x \boldsymbol{w}_0(\boldsymbol{x}))_j & \text{for } \boldsymbol{z} \to +\infty, \\ (\nabla_x \boldsymbol{w}_0(\boldsymbol{x}))_i & \text{for } \boldsymbol{z} \to -\infty, \end{cases}$$
(6.6.12)

for all $x = \gamma(s) \in \Gamma_{ij}$. So using (6.6.4) combined with (6.6.10) we obtain for all $i \neq N$

$$\mathbb{C}^{i}\mathcal{E}_{i}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0})\boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma} = \begin{cases} \boldsymbol{0} & \text{if } j = N, \\ \mathbb{C}^{j}\mathcal{E}_{j}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0})\boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma} & \text{if } j \neq N, \end{cases}$$
(6.6.13)

holds on each Γ_{ij} with $i \neq N$, where for $x \in \Gamma_{ij}$

$$\mathcal{E}_i(\boldsymbol{w}_0) \coloneqq \lim_{\delta \searrow 0} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_0)(x - \delta \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}) \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{E}_j(\boldsymbol{w}_0) \coloneqq \lim_{\delta \searrow 0} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_0)(x + \delta \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma}).$$

6.6.2. The gradient equality

Now, we want to analyze the gradient equality (GS^{ε}) , which reads as

$$\sum_{r=1}^{l} \left\{ \left[\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi \right] \left(\lambda_{n_1}^{\varepsilon}, \dots, \lambda_{n_l}^{\varepsilon} \right) \left[\langle \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon}), \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon}) \rangle_{P_{T\Sigma}[\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon})]} - \lambda_{n_r}^{\varepsilon} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon}, \boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon} \right)_{P_{T\Sigma}[\rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon})]} \right] \right\}$$
$$= \gamma \varepsilon \Delta \boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(\boldsymbol{\Lambda}^{\varepsilon} + \boldsymbol{\vartheta}^{\varepsilon} + \boldsymbol{\mu}^{\varepsilon} \right) - \frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} P_{T\Sigma} \left[\psi_0'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) \right].$$
(6.6.14)

Here, we recall that the Lagrange multipliers were constructed in Theorem 6.3.12 in such a way that their sum appearing in the gradient equality (6.6.14) is scaled by the factor $\frac{1}{\varepsilon}$. We now assume the Lagrange multipliers to have the following inner asymptotic expansions:

$$\boldsymbol{\Lambda}^{\varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \boldsymbol{\Lambda}_{k}(\boldsymbol{s}, z) \quad \boldsymbol{\vartheta} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{k}, \quad \boldsymbol{\mu}^{\varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \varepsilon^{k} \boldsymbol{\mu}_{k}(\boldsymbol{s}, z), \quad (6.6.15)$$

Furthermore, in order to deal with the nonlinear terms in (6.6.14) involving $\mathbb{C}', \rho', \psi'_0, \partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi$, we perform a (component-wise) Taylor expansion around the leading order term Φ_0 to obtain the inner expansions

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) &= \mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_0) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon), \\
\rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) &= \rho'(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_0) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon), \\
\psi'_0(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) &= \psi'_0(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_0) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon), \\
[\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}}\Psi](\lambda_{n_1}^{\varepsilon}, \dots, \lambda_{n_l}^{\varepsilon}) &= [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}}\Psi](\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}) + \mathcal{O}(\varepsilon).
\end{aligned}$$

In order to get rid of the projections appearing in the left-hand side of (6.6.14), we now take a closer look at the quantities $\mathbb{C}'(\Phi_0)$ and $\rho'(\Phi_0)$. To this end, we recall the definition of ρ in (6.2.2) and (2.1.23), which reads as

$$\rho : \mathbb{R}^N \to \mathbb{R}, \quad \varphi \mapsto \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \rho^i \sigma_\omega(P_\Sigma(\varphi)_i) + \tilde{\rho}^N \varepsilon \sigma_\omega(P_\Sigma(\varphi)_N),$$

where $\omega > 0$ is a sufficiently small parameter. Note that we can write the projection P_{Σ} as

$$P_{\Sigma}(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \boldsymbol{\varphi} - \left(\frac{1}{N}\sum_{i=1}^{N} \varphi^{i}\right)\mathbf{1} + \frac{1}{N}\mathbf{1},$$

for $\varphi \in \mathbb{R}^N$, where $\mathbf{1} = (1, ..., 1)^T \in \mathbb{R}^N$. For the partial derivatives with respect to φ^j with $j \in \{1, ..., N\}$, we thus obtain

$$(\partial_j P_{\Sigma})(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \boldsymbol{e}_j - \frac{1}{N} \mathbf{1}$$

and therefore,

$$(\partial_j \rho)(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \sum_{i=1}^N \rho^i \sigma'_{\omega}(P_{\Sigma}(\boldsymbol{\varphi})_i) \left(\delta_{ij} - \frac{1}{N}\right),$$

where δ_{ij} denotes the Kronecker delta and $\rho^N \coloneqq \varepsilon \tilde{\rho}^N$ to simplify the notation. Inserting Φ_0 (which belongs point-wise to Σ^N and thus, no projection is necessary) and recalling that σ_{ω} is the identity on [0, 1], see (2.1.22), we arrive at

$$\rho'(\Phi_0) = ((\partial_j \rho)(\Phi_0))_{j=1}^N = (\rho^j - \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^N \rho^i)_{j=1}^N.$$
(6.6.16)

Keeping in mind that $\rho^N = \varepsilon \tilde{\rho}^N$ still produces terms of order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$, considering (6.6.16) to the lowest order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ gives

$$\overline{\rho}'(\Phi_0) = \left(\rho^1 - \frac{1}{N}\sum_{i=1}^{N-1}\rho^i, \dots, \rho^{N-1} - \frac{1}{N}\sum_{i=1}^{N-1}\rho^i, -\frac{1}{N}\sum_{i=1}^{N-1}\rho^i\right)^T.$$
(6.6.17)

Thus, it obviously holds $\overline{\rho}'(\Phi_0) \in T\Sigma^N$. The function $\mathbb{C}'(\Phi_0)$ can be expressed analogously. Altogether, this allows us to drop the projection acting on the left-hand side in (6.6.14) when considering only the lowest order contributions.

Now that we have considered all the quantities appearing in (6.6.14), we begin with our formal asymptotics. First of all, let us recall (6.6.1) from the beginning of the previous Subsection

$$\mathcal{E}(oldsymbol{w}^arepsilon) = \left(
abla_x oldsymbol{w}^arepsilon
ight)^{ ext{sym}} = \left(
abla_\Gamma \mathbf{W}_0 + rac{1}{arepsilon} \partial_z \mathbf{W}_0 \otimes oldsymbol{
u}
ight)^{ ext{sym}} + \mathcal{O}(arepsilon).$$

Comparing the contributions of order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-2})$ in (6.6.14), we thus arrive at

$$\mathbf{0} = \sum_{r=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi] (\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}) \\ \cdot \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}'(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) (\partial_z \mathbf{W}_{0,n_r} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu})^{\text{sym}} : (\partial_z \mathbf{W}_{0,n_r} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu})^{\text{sym}} \right] \text{ around } \Gamma_{ij},$$

where we have used (6.6.1). This equation is obviously fulfilled since $\partial_z \mathbf{W}_0$ vanishes according to (6.6.8).

Let us now consider (6.6.14) to order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-1})$. First of all, we infer from (6.6.8) and (6.6.1) that the left-hand side has no contribution of order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-1})$. We thus have

$$\mathbf{0} = \gamma \partial_{zz} \mathbf{\Phi}_0 + (\mathbf{\Lambda}_0 + \boldsymbol{\vartheta}_0 + \boldsymbol{\mu}_0) - \gamma P_{T\Sigma} \left[\psi_0'(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \right] \text{ around } \Gamma_{ij}, \qquad (6.6.18)$$

where we used the formula (6.4.26) to compute the Laplacian. Multiplying (6.6.18) by $\partial_z \Phi_0$ and integrating with respect to z from $-\infty$ to ∞ , we deduce

$$-\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (\mathbf{\Lambda}_{0} + \boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{0} + \boldsymbol{\mu}_{0}) \cdot \partial_{z} \Phi_{0} \, \mathrm{d}z$$

$$= \gamma \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \partial_{zz} \Phi_{0} \cdot \partial_{z} \Phi_{0} \, \mathrm{d}z - \gamma \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} P_{T\Sigma} \left[\psi_{0}'(\Phi_{0}) \right] \partial_{z} \Phi_{0} \, \mathrm{d}z.$$
(6.6.19)

Now, we consider each of the terms in (6.6.19) separately. First of all, we see

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \partial_{zz} \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \cdot \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \, \mathrm{d}z = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left| \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}z = \frac{1}{2} \left(\lim_{z \to +\infty} \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0(z) - \lim_{z \to -\infty} \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0(z) \right) = \mathbf{0},$$
(6.6.20)

where the last equality follows from the matching condition (6.5.9).

As $\Phi_0 \in \boldsymbol{G}$ point-wise, we know that $\partial_z \Phi_0 \in T\Sigma^N$ point-wise. Hence, we obtain

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} P_{T\Sigma} \left[\psi_0'(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \right] \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \, \mathrm{d}z = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \psi_0'(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \, \mathrm{d}z$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left[\psi_0(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \right] \, \mathrm{d}z = \lim_{z \to +\infty} \psi_0(\mathbf{\Phi}_0(z)) - \lim_{z \to -\infty} \psi_0(\mathbf{\Phi}_0(z)) = \mathbf{0}.$$
(6.6.21)

For the last equality, we used the fact that ψ_0 vanishes on e_i for i = 1, ..., N along with the matching condition (6.5.9). We have thus shown that the right-hand side of (6.6.19) vanishes.

Now let us consider the left-hand side in (6.6.19). Recall from (6.3.30) that Λ^{ε} is identical in each component. It is therefore natural to assume that every term in the inner expansion of Λ^{ε} also has this property. Thus, recalling that $\partial_z \Phi_0 \in T\Sigma^N$ point-wise, we infer

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{\Lambda}_0 \cdot \partial_z \Phi_0 \, \mathrm{d}z = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{\Lambda}_0 \sum_{i=1}^{N} [\partial_z \Phi_0]^i \, \mathrm{d}z = 0, \qquad (6.6.22)$$

where Λ_0 denotes an arbitrary component of Λ_0 .

Recall from Theorem 6.3.12 that $\boldsymbol{\vartheta}^{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{R}^{N}$ is constant. Thus, assuming that this property is transferred to the inner expansion, $\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{0}$ is independent of z, we infer by means of the matching condition (6.5.9) that

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \boldsymbol{\vartheta}_0 \cdot \partial_z \boldsymbol{\Phi}_0 \, \mathrm{d}z = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} [\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_0 \cdot \boldsymbol{\Phi}_0] \, \mathrm{d}z = \boldsymbol{\vartheta}_0 \cdot (\boldsymbol{e}_j - \boldsymbol{e}_i) \,. \tag{6.6.23}$$

Eventually, we want to justify that the remaining Lagrange multiplier fulfills

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \boldsymbol{\mu}_0 \cdot \partial_z \boldsymbol{\Phi}_0 \, \mathrm{d}z = 0. \tag{6.6.24}$$

Therefore, we recall (6.3.31) which tells us for i = 1, ..., N that

$$\mu_i^{\varepsilon} = 0 \quad \text{a.e. in} \ \ \Omega_i^+ = \{ \boldsymbol{x} \in \Omega \ \big| \ \varphi_i^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{x}) > 0 \} = \Omega \setminus \{ \boldsymbol{x} \in \Omega \ \big| \ \varphi_i^{\varepsilon}(\boldsymbol{x}) = 0 \}.$$

Using [99, Lemma 7.7], we infer that for all $i \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$,

$$\mu_i^{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \varphi_i^{\varepsilon} = \mathbf{0} \quad \text{a.e. in } \Omega. \tag{6.6.25}$$

Using (6.4.20) and comparing the terms of order $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon^{-1})$, we deduce

$$\mu_0^i \partial_z \Phi_0^i \,\boldsymbol{\nu} = \mathbf{0} \quad \text{a.e. in } \Omega, \tag{6.6.26}$$

for all $i \in \{1, ..., N\}$. In particular, by multiplying with ν and integrating with respect to z from $-\infty$ to ∞ , we arrive at

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mu_0^i(z) \partial_z \Phi_0^i(z) \, \mathrm{d}z = 0.$$

for all $i \in \{1, ..., N\}$. This proves (6.6.24).

Combining (6.6.20)–(6.6.24), we conclude from (6.6.19) that

$$\boldsymbol{\vartheta}_0 \cdot (\boldsymbol{e}_j - \boldsymbol{e}_i) = 0,$$

for all i, j = 1, ..., N, meaning that all components of ϑ_0 are equal. Since $\vartheta^{\varepsilon} \in T\Sigma^N$ in (6.3.32), we also assume $\vartheta_0 \in T\Sigma^N$. This implies that $\vartheta_0 = \mathbf{0}$ and thus, (6.6.18) can be rewritten as

$$\mathbf{0} = -\gamma \partial_{zz} \mathbf{\Phi}_0 + \gamma P_{T\Sigma} \left[\psi'_0(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \right] - \mathbf{\Lambda}_0 - \boldsymbol{\mu}_0. \quad \text{around } \Gamma_{ij} \tag{6.6.27}$$

Let now $\tilde{z} \in \mathbb{R}$ be arbitrary. Multiplying (6.6.27) by $\partial_z \Phi_0$ and integrating with respect to \tilde{z} from $-\infty$ to \tilde{z} , we obtain

$$\int_0^{\tilde{z}} \frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left| \partial_z \Phi_0 \right|^2 \mathrm{d}z = \int_0^{\tilde{z}} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left[\psi_0(\Phi_0) \right] \mathrm{d}z - \frac{1}{\gamma} \int_0^{\tilde{z}} \left(\Lambda_0 + \boldsymbol{\mu}_0 \right) \cdot \partial_z \Phi_0 \mathrm{d}z.$$

Here, the last equality holds because of (6.6.22) and (6.6.24). By the fundamental theorem of calculus, we thus have

$$|\partial_z \Phi_0(\tilde{z})|^2 - 2\psi_0(\Phi_0(\tilde{z})) = |\partial_z \Phi_0(0)|^2 - 2\psi_0(\Phi_0(0))$$

for all $\tilde{z} \in \mathbb{R}$. We further know from the matching condition (6.5.9) that the left-hand side vanishes as $\tilde{z} \to \pm \infty$. This entails

$$|\partial_z \Phi_0(0)|^2 - 2\psi_0(\Phi_0(0)) = 0, \qquad (6.6.28)$$

and thus, we arrive at

$$\left|\partial_z \Phi_0(z)\right|^2 = 2\psi_0(\Phi_0(z)) \quad \text{for all } z \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(6.6.29)

In order to obtain further information, we next show that (6.6.27) can be interpreted as the first-order optimality condition of a particular optimization problem that is similar to the minimization of the one-dimensional Ginzburg–Landau energy. Therefore, we first assume that

$$\sigma_{ij} \coloneqq \inf \left\{ \int_{-1}^{1} \sqrt{2\psi_0(\boldsymbol{\theta}(t))} \left| \boldsymbol{\theta}'(t) \right| \, \mathrm{d}t \left| \begin{array}{c} \boldsymbol{\theta} \in C^{0,1}([0,1];\mathbb{R}^N), \ \boldsymbol{\theta} \in \boldsymbol{G} \text{ point-wise}, \\ \boldsymbol{\theta}(1) = \boldsymbol{e}_j \text{ and } \boldsymbol{\theta}(-1) = \boldsymbol{e}_i \end{array} \right\}$$
(6.6.30)

possesses a minimizer, which we call θ_{ij} . This means that θ_{ij} is a geodesic with respect to the degenerate metric induced by the potential ψ_0 that connects the values e_i and e_j . Now, proceeding as in [148, proof of formula (15)], this geodesic can be used to construct a minimizer Φ of the problem

$$\inf\left\{\int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} |\partial_z \Phi|^2 + 2\psi_0(\Phi) \,\mathrm{d}z \, \middle| \begin{array}{l} \Phi \in C^{0,1}([0,1];\mathbb{R}^N), \ \Phi \in G \text{ point-wise,} \\ \lim_{z \to \infty} \Phi(z) = e_j \text{ and } \lim_{z \to -\infty} \Phi(z) = e_i \end{array}\right\}.$$
(6.6.31)

This means that Φ describes an optimal transition between the values e_i and e_j . As in [148, proof of formula (15)], we further see that Φ solves (6.6.27) and (6.6.29), where $\Lambda_0 + \mu_0$ is the Lagrange multiplier for the Gibbs–Simplex constraint. Consequently, choosing $\Phi_0 = \Phi$ we have found a solution of (6.6.27) and (6.6.29). Moreover, [148, formula (15)] states that $2\sigma_{ij}$ is exactly the value of the minimum sought in (6.6.31).

As the minimizer $\Phi_0 = \Phi$ of (6.6.31) satisfies (6.6.29), we further conclude

$$\sigma_{ij} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} |\partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0|^2 \, \mathrm{d}z = 2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \psi_0(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \, \mathrm{d}z < \infty, \tag{6.6.32}$$

which will be important for later purposes.

Finally, we now consider (6.6.14) to the order $\mathcal{O}(1)$. Using (6.4.26) to reformulate the Laplacian, the $\mathcal{O}(1)$ -contribution of the term $\gamma \varepsilon \Delta \varphi$ reads as

$$\gamma \left(\partial_{zz} \Phi_1 - \hat{\kappa} \partial_z \Phi_0 \right).$$

For the $\mathcal{O}(1)$ -contribution of the term $\frac{\gamma}{\varepsilon} P_{T\Sigma}[\psi'_0(\boldsymbol{\varphi})]$, we obtain

$$\gamma P_{T\Sigma} \left[\psi_0''(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \mathbf{\Phi}_1
ight]$$

Recalling that (6.6.17) holds analogously for $\overline{\mathbb{C}}'(\Phi_0)$ and using (6.6.8), we infer that the term

$$\sum_{r=1}^{l} \left([\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi](\lambda_{n_1}^{\varepsilon}, \dots, \lambda_{n_l}^{\varepsilon}) P_{T\Sigma} \left[\mathbb{C}'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) \right] \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon} \right) : \mathcal{E} \left(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon} \right) \right),$$

has the $\mathcal{O}(1)$ -contribution

$$\sum_{r=1}^{l} \left([\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi](\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}) \\ \cdot \overline{\mathbb{C}}'(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_0) \big(\nabla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_0 + \partial_z \mathbf{W}_1 \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu} \big)^{\text{sym}} : \big(\nabla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_0 + \partial_z \mathbf{W}_1 \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu} \big)^{\text{sym}} \big).$$

Moreover, the $\mathcal{O}(1)$ -contribution of

$$\sum_{r=1}^{l} \left([\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi](\lambda_{n_1}^{\varepsilon}, \dots, \lambda_{n_l}^{\varepsilon}) \lambda_{n_r}^{\varepsilon} P_{T\Sigma} \left[\rho'(\boldsymbol{\varphi}^{\varepsilon}) \right] \left| \boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}^{\varepsilon} \right|^2 \right),$$

reads as

$$\sum_{r=1}^{l} \left([\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi](\lambda_{0,n_1},\ldots,\lambda_{0,n_l}) \lambda_{0,n_r} \overline{\rho}'(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) |\mathbf{W}_{0,n_r}|^2 \right).$$

Hence, dividing both sides resulting from (6.6.14) through γ we obtain

$$\frac{1}{\gamma} (\mathbf{\Lambda}_{1} + \boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{1} + \boldsymbol{\mu}_{1}) + \partial_{zz} \mathbf{\Phi}_{1} - P_{T\Sigma} \left[\psi_{0}^{\prime\prime}(\mathbf{\Phi}_{0}) \mathbf{\Phi}_{1} \right] \\
= \hat{\kappa} \partial_{z} \mathbf{\Phi}_{0} + \frac{1}{\gamma} \sum_{r=1}^{l} \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{n_{r}}} \Psi](\lambda_{0,n_{1}}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_{l}}) \right. \tag{6.6.33} \\
\cdot \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}^{\prime}(\mathbf{\Phi}_{0}) (\nabla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_{0,n_{r}} + \partial_{z} \mathbf{W}_{1,n_{r}} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu})^{\text{sym}} : (\nabla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_{0,n_{r}} + \partial_{z} \mathbf{W}_{1,n_{r}} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu})^{\text{sym}} \\
- \lambda_{0,n_{r}} \overline{\rho}^{\prime}(\mathbf{\Phi}_{0}) |\mathbf{W}_{0,n_{r}}|^{2} \right] \right\} \text{ around } \Gamma_{ij},.$$

We now multiply this equation by $\partial_z \Phi_0$ and integrate with respect to z from $-\infty$ to ∞ . Let us consider each term of the resulting equation separately. Analogously to (6.6.22) and (6.6.23), we obtain

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{\Lambda}_1 \cdot \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \, \mathrm{d}z = 0 \quad \text{and} \tag{6.6.34}$$

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \boldsymbol{\vartheta}_1 \cdot \partial_z \boldsymbol{\Phi}_0 \, \mathrm{d}z = \boldsymbol{\vartheta}_1 \cdot (\boldsymbol{e}_j - \boldsymbol{e}_i) \,. \tag{6.6.35}$$

Considering the Lagrange multiplier μ , we recall (6.6.25),

$$\mu_i^{\varepsilon} \nabla_x \varphi_i^{\varepsilon} = \mathbf{0} \quad \text{a.e. in } \Omega. \tag{6.6.36}$$

Due to (6.4.20), its contribution of leading order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ in inner coordinates is given by

$$\mu_1^i \partial_z \Phi_0^i \boldsymbol{\nu} + \mu_0^i \nabla_{\Gamma} \Phi_0^i + \mu_0^i \partial_z \Phi_1^i \boldsymbol{\nu} = \boldsymbol{0} \quad \text{around } \Gamma_{ij},$$

for all $i \in \{1, ..., N\}$. Multiplying this identity by ν and integrating the resulting equation with respect to z, we infer

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \boldsymbol{\mu}_1 \cdot \partial_z \boldsymbol{\Phi}_0 \, \mathrm{d}z = -\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \boldsymbol{\mu}_0 \cdot \partial_z \boldsymbol{\Phi}_1 \, \mathrm{d}z.$$
 (6.6.37)

Furthermore, applying integration by parts twice and using that due to the matching condition (6.5.4) all derivatives of Φ_0 with respect to z tend to 0 as $z \to \pm \infty$, we obtain

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \partial_{zz} \mathbf{\Phi}_1 \cdot \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \, \mathrm{d}z = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \partial_{zz} \left(\partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \right) \cdot \mathbf{\Phi}_1 \, \mathrm{d}z. \tag{6.6.38}$$

As $\partial_z \Phi_0$ attains its values only in $T\Sigma^N$, we deduce

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} P_{T\Sigma} \left[\psi_0''(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \mathbf{\Phi}_1 \right] \cdot \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \, \mathrm{d}z = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \psi_0''(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \, \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \cdot \mathbf{\Phi}_1 \, \mathrm{d}z \tag{6.6.39}$$

due to the symmetry of the Hessian matrix. Moreover, recalling that \mathbf{W}_0 is independent of z due to (6.6.8), a simple computation yields

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \overline{\rho}'(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_0 \left| \mathbf{W}_0 \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}z = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \overline{\rho}(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \right] \left| \mathbf{W}_0 \right|^2 \, \mathrm{d}z$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left[\overline{\rho}(\mathbf{\Phi}_0) \left| \mathbf{W}_0 \right|^2 \right] \, \mathrm{d}z.$$
(6.6.40)

Furthermore, by the definition of the dyadic product, it holds

$$egin{aligned} & \left(
abla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_{0} + \partial_{z} \mathbf{W}_{1} \otimes oldsymbol{
u}
ight)^{ ext{sym}} oldsymbol{
u} \cdot \partial_{zz} \mathbf{W}_{1} \ & = \left(
abla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_{0} + \partial_{z} \mathbf{W}_{1} \otimes oldsymbol{
u}
ight)^{ ext{sym}} : \left(\partial_{zz} \mathbf{W}_{1} \otimes oldsymbol{
u}
ight)^{ ext{sym}}. \end{aligned}$$

Now we use (6.6.8) (which directly entails $\partial_z \nabla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_0 = \mathbf{0}$), (6.6.10) and $\partial_z \boldsymbol{\nu} = \mathbf{0}$ to deduce

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \overline{\mathbb{C}}'(\mathbf{\Phi}_{0})\partial_{z}\mathbf{\Phi}_{0} \left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0} + \partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{1} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\operatorname{sym}} : \left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0} + \partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{1} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\operatorname{sym}} dz$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z}\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbf{\Phi}_{0})\right] \left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0} + \partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{1} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\operatorname{sym}} : \left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0} + \partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{1} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\operatorname{sym}} dz$$

$$= \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbf{\Phi}_{0}) \left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0} + \partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{1} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\operatorname{sym}} : \left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0} + \partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{1} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\operatorname{sym}}\right] dz$$

$$- 2\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\mathbf{\Phi}_{0}) \left(\nabla_{\Gamma}\mathbf{W}_{0} + \partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{1} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu}\right)^{\operatorname{sym}} \boldsymbol{\nu} \cdot \partial_{z}\mathbf{W}_{1}\right] dz$$

$$(6.6.41)$$

by means of the product rule and integration by parts.

Collecting (6.6.34)–(6.6.41) and recalling (6.6.32), we eventually obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \boldsymbol{\vartheta}_{1} \cdot (\boldsymbol{e}_{j} - \boldsymbol{e}_{i}) \\ &+ \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left(\partial_{zz} \left(\partial_{z} \boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0}\right) - \boldsymbol{\psi}_{0}^{\prime\prime} \left(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0}\right) \partial_{z} \boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0}\right) \cdot \boldsymbol{\Phi}_{1} \, \mathrm{d}z - \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \boldsymbol{\mu}_{0} \cdot \partial_{z} \boldsymbol{\Phi}_{1} \, \mathrm{d}z \\ &= -\frac{1}{\gamma} \sum_{r=1}^{l} \left[\partial_{\lambda_{n_{r}}} \boldsymbol{\Psi}\right] \left(\lambda_{0,n_{1}}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_{l}}\right) \lambda_{0,n_{r}} \left(\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left(\overline{\rho}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0}) \left| \mathbf{W}_{0,n_{r}} \right|^{2}\right) \, \mathrm{d}z\right) \\ &+ \sigma_{ij} \hat{\kappa} + \frac{1}{\gamma} \sum_{r=1}^{l} \left\{ \left[\partial_{\lambda_{n_{r}}} \boldsymbol{\Psi}\right] \left(\lambda_{0,n_{1}}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_{l}}\right) \\ &\cdot \left[\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left(\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0})(\dots)^{\mathrm{sym}} : (\dots)^{\mathrm{sym}}\right) \, \mathrm{d}z \\ &- 2 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left(\overline{\mathbb{C}}(\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{0})(\dots)^{\mathrm{sym}} \boldsymbol{\nu} \cdot \partial_{z} \mathbf{W}_{1,n_{r}}\right) \, \mathrm{d}z \right] \right\} \end{aligned}$$
(6.6.42)

on Γ_{ij} , where $(...)^{\text{sym}}$ abbreviates $(\nabla_{\Gamma} \mathbf{W}_{0,n_r} + \partial_z \mathbf{W}_{1,n_r} \otimes \boldsymbol{\nu})^{\text{sym}}$. Next, we want to show that

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left(\partial_{zz}(\partial_z \Phi_0) - \psi_0''(\Phi_0)\partial_z \Phi_0\right) \cdot \Phi_1 \,\mathrm{d}z - \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mu_0 \cdot \partial_z \Phi_1 \,\mathrm{d}z = 0.$$
(6.6.43)

Differentiating (6.6.27) with respect to z, multiplying by Φ_1 and integrating the resulting equation with respect to z, we deduce

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left(\partial_{zz} (\partial_z \Phi_0) - \psi_0''(\Phi_0) \partial_z \Phi_0 \right) \cdot \Phi_1 \, \mathrm{d}z = -\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[\partial_z (\Lambda_0 + \mu_0) \right] \cdot \Phi_1 \, \mathrm{d}z.$$

Thus, in order to prove (6.6.43), it suffices to show

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[\partial_z (\mathbf{\Lambda}_0 + \boldsymbol{\mu}_0)\right] \cdot \boldsymbol{\Phi}_1 \, \mathrm{d}z + \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \boldsymbol{\mu}_0 \cdot \partial_z \boldsymbol{\Phi}_1 \, \mathrm{d}z = 0.$$
(6.6.44)

By means of integration by parts and the product rule, the left-hand side can be reformulated as

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[\partial_z (\mathbf{\Lambda}_0 + \boldsymbol{\mu}_0)\right] \cdot \mathbf{\Phi}_1 \, \mathrm{d}z = -\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (\mathbf{\Lambda}_0 + \boldsymbol{\mu}_0) \cdot \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_1 \, \mathrm{d}z \\ + \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left[(\mathbf{\Lambda}_0 + \boldsymbol{\mu}_0) \cdot \mathbf{\Phi}_1 \right] \, \mathrm{d}z.$$

Now as $\Phi_1, \partial_z \Phi_1 \in T\Sigma^N$ point-wise, we know as in (6.6.22)

$$\mathbf{\Lambda}_0 \cdot \partial_z \mathbf{\Phi}_1 = \mathbf{\Lambda}_0 \cdot \mathbf{\Phi}_1 = 0.$$

Thus, as we want to prove (6.6.44), it remains to show

$$\int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}z} \left[\boldsymbol{\mu}_0 \cdot \boldsymbol{\Phi}_1 \right] \, \mathrm{d}z = 0.$$
 (6.6.45)

Recalling once more formula (6.3.31), we infer

$$[\mu^{\varepsilon}]^{i}[\varphi^{\varepsilon}]^{i} = 0$$
 a.e. in Ω

for all $i \in \{1, ..., N\}$. Hence, for the $\mathcal{O}(1)$ -contribution and the $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$ -contribution of the inner expansions, we obtain the relations

$$\mu_0^i(z) \Phi_0^i(z) = 0$$
 and $\mu_1^i(z) \Phi_0^i(z) = -\mu_0^i(z) \Phi_1^i(z),$ (6.6.46)

respectively, for all $i \in \{1, \ldots, N\}$ and $z \in \mathbb{R}$. Now, the first equation in (6.6.46) implies that for any $z \in \mathbb{R}$ with $\Phi_0^i(z) \neq 0$, we have $\mu_0^i(z) = 0$ and thus also $\mu_0^i(z)\Phi_1^i(z) = 0$. On the other, for all $z \in \mathbb{R}$ with $\Phi_0^i(z) = 0$, we infer from the second equation in (6.6.46) that $\mu_0^i(z)\Phi_1^i(z) = 0$. Combining both statements, we conclude

$$\mu_0^i(z) \Phi_1^i(z) = 0$$
 for all $i \in \{1, \dots, N\}$ and $z \in \mathbb{R}$.

This proves (6.6.45). By the above considerations, this verifies (6.6.44) which in turn implies equation (6.6.43).

To conclude this section, we recall the definition of the *jump*, see (6.5.11). Moreover, we recall from (6.4.27) that the mean curvature of Γ_{ij} is given by $\kappa_{ij} = -\nabla_{\Gamma_{ij}} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{ij}}$. Using the matching conditions (6.5.8), (6.6.9) and (6.6.12), we finally infer from (6.6.42) that

$$(\vartheta_{1}^{j} - \vartheta_{1}^{i}) = \sigma_{ij}\kappa_{ij} - \frac{1}{\gamma}\sum_{j=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{n_{r}}}\Psi] (\lambda_{0,n_{1}}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_{l}}) \lambda_{0,n_{r}} \left[\overline{\rho} | \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}} |^{2}\right]_{i}^{j}$$

$$+ \frac{1}{\gamma}\sum_{r=1}^{l} \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{n_{r}}}\Psi] (\lambda_{0,n_{1}}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_{l}}) \right.$$

$$\cdot \left(\left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}})\right]_{i}^{j} - 2\left[\overline{\mathbb{C}}\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}})\boldsymbol{\nu} \cdot \nabla \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}\boldsymbol{\nu}\right]_{i}^{j} \right) \right\}$$

$$(6.6.47)$$

on Γ_{ij} for all $i, j \in \{1, \dots, N-1\}$. In the case j = N and $i \neq N$, equation (6.6.42) simplifies to

$$(\vartheta_{1}^{j} - \vartheta_{1}^{i}) = \sigma_{ij}\kappa_{ij} + \frac{1}{\gamma}\sum_{r=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}}\Psi] (\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}) \lambda_{0,n_r} \rho^{i} |(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r})_{i}|^{2} - \frac{1}{\gamma}\sum_{r=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}}\Psi] (\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}) \mathbb{C}^{i}\mathcal{E}_{i}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) : \mathcal{E}_{i}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r})$$

$$(6.6.48)$$

on Γ_{iN} by the matching in (6.6.13) and (6.6.5).

To conclude this section we note that according to [32, Section 5.3] or [46, Section 2.4] equation (6.6.27) induces a further solvability condition, namely an angle condition for triple junctions. So let us assume that the regions $\Omega_i, \Omega_j, \Omega_k$ meet at a triple point m_{ijk} where $k \in \{1, \ldots, N\} \setminus \{i, j\}$. Then the angle condition is expressed via the normals of the three meeting interfaces as follows

$$\sigma_{ij}\boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{ij}} + \sigma_{jk}\boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{jk}} + \sigma_{ki}\boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{ki}} = 0 \quad \text{in } m_{ijk}.$$
(6.6.49)

This relation immediately implies the angle condition

$$\frac{\sin(\theta_{ij})}{\sigma_{ij}} = \frac{\sin(\theta_{jk})}{\sigma_{jk}} = \frac{\sin(\theta_{ki})}{\sigma_{ki}},$$

where θ_{ij} denotes the angle between $\mathbf{n}_{\Gamma_{ij}}$. For the choice $\psi_0(\boldsymbol{\varphi}) = \frac{1}{2}(1 - \boldsymbol{\varphi} \cdot \boldsymbol{\varphi})$ we deduce that the transition energy encoded by $\sigma_{ij}, \sigma_{jk}, \sigma_{ki}$ is always identical by exploiting the symmetry of this potential in (6.6.30). Thus, in this case we obtain that triple junctions occur always at a 120° contact angle.

6.7. The sharp-interface problem

Now we are in a position to state the complete problem that is obtained from (SE^{ε}) and (GI^{ε}) in the sharp-interface situation.

6.7.1. The sharp-interface limit of the state equation

Therefore, we recall that the domain Ω is partitioned into N regions Ω_i for i = 1, ..., N representing the presence of the *i*-th material (i < N) or void (i = N) in its pure form.

Those regions are separated by interfaces Γ_{ij} . Furthermore we have chosen $\eta_{\Gamma_{ij}}$ to be the unit normal vector field on Γ_{ij} pointing from Ω_i into the region Ω_j . This means that

$$x + \delta \eta_{\Gamma_{ii}}(x) \in \Omega_j$$
 and $x - \delta \eta_{\Gamma_{ii}}(x) \in \Omega_i$ $x \in \Gamma_{ij}$ and $\delta > 0$.

To capture the behavior of a function v across the interface Γ_{ij} , we defined its jump by

$$[\boldsymbol{v}]_{i}^{j}(x) \coloneqq \lim_{\delta \searrow 0} \Big(\boldsymbol{v} \big(x + \delta \boldsymbol{\eta}_{\Gamma_{ij}}(x) \big) - \boldsymbol{v} \big(x - \delta \boldsymbol{\eta}_{\Gamma_{ij}}(x) \big) \Big),$$

for all $x \in \Gamma_{ij}$, see (6.5.11).

Combining the equations (SE_0^i) derived in Claim 6.4.1 and the jump conditions obtained in (6.6.9) and (6.6.13), we obtain the system

$$\begin{cases}
-\nabla \cdot \left(\mathbb{C}^{i} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}})\right) = \lambda_{0,n_{r}} \rho^{i} \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}} & \text{in } \Omega_{i}, \\
\begin{bmatrix} \mathbb{C} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}) \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{ij}} \end{bmatrix}_{i}^{j} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_{ij}, \\
\begin{bmatrix} \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}} \end{bmatrix}_{i}^{j} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_{ij}, \\
\mathbb{C}^{i} \mathcal{E}_{i}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}) \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{iN}} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_{iN}, \\
\mathbb{C}^{i} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}) \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_{0} \cap \partial \Omega_{i}, \\
\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}} = \boldsymbol{0} & \text{on } \Gamma_{D} \cap \partial \Omega_{i},
\end{cases}$$

for i, j = 1, ..., N - 1 and r = 1, ..., l, as the sharp-interface limit of the state equation (SE^{ε}) . Here, \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} is normalized in the material regions, i.e.,

$$1 = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \int_{\Omega_i} \rho^i |\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x.$$
 (6.7.1)

Furthermore, we infer from (6.6.13) that

$$[\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}]_i^N = \boldsymbol{0} \quad \text{on } \Gamma_{iN} \tag{6.7.2}$$

for all $i \in \{1, \ldots, N-1\}$ and each $r \in \{1, \ldots, l\}$. However, this condition does not provide any additional information as we do not know how \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} behaves in the void region. In particular, we see that by interpreting (SE_r^{ij}) as one system of PDEs in the material region $\bigcup_{i=1}^{N-1} \Omega_i$, the homogeneous Neumann boundary condition in the fourth line of (SE_r^{ij}) is enough to obtain a closed system.

Combining the Neumann type jump condition on Γ_{ij} stated in the second line of (SE_r^{ij}) with the normality condition (6.7.1), we are able to obtain the beautiful relation

$$\int_{\Omega^M} \mathbb{C}^M \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) \,\mathrm{d}x = \lambda_{0,n_r}, \tag{6.7.3}$$

with

$$\Omega^M := \bigcup_{i=1}^{N-1} \Omega_i \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbb{C}^M := \left(\sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \mathbb{C}^i \, \mathbb{1}_{\Omega_i}\right).$$

where $\mathbb{1}_{\Omega_i}$ denotes the characteristic function on Ω_i . This means that the eigenvalue λ_{0,n_r} in the sharp-interface setting is indeed solely determined by an eigenvalue equation on the material region Ω^M but does not have any contribution from the void region.

To verify (6.7.3), we test (SE_r^{ij}) with \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} and integrate by parts. This yields

$$\int_{\Omega_{i}} \mathbb{C}^{i} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}) \,\mathrm{d}x - \int_{\partial\Omega_{i}} \mathbb{C}^{i} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}) \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{i}} \cdot \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}} \,\mathrm{d}\Gamma = \lambda_{0,n_{r}}$$

$$= \int_{\Omega_{i}} \rho^{i} |\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}|^{2} \,\mathrm{d}x,$$
(6.7.4)

for all $i \in \{1, ..., N-1\}$, where n_{Γ_i} stands for the outer unit normal vector field of $\partial \Omega_i$. Noticing that the outer unit normal vector simply switches its sign on neighboring boundaries, we now use the second and the fourth line of (SE_r^{ij}) to infer

$$\sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \int_{\partial \Omega_i} \mathbb{C}^i \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_i} \cdot \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} \,\mathrm{d}\Gamma = 0.$$

Thus, summing the equations (6.7.4) from i = 1 to N - 1 and using property (6.7.1), we conclude

$$\sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \int_{\Omega_i} \mathbb{C}^i \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) \, \mathrm{d}x = \lambda_{0,n_r}.$$

By the linearity of the integral, this directly proves (6.7.3).

Remark 6.7.1. As a refinement of Remark 6.4.2 (a), we now see that as long as at least one of the material regions $\Omega_1, \ldots, \Omega_{N-1}$ shares a sufficiently nice part of its boundary with Γ_D , we can apply Korn's inequality in order to deduce that all λ_{0,n_r} are strictly positive. From a physical point of view, this is reasonable since if the material region Ω^M of the structure is not attached to some fixed boundary the shape can freely move within the design domain just by translation without exhibiting any vibrations, see also Remark 2.2.3.

6.7.2. The sharp-interface limit of the first-order optimality condition

Now let us turn to the limit of the gradient inequality (GI^{ε}) . For the sake of completeness, let us restate our final results from the previous section, i.e., (6.6.47) and (6.6.48). We have

$$0 = \gamma \sigma_{ij} \kappa_{ij} - \sum_{j=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi] (\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}) \lambda_{0,n_r} \left[\overline{\rho} | \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} |^2 \right]_i^j + \gamma (\vartheta_1^i - \vartheta_1^j) + \sum_{r=1}^{l} \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi] (\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}) \\\cdot \left(\left[\overline{\mathbb{C}} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) \right]_i^j - 2 \left[\overline{\mathbb{C}} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) \boldsymbol{\nu} \cdot \nabla \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} \boldsymbol{\nu} \right]_i^j \right) \right\}$$
(6.7.5)

on Γ_{ij} for all $i, j = 1 \dots, N - 1$, and

$$0 = \gamma \sigma_{iN} \kappa_{iN} + \sum_{r=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi] (\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}) \lambda_{0,n_r} \rho^i |(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r})_i|^2 + \gamma (\vartheta_1^i - \vartheta_1^N) - \sum_{r=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi] (\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}) \mathbb{C}^i \mathcal{E}_i(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) : \mathcal{E}_i(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r})$$

$$(6.7.6)$$

on Γ_{iN} for all $i = 1 \dots, N - 1$ if j = N.

Here σ_{ij} is defined as in (6.6.30) and stands for the total energy of a transition across the interface Γ_{ij} . The vector $\vartheta_1 \in \mathbb{R}^N$ denotes the $\mathcal{O}(\varepsilon)$ -contribution of the Lagrangemultiplier resulting from the integral constraint $\int_{\Omega} \varphi^{\varepsilon} dx = m$ that is hidden in the condition $\varphi^{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{G}^m$ (cf. Theorem 6.3.12). Recalling (6.6.49), we additionally have the triple junction condition at any junction point m_{ijk} with $i, j, k = 1, \ldots, N$

$$\sigma_{ij}\boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{ij}} + \sigma_{jk}\boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{jk}} + \sigma_{ki}\boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{ki}} = 0 \quad \text{in } m_{ijk}.$$

6.7.3. The sharp-interface optimality system in the case of one material

We now want to state above equations for the simplest case of only one single material (i.e., N = 2) as this is the scenario we further study in the subsequent sections.

In this case, we have $\Omega = \Omega^M \cup \Omega^V$, where Ω^M and Ω^V denote the material and the void parts of the domain, respectively. We now denote the interface separating the two phases by Γ_{MV} , its outer unit normal vector field by $\boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{MV}}$ and its mean curvature by $\kappa_{MV} = -\nabla_{\Gamma_{MV}} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{MV}}$. Using the notation $\Gamma_D^M \coloneqq \Gamma_D \cap \partial \Omega^M$ and $\Gamma_0^M \coloneqq \Gamma_0 \cap \partial \Omega^M$, we obtain from (SE_r^{ij}) , (6.7.1) and (6.7.2) the state equation

$$\begin{cases} -\nabla \cdot \left(\mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}})\right) &= \lambda_{0,n_{r}} \rho^{M} \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}} & \text{ in } \Omega^{M}, \\ \mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}_{M}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}) \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{MV}} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{MV}, \\ \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{D}^{M}, \\ \mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_{r}}) \boldsymbol{n} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{0}^{M}, \end{cases}$$

$$(SE_{r}^{MV})$$

for $r = 1, \ldots, l$, along with the first-order necessary optimality condition

$$0 = \gamma \,\sigma_{MV} \,\kappa_{MV} + \sum_{r=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi] \left(\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}\right) \lambda_{0,n_r} \rho^M \left| (\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r})_M \right|^2 - \sum_{r=1}^{l} [\partial_{\lambda_{n_r}} \Psi] \left(\lambda_{0,n_1}, \dots, \lambda_{0,n_l}\right) \mathbb{C}^M \mathcal{E}_M(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) : \mathcal{E}_M(\boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r}) + \gamma \left(\vartheta_1^1 - \vartheta_1^2\right)$$

$$(6.7.7)$$

on Γ_{MV} . This means that the functions \boldsymbol{w}_{0,n_r} are eigenfunctions to the eigenvalues λ_{0,n_r} which essentially solve the eigenvalue problem for the elasticity equation subject to a homogeneous Neumann boundary condition on the shape Ω^M .

Remark 6.7.2. Note that, in general, one cannot predict the behavior of solutions to (SE_r^{MV}) . If Ω^M is merely a set of finite perimeter that does not have a Lipschitz boundary or if $\Gamma_{MV} \cap \Gamma_D^M = \emptyset$, the classical spectral theory from Theorem 2.2.8 does not necessarily

provide us with an infinite sequence of positive eigenvalues. Nevertheless, as we want to consider a well-posed minimization problem and want to calculate shape derivatives associated to this problem, we assume that these issues do not occur. In particular, we always assume Ω^M to be sufficiently smooth and $\partial \Omega^M$ to have a suitably nice intersection with Γ_D^M such that an infinite sequence of positive eigenvalues actually exists (see also Remark 6.7.1).

6.8. Relating the first-order optimality condition to classical shape calculus

We now want to compare the above results, especially (6.7.7), to the results in [5], which were obtained using shape calculus. Our goal is to justify that the gradient equality (6.7.7)is indeed the first-order condition of a sharp-interface eigenvalue optimization problem, which is formally the limit of the diffuse-interface problem we started with. Therefore, we need to fit the notation of [5] to our setting.

As above consider the situation N = 2, i.e., $\Omega = \Omega^M \cup \Omega^V$. Denote with $P_{\Omega}(\Omega^M)$ the relative perimeter of the shape Ω^M , which is given by the Hausdorff measure $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial \Omega^M \cap \Omega)$ provided that Ω^M is non-empty and sufficiently smooth, see Section 2.2.4. Furthermore, we consider a prescribed mass $m = |\Omega^M| < |\Omega|$. In order to be consistent with the notation used in the previous chapters, we choose $\boldsymbol{m} = (m_1, m_2)^T \in \Sigma^2$ with $m_1 = m |\Omega|^{-1}$ and $m_2 = 1 - m_1$. Then the sharp-interface structural optimization problem that we intend to approximate via our diffuse-interface problem $(\mathcal{P}_i^{\varepsilon})$ reads as

$$\begin{cases} \min \quad J(\Omega^{M}) \coloneqq \Psi(\lambda_{n_{1}}, \dots, \lambda_{n_{l}}) + \gamma \, \sigma_{MV} P_{\Omega}(\Omega^{M}), \\ \text{over} \quad \mathcal{U}^{\text{ad}} = \left\{ \Omega^{M} \subset \Omega : |\Omega^{M}| = m \right\}, \\ \text{s.t.} \quad \left(SE_{r}^{MV}\right) \left\{ \begin{array}{l} -\nabla \cdot \left(\mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}})\right) &= \lambda_{n_{r}} \rho^{M} \boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}} & \text{ in } \Omega^{M}, \\ \mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}_{M}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}) \, \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{MV}} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{MV}, \\ \mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}) \, \boldsymbol{n} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{0}^{M}, \\ \boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}} &= \boldsymbol{0} & \text{ on } \Gamma_{D}^{M}, \\ \text{ for all } r \in \{1, \dots, l\}. \end{cases} \end{cases}$$

This problem is the sharp-interface limit problem associated to the diffuse-interface problem $(\mathcal{P}_l^{\varepsilon})$, where the side condition is exactly the sharp-interface state equation (SE_r^{MV}) and the perimeter $\sigma_{MV}P_{\Omega}(\Omega^M)$ is the rigorous Γ -limit of the Ginzburg–Landau energy, see [23]. We recall that the constant σ_{MV} we obtained in (6.6.30) is exactly the one obtained in [23] in terms of the rigorous Γ -limit, which is denoted by $d(\boldsymbol{e}_i, \boldsymbol{e}_j)$ there. In particular, σ_{MV} is independent of the shape Ω^M .

In cases an ambiguity might arise, we indicate the shape dependency explicitly in the eigenfunctions and eigenvalues, i.e., we write $(\lambda_{n_r}(\Omega^M), \boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}(\Omega^M))$ for $r = 1, \ldots, l$.

Now, we want to apply the calculus of shape derivatives from [5, Theorem 2.5] to our situation. We obtain the following statement.

Theorem 6.8.1. Let Ω^M be a smooth bounded open set and let $\theta \in W^{1,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}^d)$ with

$$\boldsymbol{\theta} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{\partial \Omega}M} = 0 \quad on \ \partial \Omega^M \backslash \Gamma_{MV}.$$

We further assume that for r = 1, ..., l, the eigenfunctions $\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}(\Omega^M)$ in (SE_r^{MV}) are sufficiently smooth, say $\boldsymbol{w}_{n_r}(\Omega^M) \in H^2(\Omega^M; \mathbb{R}^d)$.

Then, if the involved eigenvalues λ_{n_r} for r = 1, ..., l are all simple, the shape derivative of J at the shape Ω^M in the direction $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ fulfills the equation

$$J'(\Omega^{M})(\boldsymbol{\theta}) = \sum_{r=1}^{l} \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{n_{r}}} \Psi](\lambda_{n_{1}}(\Omega^{M}), \dots, \lambda_{n_{l}}(\Omega^{M})) \\ \cdot \left[\int_{\Gamma_{MV}} \mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}(\Omega^{M})) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}(\Omega^{M}))\boldsymbol{\theta} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{MV}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \\ - \lambda_{n_{r}}(\Omega^{M}) \int_{\Gamma_{MV}} \rho^{M} |\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}(\Omega^{M})|^{2} \boldsymbol{\theta} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{MV}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \right] \right\}$$
(6.8.1)
$$- \int_{\Gamma_{MV}} \gamma \sigma_{MV} \kappa_{MV} \, \boldsymbol{\theta} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\Gamma_{MV}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}.$$

Here, the shape derivative of J at a shape Ω^M is defined as the Fréchet-derivative of the functional

$$W^{1,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)\to\mathbb{R},\quad \boldsymbol{\zeta}\mapsto J((\mathrm{Id}+\boldsymbol{\zeta})\Omega^M)$$

evaluated at $\boldsymbol{\zeta} = \boldsymbol{0}$.

Remark 6.8.2.

- (a) Note that the simplicity of eigenvalues is crucial here. Only then it is guaranteed that the eigenvalues and eigenfunctions depend on the domain Ω^M in a differentiable way, see also the discussion in Section 5.4.2. For a comprehensive overview over the differentiability of spectral quantities with respect to the domain we refer to [110, Section 5.7].
- (b) For $\boldsymbol{\zeta} \in W^{1,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)$ the application

$$T_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}: \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d, \quad x \mapsto (\mathrm{Id} + \boldsymbol{\zeta})(x)$$

is invertible if $\|\boldsymbol{\zeta}\|_{W^{1,\infty}} < 1$, and it holds $(\mathrm{Id} + \boldsymbol{\zeta})^{-1} - \mathrm{Id} \in W^{1,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d; \mathbb{R}^d)$ with

$$\left\| (\mathrm{Id} + \boldsymbol{\zeta})^{-1} - \mathrm{Id} \right\|_{W^{1,\infty}} \le \| \boldsymbol{\zeta} \|_{W^{1,\infty}} \left(1 - \| \boldsymbol{\zeta} \|_{W^{1,\infty}} \right)^{-1}.$$

This means the family $(T_{\zeta})_{\zeta \in W^{1,\infty}}$ describes diffeomorphic perturbations of Ω^M "close" to Ω^M if $\|\zeta\|_{W^{1,\infty}}$ is small, motivating the definition of the shape derivative above. For a detailed discussion of this concept, we refer to [110, Section 5.2].

Proof. We proceed analogously to [5, Theorem 2.5]. In the following, $\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}} = (\mathrm{Id} + \boldsymbol{\zeta})(\Omega^M)$ denotes the perturbation of Ω^M associated with a sufficiently small $\boldsymbol{\zeta} \in W^{1,\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)$. First of all, for $\boldsymbol{v}_{n_r} \in H^1(\mathbb{R}^d;\mathbb{R}^d)$ with $r = 1, \ldots, l$, we introduce the Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L}(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}, \boldsymbol{v}_{n_1}, \dots, \boldsymbol{v}_{n_l})$$

$$=\Psi\left(\frac{\int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}}\mathbb{C}^{M}\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_{n_{1}}):\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_{n_{1}})\,\mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}}\rho^{M}\left|\boldsymbol{v}_{n_{1}}\right|^{2}\,\mathrm{d}x},\ldots,\frac{\int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}}\mathbb{C}^{M}\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_{n_{l}}):\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}_{n_{l}})\,\mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}}\rho^{M}\left|\boldsymbol{v}_{n_{l}}\right|^{2}\,\mathrm{d}x}\right)$$
$$+\gamma\sigma_{MV}P(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}})\,\mathrm{d}s.$$

For the partial Fréchet-derivatives of the Lagrangian with respect to \boldsymbol{v}_{n_r} for $r = 1, \ldots, l$ at the point $(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}, \boldsymbol{w}_{n_1}(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}), \ldots, \boldsymbol{w}_{n_l}(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}))$, we obtain

$$\partial_{\boldsymbol{v}_{n_r}} \mathcal{L}(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}, \boldsymbol{w}_{n_1}(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}), \dots, \boldsymbol{w}_{n_l}(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}})) = 0.$$
(6.8.2)

This is simply due to the fact, that the derivative of the Rayleigh quotient

$$\mathcal{R}_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}: H^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{d}; \mathbb{R}^{d}) \to \mathbb{R}, \quad \boldsymbol{v} \mapsto \frac{\int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}} \mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}) \, \mathrm{d}x}{\int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}} \rho^{M} \left| \boldsymbol{v} \right|^{2} \, \mathrm{d}x},$$

evaluated at an eigenfunction $\boldsymbol{w}_n = \boldsymbol{w}_n(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}})$ reads as

$$\mathcal{R}_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}'(\boldsymbol{w}_n)\boldsymbol{v} = \frac{2\int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}} \mathbb{C}^M \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_n) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{v}) \, \mathrm{d}x \int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}} \rho^M |\boldsymbol{w}_n|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x}{(\int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}} \rho^M |\boldsymbol{w}_n|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x)^2} - \frac{2\int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}} \mathbb{C}^M \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_n) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_n) \, \mathrm{d}x \int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}} \rho^M \boldsymbol{w}_n \cdot \boldsymbol{v} \, \mathrm{d}x}{(\int_{\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}} \rho^M |\boldsymbol{w}_n|^2 \, \mathrm{d}x)^2}$$

and this vanishes due to (SE_r^{MV}) .

On the other hand, recalling the definition of J in (\mathcal{P}_l^0) , we obviously have

$$J(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}) = \mathcal{L}(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}, \boldsymbol{w}_{n_1}(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}), \dots, \boldsymbol{w}_{n_l}(\Omega_{\boldsymbol{\zeta}}))$$

as the eigenvalues can be expressed by the corresponding Rayleigh quotients. Note that due to the differentiability of eigenfunctions as discussed in Remark 6.8.2, we can now apply the chain rule. Thus, using (6.8.2) we infer that the shape derivative is given by

$$J'(\Omega^M) = \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{\zeta}} [J((\mathrm{Id} + \boldsymbol{\zeta})(\Omega^M))]_{\boldsymbol{\zeta} = \mathbf{0}}$$

= $\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{\zeta}} [\mathcal{L}((\mathrm{Id} + \boldsymbol{\zeta})(\Omega^M), \boldsymbol{w}_{n_1}(\Omega^M), \dots, \boldsymbol{w}_{n_l}(\Omega^M))]_{\boldsymbol{\zeta} = \mathbf{0}}$

Applying the formulas for shape derivatives in [5, Lemma 2.3], we deduce

$$J'(\Omega^{M})(\boldsymbol{\theta}) = \sum_{r=1}^{l} \left\{ [\partial_{\lambda_{n_{r}}} \Psi](\lambda_{n_{1}}(\Omega^{M}), \dots, \lambda_{n_{l}}(\Omega^{M})) \\ \cdot \left[\int_{\partial \Omega^{M}} \mathbb{C}^{M} \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}(\Omega^{M})) : \mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}(\Omega^{M}))\boldsymbol{\theta} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\partial \Omega^{M}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \\ - \lambda_{n_{r}}(\Omega^{M}) \int_{\partial \Omega^{M}} \rho^{M} |\boldsymbol{w}_{n_{r}}(\Omega^{M})|^{2} \boldsymbol{\theta} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\partial \Omega^{M}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1} \right] \right\} \\ - \int_{\partial \Omega^{M}} \gamma \sigma_{MV} \, \kappa_{M} \, \boldsymbol{\theta} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\partial \Omega^{M}} \, \mathrm{d}\mathcal{H}^{d-1}.$$

where κ_M denotes the mean curvature of $\partial \Omega^M$. By the assumption $\boldsymbol{\theta} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\partial \Omega^M} = 0$ on $\partial \Omega^M \setminus \Gamma_{MV}$, the boundary integrals vanish on $\partial \Omega^M \setminus \Gamma_{MV}$ and we thus arrive at (6.8.1). Note that in [5], the mean curvature is defined as $\kappa = \nabla_{\partial \Omega^M} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\partial \Omega^M}$, whereas (in accordance with (6.4.27)) our mean curvature is given by $\kappa = -\nabla_{\partial \Omega^M} \cdot \boldsymbol{n}_{\partial \Omega^M}$. This explains the negative sign of our term involving κ_M .

Remark 6.8.3. The preceding theorem shows that using the approach of classical shape calculus and additionally taking the volume constraint $|\Omega^M| = m$ into account, we recover the gradient equality (6.7.7) since the volume constraint produces a Lagrange multiplier as in our previous analysis. This justifies our formal approach from the viewpoint of classical shape calculus since (6.7.7) can be interpreted as the first-order necessary optimality condition of the shape optimization problem (\mathcal{P}_l^0) .

6.9. Numerical examples

In the following, we present numerical results that illustrate the applicability of our approach to find optimal topologies. After a brief introduction of the numerical method, we investigate the dependence of solutions on the parameter ε in Section 6.9.1. Therefore, we study a particular setting of an elastic beam that is known from literature (cf. [5]). In Section 6.9.2, we consider a joint optimization of λ_1 and λ_2 for this beam setup, and in Section 6.9.3, we investigate an extended optimization problem to not only optimize the shape and topology of this beam with respect to its first eigenvalue but also its compliance.

As in Subsection 6.7.3 and Section 6.8, we restrict ourselves to the case of only two phases, i.e., material and void. In this situation, the vector-valued phase-field $\boldsymbol{\varphi} = (\varphi^1, \varphi^2)$ can be represented by a scalar order parameter

$$\varphi := \varphi^1 - \varphi^2 \in H^1(\Omega) \cap L^\infty(\Omega).$$

This means that φ attains its values in [-1, 1], where "1" represents the material and "-1" represents the void. The elastic tensor $\mathbb{C}(\varphi)$ now is defined as

$$\mathbb{C}(\varphi)\mathcal{E}(w) := \alpha(\varphi)(2\mu \mathcal{E}(w) + \ell \operatorname{tr}(\mathcal{E}(w))\mathcal{I})$$
(6.9.1)

for Lamé parameters $\mu, \ell > 0$ and the quadratic interpolation function $\alpha(\varphi)$ satisfying $\alpha(1) = 1$, $\alpha(-1) = \underline{\alpha}\varepsilon^2$, and $\alpha'(-1) = 0$ for some constant $\underline{\alpha}$. The eigenvalue equation is given by

$$-\nabla \cdot \left[\mathbb{C}(\varphi)\mathcal{E}(w)\right] = \lambda \,\beta(\varphi)\rho \,w,\tag{6.9.2}$$

with the quadratic interpolation function $\beta(\varphi)$ satisfying $\beta(+1) = 1$, $\beta(-1) = \underline{\beta}\varepsilon^2$ and $\beta'(-1) = 0$ as well as an additional density ρ that might depend on the spatial variable. If not stated differently, we use $\underline{\alpha} = 10^{-2}$ and $\beta = 10^{-4}$.

Remark 6.9.1. Recall the discussion about spurious eigenmodes in Section 6.4.2 which motivates the choice of the model in this numerical section. A slight difference compared to the setting proposed in Claim 6.4.3 is the scaling of the void components $\tilde{\mathbb{C}}^N$ and $\tilde{\rho}^N$ here reflected by $\alpha(-1)$ and $\beta(-1)$ respectively. Here the relatively lower scaling of α versus β in void regions is guaranteed by the prefactors $\underline{\alpha}$ and β . Noting that in the

ε	80.10^{-3}	40.10^{-3}	$20 \cdot 10^{-3}$	$10 \cdot 10^{-3}$	$5 \cdot 10^{-3}$	$2.5 \cdot 10^{-3}$	$1.25 \cdot 10^{-3}$
$\gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$	0.00119	0.00120	0.00117	0.00115	0.00114	0.00114	0.00114
λ_1	0.01577	0.01626	0.01658	0.01678	0.01692	0.01699	0.01703

Table 6.1: Scaled Ginzburg–Landau energy $\gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$ and principal eigenvalue λ_1 of the optimal beam shape for decreasing values of ε . This indicates that the values $E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi)$ and λ_1 converge as ε decreases.

computations below ε is of order 10^{-2} one could absorb one ε into $\underline{\alpha}$ and arrive at the setting from Section 6.4.2, namely

$$\underline{\alpha} = \beta = 10^{-4}$$
 and $\alpha(-1) = \underline{\alpha}\varepsilon$, $\beta(-1) = \beta\varepsilon^2$.

Numerical Solution Method. The numerical implementation is based on linear finite elements for all functions provided by the finite element package FEniCs [9,120] together with the PETSc linear algebra backend [21,22]. For the eigenvalue problem, we use the package SLEPc [112]. The optimization problem is solved by the VMPT method that is proposed in [36]. In our case, it can be understood as an extension of the projected gradient method into the space $H^1(\Omega) \cap L^{\infty}(\Omega)$. We refer to [36,98] and Chapter 3 for more details.

6.9.1. Numerical investigation of the sharp-interface limit $\varepsilon \to 0$

In this section, to illustrate the sharp-interface limit, we present numerical results for a sequence of decreasing values of ε .

We use the setup from [5, Sec. 7.1] to find a cantilever beam with maximal first eigenvalue, i.e., we choose $\Psi(\lambda_1) = -\lambda_1$. Our computational domain is given by $\Omega = (0, 2) \times (0, 1)$. The Young's modulus is E = 1 and Poisson's ratio is $\nu = 0.3$ leading to $\mu \approx 0.38$ and $\ell \approx 0.58$. We define the subset $\Omega_{\rho} = (1.9, 2.0) \times (0.45, 0.55)$ and set $\rho(x) = 1$ if $x \notin \Omega_{\rho}$ and $\rho(x) = 100$ if $x \in \Omega_{\rho}$. We also fix $\varphi(x) = 1$ for all $x \in \Omega_{\rho}$. The beam is supposed to be attached to the wall at the left boundary of Ω , i.e., at $\Gamma_D = \{(0, \eta) \mid \eta \in (0, 1)\} \subset \partial\Omega$. This leads to the boundary condition w = 0 on Γ_D . We further set $\Gamma_0 = \partial\Omega \setminus \Gamma_D$ and we fix $\gamma = 10^{-4}$ and $\int_{\Omega} \varphi = 0$.

Similar as in [5, Sec. 7.1], we start our optimization process with a checkerboard type initial function given by $\varphi_0(x) = \operatorname{sign}(v(x)) |v(x)|^{0.3}$ with $v(x) = \cos(3\pi x_1) \cos(4\pi x_2)$ for all $x \in \Omega$. We want to emphasize that this problem is expected to have many local minima and thus, the choice of initial function can significantly influence the shape and topology of the local minimizer found by our numerical method.

We now solve the optimization problem for a decreasing sequence of values of ε . In Table 6.1, we present the values of ε together with the corresponding value of the Ginzburg–Landau energy $E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) = \int_{\Omega} \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |\nabla \varphi|^2 + \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} (1 - \varphi^2) dx$ (i.e., the regular part is given as $\psi_0(s) = \frac{1}{2}(1 - s^2)$) and the eigenvalue λ_1 . Recall here that the values of the Ginzburg–Landau energy converge to a weighted perimeter of the shape in the sharp-interface limit $\varepsilon \to 0$. In Figure 6.1, we present the zero level lines of the (locally optimal) shapes we obtain for different values of ε . Here we started with $\varepsilon = 0.08$ and used the local optimum as initial value for subsequent simulations.



Figure 6.1: The zero level lines of the beam for the $\varepsilon \to 0$ test for all tested ε . The darker the line is, the smaller is ε . We observe that the interface seems to stabilize with decreasing values of ε and that it only mildly depends on ε .



Figure 6.2: The optimal beam for $\Psi(\lambda_1) = -\lambda_1$, i.e., maximization of the principal eigenvalue for $\gamma = 10^{-4}$ (left) and $\gamma = 10^{-5}$ (right) with $\varepsilon = 0.02$. We clearly observe finer structures for smaller γ . We obtain $\lambda_1 = 1.68 \cdot 10^{-2}$ for $\gamma = 10^{-4}$ and $\lambda_1 = 1.72 \cdot 10^{-2}$ for $\gamma = 10^{-5}$. Thus, as expected, with less regularization we reach a larger value for λ_1 .

6.9.2. Optimization of a beam

As a first test, we illustrate the influence of the regularization strength γ on the found structure. The parameter γ acts as a weight for the penalization of the length of the interface between void and material. Thus a smaller value of γ is expected to lead to thinner structures which contain more braces. Using the same setup as before, we solve again the optimization problem for the cantilever beam, but this time we fix $\varepsilon = 0.02$. We perform two simulations with $\gamma \in \{10^{-4}, 10^{-5}\}$. The smaller γ is chosen, the finer structures we expect. We also expect that we reach a larger value for λ_1 , because less regularization is used.

In Figure 6.2, we present the found structures for these parameters. On the left we present the result for $\gamma = 10^{-4}$ and on the right for $\gamma = 10^{-5}$. As expected, it is clearly visible that the structure obtained for the smaller value of γ is finer and contains more braces. Additionally, decreasing γ also leads to sharper corners.

In a second test for the beam setup, we compare the numerical results for different choices of $\Psi(\lambda_1, \lambda_2)$ as a linear combination of λ_1 and λ_2 . We set $\gamma = 10^{-4}$ and use the solution shown in Figure 6.2 as the initialization of the optimization method. In Figure 6.3, we present numerical results for this setting with the choice $\Psi(\lambda_1, \lambda_2) = -\lambda_1 - \alpha \lambda_2$ for $\alpha \in \{10^{-2}, 2 \cdot 10^{-2}, 6 \cdot 10^{-2}, 10^{-1}\}$. Moreover, in Table 6.2 we list the corresponding values of λ_1 and λ_2 . Here, $\alpha = 0$ corresponds to the result shown in Figure 6.2 on the left.



Figure 6.3: Optimization of the cantilever beam for $\gamma = 10^{-4}$ and $\Psi(\lambda_1, \lambda_2) = -\lambda_1 - \alpha \lambda_2$, where $\alpha \in \{10^{-2}, 2 \cdot 10^{-2}, 6 \cdot 10^{-2}, 10^{-1}\}$ (left to right). We observe that increasing the weight of λ_2 above a certain value reduces the amount of fine structures.

α	0	$1\cdot 10^{-2}$	$2\cdot 10^{-2}$	$6\cdot 10^{-2}$	$1\cdot 10^{-1}$
λ_1	$1.677 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$1.662 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$1.606 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$1.521 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$1.508 \cdot 10^{-2}$
λ_2	$9.181 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$11.874 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$15.178 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$17.663 \cdot 10^{-2}$	$18.047 \cdot 10^{-2}$

Table 6.2: The first and second eigenvalue $(\lambda_1 \text{ and } \lambda_2)$ for the optimal topologies for the beam example and $\Psi(\lambda_1, \lambda_2) = -\lambda_1 - \alpha \lambda_2$. As expected, for larger weights α we reach a lower value for λ_1 and a larger value for λ_2 .

6.9.3. Joint optimization of compliance and principal eigenvalue

In this subsection, we extend the problem by using a linear combination of compliance and the first eigenvalue as objective, see Section 2.1.12. Recall that the state equation in the compliance problem asks for a displacement field $\boldsymbol{u} \in H^1(\Omega; \mathbb{R}^d)$ satisfying

$$-\nabla \cdot (\mathbb{C}(\varphi)\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u})) = \boldsymbol{0} \quad \text{in } \Omega, \\
\boldsymbol{u}_{\boldsymbol{c}} = \boldsymbol{0} \quad \text{on } \Gamma_{D} \subset \partial\Omega, \\
[\mathbb{C}(\varphi)\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u})] \cdot \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{g} \quad \text{on } \Gamma_{g} \subset \partial\Omega, \\
[\mathbb{C}(\varphi)\mathcal{E}(\boldsymbol{u})] \cdot \boldsymbol{n} = \boldsymbol{0} \quad \text{on } \Gamma_{0} \subset \partial\Omega,
\end{cases}$$
(6.9.3)

which minimizes the objective $\int_{\Gamma_g} \boldsymbol{g} \cdot \boldsymbol{u} \, dx$. Thus in the notation of Section 2.1.12 we choose the interior force $\boldsymbol{f} = \boldsymbol{0}$ in Ω and $\Gamma_C = \Gamma_D$.

Combining this with our eigenvalue optimization problem for $\Psi(\lambda_1) = -\alpha \lambda_1$ for some $\alpha > 0$, we arrive at

$$\begin{cases} \min J(\boldsymbol{u}, \lambda_1) = -\alpha \lambda_1 + \int_{\Gamma_g} \boldsymbol{g} \cdot \boldsymbol{u} \, \mathrm{d}\boldsymbol{x} + \gamma E^{\varepsilon}(\varphi) \\ \text{s.t. } \boldsymbol{u} \text{ solves the compliance equation (6.9.3),} \\ \lambda_1 \text{ is the first eigenvalue of } (SE^{\varepsilon}). \end{cases}$$
(6.9.4)

This means that we are looking for a structure that simultaneously minimizes the compliance with respect to a given boundary force g and maximizes the first eigenvalue λ_1 .

We use the same setup as in Section 6.9.2 for the beam example and fix $\gamma = 1 \cdot 10^{-3}$. Moreover, the exterior force is $\boldsymbol{g} = (0, -1)^T$ and acts on $\Gamma_g = \{(2.0, y) \mid y \in (0.45, 0.55)\}$. Note that Γ_g belongs to the boundary of the domain Ω_ρ on which we assume a higher value of the density ρ .

In Figure 6.4, we show numerical result for this setting for different values of α . We observe that the structures become finer when we increase the influence of the principal eigenvalue. In Table 6.3, we present the corresponding values for compliance and λ_1 for these shapes. As expected, we achieve a larger compliance when we increase the weight α



Figure 6.4: Numerical results for joint optimization of compliance and principle eigenvalue with weight $\alpha \in \{10, 100, 500\}$ (left to right). We observe that increasing the weight α of the first eigenvalue leads locally to a finer structure.

α	10	100	200	500
Compliance	0.5507	0.5629	0.5676	0.5769
λ_1	0.0164	0.0170	0.0172	0.0173

Table 6.3: Values of compliance and principal eigenvalue λ_1 for joint optimization of compliance and principle eigenvalue with weight $\alpha \in \{10, 100, 200, 500\}$. We observe that increasing α leads, as expected, to larger values of the principal eigenvalue and larger values for the compliance.

of the principal eigenvalue. Simultaneously, we also obtain larger values for the principal eigenvalue. It is worth mentioning that these results compare very well with the ones obtained in [5], where a level-set method was used to directly tackle the sharp-interface problem (see especially Fig. 2 and Fig. 5 in [5]).

Bibliography

- H. ABELS, H. GARCKE, AND G. GRÜN, Thermodynamically consistent, frame indifferent diffuse interface models for incompressible two-phase flows with different densities, Math. Models Methods Appl. Sci., 22 (2012), pp. 1150013, 40.
- [2] D. R. ADAMS AND L. I. HEDBERG, Function spaces and potential theory, vol. 314 of Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences], Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1996.
- G. ALLAIRE, Shape Optimization by the Homogenization Method, Applied Mathematical Sciences, Springer-Verlag, New York, 2002.
- [4] G. ALLAIRE, Conception optimale de structures, vol. 58 of Mathématiques & Applications (Berlin) [Mathematics & Applications], Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2007. With the collaboration of Marc Schoenauer (INRIA) in the writing of Chapter 8.
- G. ALLAIRE AND F. JOUVE, A level-set method for vibration and multiple loads structural optimization, Comput. Methods Appl. Mech. Engrg., 194 (2005), pp. 3269–3290.
- [6] G. ALLAIRE, F. JOUVE, AND A.-M. TOADER, Structural optimization using sensitivity analysis and a level-set method, J. Comput. Phys., 194 (2004), pp. 363–393.
- [7] S. ALMI AND U. STEFANELLI, Topology optimization for incremental elastoplasticity: a phase-field approach, SIAM J. Control Optim., 59 (2021), pp. 339–364.
- [8] —, Topology optimization for quasistatic elastoplasticity, ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var., 28 (2022), pp. Paper No. 47, 40.
- [9] M. ALNÆS, J. BLECHTA, J. HAKE, A. JOHANSSON, B. KEHLET, A. LOGG, C. RICHARDSON, J. RING, M. ROGNES, AND G. WELLS, *The FEniCS project version 1.5*, Archive of Numerical Software, 3 (2015).
- [10] H. ALT, Linear Functional Analysis, Universitext, Springer-Verlag London, London, 2016.
- [11] H. W. ALT AND L. A. CAFFARELLI, Existence and regularity for a minimum problem with free boundary, J. Reine Angew. Math., 325 (1981), pp. 105–144.
- [12] P. ÁLVAREZ CAUDEVILLA AND A. LEMENANT, Asymptotic analysis for some linear eigenvalue problems via gamma-convergence, Adv. Differential Equations, 15 (2010), pp. 649–688.
- [13] C. J. S. ALVES AND P. R. S. ANTUNES, The method of fundamental solutions applied to the calculation of eigensolutions for 2D plates, Internat. J. Numer. Methods Engrg., 77 (2009), pp. 177–194.
- [14] L. AMBROSIO, N. FUSCO, AND D. PALLARA, Functions of bounded variation and free discontinuity problems, Oxford Mathematical Monographs, The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, 2000.
- [15] P. R. S. ANTUNES AND P. FREITAS, Numerical optimization of low eigenvalues of the Dirichlet and Neumann Laplacians, J. Optim. Theory Appl., 154 (2012), pp. 235–257.
- [16] —, Optimisation of eigenvalues of the Dirichlet Laplacian with a surface area restriction, Appl. Math. Optim., 73 (2016), pp. 313–328.
- [17] P. R. S. ANTUNES AND E. OUDET, Numerical results for extremal problem for eigenvalues of the Laplacian, in Shape Optimization and Spectral Theory, De Gruyter Open, Warsaw, 2017, pp. 398– 411.
- [18] A. ASPRI, A phase-field approach for detecting cavities via a Kohn-Vogelius type functional, Inverse Problems, 38 (2022), p. 094001.

- [19] H. ATTOUCH, G. BUTTAZZO, AND G. MICHAILLE, Variational analysis in Sobolev and BV spaces, vol. 17 of MOS-SIAM Series on Optimization, Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics (SIAM), Philadelphia, PA; Mathematical Optimization Society, Philadelphia, PA, second ed., 2014. Applications to PDEs and optimization.
- [20] F. AURICCHIO, E. BONETTI, M. CARRATURO, D. HÖMBERG, A. REALI, AND E. ROCCA, A phasefield-based graded-material topology optimization with stress constraint, Math. Models Methods Appl. Sci., 30 (2020), pp. 1461–1483.
- [21] S. BALAY, S. ABHYANKAR, M. ADAMS, J. BROWN, P. BRUNE, K. BUSCHELMAN, L. DALCIN, V. EIJKHOUT, W. GROPP, D. KAUSHIK, M. KNEPLEY, D. MAY, L. C. MCINNES, R. T. MILLS, T. MUNSON, K. RUPP, P. SANAN, B. SMITH, S. ZAMPINI, H. ZHANG, AND H. ZHANG, *PETSc* users manual, Tech. Rep. ANL-95/11 - Revision 3.9, Argonne National Laboratory, 2018.
- [22] S. BALAY, W. D. GROPP, L. C. MCINNES, AND B. F. SMITH, Efficient management of parallelism in object-oriented numerical software libraries, in Modern Software Tools for Scientific Computing, E. Arge, A. M. Bruaset, and H. P. Langtangen, eds., Birkhäuser Press, 1997, pp. 163–202.
- [23] S. BALDO, Minimal interface criterion for phase transitions in mixtures of Cahn-Hilliard fluids, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire, 7 (1990), pp. 67–90.
- [24] C. BANDLE, Dido's problem and its impact on modern mathematics, Notices Amer. Math. Soc., 64 (2017), pp. 980–984.
- [25] J. W. BARRETT AND J. F. BLOWEY, An error bound for the finite element approximation of a model for phase separation of a multi-component alloy, IMA J. Numer. Anal., 16 (1996), pp. 257–287.
- [26] J. W. BARRETT, H. GARCKE, AND R. NÜRNBERG, On sharp interface limits of Allen-Cahn-Cahn-Hilliard variational inequalities, Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. Ser. S, 1 (2008), pp. 1–14.
- [27] L. BECK, Elliptic Regularity Theory, Springer Cham, 2016.
- [28] Z. BELHACHMI, D. BUCUR, G. BUTTAZZO, AND J.-M. SAC-EPÉE, Shape optimization problems for eigenvalues of elliptic operators, ZAMM Z. Angew. Math. Mech., 86 (2006), pp. 171–184.
- [29] M. BENDSØE AND O. SIGMUND, Topology optimization, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2003. Theory, methods and applications.
- [30] A. BERGER, Optimisation du spectre du Laplacien avec conditions de Dirichlet et Neumann dans R² et R³, theses, Université de Neuchâtel (Suisse), May 2015.
- [31] L. BLANK, M. FARSHBAF-SHAKER, H. GARCKE, C. RUPPRECHT, AND V. STYLES, Multi-material phase field approach to structural topology optimization, in Trends in PDE constrained optimization, vol. 165 of Internat. Ser. Numer. Math., Birkhäuser/Springer, Cham, 2014, pp. 231–246.
- [32] L. BLANK, M. FARSHBAF-SHAKER, H. GARCKE, AND V. STYLES, Relating phase field and sharp interface approaches to structural topology optimization, ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var., 20 (2014), pp. 1025–1058.
- [33] L. BLANK, H. GARCKE, C. HECHT, AND C. RUPPRECHT, Sharp interface limit for a phase field model in structural optimization, SIAM J. Control Optim., 54 (2016), pp. 1558–1584.
- [34] L. BLANK, H. GARCKE, L. SARBU, T. SRISUPATTARAWANIT, V. STYLES, AND A. VOIGT, *Phase-field approaches to structural topology optimization*, in Constrained optimization and optimal control for partial differential equations, vol. 160 of Internat. Ser. Numer. Math., Birkhäuser/Springer Basel AG, Basel, 2012, pp. 245–256.
- [35] L. BLANK, H. GARCKE, L. SARBU, AND V. STYLES, Nonlocal Allen-Cahn systems: analysis and a primal-dual active set method, IMA J. Numer. Anal., 33 (2013), pp. 1126–1155.
- [36] L. BLANK AND C. RUPPRECHT, An extension of the projected gradient method to a Banach space setting with application in structural topology optimization, SIAM J. Control Optim., 55 (2017), pp. 1481–1499.
- [37] J. F. BLOWEY AND C. M. ELLIOTT, The Cahn-Hilliard gradient theory for phase separation with nonsmooth free energy. I. Mathematical analysis, European J. Appl. Math., 2 (1991), pp. 233–280.
- [38] B. BOGOSEL, Efficient algorithm for optimizing spectral partitions, Appl. Math. Comput., 333 (2018), pp. 61–75.
- [39] B. BOGOSEL AND E. OUDET, Qualitative and numerical analysis of a spectral problem with perimeter constraint, SIAM J. Control Optim., 54 (2016), pp. 317–340.
- [40] B. BOGOSEL AND B. VELICHKOV, A multiphase shape optimization problem for eigenvalues: qualitative study and numerical results, SIAM J. Numer. Anal., 54 (2016), pp. 210–241.
- [41] T. BORRVALL AND J. PETERSSON, Topology optimization of fluids in Stokes flow, Internat. J. Numer. Methods Fluids, 41 (2003), pp. 77–107.
- [42] B. BOURDIN, D. BUCUR, AND E. OUDET, Optimal partitions for eigenvalues, SIAM J. Sci. Comput., 31 (2009/10), pp. 4100–4114.
- [43] B. BOURDIN AND A. CHAMBOLLE, Design-dependent loads in topology optimization, ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var., 9 (2003), pp. 19–48.
- [44] A. BRAIDES, Γ-convergence for beginners, vol. 22 of Oxford Lecture Series in Mathematics and its Applications, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2002.
- [45] A. BRAIDES, A. CHAMBOLLE, AND M. SOLCI, A relaxation result for energies defined on pairs set-function and applications, ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var., 13 (2007), pp. 717–734.
- [46] L. BRONSARD, H. GARCKE, AND B. STOTH, A multi-phase Mullins-Sekerka system: matched asymptotic expansions and an implicit time discretisation for the geometric evolution problem, Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A, 128 (1998), pp. 481–506.
- [47] J. BROTHERS AND W. ZIEMER, Minimal rearrangements of Sobolev functions, J. Reine Angew. Math., 384 (1988), pp. 153–179.
- [48] D. BUCUR, Minimization of the k-th eigenvalue of the Dirichlet Laplacian, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 206 (2012), pp. 1073–1083.
- [49] D. BUCUR AND G. BUTTAZZO, Variational methods in shape optimization problems, vol. 65 of Progress in Nonlinear Differential Equations and their Applications, Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 2005.
- [50] D. BUCUR, G. BUTTAZZO, AND I. FIGUEIREDO, On the attainable eigenvalues of the Laplace operator, SIAM J. Math. Anal., 30 (1999), pp. 527–536.
- [51] D. BUCUR, G. BUTTAZZO, AND A. HENROT, Minimization of $\lambda_2(\Omega)$ with a perimeter constraint, Indiana Univ. Math. J., 58 (2009), pp. 2709–2728.
- [52] D. BUCUR AND D. DANERS, An alternative approach to the Faber-Krahn inequality for Robin problems, Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations, 37 (2010), pp. 75–86.
- [53] D. BUCUR AND P. FREITAS, A free boundary approach to the Faber-Krahn inequality, in Geometric and computational spectral theory, vol. 700 of Contemp. Math., Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2017, pp. 73–86.
- [54] D. BUCUR AND A. GIACOMINI, Faber-Krahn inequalities for the Robin-Laplacian: a free discontinuity approach, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 218 (2015), pp. 757–824.
- [55] D. BUCUR, E. MARTINET, AND E. OUDET, Maximization of Neumann Eigenvalues, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 247 (2023), p. 19.
- [56] D. BUCUR, D. MAZZOLENI, A. PRATELLI, AND B. VELICHKOV, Lipschitz regularity of the eigenfunctions on optimal domains, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 216 (2015), pp. 117–151.
- [57] D. BUCUR AND N. VARCHON, Global minimizing domains for the first eigenvalue of an elliptic operator with non-constant coefficients, Electron. J. Differential Equations, (2000), pp. No. 36, 10.
- [58] D. BUCUR AND B. VELICHKOV, A free boundary approach to shape optimization problems, Philos. Trans. Roy. Soc. A, 373 (2015).
- [59] M. BURGER, B. HACKL, AND W. RING, Incorporating topological derivatives into level set methods, J. Comput. Phys., 194 (2004), pp. 344–362.
- [60] M. BURGER AND R. STAINKO, Phase-field relaxation of topology optimization with local stress constraints, SIAM J. Control Optim., 45 (2006), pp. 1447–1466.
- [61] G. BUTTAZZO, Relaxed formulation for a class of shape optimization problems, in Boundary control and boundary variation (Sophia-Antipolis, 1990), vol. 178 of Lect. Notes Control Inf. Sci., Springer, Berlin, 1992, pp. 50–59.
- [62] ——, On the existence of minimizing domains for some shape optimization problems, in Actes du 29ème Congrès d'Analyse Numérique: CANum'97 (Larnas, 1997), vol. 3 of ESAIM Proc., Soc. Math. Appl. Indust., Paris, 1998, pp. 51–64.

- [63] G. BUTTAZZO AND G. DAL MASO, Shape optimization for Dirichlet problems: relaxed formulation and optimality conditions, Appl. Math. Optim., 23 (1991), pp. 17–49.
- [64] —, An existence result for a class of shape optimization problems, Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 122 (1993), pp. 183–195.
- [65] G. BUTTAZZO, A. GEROLIN, B. RUFFINI, AND B. VELICHKOV, Optimal potentials for Schrödinger operators, J. Éc. polytech. Math., 1 (2014), pp. 71–100.
- [66] L. A. CAFFERELLI AND F. H. LIN, An optimal partition problem for eigenvalues, J. Sci. Comput., 31 (2007), pp. 5–18.
- [67] J. W. CAHN AND J. E. HILLIARD, Free energy of a nonuniform system. i. interfacial free energy, The Journal of Chemical Physics, 28 (1958), pp. 258–267.
- [68] M. CARRATURO, E. ROCCA, E. BONETTI, D. HÖMBERG, A. REALI, AND F. AURICCHIO, Gradedmaterial design based on phase-field and topology optimization, Comput. Mech., 64 (2019), pp. 1589– 1600.
- [69] A. CHAMBOLLE AND V. CRISMALE, Compactness and lower semicontinuity in GSBD, J. Eur. Math. Soc. (JEMS), 23 (2021), pp. 701–719.
- [70] —, Phase-field approximation for a class of cohesive fracture energies with an activation threshold, Adv. Calc. Var., 14 (2021), pp. 475–497.
- [71] A. CHAMBOLLE AND M. SOLCI, Interaction of a bulk and a surface energy with a geometrical constraint, SIAM J. Math. Anal., 39 (2007), pp. 77–102.
- [72] M. CHAUSSADE-BEAUDOUIN, M. DAUGE, E. FAOU, AND Z. YOSIBASH, High frequency oscillations of first eigenmodes in axisymmetric shells as the thickness tends to zero, in Recent trends in operator theory and partial differential equations, vol. 258 of Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., Birkhäuser/Springer, Cham, 2017, pp. 89–110.
- [73] M. CHIPOT AND G. DAL MASO, Relaxed shape optimization: the case of nonnegative data for the Dirichlet problem, Adv. Math. Sci. Appl., 1 (1992), pp. 47–81.
- [74] K. CHU AND S. LEUNG, A level set method for the Dirichlet k-partition problem, J. Sci. Comput., 86 (2021), pp. Paper No. 11, 32.
- [75] P. CIARLET, Linear and nonlinear functional analysis with applications, Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics, Philadelphia, PA, 2013.
- [76] V. CRISMALE AND M. FRIEDRICH, Equilibrium configurations for epitaxially strained films and material voids in three-dimensional linear elasticity, Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal., 237 (2020), pp. 1041– 1098.
- [77] G. DAL MASO AND U. MOSCO, Wiener's criterion and Γ-convergence, Appl. Math. Optim., 15 (1987), pp. 15–63.
- [78] G. DAL MASO AND F. MURAT, Asymptotic behaviour and correctors for Dirichlet problems in perforated domains with homogeneous monotone operators, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. (4), 24 (1997), pp. 239–290.
- [79] D. DANERS, A Faber-Krahn inequality for Robin problems in any space dimension, Math. Ann., 335 (2006), pp. 767–785.
- [80] G. DE PHILIPPIS, J. LAMBOLEY, M. PIERRE, AND B. VELICHKOV, Regularity of minimizers of shape optimization problems involving perimeter, J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 109 (2018), pp. 147–181.
- [81] G. DE PHILIPPIS AND B. VELICHKOV, Existence and regularity of minimizers for some spectral functionals with perimeter constraint, Appl. Math. Optim., 69 (2014), pp. 199–231.
- [82] L. DEDÈ, M. BORDEN, AND T. HUGHES, Isogeometric analysis for topology optimization with a phase field model, Arch. Comput. Methods Eng., 19 (2012), pp. 427–465.
- [83] M. C. DELFOUR AND J.-P. ZOLÉSIO, Uniform fat segment and cusp properties for compactness in shape optimization, Appl. Math. Optim., 55 (2007), pp. 385–419.
- [84] P. DONDL, P. S. P. POH, M. RUMPF, AND S. SIMON, Simultaneous elastic shape optimization for a domain splitting in bone tissue engineering, Proc. R. Soc. A., 475 (2019), pp. 20180718, 17.
- [85] J. DU AND N. OLHOFF, Topological design of freely vibrating continuum structures for maximum values of simple and multiple eigenfrequencies and frequency gaps, Struct. Multidiscip. Optim., 34 (2007), pp. 91–110.

- [86] C. ECK, H. GARCKE, AND P. KNABNER, *Mathematical modeling*, Springer Undergraduate Mathematics Series, Springer, Cham, 2017.
- [87] C. M. ELLIOTT AND S. LUCKHAUS, A generalised diffusion equation for phase separation of a multicomponent mixture with interfacial free energy, in Preprint SFB 256 University Bonn, vol. 195, 1991.
- [88] H. A. ESCHENAUER AND N. OLHOFF, Topology optimization of continuum structures: A review*, Applied Mechanics Reviews, 54 (2001), pp. 331–390.
- [89] L. C. EVANS AND R. F. GARIEPY, Measure theory and fine properties of functions, Textbooks in Mathematics, CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, revised ed., 2015.
- [90] G. FABER, Beweis, dass unter allen homogenen Membranen von gleicher Fläche und gleicher Spannung die kreisförmige den tiefsten Grundton gibt, Sitzungsberichte der mathematisch-physikalischen Klasse der Bayrischen Akademie der Wissenschaft, (1923).
- [91] P. C. FIFE, Dynamics of internal layers and diffusive interfaces, vol. 53 of CBMS-NSF Regional Conference Series in Applied Mathematics, Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics (SIAM), Philadelphia, PA, 1988.
- [92] M. FRIEDRICH, A compactness result in GSBV^p and applications to Γ-convergence for free discontinuity problems, Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations, 58 (2019), pp. Paper No. 86, 31.
- [93] N. FUSCO, F. MAGGI, AND A. PRATELLI, The sharp quantitative isoperimetric inequality, Ann. of Math. (2), 168 (2008), pp. 941–980.
- [94] N. FUSCO, F. MAGGI, AND A. PRATELLI, Stability estimates for certain Faber-Krahn, isocapacitary and Cheeger inequalities, Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. (5), 8 (2009), pp. 51–71.
- [95] H. GARCKE AND C. HECHT, Applying a phase field approach for shape optimization of a stationary Navier-Stokes flow, ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var., 22 (2016), pp. 309–337.
- [96] —, Shape and topology optimization in Stokes flow with a phase field approach, Appl. Math. Optim., 73 (2016), pp. 23–70.
- [97] H. GARCKE, C. HECHT, M. HINZE, C. KAHLE, AND K. F. LAM, Shape optimization for surface functionals in Navier-Stokes flow using a phase field approach, Interfaces Free Bound., 18 (2016), pp. 219–261.
- [98] H. GARCKE, M. HINZE, C. KAHLE, AND K. F. LAM, A phase field approach to shape optimization in navier- stokes flow with integral state constraints, Adv. Comput. Math., 44 (2018), pp. 1345–1383.
- [99] D. GILBARG AND N. S. TRUDINGER, Elliptic Partial Differential Equations of Second Order, Classics in Mathematics, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2001. Reprint of the 1998 edition.
- [100] E. GONZALEZ, U. MASSARI, AND I. TAMANINI, On the regularity of boundaries of sets minimizing perimeter with a volume constraint, Indiana Univ. Math. J., 32 (1983), pp. 25–37.
- [101] P. GRISVARD, Elliptic problems in nonsmooth domains, vol. 69 of Classics in Applied Mathematics, Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics (SIAM), Philadelphia, PA, 2011. Reprint of the 1985 original.
- [102] M. GURTIN, An introduction to continuum mechanics, vol. 158 of Mathematics in Science and Engineering, Academic Press, Inc. [Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, Publishers], New York-London, 1981.
- [103] E. M. HARRELL, II, P. KRÖGER, AND K. KURATA, On the placement of an obstacle or a well so as to optimize the fundamental eigenvalue, SIAM J. Math. Anal., 33 (2001), pp. 240–259.
- [104] E. J. HAUG, K. K. CHOI, AND V. KOMKOV, Design sensitivity analysis of structural systems, vol. 177 of Mathematics in Science and Engineering, Academic Press, Inc., Orlando, FL, 1986.
- [105] M. HAYOUNI, Lipschitz continuity of the state function in a shape optimization problem, J. Convex Anal., 6 (1999), pp. 71–90.
- [106] —, Sur la minimisation de la première valeur propre du laplacien, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math., 330 (2000), pp. 551–556.
- [107] C. HECHT, Shape and topology optimization in fluids using a phase field approach and an application in structural optimization, PhD thesis, Universität Regensburg, Mai 2014.
- [108] A. HENROT, Extremum problems for eigenvalues of elliptic operators, Frontiers in Mathematics, Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2006.

- [109] A. HENROT, Shape Optimization and Spectral Theory, De Gruyter Open Poland, 2017.
- [110] A. HENROT AND M. PIERRE, Shape variation and optimization, vol. 28 of EMS Tracts in Mathematics, European Mathematical Society (EMS), Zürich, 2018. A geometrical analysis, English version of the French publication [MR2512810] with additions and updates.
- [111] A. HENROT AND D. ZUCCO, Optimizing the first Dirichlet eigenvalue of the Laplacian with an obstacle, Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci. (5), 19 (2019), pp. 1535–1559.
- [112] V. HERNANDEZ, J. E. ROMAN, AND V. VIDAL, SLEPc: A scalable and flexible toolkit for the solution of eigenvalue problems, ACM Trans. Math. Software, 31 (2005), pp. 351–362.
- [113] R. HERZOG, C. MEYER, AND G. WACHSMUTH, Integrability of displacement and stresses in linear and nonlinear elasticity with mixed boundary conditions, J. Math. Anal. Appl., 382 (2011), pp. 802– 813.
- [114] J. JOST, Riemannian geometry and geometric analysis, Universitext, Springer, Heidelberg, sixth ed., 2011.
- [115] C. Y. KAO, S. OSHER, AND E. YABLONOVITCH, Maximizing band gaps in two-dimensional photonic crystals by using level set methods, Applied Physics B, 81 (2005), pp. 235–244.
- [116] J. KEVORKIAN AND J. D. COLE, Multiple scale and singular perturbation methods, vol. 114 of Applied Mathematical Sciences, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1996.
- [117] E. KRAHN, Über eine von Rayleigh formulierte Minimaleigenschaft des Kreises, Math. Ann., 94 (1925), pp. 97–100.
- [118] D. KRIVENTSOV AND F. LIN, Regularity for shape optimizers: the degenerate case, Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 72 (2019), pp. 1678–1721.
- [119] E. LIEB AND M. LOSS, Analysis, vol. 14 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, second ed., 2001.
- [120] A. LOGG, K.-A. MARDAL, AND G. WELLS, eds., Automated Solution of Differential Equations by the Finite Element Method - The FEniCS Book, vol. 84 of Lecture Notes in Computational Science and Engineering, Springer, 2012.
- [121] F. MAGGI, Sets of finite perimeter and geometric variational problems, vol. 135 of Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2012. An introduction to geometric measure theory.
- [122] M. MARINO, F. AURRICHIO, A. REALI, E. ROCCA, AND U. STEFANELLI, Mixed variational formulations for structural topology optimization based on the phase-field approach, Preprint: arXiv:2103.00939, (2021).
- [123] D. MAZZOLENI AND A. PRATELLI, Existence of minimizers for spectral problems, J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 100 (2013), pp. 433–453.
- [124] D. MAZZOLENI, S. TERRACINI, AND B. VELICHKOV, Regularity of the optimal sets for some spectral functionals, Geom. Funct. Anal., 27 (2017), pp. 373–426.
- [125] D. MAZZOLENI, B. TREY, AND B. VELICHKOV, Regularity of the optimal sets for the second Dirichlet eigenvalue, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré C Anal. Non Linéaire, 39 (2022), pp. 529–573.
- [126] L. MODICA, The gradient theory of phase transitions and the minimal interface criterion, Arch. Rational Mech. Anal., 98 (1987), pp. 123–142.
- [127] L. MODICA AND S. MORTOLA, Un esempio di Gamma-convergenza, Boll. Un. Mat. Ital. B (5), 14 (1977), pp. 285–299.
- [128] F. MURAT AND S. SIMON, *Etudes de problèmes d'optimal design*, in Lecturenotes in Computer Science, vol. 41, Springer Verlag, Berlin, 1976, pp. 54–62.
- [129] A. A. NOVOTNY AND J. SOKOŁ OWSKI, An introduction to the topological derivative method, SpringerBriefs in Mathematics, Springer, Cham, 2020. SBMAC SpringerBriefs.
- [130] Y. OONO AND S. PURI, Study of phase-separation dynamics by use of cell dynamical systems. i. modeling, Phys. Rev. A, 38 (1988), pp. 434–453.
- [131] S. OSHER AND F. SANTOSA, Level set methods for optimization problems involving geometry and constraints: I. frequencies of a two-density inhomogeneous drum, Journal of Computational Physics, 171 (2001), pp. 272 – 288.

- [132] S. OSHER AND J. SETHIAN, Fronts propagating with curvature-dependent speed: Algorithms based on hamilton-jacobi formulations, Journal of Computational Physics, 79 (1988), pp. 12 – 49.
- [133] B. OSTING, C. D. WHITE, AND E. OUDET, Minimal Dirichlet energy partitions for graphs, SIAM J. Sci. Comput., 36 (2014), pp. A1635–A1651.
- [134] E. OUDET, Numerical minimization of eigenmodes of a membrane with respect to the domain, ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var., 10 (2004), pp. 315–330.
- [135] N. C. OWEN, J. RUBINSTEIN, AND P. STERNBERG, Minimizers and gradient flows for singularly perturbed bi-stable potentials with a Dirichlet condition, Proc. Roy. Soc. London Ser. A, 429 (1990), pp. 505–532.
- [136] N. L. PEDERSEN, Maximization of eigenvalues using topology optimization, Structural and Multidisciplinary Optimization, 20 (2000), pp. 2–11.
- [137] P. PENZLER, M. RUMPF, AND B. WIRTH, A phase-field model for compliance shape optimization in nonlinear elasticity, ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var., 18 (2012), pp. 229–258.
- [138] O. PIRONNEAU, Optimal shape design for elliptic systems, Springer Series in Computational Physics, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1984.
- [139] J. W. S. RAYLEIGH, The Theory of Sound, Dover Publications, New York, N. Y., 1877.
- [140] F. RINDLER, Calculus of variations, Universitext, Springer, Cham, 2018.
- [141] B. ROUSSELET AND D. CHENAIS, Continuité et différentiabilité d'éléments propres: application à l'optimisation de structures, Appl. Math. Optim., 22 (1990), pp. 27–59.
- [142] W. RUDIN, Real and complex analysis, McGraw-Hill Book Co., New York, third ed., 1987.
- [143] S. SCHMIDT AND V. SCHULZ, Shape derivatives for general objective functions and the incompressible navier-stokes equations, Control and Cybernetics, 39 (2010), pp. 677–713.
- [144] P. SHI AND S. WRIGHT, Higher integrability of the gradient in linear elasticity., Mathematische Annalen, 299 (1994), pp. 435–448.
- [145] J. SIMON, Differentiation with respect to the domain in boundary value problems, Numer. Funct. Anal. Optim., 2 (1980), pp. 649–687 (1981).
- [146] J. SOKOLOWSKI AND J.-P. ZOLESIO, Introduction to Shape Optimization: Shape Sensitivity Analysis, vol. 16 of Springer Series in Computational Mathematics, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, 1992.
- [147] P. STERNBERG, The effect of singular perturbation on nonconvex variational problems, Archive for Rational Mechanics and Analysis, 101 (1988).
- [148] P. STERNBERG, Vector-Valued Local Minimizers of Nonconvex Variational Problems, Rocky Mountain Journal of Mathematics, 21 (1991), pp. 799 – 807.
- [149] T. TAO, Analysis. II, vol. 38 of Texts and Readings in Mathematics, Hindustan Book Agency, New Delhi, fourth ed., 2022.
- [150] A.-M. TOADER AND C. BARBAROSIE, Optimization of eigenvalues and eigenmodes by using the adjoint method, in Topological optimization and optimal transport, vol. 17 of Radon Ser. Comput. Appl. Math., De Gruyter, Berlin, 2017, pp. 142–158.
- [151] A. WÄCHTER AND L. T. BIEGLER, On the implementation of an interior-point filter line-search algorithm for large-scale nonlinear programming, Math. Program., 106 (2006), pp. 25–57.
- [152] A. WAGNER, Optimal shape problems for eigenvalues, Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 30 (2005), pp. 1039–1063.
- [153] D. WANG, An efficient unconditionally stable method for Dirichlet partitions in arbitrary domains, SIAM J. Sci. Comput., 44 (2022), pp. A2061–A2088.
- [154] M. WANG AND S. ZHOU, Phase field: A variational method for structural topology optimization, Computer Modeling in Engineering & Sciences, 6 (2004), pp. 547–566.
- [155] —, 3d multi-material structural topology optimization with the generalized Cahn-Hilliard equations, Computer Modeling in Engineering & Sciences, 16 (2006), pp. 83–102.
- [156] M. Y. WANG AND S. ZHOU, Multimaterial structural topology optimization with a generalized Cahn-Hilliard model of multiphase transition, Struct. Multidiscip. Optim., 33 (2007), pp. 89–111.

- [157] Q. XIA, T. SHI, AND M. Y. WANG, A level set based shape and topology optimization method for maximizing the simple or repeated first eigenvalue of structure vibration, Struct. Multidiscip. Optim., 43 (2011), pp. 473–485.
- [158] X.-S. YANG, Engineering Optimization: An Introduction with Metaheuristic Applications, Wiley Publishing, 1st ed., 2010.
- [159] E. ZEIDLER, Nonlinear functional analysis and its applications. I, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1986. Fixed-point theorems, Translated from the German by Peter R. Wadsack.
- [160] E. ZEIDLER, Nonlinear functional analysis and its applications, IV: Applications to mathematical physics, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1988.